CURRICULUM

DIPLOMA (Certificate Level)

Yog and Naturopathy

(Three Year's Programme – Yearly System)



Council for Technical and Vocational Training
Curriculum Development Division
Sanothimi, Bhaktapur
2017
Updated in 2020

Table of Contents

Introduction	4
Curriculum Title	4
Aim:	4
Program Objectives:	4
Target Location:	5
Group Size:	5
Entry Criteria:	5
Duration	5
Medium of Instruction:	5
Pattern of Attendance:	6
Teacher and Student Ratio	6
Qualification of Teachers and Instructors:	6
Instructional Media and Materials	6
Teaching Learning Methodologies	6
Mode of Education	6
Examination and Marking Scheme	7
Provision of Back Paper	7
Disciplinary and Ethical Requirements	7
Grading System	8
Certification and Degree Awards	8
Career Opportunity	8
Course structure	9
SECOND YEAR	13
Clinical Pathology	14
General Medicine, Emergency Care and First Aid	26
Philosophy of Naturopathy	58
General Yog, Exercise & Fitness	68
Dravyaguna Vigyan (Herbology, Pharmacology and Pharmacognosy)	75
Massage & Manipulative Therapies	82
Preventive and Community Medicine	90
Acupuncture, Acupressure & Reflexology	108
Health Care System, Health Management, Ethics and Jurisprudence	116
THIRD YEAR	132
Clinical Naturopathy	133

Therapeutic Yog	148
Physiotherapy and Sports Medicine	155
Hydrotherapy and Spa Therapy	163
Nutrition, Dietetics & Fasting Therapy	170
Comprehensive Clinical Practicum	177
Comprehensive community field Practicum	184

Introduction

Yog and Naturopathy is one of the prominent and popular disciplines within the health profession in Nepal. The Yog and Naturopathy profession has been helping the world for the all-round development of health. It has also been creating salary base employment and self-employment opportunities in government, public and private sectors. This curriculum is designed with the purpose of producing middle level technical workforce equipped with knowledge and skills related to the field of Yog and Naturopathy. It helps to meet the demand of such human resource in the country to contribute in the national economic development of Nepal. The knowledge and skills incorporated in this curriculum will be helpful to deliver the individual and national needs in the field of health profession especially in Yog and naturopathy sector.

Nepal Government has adopted a national policy for the attainment of "Health for All beyond the Year 2000 A.D" through the use of the primary health care approach. As a result CTEVT got the mandate to produce middle level trained human resource.

This course is based on the academic requirements to enter bachelor in health sciences and other academic disciplines. They provide health services as a middle level human health worker. After completion of the course the graduate is expected to perform the duty of naturopathy assistant as per assigned by Nepal Health Professional council independently in different health institutions. The program is of three academic years' duration. The first year course focuses on basic science and foundational subjects, the second year course focuses on basic medical subject with theoretical and practical knowledge and skills. Third year is given to the application of learned skills and knowledge within the comprehensive practical settings, in hospitals or health posts.

The foundational subjects like English, Nepali, Physics, Chemistry, Antomy, Physiology and Mathematics are applicable in the health programs. The disciplinary subjects of medical field are included in all three years. This curricular programme also makes the provision of project works as well as real world of work practices in the specific medical areas. The curriculum structure and the subject wise content reflect the details of this curriculum. In brief, this curriculum will guide to its implementers to produce competent and highly employable middle level technical human resource in the field of complementary medicine.

Curriculum Title

Diploma in Yog and Naturopathy

Aim:

The program aims to produce middle level technical personnel with sound academic knowledge equipped with perfect technical skills that can be faced in real life situation.

Program Objectives:

After the completion of this program, the graduates will be enabled to:

- Plan indoor and community health program.
- Administer medication and treatments under physicians' supervision.

- Assess patient, make provisional diagnosis and manage from available resources under physicians' supervision.
- Identify referral cases and refer.
- Counsel patient for follow up, care and related health problem.
- Perform routine and basic medical investigations nder supervision of physician.
- Undersatnd minor medical and surgical procedure for patient management.
- Identify and refer common emergency cases.
- Manage and supervise health clubs, fitness centers, and spas.
- Manage, supervise and administer treatments in massage therapy, hydrotherapy, Yog, exercise & fitness departments in a hospital.
- Perform massage therapy, hydrotherapy, spa therapies, Yog therapy, fitness & exercises in appropriate setups.
- Assist Physician to administer acupuncture, physiotherapy, electrotherapy, manual therapy under supervision.
- Provide maternal, child health, nutrition and family planning services through primary health care center (PHCC), naturopathy centers and health post (HP).
- Implement priority national health programs through PHCC and HP.
- Handle administrative task.
- Maintain medical records.
- Understand quality control system in hospitals/ health posts
- Supervise subordinates and prepare reports.
- Create self-employment opportunities.

Target Location:

The target location of this program will be all over Nepal.

Group Size:

The group size will be maximum of 40 (forty) in a batch.

Entry Criteria:

- SLC Pass or SLC/SEE with minimum GPA 2.0 and C grade in Compulsory Mathematics, English & Science.
- TSLC in Aayurveda, with minimum 66.68%.
- Should pass entrance examination as administered by CTEVT.

Duration

The total duration of this curricular program is three years. The program is based on yearly system. Moreover, one academic year consists of 40 academic weeks and one academic week consists up to 40 hours excluding evaluation period.

Medium of Instruction:

The medium of instruction will be in English and/or Nepali.

Pattern of Attendance:

Minimum of 90% attendance in each subject is required to appear in the respective final examination.

Teacher and Student Ratio

The ratio between teachers and students must be:

- Overall ratio of teacher and student must be 1:10 (at the institution level)
- 1:40 for theory and tutorial classes
- 1:10 for practical classes

Qualification of Teachers and Instructors:

- The program coordinator should be a master's degree holder in the related area.
- The disciplinary subject related teacher should be a bachelor's degree holder in the related area
- The demonstrators should be diploma degree holder in the related area with three years experiences in training activities.
- The foundational subject related teacher should be master degree holder in the related area.

Instructional Media and Materials

The following instructional media and materials are suggested for the effective instruction and demonstration.

- *Printed Media Materials* (assignment sheets, case studies, handouts, information sheets, individual training packets, procedure sheets, performance check lists, and text books).
- Non-projected Media Materials (display, models, flip chart, poster, writing board).
- *Projected Media Materials* (opaque projections, overhead transparencies, slides).
- Audio-Visual Materials (audiotapes, films, slide-tape programmes, videodiscs, videotapes).
- Computer-Based Instructional Materials (computer-based training, interactive video).

Teaching Learning Methodologies

The methods of teachings for this curricular programme will be a combination of different approaches (not limited to as mentioned here) such as illustrated lecture, tutorial, group discussion, demonstration, simulation, guided practice, practical experiences, fieldwork, report writing, term paper presentation, community campaign, case analysis, role-playing, heuristic, project work and other independent learning.

Theory: Lecture, discussion, seminar, interaction, assignment, group work.

Practical: Demonstration, observation, guided practice, self-practice, project work, clinical practice.

Mode of Education

There will be inductive and deductive mode of education.

Examination and Marking Scheme

a. Internal assessment

- There will be a transparent/fair evaluation system for each subject both in theory and practical exposure.
- Each subject will have internal assessment at regular intervals and students will get the feedback about it.
- Weightage of theory and practical marks are mentioned in course structure.
- Continuous assessment format will be developed and applied by the evaluators for evaluating student's performance in the subjects related to the practical experience.

b. Final examination

- Weightage of theory and practical marks are mentioned in structure.
- Students must pass in all subjects both in theory and practical for certification. If a student becomes unable to succeed in any subject s/he will appear in the re-examination administered by CTEVT.
- Students will be allowed to appear in the final examination only after completing the internal assessment requirements.

c. Requirement for final practical examination

- Professional of relevant subject instructor must evaluate final practical examinations.
- One evaluator in one setting can evaluate not more than 20 students.
- Practical examination should be administered in actual situation on relevant subject with the provision of at least one internal evaluator from the concerned or affiliating institute led by external evaluator nominated by CTEVT.
- Provision of re-examination will be as per CTEVT policy.

d. Final practicum evaluation will be based on:

- Institutional practicum attendance 10%
- Logbook/Practicum book maintenance 10%
- Spot performance (assigned task/practicum performance/identification/arrangement preparation/measurement) 40%
- Viva voce:
 - Internal examiner 20%
 - External examiner 20%

e. Pass marks:

The students must secure minimum 40% marks in theory and 50% in practical. Moreover, the students must secure minimum pass marks in the internal assessment and in the semester final examination of each subject to pass the subject.

Provision of Back Paper

There will be the provision of back paper but a student must pass all the subjects of all year within six years from the enrollment date; however there should be provision of chance exam for final year students as per CTEVT rules.

Disciplinary and Ethical Requirements

• Intoxication, insubordination or rudeness to peers will result in immediate suspension followed by the review of the disciplinary review committee of the institute.

- Dishonesty in academic or practical activities will result in immediate suspension followed by administrative review, with possible expulsion.
- Illicit drug use, bearing arms in institute, threats or assaults to peers, faculty or staff will result in immediate suspension, followed by administrative review with possible expulsion.

Grading System

The following grading system will be adopted:

• Distinction: 80% and above

First division: 65% to below 80%Second division: 50 % to below 65%

Second division. 30 % to below 03%

Pass division: Pass marks to Below 50%

Certification and Degree Awards

- Students who have passed all the components of all subjects of all 3 years are considered to have successfully completed the course.
- Students who have successfully completed the course will be awarded with a degree of "Diploma (Certificate Level) in Yog and Naturopathy".

Career Opportunity

The graduates will be eligible for the position equivalent to Non-gazette 1st class/ Level 5 (technical) as Health Worker of Yog and Naturopathy or as prescribed by the Public Service Commission of Nepal and other related agencies. The graduate will be eligible for registration with the related Council in the grade as provisioned in the related Council Act (if any). They can also work as spa therapist, massage therapists, fitness/Yog instructor, and health club supervisor.

Course structure

Diploma in Yog and Naturopathy

First Year

			Mod	la.		Distribution of Marks						
			MIOC	ie	Theory			Practical				
SN	Subjects	Т	P	Total	Internal	Final	Exam Hour	Internal	Final	Exam Hour	Total Marks	
1	English	3	0	3	20	80	3	-	-	i	100	
2	Nepali	3	0	3	20	80	3	-	-	-	100	
3	Social Studies	2	0	2	10	40	1.5	-	-	-	50	
4	Anatomy & Physiology	4	1	5	20	60	3	10	10	3	100	
5	Physics	4	2	6	20	60	3	10	10	3	100	
6	Chemistry	4	2	6	20	60	3	10	10	3	100	
7	Zoology	3	2	5	20	60	3	10	10	3	100	
8	Botany	3	2	5	20	60	3	10	10	3	100	
9	Mathematics & Statistics	4	1	5	20	60	3	10	10	3	100	
	Total	30	10	40	170	560		60	60		850	

Second Year

		Mode			Distribution of Marks						
GNI		172040		7	Theory				Practical		
SN	SN Subject	Т	P	Total	Internal	Final	Exam Hour	Internal	Final	Minimum Exam Hour	Total Marks
1	Clinical Pathology	2	1	3	10	40	1.5	10	15	3	75
2	General Medicine, Emergency Care and First Aid	3	2	5	15	60	3	20	30	3	125
3	Philosophy of Naturopathy	3	2	5	15	60	3	20	30	3	125
4	General Yog, Exercise & Fitness	3	2	5	15	60	3	20	30	3	125
5	Dravyaguna Vigyan (Herbology, Pharmacology and Pharmacognosy)	3	1	4	15	60	3	10	15	3	100
6	Massage & Manipulative Therapies	2	3	5	10	40	1.5	30	45	3	125
7	Preventive and Community Medicine	4	1	5	20	80	3	10	15	3	125
8	Acupuncture, Acupressure & Reflexology	2	3	5	10	40	1.5	30	45	3	125
9	Health care system, Health Management, Ethics and Jurisprudence	2	1	3	10	40	1.5	10	15	3	75
	Total	24	16	40	120	480		160	240		1000

Third Year

	SN Subject T P Total		Mode		Distribution of Marks					Minim um Exam	Total Marks
SN			Theory			Practical					
					Internal	Final	Exam Hour	Inter nal	Final	Hour	
A	Class (20 weeks * 40 ho	ours j	per w	eek)							
1	Clinical Naturopathy	5	4	9	10	40	1.5	20	30	3	100
2	Therapeutic Yog	5	4	9	10	40	1.5	20	30	3	100
3	Physiotherapy and Sports Medicine	4	4	8	10	40	1.5	20	30	3	100
4	Hydrotherapy & Spa Therapies	4	4	8	10	40	1.5	20	30	3	100
5	Nutrition, Dietetics & Fasting Therapy	4	2	6	10	40	1.5	20	30	3	100
	Total	22	18	40	60	240		100	150		500
В.	Comprehensive Clinical Practicum (12 weeks * 40 hours per week)										300
C.	Comprehensive Community Field Practicum (8 weeks * 40 hours per week)										200
	Grand Total										1000

First Year
(Please see separate curriculum for General Health Science First Year all)

SECOND YEAR

Clinical Pathology

Hours Theory: 80 Hours Practical: 40

Assessment Marks: 75 (Theory 50 + Practical 25)

Weightages: (Pathology 50% + Microbiology 15% + Biochemistry 15% + Hematology 10 % +

Parasitology 10%)

Course Description:

This is an introductory course to basic pathology and its clinical aspects. It is divided into six different units. First is about Pathology, the discipline is divided into **general pathology** (unit one) and **systemic pathology** (unit two); the former focuses on the fundamental cellular and tissue responses to pathologic stimuli, while the latter examines the particular responses of specialized organs. In this we first cover the broad principles of general pathology and then progress to specific disease processes in individual organs and finally other units covers the clinical aspects of pathology. Unit three contains **microbiology** involving morphology of different categories of microorganisms, their relation to human diseases, basic identification techniques and, their growth & sterilization properties. Unit four deals about **biochemistry** including the biochemical processes of - digestion & absorption of foods, metabolism of different kinds of foods & their disturbance effects in our body together with the physiological roles of different kinds of vitamins & enzymes unit five **Hematology** contains about human blood & its constituents together with different hematological techniques. Unit six is about **parasitology** and deals about mode of infection, pathogenicity, laboratory diagnosis & preventive measures of important intestinal as well as blood & tissue parasites of man including different kinds of defense mechanisms of a body.

Course objectives

At the end of the course, the students will be able to:

- 1. Describe the pathophysiological processes which govern the maintenance of homeostasis, mechanisms of their disturbance and the morphological and clinical manifestations associated with it
- 2. Correlate normal and altered morphology (gross and microscopic) of different organ systems in common diseases to the extent.
- 3. Remember and recall all the infectious micro-organisms of the human body and host-parasite relationship.
- 4. Describe parasitic micro-organisms (viruses, fungi, bacteria, parasites) with the pathogenesis of the diseases they cause.
- 5. Explain biochemical basis of inherited disorders with their associated sequelae
- 6. Familiarize with principles of various conventional and specialized laboratory investigations and instrumentation analysis and interpretation of a given data.
- 7. Prepare investigation flow-charts for diagnosing and managing common diseases and identify biochemical and physiological disturbances in diseases.

Recommended Texts:

- 1. Robins, Cotran. Pathological basis of disease (2006), 7th edition, ISBN:10:81-8147-528-3
- 2. Dr. Bharatmani Pokhrel. A Hand book of clinical microbiology, Gorakhnath Desktop printing and Support, Kathmandu.
- 3. Textbook of Medical Laboratory Technology by Praful B Godkar, Darshan P Godkar
- 4. Textbook of microbiology R Ananthanarayana and CK Jayakumar
- 5. Chatterjee, K.D. 1981. Parasitology. Chatterjee Medical Publishers, Calcutta, India.
- 6. Parasitology Jayaram Panicker
- 7. Bacteriology Dey
- 8. Text book of Biochemistry by U. Sathyanarayana, U Chakrapani
- 9. Text book of Biochemistry by DM Vasudevan, Sreekumari S

Reference Books:

- 1. Textbook of Pathology Anderson
- 2. Systemic Pathology Symmers
- 3. Textbook of microbiology Chakravarthy
- 4. Practical microbiology R Cruick Shank
- 5. Clinical microbiology Bailey & Scott
- 6. Gupta, Rajesh K. and Yadav Binod K., A Text book of Medical Laboratory Technology (Volume I and II), Samikshaya Books, Bagbazar, Kathmandu.
- 7. Medical Laboratory Manual for tropical countries Monica Cheesbrough
- 8. Textbook of Biochemistry with Clinical Correlations. Ed. Thomas M. Devlin, Wiley-Liss Publishers.
- 9. Laboratory Manual of Biochemistry by Pattabhirama and Acharya.

	II 1 00 II 11/ 1 1 40
Course: Clinical Pathology	Hrs. theory 80 Hrs. lab/practical 40
Unit 1: General Pathology	Hrs. theory 15 Hrs. lab/practical
Sub-unit 1.1: Cell injury	Hrs. theory 4 Hrs. lab/practical
Objectives:	Content:
 Define the Various terminologies use in pathology. Discuss the overview of cellular responses to stress and the reaction of cell, tissue and organ to injury. 	 General introduction of the term: Pathology, etiology, pathogenesis, morphology, injury, Lesion, Inflammation, Edema, Hyperemia, congestion, Hemorrhage, Thrombosis, embolism, Ischemia, infarction, agenesis, aplaisa, atrophy, hyperplasia, hypertrophy, hypoplasia, metaplasia and Neoplasia. Structure of cell and its functions, Causes, nature and mechanism of cell injury, explain in details lethal injury (necrosis and gangrene).
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, practice in a simulated setting, supervised clinical practice

Course: Clinical Pathology	Hrs. theory 80 Hrs. lab/practical 40			
Unit 1: General Pathology	Hrs. theory 15 Hrs. lab/practical			
Sub-unit 1.2: Inflammation and repair.	Hrs. theory 3 Hrs. lab/practical			
Objectives:	Content:			
Describe the General Features of Inflammation, Tissue repair and Wound Healing	1. Definition, classification, component and effects of inflammation, steps of the inflammatory response, Mechanisms of tissue repair explain repair by regeneration and by scar formation, types of healing and Steps in wound healing.			
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:			
performance observation in clinical setting	classroom instruction, practice in a simulated			
r · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	setting, supervised clinical practice			
Course: Clinical Pathology	Hrs. theory 80 Hrs. lab/practical 40			
Unit 1: General Pathology	Hrs. theory 15 Hrs. lab/practical			
Sub-unit 1.3: Hemodynamic disturbance	Hrs. theory 3 Hrs. lab/practical			
Objectives:	Content:			
Discussed the abnormal fluid homeostasis (circulatory disturbances) and its consequences.	 Edema (definitation, Pathophysiologic Categories, Pathways leading to systemic edema morphology and Clinical Correlation). Hyperemia versus congestion. 			
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:			
performance observation in clinical setting	classroom instruction, practice in a simulated			
	setting, supervised clinical practice			
Course: Clinical Pathology	Hrs. theory 80 Hrs. lab/practical 40			
Unit 1: General Pathology	Hrs. theory 15 Hrs. lab/practical			
Sub-unit 1.4: Growth and Genetic disorders	Hrs. theory 5 Hrs. lab/practical			
Objectives:	Content:			
 Discuss Neoplasia and identify and list common tumors. Brief review of the nature of mutations and Genetic disorders. 	 Cancer: Definition, Classification Nomenclature and etiology. Characteristic features of benign and malignant tumours, Clinical aspects of neoplasia(Effects of Tumor on Host, Cancer Cachexia, Grading and staging of cancers, Define Common tumors: (Fibroma, Lymphoma, Lipoma, Angioma, Liomyoma, teratoma and retinoblastoma. Define mutation and explain major categories of genetic disorders: Klinefelter's Syndrome Turner's Syndorme 			

Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, practice in a simulated setting, supervised clinical practice				
Course: Clinical Pathology	Hrs. theory 80 Hrs. lab/practical				
Unit 2: Systemic Pathology	Hrs. theory 25 Hrs. lab/practical				
Sub-unit 2.1: The Hematopoietic and Lymphoid	Hrs. theory 3 Hrs. lab/practical				
Systems					
Objectives:	Content:				
 Familiarize with the term related to blood cells disorders. Discuss the disorders of red blood cells and explain Anaemia in details. 	 Introduction of: Polycythemia, erythropoietin, Mean cell volume (MCV), Mean cell hemoglobin (MCH), leukopenias, Neutropenia, Leukocytosis, Lymphadenitis, thrombocytopenia, Polycythemia, Bleeding time, Prothrombin time (PT), Partial thromboplastin time (PTT), INR, Disseminated intravascular coagulation(DIC). Definition, types, courses clinical features of anaemia. Explain in details about the morphology of different types of anaemia: Iron deficiency anaemia. hereditary spherocytosis, Sickle cell anemia folate or B12 deficiency. 				
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:				
performance observation in clinical setting	classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice				
Course: Clinical Pathology	Hrs. theory 80 Hrs. lab/practical				
Unit 2: Systemic Pathology	Hrs. theory 25 Hrs. lab/practical				
Sub-unit 2.2: Diseases of Blood Vessels and Cardiovascular System	Hrs. theory 3 Hrs. lab/practical				
Objectives:	Content:				
 Identify and list the diseases of Blood vessels and CVS. Discuss Normal blood vessels and Sclerotic vessels. 	 Brief Introduction of: a) Arteriosclerosis and Atherosclerosis b) Vasculitis and thromboangitis obliterans c) Angina d) Myocardial infarction e) cardiac failure f) Cardiac arrhythmia g) Valvular disorders Etiologies, pathology, morphology, cardinal signs and clinical features of: a) Arteriosclerosis and Atherosclerosis b) Vasculitis and thromboangitis 				

Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice				
Course: Clinical Pathology	Hrs. theory 80 Hrs. lab/practical				
Unit 2: Systemic Pathology	Hrs. theory 25 Hrs. lab/practical				
Sub-unit 2.3: Diseases of Respiratory System	Hrs. theory 3 Hrs. lab/practical				
Objectives:	Content:				
Identify and list the diseases of Respiratory System. Discuss Chronic - obstructive pulmonary diseases (COPD)	 Brief Introduction of: Atelectasis Acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) Chronic - obstructive pulmonery diseases (COPD) Diffuse interstitial (restrictive) lung diseases Pulmonary infections Etiologies, pathology, types, morphology, and clinical course of: Chronic - obstructive pulmonery diseases (COPD) Emphysema bronchiectasis Bronchial asthma chronic bronchitis 				
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:				
performance observation in clinical setting	classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice				
Course: Clinical Pathology	Hrs. theory 80 Hrs. lab/practical				
Unit 2: Systemic Pathology	Hrs. theory 25 Hrs. lab/practical				
Sub-unit 2.4: Diseases of Gastro intestinal tracts	Hrs. theory 4 Hrs. lab/practical				
Objectives:	Content:				
Identify and list the diseases of Gastro intestinal tracts.	 Brief Introduction of : Ulcerative and inflammatory lesions of oral cavities. Achalasia, Barrett esophagus Gastritis Amoebiasis, bacillary dysentery and 				
2. Discuss about Peptic Ulcer and Inflamatory bowel diseases.	 intestinal tuberculosis 2. Definition aetiologies, pathogenesis classifications, morphology and clinical courses of: peptic ulcer 				

	• crohn's disease a	and ulcerative coliti
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva,	Teaching / Learning Ac	tivities / Resources:
performance observation in clinical setting		upervised clinical practice
Course: Clinical Pathology	Hrs. theory 80	Hrs. lab/practical
Unit 2: Systemic Pathology	Hrs. theory 25	Hrs. lab/practical
Sub-unit 2.5: Diseases of liver, biliary tract and	Hrs. theory 3	Hrs. lab/practical
pancreas		process and process are process and process are process and proces
Objectives:	Content:	
1. Identify and list the diseases of liver, biliary	Brief Introduction	on of :
tract and pancreas.	 Hepatic Failure, 	
2. Discuss about Cirrosis, Cholelithiasis	Hepatic Encepha	alopathy
(gallstones), and Pancreatitis.	 Portal Hypertens 	sion
	 Ascites 	
	 Jaundice. 	
	 Viral Hepatitis 	
	Alcoholic Liver	Disease
	2. Definitation, clir	nical features, and
	pathology of Cir	rhosis of liver, gall stones.
	3. Definitation, aet	iologies, morphology,
		Acute Pancrititis.
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva,	Teaching / Learning Ac	
performance observation in clinical setting	1	upervised clinical practice
Course: Clinical Pathology	Hrs. theory 80	Hrs. lab/practical
Unit 2: Systemic Pathology	Hrs. theory 25	Hrs. lab/practical
Sub-unit 2.6: Diseases of Kidney and Its	Hrs. theory 3	Hrs. lab/practical
Collecting System		
Objectives:	Content:	- f .
1. Identify the diseases affecting Glomerular, tubules and interstitium.	1. Brief Introduction	
2. Discuss about Urolithiasis.		lonephritis
2. Discuss about Orontmasis.	-	c Syndrome
		nterstitial Nephritis
	Urolithia	•
	Hydrone Definitation Eti	
		ology, Classification or ogy, Pathogenesis and
	Clinical Course	
	Urolithia	
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva,	Teaching / Learning Ac	
performance observation in clinical setting		upervised clinical practice
Course: Clinical Pathology	Hrs. theory 80	Hrs. lab/practical
		, pinononi

Unit 2: Systemic Pathology	Hrs. theory 25 Hrs. lab/practical			
Sub-unit 2.7: Endocrine Pathology	Hrs. theory 3 Hrs. lab/practical			
Objectives:	Content:			
Identify and discuss the various endocrine glands and recognize the diseases of the particular glands.	 Brief Introduction of : Pitutory, Acromegaly, Hypothyroidism and Grave's disease, diabetes insipidus Thyroiditis, Hypothyroidism and hyper thyroidism Diabetes mellitus Adrenal gland, Addison's disease, cushing's syndrome. 			
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:			
performance observation in clinical setting	classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice			
Course: Clinical Pathology	Hrs. theory 80 Hrs. lab/practical			
Unit 2: Systemic Pathology	Hrs. theory 25 Hrs. lab/practical			
Sub-unit 2.8: Musculo– skeletal pathology	Hrs. theory 3 Hrs. lab/practical			
Objectives:	Content:			
 Identify the common conditions affecting the bones and joints. Discuss about RA and Gout. 	 Osteomyelitis and Osteopol'osis Rickets and Osteomalacia Paget's disease. Myasthenia gravis and progressive muscular dystrophy Definition and pathogenesis of: Rheumatoid Arthritis, Gout 			
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:			
performance observation in clinical setting	classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice			
Course: Clinical Pathology	Hrs. theory 80 Hrs. lab/practical			
Unit 3: Microbiology	Hrs. theory 12 Hrs. lab/practical			
Sub unit 3.1: General Introduction to Microbiology	Hrs. theory 4 Hrs. lab/practical			
Objectives:	Content:			
 Discuss contributions of different pioneers in the field of microbiology. Classification of microorganisms on the basis of morphology. Discuss the Common diseases caused by microorganisms. 	 Contribution of: (Louis Pasteur, Robert Koch and Socransky) Classification of microorganisms: bacteria, viruses, fungi, protozoans and helminths. List out the common diseases causes by microorganism along with their corresponding causative organisms of each of the above diseases. 			
Evaluation methods:	Teaching / Learning Activities:			
Written examination, viva, observation of performance in lab	Classroom instruction, textbook/reference book self-study, journals, laboratory practice, appropriate visual means for morphology of different			

	microorganisms.	
Course: Clinical Pathology	Hrs. theory 80 Hrs. lab/practical	
Unit 3: Microbiology	Hrs. theory 12	Hrs. lab/practical
Sub unit 3.2: Basic bacteriological investigations	Hrs. theory 3	Hrs. lab/practical
Objectives:	Content:	Tits. 1a0/practical
J		place and proceedings for Cross
1. Discuss and perform Gram staining.	l	ples and procedure for Gram
2. Discuss and perform acid fast bacillus (AFB)	staining and A	e and culture media.
staining.		
3. Explain the culture media and cultivation		edia for bacteria, viruses, and
techniques of bacteria, viruses and fungi.	fungi.	
4. Describe methods for antibiotic susceptibility	4. Antibiotic sus	
testing:		tion technique.
	b) Paper dif	fusion technique.
Evaluation methods:	Teaching / Learning A	Activities:
Written examination, viva, observation of		, textbook/reference book
performance in lab	self-study, journals, la	·
	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	Financial Financial
Course: Clinical Pathology	Hrs. theory 80	Hrs. lab/practical
Unit 3: Microbiology	Hrs. theory 12	Hrs. lab/practical
Sub unit 3.3: Bacterial growth and sterilization	Hrs. theory 5	Hrs. lab/practical
Objectives:	Content:	
1. Discuss the bacterial growth and describe	1. Definition, charac	cteristics, phase and factors
factors influencing bacterial growth.	influencing bacter	rial growth.
2. Describe methods of sterilization and identify	2. Physical methods	of sterilization.
the usual materials to be sterilized.	a) Most heat (steam under pressure and
3. Explain process of universal precaution, hand	fractional st	terilization)
scrubbing, self protection, decontamination and	b) Dry heat (he	ot air sterilization,
Clinical waste management	incineration	n)
	c) Radiation (x	x- rays, gamma rays, cathode
	rays, etc.)	
	d) Filtration	
	3. Chemical method	ls of sterilization:
	(formaldehyde, g	gluteraldehyde, ethylene
	oxide, β– propiol	actone, etc)
	4. Define and descri	be procedures followed in
	universal precauti	ion, hand scrubbing, explain
	process of wearin	g face mask, gloves and
	gowns, list and ex	xplain the types of waste
	management.	
Evaluation methods:	Teaching / Learning A	
Written examination, viva, observation of		, textbook/reference book
performance in lab	self-study, journals, la	
Course: Clinical Pathology	Hrs. theory 80	Hrs. lab/practical
Unit 4: Clinical Biochemistry	Hrs. theory 12	Hrs. lab/practical

Sub Unit 4.1: Carbohydrates, Lipids and Proteins	Hrs. theory 4 Hrs. lab/practical	
Objectives:	Content:	
Discuss Carbohydrates, Lipids and Proteins and their relevant metabolic disorders.	 Introduction and Biological importance of Carbohydrates, Lipids and Proteins. Define metabolism and explain the metabolic disorders related to: Carbohydrate Metabolism – diabetes mellitis Lipid Metabolism- Ketosis, fatty liver, dyslipidemia, hyperlipidemia. Metabolism of proteins and amino acids - Gout 	
Evaluation methods:	Teaching / Learning Activities:	
Written examination, viva, observation of	Classroom instruction, textbook/reference book	
performance in lab	self-study, journals, laboratory practice	
Course: Clinical Pathology	Hrs. theory 80 Hrs. lab/practical	
Unit 4: Clinical Biochemistry	Hrs. theory 12 Hrs. lab/practical	
Sub Unit 4.2: Vitamins, minerals and water Objectives:	Hrs. theory 4 Hrs. lab/practical Content:	
 Discuss in details about Vitamins and minerals. Discuss electrolytes and water metabolism. 	 Definition, classification, chemistry, sources, physiological roles and deficiency disorders of Vitamins and minerals. Properties of Water, Water metabolism, fluid balances. 	
Evaluation methods:	Teaching / Learning Activities:	
Written examination, viva, observation of	Classroom instruction, textbook/reference book	
performance in lab	self-study, journals, laboratory practice	
Course: Clinical Pathology	Hrs. theory 80 Hrs. lab/practical	
Unit 4: Clinical Biochemistry	Hrs. theory 12 Hrs. lab/practical	
Sub Unit 4.3: Biochemistry of blood	Hrs. theory 4 Hrs. lab/practical	
Objectives:	Content:	
 Discuss in details about metabolism of hemoglobin and its metabolic disorders. Explain Regulation of PH of blood. Basic organ function tests. 	 Outline of synthesis and degradation of heme, functions of hemoglobin, abnormal hemoglobin, Jaundice. Role of kidney and lungs in maintaining pH of blood, Acidosis and Alkalosis. Liver Function tests, De-toxification mechanisms Kidney Function Tests, Composition of Urea Urine, clearance creatinine clearance and insulin clearness. 	
Evaluation methods:	Teaching / Learning Activities:	
Written examination, viva, observation of	Classroom instruction, textbook/reference book	

performance in lab	self-study, journals	, laboratory practice	
Course: Clinical Pathology	Hrs. theory 8	Hrs. lab/ practical	
Unit 5: Hematology	Hrs. theory 8	Hrs. lab/ practical	
Objectives:	Content:	•	
 Hematopoiesis, composition and characteristics of Blood. Discuss blood collection techniques and hematological tests. Anticoagulants. 	blood and function e.g. RBC, WBC 2. Describe method a) Hematologic b) Biochemica c) Microbiological Biochemical Company (BC) Microbiological Biochemical Company (BC) Microbiological Biochemical Company (BC) (BC) of blood 5. Estimation (Sharof hemoglobin.	ali's method) and normal values	
		gulants, their types and use, etc	
Evaluation methods:	Teaching / Learnin		
Written examination, viva, observation of	Classroom instruction, textbook/reference book		
performance in lab	self-study, journals	, laboratory practice	
Course: Clinical Pathology	Hrs. theory 80	Hrs. lab/ practical	
Unit 6: Medical parasitology	Hrs. theory 8	Hrs. lab/ practical	
Objectives:	Content:		
 Discuss Intestinal Parasites. Describe about Blood and tissue parasites of body. Defense mechanisms of the body. 	diagnosis and p a) Ascaris b) Hookworm c) Trichuris d) Enterobius e) Taenia f) Echinococu g) Hymenolep h) Entamoeba i) Giardia j) Trichomoue 2. Modes of infecti	as. on, pathogenicity, laboratory ention of blood and tissue	

	c) Wuchereria	
	3. Different kinds of defense mechanisms of body.	
	4. Terminology related to defe	ense mechanisms of
	body.	
	Immunology,	
	Rh factor	Gammaglobulia
	Immune System	Immunity
	Phagocyte	Immunity
	Chemotaxis	Histamine
	Chemoattractant	
	Opsin	
	Complement	
	Ontigen	
	B-lymphocyte	
	T-lymphocyte	
	Natural Killer cells	
	Antibody	
	Immuroglobulia	
	Oncogene	
	Memory Cell	
Evaluation methods:	Teaching / Learning Activities	
- Written examination, viva, observation of	Classroom instruction, textboo	
performance in lab	self-study, journals, laboratory	y practice, slides

Practical

Course: Clinical Pathology	Hrs. lab/ practical 40	
Objectives:	Content:	
 Identify handling techniques of different laboratory goods. Demonstration of culture media, demonstration of sterilization techniques. Perform different – Hematological tests. Perform preparation, staining and examination of 	 3. Handling techniques of different laboratory goods. 4. Estimate hemoglobin level and demonstrate TLC, DLC and ESR of blood along with Absolute eosinophil count. 	
 thick and thin blood smears. Perform stool examination. Perform various organ function testsand Analysis. Perform different – microbiological and biochemical investigations. 	5. Peripheral smear staining of: gram stain and AFB stain, Blood smear for malaria parasite and others for identification and interpretation6. Stool examination for ova, cyst and parasites.	
10. Reference ranges of mention parameters:	7. Perform and interpretation of Liver function tests, renal function tests, Thyroid Function Test Pregnancy tests, Urine analysis, Semen analysis and CSF analysis.	
	8. Interpretation of given immunological test.	
	 9. Different – microbiological and biochemical investigations. 10. Reference ranges of : Blood Sugar (Fasting, random & Post Prandial) 	
	 Renal Function Test (RFT): Urea, Creatinine, sodium, potassium, calcium, uric acid Liver Function Test (LFT): Bilirubin total and direct, SGPT, SGOT, Alkaline 	
	Phosphatase, Total Protein, albumin, Globulin and A:G Ratio Lipid Profile: Total Cholesterol, Triglycerides, HDL Cholesterol, LDL Cholesterol, VLDL Cholesterol.	
	 Cardiac profile: CPKMB, LDH, SGOT, CPK-NAC. 	
	 Serum amylase Thyroid Function Test (TFT): T3, T4 and TSH 	
Evaluation methods:	Teaching / Learning Activities:	
Written examination, viva, observation of performance in lab	Classroom instruction, textbook/reference book self-study, journals, laboratory practice, Textbooks, etc.	

General Medicine, Emergency Care and First Aid

Hours Theory: 120 Hours Practical: 80

Assessment Marks: 125 (Theory 75 + Practical 50)

(Medicine 70%, First Aid 15% and Emergency Care 15%)

Course Description:

This course begins with an in-depth presentation on the diagnostic process applied to the history and physical examination of the patient, and includes assessments specific to each system. Medicine presents a basic review of selected conditions and disorders from areas of internal medicine, including: hematological, cardiovascular, respiratory, gastrointestinal, endocrine, hepatic, nervous, and genitourinary systems. For each disease or condition this course examines etiologies, clinical features, differential diagnosis, management at the health post level, indications for referral, and preventive education. This course also provides the principles and techniques for performing the skills of emergency care a, and includes a basic first aid course. The skills include basic procedures for administering medications, wound care, performing invasive procedures, and simple suturing. The first aid course includes procedures for bandaging, cardiopulmonary resuscitation, and choking, in addition to basic first aid measures.

Course Objectives:

On completion of the course the learner will be able to:

- 1. Perform a thorough history and physical examination, and analyze and interpret the findings to make a rational provisional diagnosis.
- 2. Identify the etiologies, pathology and clinical features of common systemic disorders.
- 3. Describe the management and counseling for common systemic disorders and communicable diseases.
- 4. Identify indications that a case requires referral to a higher level or specialty facility.
- 5. Identify and implement opportunities for health education, prevention measures.
- 6. Respond appropriately to first aid situations at the health post or elsewhere in the community.
- 7. Identify first aid situations which require referral to a higher level facility.
- 8. Perform selected basic invasive procedures and wound care according to guidelines.
- 9. Administer medications by each route safely and efficiently.
- 10. Maintain hygienic conditions within the naturopathy center.
- 11. Identify topics for community education to promote safety and reduce preventable injuries

Minimum Standards:

Students must be achieved at a minimum of 40% accuracy in theory, 50% accuracy in practical.

Recommended Texts:

- 1. Kafle, K. K., &Pinniger, R.G. <u>Diagnostic and Treatment Manual for Primary Health Care in the District</u>, distributed by Health Learning Materials Center, Tribhuvan University, Nepal.
- 2. Dhungel S., & Pathak, U., <u>Communicable Disease</u>. Educational Enterprises, Kathmandu. Current edition.

- 3. Pathak, U., <u>Differential Diagnosis</u>. Educational Enterprises, Kathmandu. Current edition.
- 4. Dhungel S., & Pathak, U., <u>Textbook of Medicine</u>. Educational Enterprises, Kathmandu. Current edition.
- 5. Sayami, P., Medical Problems for Health Post Workers. HLMC Kathmandu.
- 6. Edwards, C.R.W. and Bouchier, I.A.D., <u>Davidson's Principles and Practice of Medicine</u>. Churchill Livingstone, London. Current edition.

Reference Texts:

- 1. L.M. Tierney, L.M. et al., <u>Current Medical Diagnosis and Treatment</u>. Appleton & Lange, Stamford, Conn. Current edition.
- 2. Michael Swash, Hutchison's Clinical Methods, W.B. Saunders, Edenburg, London, New York, Philadelphia, St Louis, Sydney, Toronto, Recent Edition
- 3. First Aid: the Authorized Manual of St. John's Ambulance Association (current edition)
- 4. Manual for Primary Health Care, Health Learning Materials Center, 1999/2055
- 5. Fundamentals of Nursing, Health Learning Materials Center
- 6. Gupta, Rejesh Kumar and Sharma, Rajiv Kumar, Basic Pathology First Aid and Basic Public Health, Revised and Updated 2nd Edition 2016

Ur	it 1: History taking & Physical	Hı	rs. theory	4	Hrs. lab/practical 5
	Examination				_
Su	b-unit 1.1: History taking & Physical	Hı	rs. theory	2	Hrs. lab/practical 3
	Examination				
Ob	jectives:	Co	ontent:		
1.	Explain the purpose of the history &	1.	Principles an	nd proc	edures for collecting and
	physical examination.		interpreting	clinical	l data.
2.	Describe strategies for organizing a	2.	Ways to coll	lect sub	ejective and objective data about
	history & physical examination.		the patient.		
3.	List the components of a complete history	3.			ess for each category:
	&physical examination.				arance."
4.	Give examples when modifications must		"Chie		laint/history of chief complaint"
	be made to the usual history and physical				ory of present illness"
	examination.				medical history"
5.	Describe ways to gain the trust of the				ily history"
	patient and patient party.				al/personal history
6.	Describe ways to provide privacy and		Developmen		cory
	promote comfort and cooperation of the		Dietary histo		
	patient.		Drug history		
7.	Perform a history taking and physical		Menstrual h		
	examination in a simulated setting,		Immunizatio		
	according to guidelines.		Inspection o		
8.	Describe how symptom patterns and	5.	-		and abdomen.
	symptom correlations direct the process	6.			and abdomen.
	of differential diagnosis.	7.	Techniques		
9.	Explanation regarding instruments and	8.			ndice, Anemia, Lymph nodes,
	apparatus (Stethoscope,		Cyanosis, C	_	
	Sphygmomanometer, Tuning-fork,	9.	Techniques	for exa	mining body systems.

	10		0.1		7
Hammer) used while performing general				stering and analyzing data	
physical examination.				ations of symptoms, which	
		-		ifferential diagnosis.	
		_	,Sphy	gmomanometer, Tuning-	
		ork, Hammer			4
Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: class	sroom	instruction and	demo	onstration, return	
demonstration, models, videos, role-play.					
Unit 1: History taking & Physical		Hrs. theory		Hrs. lab/practical	
Examination	• `				
Sub-unit 1.2: Assessment of vital signs (V. S	5.)	Hrs. theory	2	Hrs. lab/practical 2	
Objectives:		Content:			
1. State the indications and purposes for vital				omy & physiology of respiration	n,
signs measurement.				ystem and temperature.	
2. Identify factors which interfere with accur	ate	_		reful V.S. assessment.	
measurements.				ing the pulse, respiration and	
3. Discuss implications of abnormal findings		blood press			
4. Explain the significance of accuracy in Vi	tal			easurement of vital signs.	
Signs measurement.				are of vital signs equipment.	
5. Demonstrate proper techniques according	to			proper techniques according to	
guidelines:		guidelines:		1.00	
a. Palpating pulses at six chief sites		-	-	g pulses at different sites	
b. Counting respirations			_	respirations	
c. Taking temperature at 3 chief sites			_	emperature at different sites	
d. Measuring blood pressure				ng blood pressure	
e. Recording vital signs				g vital signs	
f. Caring for vital signs equipment			_	or vital signs equipment	
		7. Discussion	-	•	
				e basic function of oxygen	
				oring device.	
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams,				Activities/Resources: classroo	
performance observation in real or simulated				onstration, return demonstration	n,
settings.		models, videos			
Unit 2: Hematological & Cardiovascular		Hrs. theory:	12	Hrs. lab/practical 8	
Conditions Sub-unit 2.1: Anaemia		Ung theory	2	Hrs. lab/practical 1	
		Hrs. theory Content:		Hrs. lab/practical 1	1
Objectives: 1. Define anaemia and tell the cardinal signs o	f		of one	emia in Nepal and the socio-	
anaemia.	1			which contribute to anaemia.	
2. Discuss the incidence of anaemia.		2. Classificati			
3. Discuss the causes, symptoms and clinical				s, courses clinical features,	
features of common forms of anaemia:				mplications, management and	
		_		-	
o Iron deficiency anaemia.		_		ferent types of anaemia:	
Megaloblasticanaemia Aplastic anaemia				ciency anaemia.	
Aplastic anaemia Haemolyticanaemia		-	_	lasticanaemia.	
o Haemolyticanaemia			-	ticanaemia.	
o Thalassemia		0	1 111112	assemia	_

0.11	
 Sickle cell anemia 	 Sickle cell anemia
 Heamophilia A and B 	 Heamophilia A and B
 Anemia of chronic disease 	 Anemia of chronic disease
4. Identify investigations for diagnosing anaemia.	
5. Identify complications of anaemia.	4. Normal value of hemoglobin.
6. Describe the management and prevention of	
common types of anaemia.	
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:
performance observation in clinical setting	classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice
Unit 2: Hematological & Cardiovascular	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical
Conditions	
Sub-unit 2.2: Leukemia& Lymphoma	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1
Objectives:	Content:
2 Define leukemia and tell the cardinal signs.	1. Incidence of leukemia and the socio-cultural
3 Discuss the incidence of leukemia.	factors which contribute to
4 Discuss the causes, symptoms and clinical	leukemia&Lymphomain Nepal.
features of leukemia.	2. Definition, types, courses clinical features,
5 List the types of Leukemia	investigation, complications, management and
6 Discuss Lymphoma andit's types.	prevention of different types of
7 Identify investigations for diagnosing leukemia.	leukemia&Lymphoma:
8 Identify complications of leukemia.	
9 Describe the management and prevention of	
common types of leukemia.	
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:
performance observation in clinical setting	classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice
Unit 2: Hematological & Cardiovascular	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical
Conditions	
Sub-unit 2.3: Haemostatic& atherosclerotic	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1
disorders	
Objectives:	Content:
1. Describe the incidence and pathology of	1. Etiologies, incidence, complications,
common haemostatic disorders and	management, and referral of haemostatic
atherosclerotic occlusive disorders.	disorders and atherosclerotic occlusive
2. Discuss major modifiable risk factors and non	disorders.
modifiable risk factors for heart diseases.	
3. Describe the clinical features and differential	
diagnosis, which can be done at the Primary	
level.	
4. Discuss the treatment and complications of	
haemostatic disorders and atherosclerotic	
occlusive disorders.	
5. Identify indications for referral to a higher level	
facility.	
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:
performance observation in clinical setting	classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice

Conditions	
Sub-unit 2.4: Cardiac disorders – angina,	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 2
infarction, arrhythmia, valvular diseases	•
Objectives:	Content:
1. Discuss the etiologies and incidence of each:	1. Etiologies, diagnosis, emergency management,
a. Angina	referral, stabilization in cases of:
b. Myocardial infarction	a. Angina
c. Cardiac arrhythmia	b. Myocardial infarction
d. Valvular disorders	c. Cardiac arrhythmia
2. Describe the pathology, cardinal signs and	d. Valvular disorders
clinical features of each of the above.	2. Perform physical examination of the
3. Discuss differential diagnosis of above	cardiovascular system.
conditions.	·
4. Causes of myocardial infarction (M.I.) without	
coronary atherosclerosis.	
5. Identify indications for immediate referral to a	
higher level facility.	
6. Describe measures to stabilize a patient	
experiencing M.I. before referral.	
7. Describe the advice and emergency	
management of these conditions	
Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:
performance observation in clinical setting	classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice
Unit 2: Hematological & Cardiovascular	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical
Conditions	
Sub-unit 2.5: Cardiovascular disorders –	II was the course of the land the land of
	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 2
Hypertension	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 2
Hypertension Objectives:	Content:
Objectives:	Content:
Objectives: 1. Define hypertension, tell the cardinal signs, and	Content: 1. Definition, incidence, etiologies,
Objectives: 1. Define hypertension, tell the cardinal signs, and explain the different classifications.	Content: 1. Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features,
Objectives: 1. Define hypertension, tell the cardinal signs, and explain the different classifications. 2. Discuss the incidence of hypertension and	Content: 1. Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, hypertensive
Objectives: 1. Define hypertension, tell the cardinal signs, and explain the different classifications. 2. Discuss the incidence of hypertension and complications of untreated hypertension.	Content: 1. Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, hypertensive emergency management, general management
Objectives: 1. Define hypertension, tell the cardinal signs, and explain the different classifications. 2. Discuss the incidence of hypertension and complications of untreated hypertension. 3. Identify the etiologies and clinical features of	Content: 1. Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, hypertensive emergency management, general management of hypertension and referral indications.
Objectives: 1. Define hypertension, tell the cardinal signs, and explain the different classifications. 2. Discuss the incidence of hypertension and complications of untreated hypertension. 3. Identify the etiologies and clinical features of common forms of hypertension.	Content: 1. Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, hypertensive emergency management, general management of hypertension and referral indications. 2. Measurement of the blood pressure in mid-
Objectives: 1. Define hypertension, tell the cardinal signs, and explain the different classifications. 2. Discuss the incidence of hypertension and complications of untreated hypertension. 3. Identify the etiologies and clinical features of common forms of hypertension. 4. Identify investigations necessary for differential	Content: 1. Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, hypertensive emergency management, general management of hypertension and referral indications. 2. Measurement of the blood pressure in midupper arm and interpretation.
Objectives: 1. Define hypertension, tell the cardinal signs, and explain the different classifications. 2. Discuss the incidence of hypertension and complications of untreated hypertension. 3. Identify the etiologies and clinical features of common forms of hypertension. 4. Identify investigations necessary for differential diagnosis.	Content: 1. Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, hypertensive emergency management, general management of hypertension and referral indications. 2. Measurement of the blood pressure in midupper arm and interpretation. 3. Show X-ray chest-cardiomegaly.
Objectives: 1. Define hypertension, tell the cardinal signs, and explain the different classifications. 2. Discuss the incidence of hypertension and complications of untreated hypertension. 3. Identify the etiologies and clinical features of common forms of hypertension. 4. Identify investigations necessary for differential diagnosis. 5. Discuss common drugs used in the	Content: 1. Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, hypertensive emergency management, general management of hypertension and referral indications. 2. Measurement of the blood pressure in midupper arm and interpretation. 3. Show X-ray chest-cardiomegaly. 4. Role of life style, food habits and Yog in
 Objectives: Define hypertension, tell the cardinal signs, and explain the different classifications. Discuss the incidence of hypertension and complications of untreated hypertension. Identify the etiologies and clinical features of common forms of hypertension. Identify investigations necessary for differential diagnosis. Discuss common drugs used in the management of the chronic hypertension and 	Content: 1. Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, hypertensive emergency management, general management of hypertension and referral indications. 2. Measurement of the blood pressure in midupper arm and interpretation. 3. Show X-ray chest-cardiomegaly. 4. Role of life style, food habits and Yog in prevention and control of hypertension.
 Objectives: Define hypertension, tell the cardinal signs, and explain the different classifications. Discuss the incidence of hypertension and complications of untreated hypertension. Identify the etiologies and clinical features of common forms of hypertension. Identify investigations necessary for differential diagnosis. Discuss common drugs used in the management of the chronic hypertension and their side effects in brief. Tell how to manage hypertensive emergencies. Describe how to manage the uncomplicated	Content: 1. Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, hypertensive emergency management, general management of hypertension and referral indications. 2. Measurement of the blood pressure in midupper arm and interpretation. 3. Show X-ray chest-cardiomegaly. 4. Role of life style, food habits and Yog in prevention and control of hypertension.
 Objectives: Define hypertension, tell the cardinal signs, and explain the different classifications. Discuss the incidence of hypertension and complications of untreated hypertension. Identify the etiologies and clinical features of common forms of hypertension. Identify investigations necessary for differential diagnosis. Discuss common drugs used in the management of the chronic hypertension and their side effects in brief. Tell how to manage hypertensive emergencies.	Content: 1. Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, hypertensive emergency management, general management of hypertension and referral indications. 2. Measurement of the blood pressure in midupper arm and interpretation. 3. Show X-ray chest-cardiomegaly. 4. Role of life style, food habits and Yog in prevention and control of hypertension.
 Objectives: Define hypertension, tell the cardinal signs, and explain the different classifications. Discuss the incidence of hypertension and complications of untreated hypertension. Identify the etiologies and clinical features of common forms of hypertension. Identify investigations necessary for differential diagnosis. Discuss common drugs used in the management of the chronic hypertension and their side effects in brief. Tell how to manage hypertensive emergencies. Describe how to manage the uncomplicated	Content: 1. Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, hypertensive emergency management, general management of hypertension and referral indications. 2. Measurement of the blood pressure in midupper arm and interpretation. 3. Show X-ray chest-cardiomegaly. 4. Role of life style, food habits and Yog in prevention and control of hypertension.
 Objectives: Define hypertension, tell the cardinal signs, and explain the different classifications. Discuss the incidence of hypertension and complications of untreated hypertension. Identify the etiologies and clinical features of common forms of hypertension. Identify investigations necessary for differential diagnosis. Discuss common drugs used in the management of the chronic hypertension and their side effects in brief. Tell how to manage hypertensive emergencies. Describe how to manage the uncomplicated case of hypertension. 	Content: 1. Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, hypertensive emergency management, general management of hypertension and referral indications. 2. Measurement of the blood pressure in midupper arm and interpretation. 3. Show X-ray chest-cardiomegaly. 4. Role of life style, food habits and Yog in prevention and control of hypertension.
 Objectives: Define hypertension, tell the cardinal signs, and explain the different classifications. Discuss the incidence of hypertension and complications of untreated hypertension. Identify the etiologies and clinical features of common forms of hypertension. Identify investigations necessary for differential diagnosis. Discuss common drugs used in the management of the chronic hypertension and their side effects in brief. Tell how to manage hypertensive emergencies. Describe how to manage the uncomplicated case of hypertension. Explain the role of life style, food habits and	Content: 1. Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, hypertensive emergency management, general management of hypertension and referral indications. 2. Measurement of the blood pressure in midupper arm and interpretation. 3. Show X-ray chest-cardiomegaly. 4. Role of life style, food habits and Yog in prevention and control of hypertension.

Evaluation methods: written exam, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:
performance observation in clinical setting	classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice
Unit 2: Hematological & Cardiovascular	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical
Conditions	This, theory
Sub-unit 2.6: Cardiovascular disorders -	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1
Congestive cardiac failure	instance in a second in the se
Objectives:	Content:
 Review the anatomy and physiology of the heart and related organs. Describe the development and condition of congestive cardiac failure (CCF). Identify the cardinal signs, etiologies, clinical features and pathology of CCF. Identify/Physical findings & signs in heart failure. Identify the investigations necessary for differential diagnosis. Describe the complications of CCF. Describe the management of simple cases of CCF. Explain non pharmacologic approach in the management of congestive heart failure. 	 Anatomy and physiology of heart and related organs. Definition, etiology, pathology, clinical features, investigation, complication, differential diagnosis, and management of CCF. Show the x-ray film of chest (Cardiomegaly). Non pharmacologic approach in the management of congestive heart failure. X- ray& ECG of patient.
9. Identify indications for prompt stabilization and referral to a higher level facility.	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:
Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation in clinical setting	classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice
Unit 3: Respiratory Disorders	Hrs. theory: 9 Hrs. lab/practical: 6
Sub-unit 3.1: Acute bronchitis	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1
Objectives:	Content:
 Define bronchitis, tell the cardinal signs and discuss the incidence. Identify etiology, pathology and clinical features of acute bronchitis. Identify investigations necessary for differential diagnosis. Identify complications of acute bronchitis. Explain how the incidence of chronic bronchitis can be reduced by preventive measures. Describe the management of diagnosed cases of acute bronchitis and indications for referral to a higher level facility. 	 Definition, incidence, etiology, pathology, clinical features, differential diagnosis, complication and management of acute bronchitis. Investigations for acute bronchitis: Complete Blood Count (CBC) TLC (Total leucocytes count) DLC (Differential leucocytes count) Sputum for culture and sensitivity Preventative measures: reduction of environmental air pollution good nutrition containment of respiratory mucus wastes (not spitting phlegm into the environment)
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:
performance observation in clinical setting Unit 3: Respiratory Disorders	classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical

Sub-unit 3.2: Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1
Disease (COPD)	
Objectives:	Content:
3. Define COPD and discuss the incidence of this	1. Definition, aetiology, clinical features,
condition.	differential diagnosis, investigations,
4. Identify the etiology, pathology, cardinal signs and clinical features of COPD.	management, complications and indications for referral of the case of COPD.
	2. Component disorders:
5. Identify the investigations necessary for differential diagnosis.	o chronic bronchitis
6. Identify breath sounds bronchial, vesiculas,	o emphysema
ronchi and crepitations.	o asthma
7. Describe how to manage a case of COPD with	3. Complications of COPD
available resources.	o corpulmonale
8. Identify complications of COPD.	4. Describe how to prevent COPD.
9. Identify indications for referral.	in Beselve new to prevent corp.
10. List community actions or health education	
aimed at reducing the incidence of COPD.	
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:
performance observation in clinical setting	classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice
Unit 3: Respiratory Disorders	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical
Sub-unit 3.3: Pleural effusion	Hrs. theory 1 Hrs. lab/practical 1
Objectives:	Content:
1. Define pleural effusion and tell the cardinal	1. Definition, etiology, pathology, clinical
signs.	features, investigations, differential diagnosis,
2. State the etiology, pathology and clinical	complications.
features of pleural effusion.	2. Management of pleural effusion, techniques
3. Differentiate between exudates and transudate.	of taping the chest.
4. Identify the investigations necessary for	3. Sample collection &transport to appropriate
differential diagnosis.	place.
5. Manage pleural effusion caused by	4. Demonstration of positive X-ray film of
Tuberculosis.	pleural effusion.
6. Identify complications of pleural effusion and	
the treatment for these.	
7. Describe how to stabilize the patient and refer.	
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:
performance observation in clinical setting	classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice
Unit 3: Respiratory Disorders	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical
Sub-unit 3.4: Respiratory disorders –	Hrs. theory 1 Hrs. lab/practical 1
Pneumonia	
Objectives:	Content:
1. Define pneumonia and discuss the incidence.	1. Definition, etiology, sign and symptoms,
2. Explain why pneumonia is a serious problem,	investigation, complications, management and
and identify the populations most at risk.	epidemiology of pneumonia.
3. Identify the etiologies, pathology, cardinal	2. Types of pneumonia:
signs and clinical features of different types of	3. Prevention of pneumonia:
pneumonia.	4. Demonstration of chest x-ray of pneumonia.

4. Identify complications of pneumonia.	
5. List the investigations necessary for differential	
diagnosis of pneumonia.	
6. Describe the management of pneumonia.	
7. Identify indications for referral.	
8. Prevention and control of pneumonia including	
vaccine.	
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:
performance observation in clinical setting	classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice
Unit 3: Respiratory Disorders	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical
Sub-unit 3.5: Asthma	
Objectives:	Content:
1. Define bronchial asthma and tell the cardinal	1. Definition, etiology, pathology, clinical
signs.	features, differential diagnosis, diagnosis,
2. Identify the etiology, pathology and clinical	complication, & management of bronchial
features of bronchial asthma.	asthma.
3. Discuss the relationship between extrinsic and	2. Show the X-ray of chest of bronchial asthma.
intrinsic asthma.	3. Prevention and control of asthma.
4. Identify the investigations necessary for	
differential diagnosis.	
5. List complications of asthma.	
6. Manage bronchial asthma.	
7. Identify indications for referral.	
8. Identify methods of symptom control.	
9. Role of vaccine to prevention of bronchial	
asthma.	
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:
performance observation in clinical setting	classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice
Unit 3: Respiratory Disorders	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical
Sub-unit 3.6: Pulmonary tuberculosis	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1
Objectives:	Content:
1. Define pulmonary tuberculosis (PTB).	Definition, etiology, pathology, clinical
2. State the etiology, pathology, cardinal signs and	features, differential diagnosis, classification
clinical features of PTB.	of Tuberculosis, investigation, complications,
3. Identify the investigations necessary for	management and prevention of PTB.
differential diagnosis of PTB.	2. DOTS therapy in PTB according to National
4. Describe complications of PTB.	Guidelines with special reference to MDR and
5. Describe the procedures for managing smear	XDR.
positive cases according the DOTS concept	3. Follow up care as per National Guidelines.
with special reference to Multi Drug Resistance	4. Definition of relatse, drug resistant and
(MDR) and XDR (SCC).	treatment failure case.
6. Summarize the teaching points for pulmonary	5. Prevention and control of PTB
positive cases.	o reporting
7. Identify methods of prevention and control.	 patient/family education
	vaccinationgood nutrition for healthy immune

	gyistom
	system
	 containment of sputum (not spitting phlegm into the environment)
	1
	6. Show the sputum smear and X- ray chest of
	pulmonary tuberculosis.
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:
performance observation in clinical setting	classroom instruction, supervised clinical
TI WA CO A SA	practice, field visit to DOTS clinic
Unit 4: Gastrointestinal Disorders	Hrs. theory: 7 Hrs. lab/practical 5
Sub-unit 4.1: Peptic Ulcer Diseases	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1
Objectives:	Content:
1. Define peptic ulcer (PUD) diseases and discuss	1. Revision of anatomy and physiology of
the incidence.	stomach and duodenum.
2. Distinguish between gastritis, gastric ulcer,	2. Describe physical examination of the
duodenal ulcer and esophageal ulcer.	gastrointestinal system.
3. Identify the etiologies, pathology, cardinal	3. Definition, etiology, pathology, clinical
signs and clinical features of PUD.	features, differential diagnosis, complication
4. Explain the relationship of Helicobacter pylori	and management.
to peptic ulcers.	4. Investigations for differential diagnosis:
5. Identify investigations necessary for differential	G.I. endoscopy, barium meal X-ray stomach,
diagnosis.	gastric acid estimation, stool for occult blood,
6. Describe integrated comprehensive treatment	USG abdomen.
for PUD.	5. Integrated comprehensive treatment of PUD:
7. Identify complications of untreated PUD.	antacids
8. Identify indications for referral.	 gastric acid secretion inhibitors
	 antibiotic therapy
	 dietary modification
	 alcohol/smoking cessation
	 stress management
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:
performance observation in clinical setting	classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice
Unit 4: Gastrointestinal Disorders	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical
Sub-unit 4.2: Diarrhea, Constipation and	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 2
Vomiting	
Objectives:	Content:
1. Define Vomiting, Constipation and Diarrhea.	1. Anatomy and Physiology of oral cavity
2. Explain the types of Diarrhea.	esophagus, stomach, duodenum, biliary tract,
3. Discuss the causes of Vomiting, Constipation	small intestine.
and Diarrhea.	2. Definition of Vomiting, Constipation and
4. Explain the management of Vomiting,	Diarrhea.
Constipation and Diarrhea.	3. Types of Diarrhea.
5. Discuss the importance of fiber diet in	4. Acute and chronic causes of Vomiting,
Constipation.	Constipation and Diarrhea.
6. Explain the food habits to precipitate	5. Management of Vomiting, Constipation and
Constipation.	Diarrhea.
<u> -</u>	6. Importance of fiber diet in Constipation.
	6. Importance of fiber diet in Constipation.

Constipation and Diarrhea.	7. Food habits to precipitate Constipation.
	8. Complication of Vomiting, Constipation and
	Diarrhea.
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:
performance observation in clinical setting	classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice
Unit 4: Gastrointestinal Disorders	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical
Sub-unit 4.3: Infectious disorders - Abdominal	Hrs. theory 1 Hrs. lab/practical 1
tuberculosis.	
Objectives:	Content:
1. Describe the condition and cardinal signs of	1. Definition, etiology, pathology, clinical
abdominal tuberculosis (T.B.)	features, investigations, referral for
2. Identify the etiology and pathology and clinical	differential diagnosis, complications,
features of abdominal T.B.	management and prevention of abdominal
3. Identify investigations necessary for differential	T.B.
diagnosis.	
4. Explain why referral may be necessary to	
confirm the provisional diagnosis.	
5. Describe the complications of untreated	
abdominal T.B.	
6. Describe how to manage diagnosed cases	
according to SCC, DOTS.	
7. Describe the methods of prevention of	
abdominal T.B.	
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:
performance observation in clinical setting	classroom instruction, supervised clinical
TI to A. C. a.	practice, observation of treatment at DOTS clinic
Unit 4: Gastrointestinal Disorders	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical
Sub-unit 4.4: Rectal and anal disorder	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1
Objectives:	Content:
1. Describe the procedure for examining the	1. Rectal anatomy and anal sphincter.
rectum through manual palpation.	2. Procedure and interpretation of findings for
2. Describe the causes, clinical features and	rectal examination.
treatments for rectal bleeding and common rectal disorders.	3. Etiologies, clinical features and investigation
	and management for: rectal bleeding,
3. Describe indications that require referral to a	hemorrhoids, anal fissure, fistula, rectal
higher level facility. A Discuss preventive health teaching to reduce	prolapse, rectal polyp, ischial rectal abscess.
4. Discuss preventive health teaching to reduce	
the incidence of rectal disease. Unit 5: Endocrine System Disorders	Hrs. theory: 4 Hrs. lab/practical: 3
Sub-unit 5.1: Type 1 & 2 Diabetes Mellitus Objectives:	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 2 Content:
1. Identify the cardinal signs for type 1 and	1. Anatomy & physiology of the pancreas 2. Patho physiology of the different types of
type 2 diabetes mellitus.	2. Patho physiology of the different types of diabetes
2. Describe the patho-physiology of diabetes	
mallitus	
mellitus. 3. Differentiate between type 1 and type 2	3. Pharmacologic effects of oral/insulin hypoglycemic medicines

5 6 7 8 9	 type of diabetes mellitus. Discuss the incidence and contributing factors for type 1 & 2 diabetes mellitus in Nepal. Give the rationale for administering insulin versus oral hypoglycemic medications. Describe the health consequences of chronic hyperglycemia. Explain the health teaching points for a diabetic patient including the role of diet & exercises in preventing and controlling diabetes. Describe the signs and symptoms of ketoacidosis. Relate the chief treatments for stabilizing a patient with ketoacidosis. Explain complications of diabetes mellitus. 	 Methods for assessing hyperglycemia Treatment for ketoacidosis and hypoglycemia Preventive health care for diabetics Demonstrate the blood glucose level of diabetic subjects. Drugs used in diabetes, their contraindications and side effects. Perform abdominal examination. Listen abdominal normal and abnormal peristalsis movement sound.
	uation methods: written exam, viva, ormance observation in clinical setting	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice
•	5: Endocrine System Disorders	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical
	unit 5.2: Thyroid disorders	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1
	ctives:	i i
	etives.	Content:
1. II hh 2. II co 3. II hh 4. F 5. II	Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. dentify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Explain the clinical features of thyroid cancers. dentify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder.	1. Incidence, etiologies, diagnosis, management and prevention of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. 2. Clinical features of thyroid cancers. 3. Perform thyroid examination.
1. II hh 2. II co 3. II hh 4. E 5. II Eval	Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. dentify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Explain the clinical features of thyroid cancers, dentify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder.	 Incidence, etiologies, diagnosis, management and prevention of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. Clinical features of thyroid cancers. Perform thyroid examination. Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:
1. I h h c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c	Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. dentify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Explain the clinical features of thyroid cancers, dentify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. The prevention methods: written exam, viva, formance observation in clinical setting	 Incidence, etiologies, diagnosis, management and prevention of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. Clinical features of thyroid cancers. Perform thyroid examination. Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practices.
1. II	Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. dentify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Explain the clinical features of thyroid cancers. dentify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. The prevention methods: written exam, viva, formance observation in clinical setting 6: Hepatic Disorders	1. Incidence, etiologies, diagnosis, management and prevention of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. 2. Clinical features of thyroid cancers. 3. Perform thyroid examination. Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice. Hrs. theory: 6 Hrs. lab/practical: 4
1. I h h 2. I h 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6	Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. dentify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Explain the clinical features of thyroid cancers, dentify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. The prevention methods: written exam, viva, formance observation in clinical setting	 Incidence, etiologies, diagnosis, management and prevention of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. Clinical features of thyroid cancers. Perform thyroid examination. Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practices.

<u></u>	
4. Discuss the incidence and etiology of cirrhosis	
of the liver.	
5. Describe the pathology cardinal signs and	
clinical features of different types of cirrhosis	
of the liver.	
6. Identify investigations necessary for differential	
diagnosis.	
7. Identify complications of cirrhosis of the liver.	
8. Describe how to manage diagnosed cases or	
stabilize and refer provisionally diagnosed	
cases of cirrhosis of the liver.	
9. Discuss methods of prevention of cirrhosis of	
the liver.	
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:	,•
performance observation in clinical setting classroom instruction, supervised clinical pra	ctice
Unit 6: Hepatic Disorders Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical	
Sub-unit 6.2: Ascites Hrs. theory 1 Hrs. lab/practical 1	
Objectives: Content:	
1. Describe ascites and cardinal signs. 1. Definition, etiology, pathology, clinical	
2. Identify the etiologies, pathology and clinical features, complications, investigations,	
features of different types of ascites. 3. Identify investigations necessary for differential referral of cases of ascites.	
diagnosis.	
4. Identify complications of ascites.	
5. Describe how to manage the diagnosed case of ascites.	
6. Identify indications for stabilization and referral.	
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:	
performance observation in clinical setting classroom instruction, supervised clinical pra	ctice
Unit 6: Hepatic Disorders Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical	cticc
Sub-unit 6.3: Amoebic liver abscess. Hrs. theory 1 Hrs. lab/practical 1	
Objectives: Content:	
1. Define amoebic liver abscess and explain the 1. Definition, etiology, pathology, clinical	
cardinal signs. 1. Definition, ethology, pathology, enhear features, differential diagnosis, investigat	ion
2. Identify the etiology, pathology and clinical complication, management, referral and	1011,
features of liver abscess.	
3. Identify the investigations necessary for	
differential diagnosis.	
4. Identify complications of amoebic liver	
abscess.	
5. Describe how to manage the diagnosed case of	
liver abscess.	
6. Identify indications for referral to a higher level	
facility.	
7. Discuss methods of prevention.	

Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice
	, ,
Unit 6: Hepatic Disorders	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical
Sub-unit 6.4: Hepatitis	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1
Objectives:	Content:
 Define hepatitis and discuss the incidence of hepatitis. Identify the etiology, pathology, cardinal signs and clinical features of the different types of hepatitis. Identify the investigations necessary for differential diagnosis. Identify complications of hepatitis. Describe how to manage the diagnosed case using local resources. Identify indications for referral. Describe the modes of transmission of infectious hepatitis, the methods of prevention and control for each type. 	 Definition, incidence, etiology, pathology, clinical features, differential diagnosis, investigation, complication, management. Prevention of infectious and non-infectious hepatitis. Vaccinations for hepatitis.
	T 1' /I ' A /' '/' /D
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice
Unit 7: Central Nervous System Disorders	Hrs. theory: 11 Hrs. lab/practical: 9
Unit 7: Central Nervous System Disorders Sub-unit 7.1: Tetanus	Hrs. theory: 11 Hrs. lab/practical: 9 Hrs. theory 1 Hrs. lab/practical 1
Sub-unit 7.1: Tetanus Objectives:	Hrs. theory 1 Hrs. lab/practical 1 Content:
Sub-unit 7.1: Tetanus	Hrs. theory 1 Hrs. lab/practical 1
 Sub-unit 7.1: Tetanus Objectives: Discuss the incidence of tetanus. Explain the cause, pathology, cardinal signs and clinical features of tetanus. Describe the investigations and differential diagnosis of tetanus. Describe the immediate management and referral procedure for cases of tetanus. Discuss the socio-cultural factors which result in the high incidence of tetanus. Describe community education and prevention measures for tetanus. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting 	 Hrs. theory 1 Hrs. lab/practical 1 Content: Tetanus bacilli, pathology and clinical features of tetanus. Investigations, differential diagnosis, management and referral of tetanus. Incidence and causative factors, preventive measures, immunization schedules. Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice
 Sub-unit 7.1: Tetanus Objectives: Discuss the incidence of tetanus. Explain the cause, pathology, cardinal signs and clinical features of tetanus. Describe the investigations and differential diagnosis of tetanus. Describe the immediate management and referral procedure for cases of tetanus. Discuss the socio-cultural factors which result in the high incidence of tetanus. Describe community education and prevention measures for tetanus. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 7: Central Nervous System Disorders 	Hrs. theory 1 Hrs. lab/practical 1 Content: 1. Tetanus bacilli, pathology and clinical features of tetanus. 2. Investigations, differential diagnosis, management and referral of tetanus. 3. Incidence and causative factors, preventive measures, immunization schedules. Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical
 Sub-unit 7.1: Tetanus Objectives: Discuss the incidence of tetanus. Explain the cause, pathology, cardinal signs and clinical features of tetanus. Describe the investigations and differential diagnosis of tetanus. Describe the immediate management and referral procedure for cases of tetanus. Discuss the socio-cultural factors which result in the high incidence of tetanus. Describe community education and prevention measures for tetanus. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting 	 Hrs. theory 1 Hrs. lab/practical 1 Content: Tetanus bacilli, pathology and clinical features of tetanus. Investigations, differential diagnosis, management and referral of tetanus. Incidence and causative factors, preventive measures, immunization schedules. Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice

2. Identify the effect of selected poisons locally 2. Common poison sources and systemically. 3. Symptoms and signs of poisoning 3. Describe the appropriate treatments for 4. Emergency management. commonly found poisons and snakebite. 5. Recognition of poisoning as medico legal 4. Describe how to remove poisons by emesis and case. gastric lavage; tell exceptions for removal by emesis. 5. Describe symptomatic treatment of poisoning effects. 6. Identify indications for immediate referral. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice performance observation in clinical setting **Unit 7: Central Nervous System Disorders** Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical **Sub-unit 7.3: Meningitis and encephalitis** Hrs. lab/practical 1 Hrs. theory 2 Objectives: Content: 1. Differentiate between the pathology, cardinal 1. Etiology, diagnosis, treatment, complications, signs and clinical features of meningitis and rehabilitation, and prevention of meningitis encephalitis. and encephalitis. 2. Discuss the causes of meningitis and 2. Comparison of the cerebrospinal fluid findings of bacterial, tubercular and viral encephalitis. 3. Compare the cerebrospinal fluid findings of meningitis. bacterial, tubercular and viral meningitis. 3. Indications of Lumbar puncture and 4. Explain the indications of Lumbar puncture and cerebrospinal fluid examination in diagnosing cerebrospinal fluid examination in diagnosing meningitis 4. Common site Lumbar puncture. meningitis 5. Explain common site lumbar puncture. 5. Complication & contraindication of 6. Describe complication & contraindication of performing Lumbar Puncture. lumbar puncture. 6. Vaccination of meningitis and encephalitis. 7. Describe the complications, primary level management, and indications for immediate referral of meningitis and encephalitis. 8. Discuss the management and follow up care for meningitis and encephalitis. 9. Identify components of preventive education for early diagnosis and treatment of meningitis and encephalitis. Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice performance observation in clinical setting **Unit 7: Central Nervous System Disorders** Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical Hrs. lab/practical 2 **Sub-unit 7.4: Cerebro-vascular accident (CVA)** Hrs. theory Objectives Content: 1. Identify the causes and incidence of cerebral 1. Etiology, classifications, diagnosis, treatment, vascular accidents. prognosis.

2. Describe the classifications of CVA based on 2. Rehabilitation, counseling and prevention of cerebro-vascular accidents. pathology. 3. Describe the cardinal signs and clinical features 3.Difference between ischaemic and of mild, moderate and severe CVA. hemorrhagic stroke. 4. Discuss the differential diagnosis of CVA. 5. Describe the treatment and expected outcomes for each type of CVA. 6. Discuss advice and counseling for the family of this patient, to promote rehabilitation. 7. State the risk behaviors for CVA which you would include in preventive education. 8. Identify indications for referral of a CVA patient for higher level or specialty care. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: performance observation in clinical setting classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice **Unit 7: Central Nervous System Disorders** Hrs. lab/practical Hrs. theory Hrs. theory **Sub-unit 7.5: Chronic disorders of CNS** 5 Hrs. lab/practical 4 Objectives: Content: 1. Identify chronic central nervous system 1. Etiology, classifications, diagnosis, treatment, disorders seen in Nepal, their etiologies and prognosis, rehabilitation, counseling and prevention of central nervous system incidence. 2. Discuss the cardinal signs and clinical features disorders: of each. a. Multiple sclerosis 3. Identify recommended treatment and prognosis b. Cerebral palsy for each. c. Muscular dystrophy d. Mental Retardation 4. Discuss family counseling for each diagnosis. 5. Describe strategies to prevent or give early e. Parkinsonism treatment for these disorders. f. Alzheimer's disease g. GB Syndrome Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice **Unit 8: Musculoskeletal Disorders** Hrs. theory: 2 Hrs. lab/practical 2 Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical 2 **Sub-unit 8.1: Arthritis** Objectives: Content: 1. Incidence, pathology, diagnosis, management 1. Identify the incidence of osteoarthritis and rheumatoid arthritis. and Prevention of osteoarthritis and 2. Explain septic arthritis and gout. rheumatoid arthritis. 3. Describe the cardinal signs, clinical features 2. Septic arthritis and gout. and pathology of each. 3. Use of NSAID and its complication 4. Explain the investigations for differential 4. Dietary habits. diagnosis. 5. Describe the advice and management for osteoarthritis and rheumatoid arthritis. 6. Identify indications for referral to a higher level facility.

7. Discuss contributing factors in the development	
of these types of arthritis.	
8. Discuss the components of education programs to reduce the incidence of arthritis.	
to reduce the incidence of artiffus.	
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:
performance observation in clinical setting	classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice
Unit 9: Urinary System Disorders	Hrs. theory: 1 Hrs. lab/practical 1
Sub-unit 9.1: Renal failure	Hrs. theory 1 Hrs. lab/practical 1
Objectives:	Content:
1. Describe the anatomy and physiology of the	1. Incidence, pathology, diagnosis and
renal and urinary system in males and females.	management.
2. Discuss physical examination of the abdomen.	2. Prevention of acute and chronic renal failure.
3. Discuss the causes cardinal signs and clinical	3. Role of water and fluid intake.
features of acute and chronic renal failure.	4. Diet factors and drug toxicity.
4. Identify indications for referral.	5. Indication of dialysis.
5. Describe the management of acute and chronic	
renal failure.	
6. Identify important components of counseling	
for the patient with renal failure.	m 1: /T : A :: :: /D
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:
performance observation in clinical setting	classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice
Unit 10: Other Disorders	Hrs. theory: 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1
Sub-unit 10.1: Acute Rheumatic fever	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1
Sub-unit 10.1: Acute Rheumatic fever Objectives:	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1 Content:
Sub-unit 10.1: Acute Rheumatic fever Objectives: 1. Discuss the incidence of Rheumatic fever and	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1 Content: 1. Definition, etiology, pathology.
Sub-unit 10.1: Acute Rheumatic fever Objectives: 1. Discuss the incidence of Rheumatic fever and explain the cardinal signs.	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1 Content: 1. Definition, etiology, pathology. 2. Clinical features and differential diagnosis.
Sub-unit 10.1: Acute Rheumatic fever Objectives: 1. Discuss the incidence of Rheumatic fever and explain the cardinal signs. 2. Identify the etiology, and pathology of	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1 Content: 1. Definition, etiology, pathology. 2. Clinical features and differential diagnosis. 3. Investigations, early diagnosis, management,
Sub-unit 10.1: Acute Rheumatic fever Objectives: 1. Discuss the incidence of Rheumatic fever and explain the cardinal signs. 2. Identify the etiology, and pathology of Rheumatic fever.	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1 Content: 1. Definition, etiology, pathology. 2. Clinical features and differential diagnosis. 3. Investigations, early diagnosis, management, complications and referral.
Sub-unit 10.1: Acute Rheumatic fever Objectives: 1. Discuss the incidence of Rheumatic fever and explain the cardinal signs. 2. Identify the etiology, and pathology of Rheumatic fever. 3. Identify the clinical features and investigations	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1 Content: 1. Definition, etiology, pathology. 2. Clinical features and differential diagnosis. 3. Investigations, early diagnosis, management, complications and referral. 4. Prevention and control.
 Sub-unit 10.1: Acute Rheumatic fever Objectives: 1. Discuss the incidence of Rheumatic fever and explain the cardinal signs. 2. Identify the etiology, and pathology of Rheumatic fever. 3. Identify the clinical features and investigations for making a differential diagnosis. 	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1 Content: 1. Definition, etiology, pathology. 2. Clinical features and differential diagnosis. 3. Investigations, early diagnosis, management, complications and referral. 4. Prevention and control. 5. Jone's diagnostic criteria to diagnose
Sub-unit 10.1: Acute Rheumatic fever Objectives: 1. Discuss the incidence of Rheumatic fever and explain the cardinal signs. 2. Identify the etiology, and pathology of Rheumatic fever. 3. Identify the clinical features and investigations	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1 Content: 1. Definition, etiology, pathology. 2. Clinical features and differential diagnosis. 3. Investigations, early diagnosis, management, complications and referral. 4. Prevention and control. 5. Jone's diagnostic criteria to diagnose Rheumatic fever.
Sub-unit 10.1: Acute Rheumatic fever Objectives: 1. Discuss the incidence of Rheumatic fever and explain the cardinal signs. 2. Identify the etiology, and pathology of Rheumatic fever. 3. Identify the clinical features and investigations for making a differential diagnosis. 4. Explain Jone's diagnostic criteria to diagnose	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1 Content: 1. Definition, etiology, pathology. 2. Clinical features and differential diagnosis. 3. Investigations, early diagnosis, management, complications and referral. 4. Prevention and control. 5. Jone's diagnostic criteria to diagnose Rheumatic fever.
 Sub-unit 10.1: Acute Rheumatic fever Objectives: Discuss the incidence of Rheumatic fever and explain the cardinal signs. Identify the etiology, and pathology of Rheumatic fever. Identify the clinical features and investigations for making a differential diagnosis. Explain Jone's diagnostic criteria to diagnose Rheumatic fever. 	 Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1 Content: Definition, etiology, pathology. Clinical features and differential diagnosis. Investigations, early diagnosis, management, complications and referral. Prevention and control. Jone's diagnostic criteria to diagnose Rheumatic fever. Etiology and pathology, clinical features,
 Sub-unit 10.1: Acute Rheumatic fever Objectives: Discuss the incidence of Rheumatic fever and explain the cardinal signs. Identify the etiology, and pathology of Rheumatic fever. Identify the clinical features and investigations for making a differential diagnosis. Explain Jone's diagnostic criteria to diagnose Rheumatic fever. List the complications of Rheumatic fever if 	 Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1 Content: Definition, etiology, pathology. Clinical features and differential diagnosis. Investigations, early diagnosis, management, complications and referral. Prevention and control. Jone's diagnostic criteria to diagnose Rheumatic fever. Etiology and pathology, clinical features, investigation and management of infective
 Sub-unit 10.1: Acute Rheumatic fever Objectives: Discuss the incidence of Rheumatic fever and explain the cardinal signs. Identify the etiology, and pathology of Rheumatic fever. Identify the clinical features and investigations for making a differential diagnosis. Explain Jone's diagnostic criteria to diagnose Rheumatic fever. List the complications of Rheumatic fever if early diagnosis and treatment are not given. 	 Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1 Content: Definition, etiology, pathology. Clinical features and differential diagnosis. Investigations, early diagnosis, management, complications and referral. Prevention and control. Jone's diagnostic criteria to diagnose Rheumatic fever. Etiology and pathology, clinical features, investigation and management of infective
 Sub-unit 10.1: Acute Rheumatic fever Objectives: Discuss the incidence of Rheumatic fever and explain the cardinal signs. Identify the etiology, and pathology of Rheumatic fever. Identify the clinical features and investigations for making a differential diagnosis. Explain Jone's diagnostic criteria to diagnose Rheumatic fever. List the complications of Rheumatic fever if early diagnosis and treatment are not given. Describe how to manage the case after diagnosis. State the methods of prevention of Rheumatic 	 Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1 Content: Definition, etiology, pathology. Clinical features and differential diagnosis. Investigations, early diagnosis, management, complications and referral. Prevention and control. Jone's diagnostic criteria to diagnose Rheumatic fever. Etiology and pathology, clinical features, investigation and management of infective
 Sub-unit 10.1: Acute Rheumatic fever Objectives: Discuss the incidence of Rheumatic fever and explain the cardinal signs. Identify the etiology, and pathology of Rheumatic fever. Identify the clinical features and investigations for making a differential diagnosis. Explain Jone's diagnostic criteria to diagnose Rheumatic fever. List the complications of Rheumatic fever if early diagnosis and treatment are not given. Describe how to manage the case after diagnosis. State the methods of prevention of Rheumatic fever. 	 Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1 Content: Definition, etiology, pathology. Clinical features and differential diagnosis. Investigations, early diagnosis, management, complications and referral. Prevention and control. Jone's diagnostic criteria to diagnose Rheumatic fever. Etiology and pathology, clinical features, investigation and management of infective
 Sub-unit 10.1: Acute Rheumatic fever Objectives: Discuss the incidence of Rheumatic fever and explain the cardinal signs. Identify the etiology, and pathology of Rheumatic fever. Identify the clinical features and investigations for making a differential diagnosis. Explain Jone's diagnostic criteria to diagnose Rheumatic fever. List the complications of Rheumatic fever if early diagnosis and treatment are not given. Describe how to manage the case after diagnosis. State the methods of prevention of Rheumatic fever. Identify etiology, pathology, clinical features, 	 Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1 Content: Definition, etiology, pathology. Clinical features and differential diagnosis. Investigations, early diagnosis, management, complications and referral. Prevention and control. Jone's diagnostic criteria to diagnose Rheumatic fever. Etiology and pathology, clinical features, investigation and management of infective
 Sub-unit 10.1: Acute Rheumatic fever Objectives: Discuss the incidence of Rheumatic fever and explain the cardinal signs. Identify the etiology, and pathology of Rheumatic fever. Identify the clinical features and investigations for making a differential diagnosis. Explain Jone's diagnostic criteria to diagnose Rheumatic fever. List the complications of Rheumatic fever if early diagnosis and treatment are not given. Describe how to manage the case after diagnosis. State the methods of prevention of Rheumatic fever. Identify etiology, pathology, clinical features, investigation and management of infective 	 Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1 Content: Definition, etiology, pathology. Clinical features and differential diagnosis. Investigations, early diagnosis, management, complications and referral. Prevention and control. Jone's diagnostic criteria to diagnose Rheumatic fever. Etiology and pathology, clinical features, investigation and management of infective
 Sub-unit 10.1: Acute Rheumatic fever Objectives: Discuss the incidence of Rheumatic fever and explain the cardinal signs. Identify the etiology, and pathology of Rheumatic fever. Identify the clinical features and investigations for making a differential diagnosis. Explain Jone's diagnostic criteria to diagnose Rheumatic fever. List the complications of Rheumatic fever if early diagnosis and treatment are not given. Describe how to manage the case after diagnosis. State the methods of prevention of Rheumatic fever. Identify etiology, pathology, clinical features, investigation and management of infective endocarditis. 	 Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1 Content: Definition, etiology, pathology. Clinical features and differential diagnosis. Investigations, early diagnosis, management, complications and referral. Prevention and control. Jone's diagnostic criteria to diagnose Rheumatic fever. Etiology and pathology, clinical features, investigation and management of infective
 Sub-unit 10.1: Acute Rheumatic fever Objectives: Discuss the incidence of Rheumatic fever and explain the cardinal signs. Identify the etiology, and pathology of Rheumatic fever. Identify the clinical features and investigations for making a differential diagnosis. Explain Jone's diagnostic criteria to diagnose Rheumatic fever. List the complications of Rheumatic fever if early diagnosis and treatment are not given. Describe how to manage the case after diagnosis. State the methods of prevention of Rheumatic fever. Identify etiology, pathology, clinical features, investigation and management of infective endocarditis. Identify indications that the patient should be 	 Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1 Content: Definition, etiology, pathology. Clinical features and differential diagnosis. Investigations, early diagnosis, management, complications and referral. Prevention and control. Jone's diagnostic criteria to diagnose Rheumatic fever. Etiology and pathology, clinical features, investigation and management of infective
 Sub-unit 10.1: Acute Rheumatic fever Objectives: Discuss the incidence of Rheumatic fever and explain the cardinal signs. Identify the etiology, and pathology of Rheumatic fever. Identify the clinical features and investigations for making a differential diagnosis. Explain Jone's diagnostic criteria to diagnose Rheumatic fever. List the complications of Rheumatic fever if early diagnosis and treatment are not given. Describe how to manage the case after diagnosis. State the methods of prevention of Rheumatic fever. Identify etiology, pathology, clinical features, investigation and management of infective endocarditis. Identify indications that the patient should be referral. 	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1 Content: 1. Definition, etiology, pathology. 2. Clinical features and differential diagnosis. 3. Investigations, early diagnosis, management, complications and referral. 4. Prevention and control. 5. Jone's diagnostic criteria to diagnose Rheumatic fever. 6. Etiology and pathology, clinical features, investigation and management of infective endocarditis.
 Sub-unit 10.1: Acute Rheumatic fever Objectives: Discuss the incidence of Rheumatic fever and explain the cardinal signs. Identify the etiology, and pathology of Rheumatic fever. Identify the clinical features and investigations for making a differential diagnosis. Explain Jone's diagnostic criteria to diagnose Rheumatic fever. List the complications of Rheumatic fever if early diagnosis and treatment are not given. Describe how to manage the case after diagnosis. State the methods of prevention of Rheumatic fever. Identify etiology, pathology, clinical features, investigation and management of infective endocarditis. Identify indications that the patient should be 	 Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1 Content: Definition, etiology, pathology. Clinical features and differential diagnosis. Investigations, early diagnosis, management, complications and referral. Prevention and control. Jone's diagnostic criteria to diagnose Rheumatic fever. Etiology and pathology, clinical features, investigation and management of infective

Unit 11: Dermatological Conditions	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1
Sub-unit 11.1: Skin inflammatory disorder, skin	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1
ulcer, pressure sore	
Objectives:	Content:
 Describe the etiologies and clinical features of common skin inflammation disorders. Identify appropriate treatments for common skin inflammation disorders and dispense medications according to guidelines. Differentiate common skin ulcers and identify the appropriate treatment for each (wound dressing, minor stamp skin graft). Identify indications for referral to specialty facilities in cases suspicious of malignant skin ulcer. Differentiate between gas gangrene and dry gangrene. Explain why the patient with gangrene and gas gangrene requires referral to a higher level facility. Describe how to counsel the family about 	 Common skin diseases. Etiology, clinical features and their management. Gangrenous conditions, their etiology, clinical features, pressure sores and their management. Pressure sore and their management.
appropriate management to prevent or treat pressure sores. Evaluation methods: written and viva exams, performance observation in real or simulated settings. Unit 12: Basic Medical Procedures	Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: classroom instruction and demonstration, return demonstration, anatomical models, videos, role play. Hrs. theory 6 Hrs. lab/practical 3
Sub-unit 12.1: Administration of IM & IV	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1
medicines Ohiostinos	Contents
 Objectives: Tell the advantages and disadvantages of drugs administration by the intramuscular (IM) and intravenous (IV) routes. Identify the types of drugs which are administered by subcutaneous (SC or SQ) or intradermal (ID) routes. Identify appropriate sites for IM administration in adults, children and infants. Explain why there are increased risks when drugs is injected directly into the vein. State the precautions which must be followed to protect the patient from harmful IV medicine 	 Content: Principles and procedures for parenteral medications. Safe needle management. Risks of administering drugs directly into the vein. Guidelines for administration of medicine via parenteral routes.
administration.Describe the procedures for administering IM	

to guidelines. 7. Describe the technique and reason for using the "Z track" method of IM administration. 8. Describe principles and procedures for safe needle disposal. 9. Demonstrate one-handed needle recapping, to use when a safe needle disposal container is not readily available. 10. Demonstrate administration of drugs by the above routes according to guidelines. Evaluation methods: written and viva exams, performance observation in real or simulated settings. Unit 12: Basic Medical Procedures	Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: skill guidelines, textbook self-study, classroom instruction and demonstration, return demonstration, models, videos, role play. Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical
Sub-unit 12.2: Universal precaution & Infection	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1
control	
Objectives:	Content:
 Differentiate between surgical asepsis (free from all organisms) and medical asepsis (free from pathogens) Explain the principles and rationale for medical asepsis and surgical asepsis. Discuss the ways to maintain sanitation in the health post setting. Demonstrate proper handwashing technique, according to guidelines. State the principles and rationale for using careful handwashing. Discuss when to use different kinds of handwashing procedures. Demonstrate aseptic technique when using instruments for an aseptic procedure. Demonstrate handling sterile instruments during a sterile procedure. 	 Definitions and implications of sterile, aseptic and non-sterile. Procedures for application of principles of medical and surgical asepsis. Principles and procedures for handwashing and sanitation. Proper handling of aseptic and sterile equipment.
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams, performance observation in real or simulated settings.	Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: classroom instruction and demonstration, return demonstration, models, videos, role play.
Unit 12: Basic Medical Procedures	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical
Sub-unit 12.3: Administration of oral and	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1
topical medicines	
Objectives:	Content:
Oujecuves.	Content.

1. Tell the advantages and disadvantages of the 1. Advantages and disadvantages of each mode various routes for medication administration. of medicine administration. 2. Explain how medicines are absorbed by the 2. Principles and physiology of medication body from the GI tract, skin, or membranous absorption. tissue. 3. Procedure for safe administration of 3. Tell what functions are served by topical drugsbyorally, rectum, vagina, on topically, medications. into the eye conjunctiva and external ear. 4. Factors increase or reduce the effect of oral 4. Give examples of medicines, which can be absorbed through the skin. and topical medications. 5. Tell what things may interfere with the 5. Safe medication administration procedures: absorption of oral or topical meds. Right patient, right medicine, right dose, right 6. Discuss ways to modify giving oral medicine route, and right time. when the patient is unable to cooperate with swallowing pills. 7. Describe the "5 rights" in the administration of all drugs. 8. Describe the procedure for administering drugs into the eye, ear, nose, rectum, vagina or onto the skin. 9. Discuss procedures for recording medication administration. 10. Demonstrate administration of drugs by all of the above routes according to guidelines. Evaluation methods: written and viva exams, Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: classroom instruction and demonstration, return performance observation in real or simulated settings. demonstration, models, videos, role play. **Unit 13: Emergency Treatment** Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical 26 14 **Subunit 13.1: Trauma** Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical Objectives: Content: 1. Describe the steps for evaluating the patient's 1. Trauma and types of injury. condition in emergency situations. 2. Methods of controlling external hemorrhage. 2. Describe and conduct primary emergency care 3. First aid and emergency treatment. to stabilize the patient. 4. Principles of patient transfer. 3. Describe indications for immediate transfer of 5. Management principles of chest trauma. 6. Management principles of fractures. patient to higher level facility. 4. Describe measures to maintain the life of the 7. Management of head and spinal cord injuries. 8. Management principles of urinary tract patient during transport. injuries. 9. Management principles of abdominal trauma. 10. Observation tour to concern hospital and center. Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: Evaluation methods: written and viva exams. classroom instruction and demonstration, return performance observation in real or simulated demonstration, anatomical models, videos, role settings. play. **Unit 13: Emergency Treatment** Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical

Sub-unit 13.2: Head Injury	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1
Objectives:	Content:
 Identify the common causes for injury to the brain. Describe the cardinal signs and clinical features of acute and residual brain injury. Describe the process for stabilization of the patient with acute brain trauma, and measures to transport to a higher level facility. Describe the advice and counseling for the family of a person with acute or chronic brain trauma. Identify health education measures to reduce the incidence of brain trauma. 	 Causes, clinical features, pathology, management, prognosis, counseling, referral for acute or residual brain trauma. Use of the Glasgow Coma scale. Use of Traige while managing emergency cases Preventive education measures (motorcycle and bicycle helmets, safety harness for high altitude work, rafting helmets)
Unit 13: Emergency Treatment	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical
Sub Unit 13.3: Shock.	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1
Objectives:	Content:
 Define shock and its types Describe and conduct the appropriate treatments for shock, in order to stabilize the person. Investigate and diagnose the various types of shock. Demonstrate recording of vitals, fluid intake and output. Describe indications for immediate transfer of the patient to a higher level facility. Explain effects of electric shock on cardiac muscle and mention its management. Evaluation methods: written and viva exams, performance observation in real or simulated settings. 	 The definition of shock. Types and causes of shock: anaphylactic shock, septic shock, cardiogenic shock, diabetic shock, hypovolemic shock, neurogenic shock. Signs and symptoms of shock. Management of shock. Investigation and diagnosis of the various types of shock Effects of electric shock on cardiac muscle and mention its management. Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: classroom instruction and demonstration, return demonstration, anatomical models, videos, role
	play.
Unit 13: Emergency Treatments	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical
Sub-unit 13.4 : Fluid and electrolyte	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1
Objectives:	Content:
 Describe the ways the body maintains fluid and electrolyte balance. Demonstrate the methods for assessing hydration. State the principles which guide the in deciding which parenteral fluid to administer, by which route, and at what rate. 	 Normal distribution and composition of body fluid. Maintaining acid-base balance. Management of mild moderate and severe dehydration. Selecting appropriate injection fluid and their routes of administration. Principles of parenteral fluid replacement

	therapy.
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams, performance observation in real or simulated settings.	Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: classroom instruction and demonstration, return demonstration, anatomical models, videos, role play.
Unit 13: Emergency Treatments	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical
Sub-unit 13.5: Chest injuries	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1
Objectives:	Content:
 Classify chest injuries and describe the pathophysiological dynamics of each type. Explain how to manage simple rib fracture. Describe how to detect pneumothorax and hemothorax by diagnostic assessment (percussion, auscultation). Identify indications for immediate referral to a higher level facility. 	 Techniques for chest assessment. Classification of the chest injury, and derived conditions. Clinical features of rib fracture and treatment. Clinical features of pneumothorax and use of underseal water drainage in the hospital setting. Clinical features of hemothorax and indication of referral Clinical features of flail chest and indication of referral
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams, performance observation in real or simulated settings.	Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: classroom instruction and demonstration, return demonstration, anatomical models, videos, supervised clinical practice.
Unit 13: Emergency Treatments	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical
Sub-unit 13.6: Pneumothorax	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1
Objectives:	Content:
 Define pneumothorax and tell the cardinal signs. Identify the etiologies, pathology, and clinical features of each type of pneumothorax. Identify the investigations necessary for differential diagnosis. Identify complications of pneumothorax. Describe the management of diagnosed pneumothorax. Identify indications for prompt referral to a higher level facility. 	Definition, etiologies, types, clinical features, pathology, differential diagnosis, investigations, complications and management of pneumothorax.
Unit 13: Emergency Treatments	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical
Sub-unit 13.7: Acute abdomen pain	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1
Objectives:	Content:
 Describe the condition of acute abdomen. Discuss the causes of acute abdomen. 	1. Etiology, Clinical features of disease entities which may cause acute abdomen: acute

features of common causes of acute abdomen.	cholecystitis, peptic ulcer perforation, acute
4. Identify investigations necessary for differential	appendicitis, peritonitis.
diagnosis of acute abdomen.	2. Principles of management of:
5. Describe the complications of acute abdomen.	 Acute gastroenteritis
6. Describe the natural of acute abdomen and	 Acute pancreatitis
indications for immediate referral and transport	 Acute cholecystitis
to a higher level facility.	 Peptic ulcer perforation
	 Acute appendicitis
	 Peritonitis
	3. Role of analgesic, antipyretic and antibiotics
	before diagnosis of acute abdomen.
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams,	Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources:
performance observation in real or simulated	classroom instruction and demonstration, return
settings.	demonstration, anatomical models, videos,
	supervised clinical practice.
Unit 13: Emergency Treatments	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical
Sub-unit 13.8: Hepatobiliary disease	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1
Objectives:	Content:
1. Describe the anatomy and physiology of the	1. Anatomy and physiologyof liver and
liver.	gallbladder.
2. Describe the functions of the liver.	2. Clinical features of liver injury.
3. Identify the clinical features of liver injury in	3. Clinical features, differential diagnosis and
abdominal trauma which requires immediate	treatment of cholelithiasis (gall stones),
stabilization and referral.	amoebic liver abscess.
4. Describe the etiologies, pathologies, and	4. Cholangitis, cholecystitis.
clinical features of gall stones, liver abscess,	5. Differentiate between pyogenic and amobic
and hepatoma.	liver abscess.
5. Identify investigations necessary for differential	6. Tumor of the liver.
diagnosis.	
6. Describe the indications which require referral	
to a higher level facility.	
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams,	Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources:
performance observation in real or simulated	classroom instruction and demonstration, return
settings.	demonstration, anatomical models, videos,
	supervised clinical practice.
Unit 13: Emergency Treatments	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical
Sub-unit 13.9: Urinary stones and urinary tract	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1
infection	
Objectives:	Content:
1. Define UTI, hematuria and dysuria and its	1. Causes and investigations of UTI and
causes and management.	hematuria.
	,
2. Describe how to perform the three test tubes	2. Etiologies, clinical features and investigations
2. Describe how to perform the three test tubes test to differentiate hematuria origin.3. Describe the mechanism of urinary stone	2. Etiologies, clinical features and investigations for infections of the urinary tract: urethritis, cystitis, pyelonephritis.

formation. 4. Describe how to counsel patients for prevention of stone formation. 5. Differentiate between the clinical features of urinary tract infection (UTI) and urinary stones. 6. Describe the investigations needed to make a differential diagnosis of UTI or urinary stones. 7. Explain the action of urinary tract analgesics and antispasmodic medicine in the treatment of urinary pain and urinary colic. 8. Identify indications for referral to a higher level	 Etiologies, clinical features and investigations for infections of the male reproductive system: epididymo-orchitis, prostatitis. Urinary stone formation and classification. Predisposing and contributing factors of urinary stone formation. Symptoms, signs, and treatments of urinary stones. Etiologies, clinical investigations, and differential diagnosis of hematuria.
facility.	
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams, performance observation in real or simulated settings.	Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: classroom instruction and demonstration, return demonstration, anatomical models, videos, supervised clinical practice.
Unit 13: Emergency Treatments	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1
Sub-unit 13.10: Acute retention of urine	, and the first of
 Objectives: Mention Benign enlargement of prostate (BEP), Urinary tract infection (UTI), urethral stone. Identify the causes and clinical features of urinary retention and incontinence. Identify steps in conservative management: reassurance, urinary catheterization. Identify conditions indicating resistance to conservative treatment. Describe the procedure for rectal palpation of the prostate gland. Identify the clinical features of benign prostatic hypertrophy. Identify indications for referral to a higher level facility. 	 Content: Causes of dribbling of urineand acute urinary retention. Symptoms and signs of acute urinary retention. Management of acute urinary retention. Technique for rectal examination of the prostate. Etiologies, clinical features and treatments for benign prostatic hypertrophy (BEP)
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams, performance observation in real or simulated	Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: classroom instruction and demonstration, return
settings.	demonstration, anatomical models, videos, supervised clinical practice.
Unit 13: Emergency Treatments	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical
Sub-unit 13.11: Burns and scalds	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1
Objectives:	Content:

1. Differentiate burns and scalds. 1. Etiological classification of burns. 2. Depth classification of burns. 2. Discuss the incidence of burns and common 3. Application of the "rule of nines" to estimate causes of burns in Nepal. 3. Describe how to estimate the extent of burns by the "rule of nines." 4. Fluid therapy for burn victims. 4. Describe how to evaluate the depth of a burn. 5. Burn wound management. 6. Pain management for burn victims.. 5. Describe how to estimate prognosis by burn depth and extent. 7. Prognosis, mortality and prevention of burn 6. Describe the treatment of burn tissue. injuries. 7. Discuss ways to control the severe pain of burn 8. Referral after stabilization of burn (primary wounds. management at the site). 8. Describe indications for fluid therapy, and type of fluid therapy required for selected burn cases. 9. Describe indications for referral to a higher level facility. 10. Discuss ways to reduce the incidence of burns in Nepal. Evaluation methods: written and viva exams, Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: performance observation in real or simulated classroom instruction and demonstration, return demonstration, anatomical models, videos, settings. supervised clinical practice. **Unit 13: Emergency Treatments** Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical Sub-unit 13.12: Fractures, splints, Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical 2 immobilization Objectives: Content: 1. Describe the clinical features of a closed 1. Define fracture and types of fracture. 2. Mention the sign and symptoms of fracture. fracture. 3. Assessment of fractures and dislocations. 2. Differentiate between the symptoms of a 4. Immobilization techniques. dislocation and a fracture. 3. State the management of an open fracture. 5. Pathology of spinal injury. 4. Describe ways to immobilize selected fractures 6. Principles of safe lifting, body mechanics, 5. Discuss situations which indicate that patient stability. immobilization of the neck and spine is required. 6. Describe measures to immobilize the neck and 7. Demonstrate lifting and transporting a patient who must remain immobile. 8. Explain why all fractures should be referred to a higher level facility for management. 9. Describe prevention measures which should be included in community education, such as the use of a safety harness when working at great heights. Evaluation methods: written and viva exams, Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources:

performance observation in real or simulated settings.	classroom instruction and demonstration, return demonstration, models, videos, role play, First Aid Manual
Unit 14: First Aid	Hrs. theory 28 Hrs. lab/practical 18
Sub-unit 14.1: Principles of First Aid	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1
Objectives:	Content:
Discuss the aims of first aid and the	Purpose of first aid
responsibility of the first aider.	2. Essential principles of first aid
2. Describe the initial actions of the first aider.	3. Procedures for assessment and intervention in
3. List the essential principles of first aid.	first aid
4. Describe the steps of assessment, management	4. Disposal and communication responsibilities
and disposal of the casualty case.	5. Principles of triage with multiple casualties
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams,	Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources:
performance observation in real or simulated	classroom instruction and demonstration, return
settings.	demonstration, models, videos, role play, self-
T. 1.44 T. 1.41	study from First Aid Manual
Unit 14: First Aid	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical
Sub-unit 14.2: Dehydration, heat reaction,	Hrs. theory 3 Hrs. lab/practical 2
altitude sickness, hypothermia,	
frostbite	
Objectives:	Content:
1. State examples of when persons might be at	1. Clinical features of mild, moderate and severe
risk for dehydration, heat reaction, altitude	dehydration, heat reaction, altitude sickness,
sickness, hypothermia, frostbite.	hypothermia, frostbite.
2. Describe the signs and symptoms of	2. Correct use of rehydration salts and other
dehydration, heat reaction, altitude sickness,	treatments for dehydration, heat reaction,
hypothermia, frostbite.	altitude sickness, hypothermia, frostbite.
3. Describe the recommended immediate	3. Indications of severe cases of dehydration,
treatment for each of these.	heat reaction, altitude sickness, hypothermia,
4. Describe indications that immediate referral to	frostbite which require expert management.
a higher level facility is necessary.	
5. Explain how community education can	
prevent occurrences of dehydration, heat	
reaction, altitude sickness, hypothermia,	
frostbite or ensure a safe recovery.	
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams,	Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources:
performance observation in real or simulated	classroom instruction and demonstration, return
settings.	demonstration, models, videos, role play, First
	Aid Manual
	A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A
Unit 14: First Aid	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical
Sub-unit 14.3: Animal andsnake bite, and	Hrs. theory 3 Hrs. lab/practical 2
insect stings	in theory of this into practical 2
Objectives:	Content:
Discuss the incidence of injury due to snake	Discussion on the incidence of injury due to
1. Discuss the includince of injury due to shake	1. Discussion on the incluence of injury due to

bites, animal bites, Insect stings and snake bites, animal bites, Insect stings and poisoning. poisoning. 2. Explain the pathophysiology, types of snake 2. Explanation of the pathophysiology, types of poison (Neuro toxic and Hemato toxic), sign snake poison (Neuro toxic and Hemato toxic), sign and symptoms, emergency and and symptoms, emergency and emergency management of poisons snake bites. emergency management of poisons snake 3. Explain aetilogy, reservoir, and mode of transmission, incubation period of rabies and 3. Methods of proper diagnosis of snake bites management of suspected rabid animal bites. 4. Explanation of aetilogy, reservoir, and mode 4. Discuss prevention and control of rabies in of transmission, incubation period of rabies animal and human population including and management of suspected rabid animal vaccinations. 5. Discussion on prevention and control of 5. Discuss common insect bites, complications, and management. rabies in animal and human population 6. Discuss indications that a casualty is or may including vaccinations (Pre exposure and Post have a severe allergic reaction to an insect exposure). sting. 6. Discussion on common insect (Wasp, Hornet 7. Describe the appropriate management for and Bee) bites, complications (including cases of animal bites, stings or poisoning. laryngeal oedema), and management. 8. Discuss why a tourniquet is no longer used for 7. Indications that a casualty is or may have a snakebite, and describe the recommended severe allergic reaction to an insect sting. 8. Explanation of "tourniquet" is no longer used management. 9. Describe the recommended use of emergency for snakebite. medications for bites and stings. 9. Description on the recommended use of emergency medications for bites, stings and 10. Describe indications that the casualty should be removed to a higher level medical facility poisons. immediately. 10. Indications of the casualty should be removed to a higher level medical facility immediately. 11. Discuss ways to reduce the incidence of bites, stings and poisonings through community 11. Ways to reduce the incidence of bites, stings education. and poisonings through community education. Evaluation methods: written and viva exams, Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: classroom instruction and demonstration, return performance observation in real or simulated demonstration, models, videos, role play, First settings. Aid Manual Hrs. theory **Unit 14: First Aid** Hrs. lab/practical Sub-unit 14.4: Wounds, burns and bandaging Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical Objectives: Content: 1. Describe closed and open wounds, lacerations, 1. Terminology for various types if injury. contusions, and abrasions. 2. Recommended first aid treatment of closed or 2. Describe how to manage a laceration, open wounds (abrasions, contusions, puncture wound, or gunshot wound. lacerations, puncture wounds, or burns). 3. Demonstrate selected types of bandaging. 3. Techniques of bandaging. 4. Describe procedures for controlling 4. Control of hemorrhage.

5. First aid assessment and treatment of burns.

hemorrhage: pressure dressings, pressure point

 constriction. 5. Tell indications for selecting to approximate a wound with "butterfly" taping, versus suturing. 6. Differentiate between different kinds of burns: chemical, friction, thermal, electrical. 7. Identify the characteristics of 1st, 2nd and 3rd degree burns. 8. Describe the management of each degree burn. 9. Describe indications that a person with a wound should be transported to a higher level facility. Evaluation methods: written and viva exams, performance observation in real or simulated settings. Unit 14: First Aid 	Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: classroom instruction and demonstration, return demonstration, models, videos, role play.
	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical
Sub-unit 14.5: Hemorrhage	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1
Objectives:	Content: 1. The difference between arterial versus venous
 Describe the appropriate interventions for severe hemorrhage from: an extremity, abdominal wound, scalp wound, neck laceration. Explain why a tourniquet is harmful for most circumstances of hemorrhage. Describe the signs/symptoms of internal hemorrhage: abdominal, subdural, intracranial, and thoracic. Discuss primary, reactionary and secondary hemorrhage. Describe blood grouping and cross matching. Explain blood transfusion, its storage, indication, complication & contraindication. State the interventions for stabilization. Describe the precautions on transporting a patient. 	 The difference between arterial versus venous bleeding. Symptoms and implications of hemorrhagic shock. Interventions for controlling internal and external hemorrhage. Discussion on primary, reactionary and secondary hemorrhage. Description of blood transfusion, its storage, indication, complication & contraindication.
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams, performance observation in real or simulated settings.	Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: classroom instruction and demonstration, return demonstration, models, videos, role play.
Unit 14: First Aid	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical
Sub-unit 14.6: Management of severe	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1
breathlessness/COPD and Status asthmaticus.	Content:
Objectives: 1 Identify the common causes for breathlessness	Content:
1. Identify the common causes for breathlessness	1. Causes of breathlessness:

(shortness of breath).	a. asthma
2. Identify the distinguishing features	b. pulmonary embolism
characteristic of each cause of breathlessness.	c. pneumothorax
3. Describe measures available at the primary	d. pulmonary edema
level to relieve breathlessness.	e. heart failure
4. Identify the questions to ask to analyze the	f. chronic obstructive pulmonary disease
causes of breathlessness in the person.	g. hysteria
5. Identify indications for referral to a higher	h. uremia
level facility.	2. Distinguishing characteristics of common
	causes of breathlessness.
	3. Management and referral.
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams,	Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources:
performance observation in real or simulated	classroom instruction and demonstration, return
settings.	demonstration, models, videos, role play.
Unit 14: First Aid	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical
Sub-unit 14.7: Heart attack	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1
Objectives:	Content:
1. Describe the path physiology of myocardial	1. Recall: Anatomy and physiology of the heart;
infarction (M.I.)	pathology of myocardial infarction.
2. Differentiate between angina and M.I.	2. Clinical features of myocardial infarction and
3. Describe the common symptoms of M.I.	angina.
4. Identify immediate treatment for M.I.	3. Stabilization of M.I. case for transport to
available at the primary level.	higher level facility.
5. Identify indications for immediate referral to a	
higher level facility.	
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams,	Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources:
performance observation in real or simulated	classroom instruction and demonstration, return
settings.	demonstration, models, videos, role play.
Unit 14: First Aid	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical
Sub-unit 14.8: Epileptic seizure	Hrs. theory 1 Hrs. lab/practical 1
Objectives:	Content:
1. Identify the causes and clinical features of	1. clinical features of grand mal or other
epileptic seizure (fits).	epileptic seizure (fit)
2. Differentiate between epileptic seizure and	2. positioning for airway maintenance
hysterical fits.	3. recommended emergency medications for
3. Describe the appropriate management of a	status epilepticus
seizure (fit) for adults and children.	
4. Tell when an emergency medication should be	
administered to the person experiencing	
unrelenting seizure (fit), and discuss the type,	
dosage and route of administration.	
5. Demonstrate correct positioning to maintain	
the airway of an unconscious person.	
6. Describe indications for immediate transport	
of the casualty for higher level care.	
7. Discuss measures to educate the community	

shout provention and treatment for saigures			
about prevention and treatment for seizures.	T. 1: /I : A : :/ /D		
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams,	Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources:		
performance observation in real or simulated	classroom instruction and demonstration, return		
settings.	demonstration, models, videos, role play.		
Unit 14: First Aid	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical		
Sub-unit 14.9: Concussion and Stroke (CVA)	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1		
Objectives:	Content:		
1. Describe the clinical features of a skull	1. signs and symptoms and management of mile		
fracture.	moderate and severe concussion		
2. Define concussion.	2. procedure for evaluating brain damage at 15		
3. Describe the signs and symptoms of mild,	minute intervals (Central Nervous System		
moderate and severe concussion.	Check)		
4. Identify the appropriate initial management of	a. alertness & orientation		
mild, moderate and severe concussion.	b. voluntary movement/equilateral		
5. Describe the pathology of a stroke, or cerebral	strength		
vascular accident (CVA).	c. pain or numbness		
6. Describe the signs and symptoms of mild,	d. pupils equal and reactive to light		
moderate or severe stroke.	e. reflexes normal		
7. Identify the immediate actions to take for the	f. vital signs		
person who has had a mild, moderate, or	g. vomiting/projectile vomiting		
severe stroke.			
8. Identify indications that the person who has			
had a concussion or stroke should be			
transported to a higher level facility			
immediately.			
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams,	Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources:		
performance observation in real or simulated	classroom instruction and demonstration, return		
settings.	demonstration, models, videos, role play.		
Unit 14: First Aid	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical		
Sub-unit 14.10: Assessment of unconscious	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 2		
person			
Objectives:	Content:		
1. Define the terms related to assessment of level	1. Definition of terms:		
of consciousness.	a. full consciousness		
2. Describe how to assess the ABC's of vital	b. drowsiness		
functions:	c. stupor		
a. airway clear	d. coma		
b. breathing adequate	3. Principles of emergency assessment.		
c. circulation and cardiac function good	4. Common causes of unconsciousness:		
3. Identify the signs of common causes of	a. asphyxia		
unconsciousness.	b. head injury		
4. Demonstrate placement of the unconscious	c. shock		
person in recovery position or in shock	d. fainting		
position.	e. stroke		
5. Identify important information to ask of the	f. poisoning		
persons accompanying the casualty.	g. heart attack		

 6. Describe how to examine the body for evidence of injury or bites. 7. Identify emergency medications to use in the management of each of the causes of unconsciousness listed above. 8. Identify indications for immediate transfer to a higher level facility. 9. Discuss measures to ensure safe transport. 	h. convulsions i. diabetic emergency j. conversion disorder (hysteria) 5. Management of different causes of unconsciousness. 6. Indications and procedures for transfer.	
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams, performance observation in real or simulated settings.	Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: textbook self-study, classroom instruction and demonstration, return demonstration, models, videos, role play.	
Unit 14: First Aid	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical	
Sub-unit 14.11: Choking and obstructed	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1	
breathing		
 Objectives: Describe the symptoms of partial or complete airway obstruction due to choking. Identify other common causes for airway obstruction. Demonstrate how to position an unconscious person to maintain an airway. Demonstrate how to assist the conscious and unconscious person with partial or complete airway obstruction by foreign body. Identify indications for immediate referral to a higher level facility. Describe the features of a community education program designed to prevent choking and teach the Heimlich maneuver. Evaluation methods: written and viva exams, 	 Content: Signs and symptoms of complete and partial airway obstruction. Oedema of throat, laryngospasm, obstruction by tongue with unconsciousness. Positioning the unconscious patient. Principles and procedure for performing the Heimlich maneuver. Preventive measures and community education. Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources:	
performance observation in real or simulated settings.	classroom instruction and demonstration, return demonstration, models, videos, role play.	
Unit 14: First Aid	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical	
Sub-unit 14.12: Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation (CPR)- drowning, cardiac arrest	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 2	
Objectives:	Content:	
 Identify the conditions which require CPR. Give examples of causes of asphyxiation or cardiac arrest. Differentiate between "dry drowning" and 	 Conditions which require CPR, and those which do not. The process and principles of CPR The process and principles of the treatment of 	

	"wet drowning".	choking with the Heimlich maneuver		
4.	State how many minutes a child or adult may	4. Circumstances which require modification of		
	survive without oxygenation to the brain.	these procedures		
5.	Describe the symptoms of choking which	5. The anatomy and physiology of the heart and		
	indicate application of the Heimlich	lungs		
	maneuver.			
6.	Describe the steps in assessment and			
	intervention for the adult without respiration,			
	pulse, or both			
7.	Tell the difference between CPR procedure			
	for adult, child, infant, pregnant woman.			
8.	Describe ways to safely remove the source of			
, "	electricity from a victim of electrocution			
n	before administering CPR.			
9.	Describe how to remove stomach contents			
. ^ .	from the victim of drowning, in order to			
n	increase ventilation by CPR.			
	mercuse venduation by Erra			
Ev	aluation methods: written and viva exams,	Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources:		
	formance observation in real or simulated	classroom instruction and demonstration, return		
-	tings.	demonstration, models, videos, role play.		
	it 14: First Aid	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical		
	b-unit 14.13: Multiple casualty/ multiple	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1		
	ury triage	iiis. theory 2 iiis. lab/practical 1		
	jectives:	Content:		
		Content.		
	Define the concept of triage and explain the	1 The principles and procedure of triage		
	Define the concept of triage and explain the	The principles and procedure of triage Basic life support functions of the body		
1	purpose of triage.	2. Basic life support functions of the body		
2. I	ourpose of triage. Describe how to quickly assess airway,			
2. I	Describe how to quickly assess airway, oreathing, circulation and alertness.	2. Basic life support functions of the body		
2. I 3. I	Describe how to quickly assess airway, oreathing, circulation and alertness. List the other factors to assess, in order of	2. Basic life support functions of the body		
2. I 3. I	Describe how to quickly assess airway, oreathing, circulation and alertness. List the other factors to assess, in order of importance.	2. Basic life support functions of the body		
2. I 2. I 3. I 4. S	Describe how to quickly assess airway, breathing, circulation and alertness. List the other factors to assess, in order of importance. State the rationale for decisions about which	2. Basic life support functions of the body		
2. I 3. I 4. S	Describe how to quickly assess airway, breathing, circulation and alertness. List the other factors to assess, in order of importance. State the rationale for decisions about which measures should be taken first.	2. Basic life support functions of the body		
2. I 2. I 3. I 4. S 5. I	Describe how to quickly assess airway, oreathing, circulation and alertness. List the other factors to assess, in order of importance. State the rationale for decisions about which measures should be taken first. Discuss the factors which may influence the	2. Basic life support functions of the body		
2. 1 2. 1 3. 1 4. \$ 5. 1	Describe how to quickly assess airway, breathing, circulation and alertness. List the other factors to assess, in order of importance. State the rationale for decisions about which measures should be taken first. Discuss the factors which may influence the decisions about which patients will receive	2. Basic life support functions of the body		
2. l 3. l 4. S 5. l	Describe how to quickly assess airway, breathing, circulation and alertness. List the other factors to assess, in order of amportance. State the rationale for decisions about which measures should be taken first. Discuss the factors which may influence the decisions about which patients will receive priority for care.	2. Basic life support functions of the body		
2. I 2. I 3. I 4. S 5. I 6. I	Describe how to quickly assess airway, oreathing, circulation and alertness. List the other factors to assess, in order of importance. State the rationale for decisions about which measures should be taken first. Discuss the factors which may influence the decisions about which patients will receive priority for care. Discuss the feelings a health worker may	2. Basic life support functions of the body		
2. I 3. I 4. S 5. I 6. I	Describe how to quickly assess airway, breathing, circulation and alertness. List the other factors to assess, in order of amportance. State the rationale for decisions about which measures should be taken first. Discuss the factors which may influence the decisions about which patients will receive priority for care. Discuss the feelings a health worker may experience when he/she must apply the	2. Basic life support functions of the body		
2. I 2. I 3. I 4. S 5. I 6. I	Describe how to quickly assess airway, breathing, circulation and alertness. List the other factors to assess, in order of amportance. State the rationale for decisions about which measures should be taken first. Discuss the factors which may influence the decisions about which patients will receive priority for care. Discuss the feelings a health worker may experience when he/she must apply the principles of triage to a multiple victim	2. Basic life support functions of the body		
2. I 3. I 4. S 5. I 6. I	Describe how to quickly assess airway, oreathing, circulation and alertness. List the other factors to assess, in order of importance. State the rationale for decisions about which measures should be taken first. Discuss the factors which may influence the decisions about which patients will receive priority for care. Discuss the feelings a health worker may experience when he/she must apply the principles of triage to a multiple victim situation.	 Basic life support functions of the body Legal and ethical issues of emergency care 		
2. I 3. I 4. S 5. I 6. I 8 Eva	Describe how to quickly assess airway, breathing, circulation and alertness. List the other factors to assess, in order of amportance. State the rationale for decisions about which measures should be taken first. Discuss the factors which may influence the decisions about which patients will receive priority for care. Discuss the feelings a health worker may experience when he/she must apply the principles of triage to a multiple victim situation. aluation methods: written and viva exams,	2. Basic life support functions of the body 3. Legal and ethical issues of emergency care Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources:		
2. I 2. I 3. I 4. S 5. I 6. I 6. I 8 Eva	Describe how to quickly assess airway, oreathing, circulation and alertness. List the other factors to assess, in order of importance. State the rationale for decisions about which measures should be taken first. Discuss the factors which may influence the decisions about which patients will receive priority for care. Discuss the feelings a health worker may experience when he/she must apply the principles of triage to a multiple victim situation. aluation methods: written and viva exams, formance observation in real or simulated	2. Basic life support functions of the body 3. Legal and ethical issues of emergency care Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: classroom instruction and demonstration, return		
2. I 2. I 3. I 4. S 5. I 6. I 6. I 8 Eva	Describe how to quickly assess airway, breathing, circulation and alertness. List the other factors to assess, in order of amportance. State the rationale for decisions about which measures should be taken first. Discuss the factors which may influence the decisions about which patients will receive priority for care. Discuss the feelings a health worker may experience when he/she must apply the principles of triage to a multiple victim situation. aluation methods: written and viva exams,	2. Basic life support functions of the body3. Legal and ethical issues of emergency careTeaching / Learning Activities/Resources:		
2. I 3. I 4. S 5. I 6. I 6. I generated	Describe how to quickly assess airway, breathing, circulation and alertness. List the other factors to assess, in order of amportance. State the rationale for decisions about which measures should be taken first. Discuss the factors which may influence the decisions about which patients will receive priority for care. Discuss the feelings a health worker may experience when he/she must apply the principles of triage to a multiple victim situation. aluation methods: written and viva exams, formance observation in real or simulated tings.	2. Basic life support functions of the body 3. Legal and ethical issues of emergency care Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: classroom instruction and demonstration, return		
2. 1 3. 1 4. \$ 5. 1 6. 1 8 Evaluation	Describe how to quickly assess airway, breathing, circulation and alertness. List the other factors to assess, in order of importance. State the rationale for decisions about which measures should be taken first. Discuss the factors which may influence the decisions about which patients will receive priority for care. Discuss the feelings a health worker may experience when he/she must apply the principles of triage to a multiple victim situation. aluation methods: written and viva exams, formance observation in real or simulated tings. t Clinical Exposure in Hospital Setting	2. Basic life support functions of the body 3. Legal and ethical issues of emergency care Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: classroom instruction and demonstration, return		

be placed in 48 working days equal to 8 weeks (8*48=384 hours) clinical practice in hospital setting. Objective:

The students would be able to

- History taking
- Physical examination:
 - General examination
 - Systematic examination
- Provisional diagnosis
- Differential diagnosis
- Investigation:
 - Laboratory and radiological
- Final diagnosis
- Management:
 - Treatment
 - Referral
 - Rehabilitation
 - Prevention and control measures
 - Follow up

Note: Each student will perform a minimum of 10 history taking, physical examination with provisional diagnosis, differential diagnosis, final diagnosis and case management in detail.

Students would be able to learn by self-study, group discussion and problem based learning.

Philosophy of Naturopathy

Hours Theory: 120 **Hours Practical:** 80

Assessment Marks: 125 (Theory 75 + Practical 50)

Course Description:

This course begins with the introduction of Naturopathy to make the students to understand philosophical basis of the system of Naturopathy, including concepts of health, causes and pathogenesis of disease and brief introduction to the various therapeutic modalities used in Naturopathy.

Course Objectives:

On completion of the course the studenrts will be able to:

- Elucidate the history of Naturopathy including major contributors to the field and their work;
- Understand the evolution and composition of the human body according to different schools of medicine such as Naturopathy, Yog, Ayurveda, Homeopathy, Modern Medicine, etc.
- Firmly establish his/her diagnostic and therapeutic thought processes in the fundamental principles of Naturopathy:
- Concepts of health and disease according to Naturopathy
- Concept of Panchamahabhuthasand Naturopathy
- Foreign matter, toxin accumulation, theory of Toxemia, Unity of disease and Unity of Cure
- Concept of vitality
- Holistic approach of Naturopathy
- Modern perspectives of Naturopathy
- Natural rejuvenation
- Understand Natural Life style, including healthy daily routine, food and diet, exercise, rest and relaxation, positive mental attitude, stress management, detoxification, bodily urges, free from addiction, weight control, social adjustment and contribution regular health checkup.
- Understand naturopathic viewpoints of concepts like hygiene, vaccination, family planning, personal life and prevention of diseases, geriatrics, etc, and implement them in his/her practice
- Understand Principles behind using the diagnostic procedures of Naturopathy, like spinal diagnosis, facial diagnosis, iris diagnosis, and chromo diagnosis.
- Demonstrate knowledge of recent advances and research in Naturopathy principles/theories.

Recommended Texts:

Philosophy of Nature Cure Henry Lindlahr • Practice of Nature Cure Henry Lindlahr • Human Culture and Cure Dr. E.D. Babbitt • Practical Nature Cure K. Laxman Sharma S.J. Singh

• History and Philosophy of Nature Cure

• My Nature Cure

M.K. Gandhi Belinda Gran • Natural Health Care-A to Z Introduction to Natural Hygiene Herbert.M.Shelton

Text book of Natural Medicine

Murray

Joseph E. Pizzorno & Michael T.

• Nature Cure treatments

• Complete handbook of Nature cure

• Toxemia

• Return to Nature

Jindal Publication
H. K. Bakhru
J. H. Tilden
Adolf Just

Reference Books

• My Nature Cure or Practical Naturopathy

• The Science of Facial Expression

• The Story of My Experiments with Truth

• Ayurveda for health and long life

• Fundamentals of Ayurveda

• Homeopathic Philosophy

• Everybody's Guide to Nature Cure

Prayer

• Diet and Diet Reforms

Panchatantra

• Nature Cure

• The Encyclopedia of Natural Medicine Murray

S.J. Singh Louis Kuhne M.K Gandhi Dr.R.K.Garde K. N. Udupa Kent Harry Benjamin M.K.Gandhi M.K.Gandhi

Venkat Rao

J.N. Jussawalla

Joseph E. Pizzorno & Michael T.

Course: Philoshophy of Naturopathy	Hrs. theory 120 Hrs. lab/practical 80
Unit 1: Introduction and Historical Highlight of Naturopathy	Hrs. theory 27 Hrs. lab/practical 12
Sub-unit 1.1: General Introduction	Hrs. theory 8 Hrs. lab/practical
Objectives:	Content:
 Objectives: Define the medical profession and describe how the medical profession had evolved. Define Health and disease and describ how the conecpt of health and disease changed from time to time. Describe Philosophical and modern view of human evolution. Describe composition of human bodies according to different system of medicine. Define Naturopathy and explain the concept and different theories of naturopathy. 	 The Medical Profession & Medical Evolution- an Introduction and definition. Definition and Concept of Health & Disease through the ages The evolution of human being from primitive human to modern man. Modern viewpoints of evolution: Hagels, Darwin & Karl Marx Philosophy of the body, mind, soul, life, spirit and spiritual body with reference to various cultures, philosophies, Vedas and Modern view Role of Nature to the evolution of human being. Composition of the human body, according
	to Ayurveda, Naturopathy, Yog, Modern Medicine. 8. Introduction to Nature Cure or Naturopathy Definitions, concepts & theories.

Evaluation methods: written exam, viva.	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom lecture,tutorial, text book study	
Unit 1: Introduction and Historical Highlight of Naturopathy	Hrs. theory: 27 Hrs. lab/practical 12	
Sub-unit 1.2: Introduction to various systems of Medicine	Hrs. theory 7 Hrs. lab/practical 12	
Objectives:	Content:	
 Define different system of medicines and describe their basic principle, scope and limitations. Compare Naturopathy with other system of medicene in respect to principle, strength and weakness. Hopital visit to oberve different system of medicine. 	Definition, basic principle, scope and limitations of 1.Modern Medicine 2. Ayurveda 3. Homeopathy 4. Unani 5. Traditional Nepali Medicine 6. Swarikpa (Amchi) 7.Comparative study of Naturopathy with other systems of Medicine	
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction / observation, tutorial.	
Unit 1: Introduction and Historical Highlight of Naturopathy	Hrs. theory 27 Hrs. lab/practical	
Sub-unit 1. 3: History of Naturopathy	Hrs. theory 12 Hrs. lab/practical	
Objectives:	Content:	
 Introduce the famous Naturopaths and thier contribution in the field of Naturopathy. Describe how naturopathy developed in Nepal Introduce main contributors for development of Naturopathy in Nepal Describe present situation of Natropathy in Gverment, Community and private sectors in Nepal. Understan future scope of Naturopathy 	1. Philosophy of Foreign Naturopaths. Aesculapius Hippocrates Vincent Priessnitz Sebastian Kneipp Louis Kuhne Dr. John Harvey Kellogg Dr Benedict Lust Adolf Just John H Tilden Henry Lindlahr Vittal Das Modi VinobaBhave Mahatma Gandhi. 2. Past history, Present condition and future scope of Naturopathy in Nepal	
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:	
Unit 2: Fundamental principles, concepts & theories of Naturopathy.	classroom instruction, tutorial, Text book study Hrs. theory 13 Hrs. lab/practical	
Sub-unit 2.1: Fundamental Theories of Naturopathy	Hrs. theory 7 Hrs. lab/practical	

	,		
Objectives:	Content:		
1. Explain the classical theory of	1. Theory of		
Panchamahabhootas&PanchabhautikChikitsa.	Panchamahabhootas&PanchabhautikChikitsa		
2. Define foreign matter theory and explain how			
the toxins enter and the causes of accumulate	2. Foreign matter Theory: Definition, toxins		
in the body, its impact on health.	accumulation in the body, its impact on		
3. Describe about the different chhanel of	health and importance toxin elimination		
elimination and the importance toxin	through different ways or channels.		
elimination through these channels.	3. Theory of Vitality & Vital economy –		
4. Define vitality &vital economy and explain its	Definition, imprtance, conditions that		
impottance on health and metheds to preserve	decrease vitality and method of increasing		
and increase vitality	vitality.		
5. Explain the principle of "Unity of disease,	4. Unity of disease, Unity of cure and way of		
Unity of cure" and how this theory is applied in	treatment.		
treatment.	5. Theory of Toxemia- Toxins and anti-toxins,		
6. Define Toxins and anti-toxins and explain	their generation, mitigation in nature cure		
how they are generated in the body, ttheir	way		
impact on health and the method of	6. The basic principles of Naturopathy		
detoxification.	 The healing power of nature 		
7. Explain each of the basic principles of	 Identify and treat the causes 		
Naturopathy with example and rationale.	 First do no harm 		
8. Define homeostasis, xenobiotic, Free Radicals	 Doctor as teacher 		
and Antioxidants and corelate with the	 Treat the whole person 		
classical theories of morbid matter, Vitality	 Prevention 		
and toxemia.	 Herring's law of cure 		
	7. Modern perspectives of Naturopathic		
	Medicine		
	Definition, mechanism, importance of		
	 Homeostasis 		
	 Metabolism of Xenobiotic. 		
	 Free Radicals and Antioxidants 		
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:		
	classroom instruction, tutorial, text book study		
Unit 2: Fundamental principles, concepts &	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical		
theories of Naturopathy.			
Sub-unit 2.2: Naturopathy prospective of	Hrs. theory 6 Hrs. lab/practical		
Health, Diseases and treatment			
approach			
Objectives:	Content:		
8. Introduce Henry Lindlahar and his	1. Introduction to Henry Lindlahrand his		
contribution to Naturoathy	ontribution in the field of Naturopathy		
9. Explain Laws of Nature according to Henry	2. Laws of Nature according to Henry Lindlahr		
Lindlahr	3. Catechism of Nature cure according to Henry		
10. Explain catechism of Nature Cure according			
to Henry Lindlahr.	4. Concepts & dimension of health according to		

 11. Explain Naturopathic concepts of health &its dimension. 12. Explain concepts of disease according to Naturopathy. 13. Define inflammation; explain different stage and signiance in self healing process. 14. Explain Naturopathy is not single system of medicine but it is a blend of Harmless Therapies. 15. Define holism and explain holistic approach of Naturopathy. 16. Explain Natural healing mechanisms with examples. 	Naturopathy 5. Concepts of Disease according to Naturopathy 6. Inflammation- Definition, stages and its significance in naturopathic perspective. 7. Naturopathy: a blend of harmless therapies 8. Holistic approach of Naturopathy 9. How Nature Cures- The Natural healing mechanisms	
Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation in clinical setting	Hrs. theory 20 Hrs. lab/practical 32	
Unit 3: Introduction to the Diagnostic	Hrs. theory 4 Hrs. practical 7	
procedures in Naturopathy	•	
Sub Unit 3.1: Physical Diagnosis	Content:	
Objectives:	 1.Physical Diagnosis Introduction, Definition Basic Principle Methodology 	
 1.Establish trust with the client/family by making introductions, showing respect, listening attentively, and remaining non-judgmental. 2.Perform history taking and Physical examination. 4.Use a diagnostic decision diagram to develop a provisional diagnosis. 5.Explain the purpose of investigations in differentiating diagnosis. 6.Discuss the meaning and implication of "false positive" and "false negative" findings. 7.Perform a minimum of 5 history taking and physical examinations with provisional diagnosis and case management details. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, 	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:	
performance observation in clinical setting	classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice	
Unit 3: Introduction to the Diagnostic	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical	
procedures in Naturopathy	, <u>F</u>	
Sub Unit 3.2: Spinal Diagnosis	Hrs. theory 3 Hrs. lab/practical 5	
Objectives:	Content:	
Define spinal diagnosis and its explain basic principle	1.Spinal Diagnosis o Introduction	

	D C: :::	
2. Perform the technique of spinal examinatin	o Definition	
step by step.	o Basic Principle	
3. Perform a minimum of 5 history taking and	o Anatomy of spine	
physical examinations with provisional	o Methodology	
diagnosiss.		
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:	
performance observation in clinical setting	classroom instruction, supervised clinical practic	
Unit 3: Introduction to the Diagnostic	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical	
procedures in Naturopathy		
Sub Unit 3.3: Facial diagnosis	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 5	
Objectives:	Content:	
1. Define facial diagnosis and its explain basic	1. Facial Diagnosis	
principle	o Introduction,	
2. Perform the technique of facialexaminatin	o Definition	
step by step.	o Basic Principle	
3. Perform a minimum of 5 history taking and	o Methodology	
facial examinations with provisional		
diagnosis.		
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:	
performance observation in clinical setting	classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice	
Unit 3: Introduction to the Diagnostic	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical	
procedures in Naturopathy		
	l	
Sub Unit 3.4: Iris diaginosis	Hrs. theory 5 Hrs. lab/practical 5	
Objectives:	Content:	
Objectives: 1. Define iris diagnosis and its explain basic	Content: Iris Diagnosis	
Objectives: 1. Define iris diagnosis and its explain basic principle	Content: Iris Diagnosis O Introduction,	
Objectives: 1. Define iris diagnosis and its explain basic principle 2. Demonstrate the technique of irisexaminatin	Content: Iris Diagnosis	
Objectives: 1. Define iris diagnosis and its explain basic principle 2. Demonstrate the technique of irisexaminatin step by step.	Content: Iris Diagnosis	
Objectives: 1. Define iris diagnosis and its explain basic principle 2. Demonstrate the technique of irisexaminatin step by step. 3. Explain about Iris chart and its uses.	Content: Iris Diagnosis	
Objectives: 1. Define iris diagnosis and its explain basic principle 2. Demonstrate the technique of irisexaminatin step by step. 3. Explain about Iris chart and its uses. 4. Perform a minimum of 5 history taking and	Content: Iris Diagnosis	
Objectives: 1. Define iris diagnosis and its explain basic principle 2. Demonstrate the technique of irisexaminatin step by step. 3. Explain about Iris chart and its uses. 4. Perform a minimum of 5 history taking and Iris examinations with provisional	Content: Iris Diagnosis	
Objectives: 1. Define iris diagnosis and its explain basic principle 2. Demonstrate the technique of irisexaminatin step by step. 3. Explain about Iris chart and its uses. 4. Perform a minimum of 5 history taking and Iris examinations with provisional diagnosis.	Content: Iris Diagnosis	
Objectives: 1. Define iris diagnosis and its explain basic principle 2. Demonstrate the technique of irisexaminatin step by step. 3. Explain about Iris chart and its uses. 4. Perform a minimum of 5 history taking and Iris examinations with provisional diagnosis. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva,	Content: Iris Diagnosis	
Objectives: 1. Define iris diagnosis and its explain basic principle 2. Demonstrate the technique of irisexaminatin step by step. 3. Explain about Iris chart and its uses. 4. Perform a minimum of 5 history taking and Iris examinations with provisional diagnosis. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting	Content: Iris Diagnosis Introduction, Definition Basic Principle Anatomy and physiology of Iris Iris chart Methodology Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice	
Objectives: 1. Define iris diagnosis and its explain basic principle 2. Demonstrate the technique of irisexaminatin step by step. 3. Explain about Iris chart and its uses. 4. Perform a minimum of 5 history taking and Iris examinations with provisional diagnosis. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 3: Introduction to the Diagnostic	Content: Iris Diagnosis	
Objectives: 1. Define iris diagnosis and its explain basic principle 2. Demonstrate the technique of irisexaminatin step by step. 3. Explain about Iris chart and its uses. 4. Perform a minimum of 5 history taking and Iris examinations with provisional diagnosis. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 3: Introduction to the Diagnostic procedures in Naturopathy	Content: Iris Diagnosis Introduction, Definition Basic Principle Anatomy and physiology of Iris Iris chart Methodology Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical	
Objectives: 1. Define iris diagnosis and its explain basic principle 2. Demonstrate the technique of irisexaminatin step by step. 3. Explain about Iris chart and its uses. 4. Perform a minimum of 5 history taking and Iris examinations with provisional diagnosis. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 3: Introduction to the Diagnostic procedures in Naturopathy Sub Unit 3.5: Chromo diagnosis	Content: Iris Diagnosis Introduction, Definition Basic Principle Anatomy and physiology of Iris Iris chart Methodology Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical 5	
Objectives: 1. Define iris diagnosis and its explain basic principle 2. Demonstrate the technique of irisexaminatin step by step. 3. Explain about Iris chart and its uses. 4. Perform a minimum of 5 history taking and Iris examinations with provisional diagnosis. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 3: Introduction to the Diagnostic procedures in Naturopathy Sub Unit 3.5: Chromo diagnosis Objectives:	Content: Iris Diagnosis Introduction, Definition Basic Principle Anatomy and physiology of Iris Iris chart Methodology Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical Content:	
Objectives: 1. Define iris diagnosis and its explain basic principle 2. Demonstrate the technique of irisexaminatin step by step. 3. Explain about Iris chart and its uses. 4. Perform a minimum of 5 history taking and Iris examinations with provisional diagnosis. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 3: Introduction to the Diagnostic procedures in Naturopathy Sub Unit 3.5: Chromo diagnosis Objectives: 1. Define Chromodiagnosis and its explain	Content: Iris Diagnosis Introduction, Definition Basic Principle Anatomy and physiology of Iris Iris chart Methodology Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical Hrs. theory Content: Chromo Diagnosis	
Objectives: 1. Define iris diagnosis and its explain basic principle 2. Demonstrate the technique of irisexaminatin step by step. 3. Explain about Iris chart and its uses. 4. Perform a minimum of 5 history taking and Iris examinations with provisional diagnosis. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 3: Introduction to the Diagnostic procedures in Naturopathy Sub Unit 3.5: Chromo diagnosis Objectives: 1. Define Chromodiagnosis and its explain basic principle	Content: Iris Diagnosis Introduction, Definition Basic Principle Anatomy and physiology of Iris Iris chart Methodology Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical Hrs. theory Content: Chromo Diagnosis Introduction	
Objectives: 1. Define iris diagnosis and its explain basic principle 2. Demonstrate the technique of irisexaminatin step by step. 3. Explain about Iris chart and its uses. 4. Perform a minimum of 5 history taking and Iris examinations with provisional diagnosis. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 3: Introduction to the Diagnostic procedures in Naturopathy Sub Unit 3.5: Chromo diagnosis Objectives: 1. Define Chromodiagnosis and its explain basic principle 2. Demonstrate the technique of color	Content: Iris Diagnosis Introduction, Definition Basic Principle Anatomy and physiology of Iris Iris chart Methodology Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical Hrs. theory Content: Chromo Diagnosis Introduction Definition	
Objectives: 1. Define iris diagnosis and its explain basic principle 2. Demonstrate the technique of irisexaminatin step by step. 3. Explain about Iris chart and its uses. 4. Perform a minimum of 5 history taking and Iris examinations with provisional diagnosis. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 3: Introduction to the Diagnostic procedures in Naturopathy Sub Unit 3.5: Chromo diagnosis Objectives: 1. Define Chromodiagnosis and its explain basic principle 2. Demonstrate the technique of color examinatin step by step.	Content: Iris Diagnosis Introduction, Definition Basic Principle Anatomy and physiology of Iris Iris chart Methodology Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical Hrs. theory Content: Chromo Diagnosis Introduction Definition Basic Principle	
Objectives: 1. Define iris diagnosis and its explain basic principle 2. Demonstrate the technique of irisexaminatin step by step. 3. Explain about Iris chart and its uses. 4. Perform a minimum of 5 history taking and Iris examinations with provisional diagnosis. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 3: Introduction to the Diagnostic procedures in Naturopathy Sub Unit 3.5: Chromo diagnosis Objectives: 1. Define Chromodiagnosis and its explain basic principle 2. Demonstrate the technique of color examinatin step by step. 3. Perform a minimum of 5 history taking and	Content: Iris Diagnosis Introduction, Definition Basic Principle Anatomy and physiology of Iris Iris chart Methodology Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical Hrs. theory Content: Chromo Diagnosis Introduction Definition Basic Principle Color changes in different conditions	
Objectives: 1. Define iris diagnosis and its explain basic principle 2. Demonstrate the technique of irisexaminatin step by step. 3. Explain about Iris chart and its uses. 4. Perform a minimum of 5 history taking and Iris examinations with provisional diagnosis. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 3: Introduction to the Diagnostic procedures in Naturopathy Sub Unit 3.5: Chromo diagnosis Objectives: 1. Define Chromodiagnosis and its explain basic principle 2. Demonstrate the technique of color examinatin step by step. 3. Perform a minimum of 5 history taking and color examinations with provisional	Content: Iris Diagnosis Introduction, Definition Basic Principle Anatomy and physiology of Iris Iris chart Methodology Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical Hrs. theory Content: Chromo Diagnosis Introduction Definition Basic Principle	
Objectives: 1. Define iris diagnosis and its explain basic principle 2. Demonstrate the technique of irisexaminatin step by step. 3. Explain about Iris chart and its uses. 4. Perform a minimum of 5 history taking and Iris examinations with provisional diagnosis. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 3: Introduction to the Diagnostic procedures in Naturopathy Sub Unit 3.5: Chromo diagnosis Objectives: 1. Define Chromodiagnosis and its explain basic principle 2. Demonstrate the technique of color examinatin step by step. 3. Perform a minimum of 5 history taking and	Content: Iris Diagnosis Introduction, Definition Basic Principle Anatomy and physiology of Iris Iris chart Methodology Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical Hrs. theory Content: Chromo Diagnosis Introduction Definition Basic Principle Color changes in different conditions	

performance observation in clinical setting	classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice	
Unit 3: Introduction to the Diagnostic		
procedures in Naturopathy		
Sub Unit 3.6: Acudiagnosis	Hrs. theory 3 Hrs. lab/practical 5	
Objectives:	Content:	
1. Define acudiagnosis diagnosis and explain	Acudiagnosis	
its basic principle.	o Introduction,	
2. Demonstrate the technique of	o Basic Principle	
acudiagnosisexaminatin step by step.3. Perform a minimum of 5 history taking and	o Methodology	
examinations with provisional diagnosis.		
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:	
performance observation in clinical setting	classroom instruction, tutorial, supervised clinical	
perrormance occur, anom in orimour coming	practice	
Unit 4: Natural Therapies: Introduction,	Hrs. theory: 30 Hrs. lab/practical: 30	
Understanding and Application		
Objectives:	Content:	
1. Define each each of the theraputic technique	1. Acupressure	
used in Naturopathy.	2. Acupuncture	
2. Explain the basic principle of each technique	3. Affirmative prayer	
and explin how it works	4. Aromatherapy	
3. Explain the procedure step by step.	5. Auriculotherapy	
4. Explain scope and limitations.	6. Autosuggestion	
5. Explain the indication and contra- indication6. Demonstration of basic techniques	7. Balneotherapy8. Chiropractice	
o. Demonstration of basic techniques	9. Phototherapy	
	10. Craniosacral therapy	
	11. Chromotherapy	
	12. Visualization Techniques	
	13. Crystal healing	
	14. Cupping	
	15. Dietetics	
	16. Electromagnetic therapy	
	17. Energy therapies	
	18. Faith healing	
	19. Fasting	
	20. Five elements Therapy 21. Gem Therapy	
	22. Herbalism	
	23. Heliotherapy	
	24. Holistic medicine	
	25. Home remedies	
	26. Hydrotherapy	
	27. Hypnotherapy	
	28. Life style Medicine	
	29. Magnetic healing	

	T		
	30. Manipulative therapy		
	31. Meditation		
	32. Mind–body intervention		
	33. Moxibustion		
	34. Music therapy		
	35. Mud Therapy		
	36. Nutrition		
	37. Osteopathy		
	38. Pilates		
	39. Pranic healing		
	40. Psychotherapy		
	41. Reflexology		
	42. Reiki		
	43. Shiatsu		
	44. Traditional Nepal Medicine		
	45. SwerikpaChikitsa		
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:		
performance observation in clinical setting	classroom instruction, tutorial, supervised clinical		
	practice, observation		
Unit 5: Natural Life style	Hrs. theory 20 Hrs. lab/practical 6		
Objectives:	Content:		
Define life style medicine and explain the	1. Life style – Definition, healthy and unhealthy		
importance in modern era.	life style, its modification and its importance		
2. Explain the role of proper diet, regular	for maintenance of good health and		
exercise, aduquate rest and relaxation,	prevention of diseases.		
developing positive mental attitude in life	2. Basis of Health – Diet, Exercise, Rest,		
style medicine.	Relaxation, Recreation, positive mental		
3. Define Stress, its type, causes and impact on	attitude.		
health.Exlpain natural ways to manage and	3. Stress: Definition, types, Symptomes, cause,		
minimise stress.	impact on health and natural management.		
4. Define toxins, explain the cause of	4. Detoxification – Definition, cause of		
accumulation of toxins, need of detoxification	accumulation impact on health and natural		
and natural method of detoxification.	method of detoxification.		
5. Define Immunity, Natural Immunity & explain	5. Natural Immunity- Definition, importance &		
the natural ways to acquire immunity and its	ways to acquire natural immunity.		
importance to prevent diseases.	6. Hygiene - Definition& importance of		
6. Define physical and mental hygiene &	physical and mental hygiene in health and		
importance of physical and mental hygiene in	diseases.		
health and disease.	7. Vaccinations and inoculation – The		
7. Describe Naturopathic view about	Naturopathic view.		
vaccinations and inoculation and discusses	8. Natural rejuvenation – definition, importance		
whether it is necessary or not.	and natural methods.		
8. Define rejuvenation and explain the natural	9. Personal life and prevention of diseases		
ways to rejuvenate body and mind.			
ways to temperate door and initio	10 Geriatrics medicine and Naturonathy –		
	10. Geriatrics medicine and Naturopathy – definition geriatric problems natural		
9. Define Geriatrics medicine, list out the geriatric problems and naturopathy treatment	10. Geriatrics medicine and Naturopathy – definition, geriatric problems, natural treatments and life style.		

for geriatric problems and natural life style to 11. Addiction – Definition, addition to different prevent geriatric problems. substances, impact on health and natural 10. Explain about the importance of personal life method of deaddiction. for the prevention of diseases and promotion 12. Weight- Definition of ideal weight, over of positive health. weight, under weight, risk of over / under 11. Define addiction and explain addiction to weight, natural method to maintain ideal different substances, their impact on health weight. and role of natural therapies to get rid from 13. Social Relation and contribution to health addiction. 14. Sex Life and family relation 12. Define Ideal weight, over weight and under 15. Seasonal regimen and Precaution weight and importance of ideal weight on 16. Regular health check up – parameters and health. significance 13. Explain about Socialsocialdinention of health 17. Physical and mental urges and relation with health. and contribution of social relation to health. 14. Explain Sexis the basic physiological need and impact of sexual life and family relation on health. 15. Explain the need of specific seasonal regimen toprotces from disesases. 16. Explain need regular health check up to detect risk factors, early daignosis and to modefy necessary lifestyle. Also describe about important paameters for regular health check 17. Define physical and mental urges and their relation with health and diseases. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, tutorial, supervised clinical performance observation in clinical setting practice Unit 6: Essentials of a Naturopathy assistant Hrs. theory 4 Hrs. lab/practical Objectives: Content: 1. List out and explain the essential Qualities to be 1. Qualities of a Naturopathy assistant successful Naturopathyassistance. 2. Approach to the Patient with a Naturopathy 2. Explain how to approach to the Patient. view 3. Define ethical practice and explain about the 3. Ethical considerations, importance ethical practice. 4. Scope & Limitations of Naturopathy practice 4. Explain the the Scope & Limitations of 5. Scope & Limitations of Naturopathy assistant naturopathy assistant. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, tutorial. performance observation in clinical setting **Unit 7: Recent Advances in Naturopathy** Hrs. theory 6 Hrs. Objectives: Content:

- 1. Define Psychosomatic Diseases, explain the mechanism of psychosomatic disease and list out the major manifastation of psychosomatic diseases.
- 2. Define Psychoneuroimmunology &Psychoneuroendochrinology and explain the pathway
- 3. Explain the relatinon between Mind and Body Medicine and discuss about the concept of mind- body medicine.
- 4. Explain the role Lifestyle & psychosocial factors for the health and diseses.
- 5. Define Integrative Medicine and explain its importance and techniques.

- 1. Psychosomatic Diseases Definition, mechanism, major diseases and natural management.
- 2.Definition, pathways and importance Psychoneuroimmunology&Psychoneuroendo chrinology
 - 3.Mind-Body Medicine Concept, mechanism and importance
- 4. Lifestyle& psychosocial behavior on health and diseases.
- 5. Integrative Medicine Definition, need and importance.

Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting

Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, tutorial, text book study

General Yog, Exercise & Fitness

Hours Theory: 120 Hours Practical: 80

Assessment Marks: 125 (Theory 75 + Practical 50)

Course Description:

This course is designed to provide students details about the history, definitions, philosophy, knowledge, skillsand practices of General Yog, Exercise & Fitness.It is designed to make students understandphilosophical basis of the system of Yog, basic principles and actions.It also will help students to understand and learn the general principles &practices of Yog, exercises & various fitness concepts and the differences.It incorporates the concepts of healthand uses of Yog, postural care, physical culture, various exercises & fitness in general.

Course Objective:

After completion of the course students will be able to;

- Explain the various definitions of Yog, origin &history of Yog and branches of Yog and also of Exercises & Fitness Concepts
- Describe kinds of Yogsanas, Exercises, Fitness Concepts its importance, methods, rules, regulations, difference and limitations;
- Illustrate the various limbs of Ashtanga Yog;
- Demonstrate knowledge of pranayamas, lifestyle, breathing techniques, exercises and fitness concepts
- Demonstrate various types of Warm ups, Loosening exercises, Yogsanas&Pranayamas.
- Demonstrate various Exercises, Fitness Conceptsin their correct method of performance.
- Instruct and teach Yog, pranayamas, various exercises & concepts of back, neck & spine care.

Recommended Texts:

- 1. Basis and definitions of Yog Vivekananda Kendra
- 2. Asanas– Swami Kuvalyananda
- 3. Asanas, Pranayama, Bandhas, Mudras Swami SatyanandaSaraswati
- 4. SwasthyaRakhshyakaSaralUpaya- Dr Sunil K Paudel
- 5. Back Care- Dr. Sunil Paudel
- 6. Essentials of Strength training & conditioning: NSCA
- 7. ACSM's Complete Guide to Fitness & Health

Reference Texts:

- 1. Hatha YogPradipika– Swami Svatmarama
- 2. Raja, Hatha, Jnana, BhaktiYog-Swami Vivekananda
- 3. YogPath:AcharyashreePathik
- 4. Medical physiology: RN Bijlani
- 5. The New Encyclopedia of modern bodybuilding: Arnold Schwarzenegger
- 6. Becoming a supple leopard: Kelly Starrett

Minimum Standards:

Students must achieve at a minimum of 40% accuracy in theory, 50% accuracy in practical.

Course: General Yog, Exercise & Fitness			
Unit 1: Introduction	Hrs. theory: 14 Hrs. lab/practical: 0		
Sub-unit 1.1: Introduction	Hrs. theory: 4 Hrs. lab/practical: 0		
Objectives:	Content:		
Define: Yog, Exercise & Fitness	 Definitions of Yog, Exercise & Fitness What comes under Yog, Exercise & Fitness Relative chronology, Yog before & after the time 		
• History of <i>Yog</i>	of <i>Patanjali</i> and modern history. 4. Difference: Yog, Exercise & Fitness		
Sub-unit 1.2: Branches of <i>Yog</i>	Hrs. theory: 10	Hrs. lab/practical : 0	
Objectives:	Content:		
10. Outline and describe branches of Yog	 Outlineand describe in detailabout thebranches of Yog − Raja Yog, Hatha Yog, Jnana Yog, Karma Yog, Bhakti Yog, Mantra Yog, Kundalini Yog and Laya Yog 		
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: Classroom instruction, teacher led discussion, textbook, hand-outs		
Unit 2: Ashtanga Yog	Hrs. theory: 10	Hrs. lab/practical : 0	
Sub-unit 2.1: Ashtanga Yog	Hrs. theory: 10	Hrs. lab/practical : 0	
Objectives:	Content:		
1.Classify & describe Ashtanga Yog	1. Introduction to Ash	tanga Yog	
2. Mudras & Bandhas	2. Classify Ashtanga Yog		
3. Chakras	3. Introduce & descri	be	
	1. Yama		
		2. Niyama	
	3. Asana		
	4. Pranayama		
	5. Pratyahara		
	6. Dharana		
	7. Dhyana		
		8. Samadhi	
	4. Introduction & practice5. Introduction to Characteristics	ctice of Mudras& Bandhas akras	
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva	Teaching / Learning Acti Classroom instruction, tea textbook, hand-outs, char	cher led discussion,	

	xii. ViniYog		
	xiii. Power xiv. Kundalini xv. Astanga		
	xvi. Yin		
	xvii. Laya		
El4:	xviii. Aquatic	A -4°24° / D	
Evaluation methods : written exam, spotting, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations,		
performance observation			
	Videos	iaits, nandouts, demonstrations,	
Unit 4: Pranayama	Hrs. theory: 15 Hrs. lab/practical: 15		
Sub-unit 4.1: Pranayama	Hrs. theory: 15	Hrs. lab/practical : 15	
Objectives:	Content:		
1 Define Pranayama	ii. Introduction to Pranayama		
2 Classify Pranayama	iii. Definition		
	1. Breath, health and <i>Pranayama</i>		
	 Pranayama and types Bhastrika Sheetkari Sheetali AnulomaViloma Ujjayi 		
	f. Bhramari		
Evaluation methods : written exam, spotting, viva,	Teaching / Learning	Activities / Resources:	
performance observation	classroom instruction, teacher led discussions,		
	supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations,		
	Videos		
	77 17 45	***	
Unit 5: Kriyas	Hrs. theory: 15	Hrs. lab/practical: 10	
Sub-unit 5.1: Kriyas Objectives:	Hrs. theory: 15 Content:	Hrs. lab/practical : 10	
1. Define Kriyas		ya & Shatkarmas	
2. Classify Kriyas	 Definitions of Kriya&Shatkarmas: Classification& description of Kriyas& 		
3. Define Mudras & Bandhas	Shatkarmas:		
4. Classify Mudras & Bandhas	3. Describbe & Demonstrate		
	o Jalaneti		
	 Sutra neti 		
	o Vamanadhaut	i	
	4. Definitions, Classi	fication & description Mudras &	
	Bandhas		
Evaluation methods : written exam, spotting, viva,		Activities / Resources:	
	classroom instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations,		
performance observation			

	Videos		
Unit 6: Exercise	Hrs. theory: 24	Hrs. lab/practical : 16	
Sub-unit 6.1: Exercise	Hrs. theory: 3	Hrs. lab/practical : 0	
Objectives:	Content:		
1. Introduce Exercises	5. Definition &Introduction to Exercises		
2. Explain Effects of Exercises	6. Benefits& Physiological Effects of Exercises		
3. Describe Types of Exercises	7. Types of Exercises		
	 I. Stretching Exercises II. Strengthening Exercises III. Endurance Building Exercises IV. Yog Exercises, Its superiority& 		
	personaliza		
	8. Describe Exercises for health & fitness		
Evaluation methods : written exam, spotting, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:		
performance observation	classroom instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations,		
	Videos		
Sub-unit 6.2: Stretching Exercises	Hrs. theory: 7	Hrs. lab/practical : 5	
Objectives:	Content:		
1. Describe Different Stretching Exercises for	1. Description: Who, When, Why, Howtostretch		
different parts	2. Techniques, demonstration, caution & benefitsof		
2. Describe Different Stretching Exercises for	Different Stretching exercises		
different muscles	o abdominal muscles,		
	o arms,		
	o chest,		
	o ankles,		
	o legs,		
	o knee,		
	 thigh, forearm Upper back, legs, feet and ankles; hips, hamstrings, 		
	o low back		
Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:		
performance observation	classroom instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos		
Sub-unit 6.3: Strengthening exercises	· ·	Hrs. lab/practical : 5	
Objectives:	Content:		
1. Describe Different StrengtheningExercises for	1. Description: Who, When, Why, Howto strengthen		
different parts	2. Techniques, demonstration, caution & benefitsof		
2. Describe Different StrengtheningExercises for	Different strengthening exercises for		

Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation Unit 7: Wellness & Fitness Sub-unit 7.1: Wellness & Fitness Objectives: 1. Define Wellness & Fitness 2. Describe Health, Nutrition, Rest & Exercise for	 Adults Old age C. Different cardioexercises & techniques for different fitness groups Beginners Intermediate Advance Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos Hrs. theory: 8
performance observation Unit 7: Wellness & Fitness Sub-unit 7.1: Wellness & Fitness Objectives:	 Old age C. Different cardioexercises & techniques for different fitness groups Beginners Intermediate Advance Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos Hrs. theory: 8 Hrs. lab/practical: 6 Hrs. theory: 8 Hrs. lab/practical: 6 Content:
performance observation Unit 7: Wellness & Fitness Sub-unit 7.1: Wellness & Fitness Objectives:	 Old age C. Different cardioexercises & techniques for different fitness groups Beginners Intermediate Advance Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos Hrs. theory: 8 Hrs. lab/practical: 6 Hrs. theory: 8 Hrs. lab/practical: 6 Content:
performance observation Unit 7: Wellness & Fitness	 Old age C. Different cardioexercises & techniques for different fitness groups Beginners Intermediate Advance Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos Hrs. theory: 8 Hrs. lab/practical: 6
performance observation	 Old age C. Different cardioexercises & techniques for different fitness groups Beginners Intermediate Advance Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos
performance observation	 Old age C. Different cardioexercises & techniques for different fitness groups Beginners Intermediate Advance Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations,
	 Old age Different cardioexercises & techniques for different fitness groups Beginners Intermediate Advance
Sub-unit 6.4: Cardio Exercises Objectives: 1. Describe Different Cardio Exercises for different people 2. Describe Different Cardio Exercises for different groups, time & procedures	demonstrations, Videos Hrs. theory: 7 Hrs. lab/practical: 6 Content: A. Description: Who, When, Why, How to do Cardio Exercises B. Different cardioexercises & techniques for different age groups
Evaluation methods : written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations. Videos
different muscles	 abdominal muscles, arms, chest, ankles, legs, knee, thigh, forearm Upper back, legs, feet and ankles; hips, hamstrings, low back

3. Define & Describe the Types, Techniques of Different Exercises for Fitness Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation	 4. What is Total Health & how to achieve 5. Nutrition, Rest & Exercise for Fitness 6. Description& Demonstration of Types, Techniques &caution of Different Exercises for Fitness: High Intensity Interval Training, Gym, Pilates, Jumba, Hydraulic Circuit, Spinning, Sports Fitness, Yog, Walking, Running, Cycling, Swimming, Aerobics Dancing Free Exercises Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussions, 	
	supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos	
Unit 8: Back Care & Exercises	Hrs. theory: 4 Hrs. lab/practical: 2	
Sub-unit 8.1: Back Care & Exercises	Hrs. theory: 4 Hrs. lab/practical: 2	
Objectives:	Content:	
1. Describe Back, Neck & Spine Care& Exercises		
Evaluation methods : written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos	
Minimum standards: achieved at 40% accuracy (theory) and 60% accuracy (Practical) by end of course.		

Dravyaguna Vigyan

(Herbology, Pharmacology and Pharmacognosy)

Hours Theory: 120 Hours Practical: 40

Assessment Marks: 100 (Theory 75 + Practical 25)

(Pharmacology 30%, Dravyaguna Shastra (Herbal Pharmacology and Pharmacognosy 50% and Herbology 20%)

Course Description:

This course is designed to provide students the knowledge and skills about Dravyaguna vigyan (Herbology, Pharmacology and Pharmacognosy). It deals with basic principles and concepts of Ayurvedic pharmacology as well as identification, properties, actions and uses of medicinal plants. It also incorporates general knowledge about essential drugs used in primary health care level.

Course Objectives:

After completion of the course the students will be able to:

- 1. Define Dravyaguna Vigyan, Pharmacology, Dravya, Guna, Karma, Samanya, Vishesha and Samavaya.
- 2. Explain the origin, historical background, scope and importance of Dravyaguna Vigyan.
- 3. Define and explain Dravya & drug, its medicinal value and Panchabhautic attributes, classify and explain the Dravyas from various aspects/basis, describe names, main uses and dose of variuos Gana (groups) of Dravyas.
- 4. Define & explain Guna, types & importance of Guna, difference between Bhautika & Karmuka meanings of Guna, Gurvadi twenty Guna & their effects on Doshas.
- 5. Define and explain Rasa, Veerya, Vipaka, Prabhava with their types, describe mutual relation of Rasa, Guna, Veerya, Vipaka and Prabhava residing in Dravya.
- 6. Define and explain Karma, describe the types of Karma, mechanism of drug action and factors responsible for the action of a drug, classify the actions of drugs.
- 7. Define and explain Bheshaja and Bheshaja-praYog, aims and objectives of using medicines, factors to be considered before and during the use of drugs, describe absorption, distribution, metabolism and excretion of drugs.
- 8. Define and explain combination, suitability, incompatibility, synergism, antagonism, reaction and side effects of drugs, describe routes, method, time and duration of drug administration.
- 9. Define & explain dosage, common & specific dose, factors to be considered for determination of dose, Anupana-Sahapana, Pathya-Apathya, contra-indications, precautions for drug administration.

- 10. Define the essential drugs, describe the concept and importance of essential drugs, enlist essential drugs for health post, sub-health post & primary health care level, explain indications, contra-indications, dose, uses and side effects of the essential drugs, define and explain the immunization schedule.
- 11. Enlist and explain essential Ayurveda drugs for Ayurveda dispensaries and service centres.
- 12. Explain the classical Sanskrit, Latin and local names, family, general introduction, geographical distribution, parts used, Rasa, Guna, Veerya, Vipaka, Prabhava, actions, indications, doses, uses, common preparations.

Course: Dravyaguna Vigyan (Herbology, Pharmacology and Pharmacognosy)	(Practical hours are also mentioned in theoretical portion as well as practical) Hrs. theory 120 Hrs. lab/practical 40
Unit 1: Introduction to Dravyaguna- Vigyan and Pharmacology:	Hrs. theory 8 Hrs. lab/practical 2
Objectives:	Content:
 Define Dravyaguna Vigyan and Pharmacology. Define Saptapadartha (seven components) of Dravyaguna Vigyan Explain the origin and historical background of Dravyaguna Vigyan. Explain the scope and importance of Dravyaguna Vigyan. 	Introduction, historical background, scope and importance of Drabya Guna Vigyan and Pharmacology Saptapadartha (seven components) of Dravyaguna Vigyan
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:
performance observation in clinical setting	classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice
Unit 2: Study on Dravya (Drugs):	Hrs. theory: 12 Hrs. lab/practical 3
Objectives:	Content:
 Define and explain Dravya, its medicinal value and Panchabhautic attributes; define a drug, Classify and explain the Dravyas Describe names, main uses and dose of the following Gana (group) of Dravyas: 	 Drabya: Definition, classification, Panchabhautic attributes Drugs: Definition, types and classification Names, main uses and dose of the following Gana (group) of Dravyas: Triphala, Trikatu, Trimada, Trijataka, Chaturjata Chaturushana, Chaturbeeja, Chatusneha, Panchakola, Panchatikta, Panchatrinamoola, Panchavalkala, Panchapallava, Laghupanchamoola
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:
performance observation in class room setting	classroom instruction

II ' 2 G	W 0 10 W 11/ 2 1 2
Unit 3: Study on <i>Guna</i> (Properties of	Hrs. theory: 10 Hrs. lab/practical 3
drugs):	
Objectives: 1. Define & explain the various types & importance of Guna, general & specific meaning of Guna, difference between Bhautika (physical) & Karmuka (pharmacological) meanings of Guna. 2. Classify and elaborate Gurvadi twenty Guna, explain their effects on Doshas. 3. Define and explain Rasa, 6 types of Rasa and Panchabhautic composition, Gunakarma (properties and actions), Doshakarma (effects of 6 Rasas on Tridosha), relation between 6 Rasas and 6 seasons (Rhitu). 4. Define and explain Veerya, 2 types of Veerya and effects of Veerya on Tridosha. 5. Define and explain Vipaka, 3 types of Vipaka and effects of Vipaka on Tridosha. 6. Define and explain Prabhava with examples, describe mutual relation of Rasa, Guna, Veerya, Vipaka and Prabhava residing in Dravya.	Content: 1. Guna: Definition, type and importance, classification 2. Rasa: Definition, type and importance, classification 3. Veerya: Definition, type and importance, classification 4. Bipak: Definition, type and importance, classification 5. Prabhava: Definition, type and importance, classification
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in field trip	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, question-answer session during class room activities
Unit 4: Study on Karma (Actions and Effects of Drugs):	Hrs. theory: 12 Hrs. lab/practical 5
Objectives:	Content:
 Define and explain Karma, describe the types of Karma. Describe the mechanism of drug action and factors responsible for the action of a drug, classify the actions of drugs. Define the following terms with examples of Dravya: 	1. Karma: Definition and type of karma. Various 2. Terminology used to describe the karma. Pachana, Shamana, Stambhana, Grahi, Anulomana, Sramsana, Bhedana, Chedana, Lekhana, Ropana, Prasadana, Medhya, Hridya, Varnya, Kanthya, Santarpana, Apatarpana, Brimhana, Rasayana, Vajikaran, Sandhaniya, Snehana, Swedana, Mutrala, Vedanasthapan, Shulaprashamana, Kasahara, Shwasahara, Shothahara, Kandughna, Krimighna, Vishaghna, Rakshoghna, Jivaniy, Stanyajanana, Vyavayi, Vikashi, Madakari, Yogvahi, Vamana, Rechana, Shirovirechana, Shodhana, Pittasarak, Balya, Keshya, Raktastambhana, Ojovardhaka, Ashmaribhedana

Evaluation methods: written exam, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:		
performance observation in field trip	classroom instruction, practice in a simulated setting,		
r	question-answer session during class room activities		
Unit 5: Study on Bheshaja-praYog (Use of	Hrs. theory: 8 Hrs. lab/practical 2		
Drugs):	-		
Objectives:	Content:		
1. Define and explain Bheshaja (ideal	 Definition and aim and objective of bheshaja 		
drug) and Bheshaja-praYog, describe	(Ideal Drug), Bheshaja kala, Bheshaja-marga,		
aims and objectives of using medicines,	Dosage and posology, Prescription		
explain a prescription.			
2. Describe the factors to be considered	2. Anupana, Sahapana, Pathya and Apathya,		
before and during the use of drugs,	contra-indications and precautions for drug		
describe absorption, distribution,	administration		
metabolism and excretion of drugs.	2. Donas a sankinati sa sasitakilitas		
3. Define and explain combination,	3. Drugs: combination, suitability,		
suitability, incompatibility, synergism, antagonism, reaction and side effects of	incompatibility, synergism, antagonism, reaction and side effects of drugs.		
drugs.	reaction and side effects of drugs.		
4. Describe Bheshaja-kala (time and			
duration of drug administration).			
5. Define and explain Bheshaja-marga			
(routes) and Bheshaja PraYog-vidhi			
(methods of drug administration),			
describe the basis of selection of the			
routes of drug administration.			
6. Define and explain dosage and			
posology, common dose and specific			
dose, the factors to be considered for			
determination of dose.			
7. Define Anupana, Sahapana, Pathya and			
Apathya, contra-indications and			
precautions for drug administration.	TD 1: /T : A 4: 4: /D		
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, practice in a simulated setting,		
performance observation in field trip	question-answer session during class room activities		
Unit 6: Essential Drugs:	Hrs. theory: 20 Hrs. lab/practical 5		
Objectives:	Content:		
1. Define the essential drugs, Describe	1. Essential drugs: Definition, importance, Name, uses		
the concept and importance of	and dose (modern medicine)		
essential drugs.	. Ayurvedic essential drugs: Definition, importance,		
2. Enlist essential drugs for health post	Name, uses and dose:		
and sub-health post level & primary	1. Ajirnahara		
health care level, Briefly explain	2. Atisaraghna		
indications, contra-indications, dose,	3. Apasmarahara		
uses and side effects of the essential	4. Agnidagdhashamaka		
drugs:	5. Amlapittaghna		

- 3. Enlist and explain the following groups of essential Ayurveda drugs (single and compound
- 4. formulations) for Ayurveda dispensaries and service centre:
- 6. Arshadi Gudavikarahara
- 7. Netrarogahara
- 8. Aghatahara
- 9. Amavatahara
- 10. Unmadahara
- 11. Karnarogahara
- 12. Kamalahara
- 13. Kasahara
- 14. Krimighna
- 15. Gandamalahara
- 16. Gridhrasihara
- 17. Charmarogaghna
- 18. Jwarahara
- 19.Pandurogaghna
- 20. Pinasa/Pratishyayahara
- 21. Pravahikahara
- 22. Pakshaghatahara
- 23. Balya/ Duarbalyahara
- 24. Pramehahara
- 25. Mukharogahara
- 26. Dantarogahara
- 27. Mutrarogahara
- 28. Yakritpliharogahara
- 29. Rajovikarahara
- 30.Raktabharajanyavikarahara
- 31. Raktapradaranashaka
- 32. Raktapittahara
- 33. Vataraktahara
- 34. Vibandhahara
- 35. Vishamajwarahara
- 36. Sheetapittahara
- 37. Shirorogahara
- 38. Shoolahara
- 39. Shothahara
- 40. Shwasahara
- 41. Shwitranashaka
- 42. Shlipadanashaka
- 43. Shwetapradarahara
- 44. Sutikarogaghna
- 45. Hridayarogahara
- 46. Vishanashaka
- 47. Balarogahara
- 48. Chhardirogahara
- 49. Hikkashamaka
- 50. Masurikahara
- 51. Sthaulyanashaka

Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in field trip	52. Vedanahara 53. Vranahara 54. Vipadikahara Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, practice in a simulated setting, question-answer session during class room activities Hrs. theory: 50 Hrs. lab/practical 20
Unit 7: Medicinal Plants (Herbology): Objectives:	Hrs. theory: 50 Hrs. lab/practical 20 Content:
1. Explain the classical Sanskrit, Latin and local names, family, general introduction (identifying characteristics), geographical distribution, parts used, Rasa, Guna, Veerya, Vipaka, Prabhava, actions, indications, doses, uses & common preparations of different medicinal plants.	1. Classical Sanskrit, Latin and local names, family, general introduction (identifying characteristics), geographical distribution, parts used, Rasa, Guna, Veerya, Vipaka, Prabhava, actions, indications, doses, uses & common preparations of following medicinal plants: Arjuna, Ashwagandha, Amalaki, Aragvadha, Eranda, Katuka, Kanchanara, Kutaja, Kumari, Khadira, Guggulu, Guduchi, Jyotishmati, Tulasi, Daruharidra, Nimba, Pashanabheda, Pippali, Punarnava, Bhumyamalaki, Mandukaparni, Yashtimadhu, Rasona, Vacha, Varuna, Vasaka, Vidanga, Shatavari, Shirisha, Haridra, Haritaki, Apamarga, Ashoka, Ardraka/ Shunthi, Kantakari, Kapikachchhu, Gokshura, Chakramarda, Chitraka, Jatiphala, Jiraka, Dronapushpi, Dhataki, Nirgundi, Patha, Parijata, Bibhitaka, Bilva, Bhringaraja, Manjishtha, Maricha, Mustaka, Madhunashini, Lavanga, Shigru, Trivrit, Aparajita Ela (Brihadela), Kasamarda, Durva, Devadaru, Draksha, Narikela, Patola, Patala, Barbari, Mahanimba, Mushali, Methika, Yarsagumba, Lajjalu, Vata, Raktachandana, Somalata, Karaveera, Kupilu, Gunja, Dhattura, Palasha, Bhanga, Bhallataka, Madanaphala, Vatsanabha, Sarpagandha, Snuhi, Hingu
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in field trip	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, practice in a simulated setting, question-answer session during class room activities

Practical

[Dravyaguna Vigyan (Herbology, Pharmacology and Pharmacognosy)]

Unit 1: Observation and Drawing:

20 hrs

Perform organoleptic test, physical and chemical tests, microscopical examination and drawing of following medicinal plants:

Ashwagandha	Amalaki	Eranda	Katphala	Katuka	Kupilu	Khadira
Guduchi	Gokshura	Chakramarda	Jatamansi	Jyotishmati	Tumburu	
Daruharidra	Dhataki Palasha	a Pashanabheda	Pippali	Punarnava	Bakuchi	
Bibhitaka	Bhallataka	Bhringaraja	Manjishtha	Madanaphala	Maricha	
Mustaka	Yashtimadhu	Rohitaka	Vacha	Vatsanabha	Varuna Vasaka	l
Vidanga	Shatavari	Shirisha	Shunthi	Saptaparna	Sarpagandha	Haridra
Haritaki	Trivrit					

Unit 2: Field trip, Report Writing and Herbarium Preparation:

20 hrs

- 2.1: Perform field trip of minimum of 4 days visiting herbarium and herbal gardens or farms and write report on it.
- 2.2: Collect specimens of locally available medicinal plants and prepare herbarium sheets of minimum of 20 medicinal plants included in theory course.

Text Books:

- द्रव्यग्ण विज्ञान : डा. श्याममणि अधिकारी, साभा प्रकाशन, काठमाण्डौं, नेपाल ।
- द्रव्यगुण विज्ञान : डा. प्रदीप के.सी. र डा. जया सत्याल, मकालु बुक्स एण्ड स्टेसनर्स, काठमाण्डौं, नेपाल ।

Reference Books:

- द्रव्यग्ण विज्ञान भाग १-५: आचार्य प्रियव्रत शर्मा, चौखम्भा भारती अकादमी, वाराणसी, भारत ।
- द्रव्यगुण विज्ञानम् (पूर्वार्द्ध र उत्तरार्द्ध) : श्री यादवजी त्रिकमजी आचार्य, वैद्यनाथ आयुर्वेद भवन, भारत ।
- भावप्रकाश निघण्टु (आचार्य भाविमश्रकृत) : टीकाकार डा. कृष्णचन्द्र चुनेकर तथा डा. गंगासहाय पाण्डेय, चौखम्भा भारती अकादमी, वाराणसी, भारत ।
- चरकसंहिता, स्श्र्तसंहिता, अष्टाङ्गसंग्रह र अष्टाङ्गहृदयको उपयोगी अंश ।
- निघण्टु आदर्श (पूर्वार्द्ध र उत्तरार्द्ध) : श्री बापालाल ग. वैद्य, चौखम्भा भारती अकादमी, वाराणसी, भारत ।
- स्थानीय जडीबुटीद्वारा स्वास्थ्य-रक्षा : डा. श्याममणि अधिकारी, नेपाल संस्कृत विश्वविद्यालय, नेपाल ।
- क्रियात्मक औषधि परिचय विज्ञान : श्री विश्वनाथ द्विवेदी, चौखम्भा विद्याभवन, वाराणसी, भारत ।
- जडीबुटी सङ्कलन, संरक्षण, सम्बर्द्धन विधि (जडीबुटी परिचयमाला) सम्पूर्ण भाग : वनस्पित विभाग, नेपाल ।
- Ayurveda Pharmacology (Bheshajaguna Vigyan): Dr. C. R. Sapkota and Dr. S. M. Adhikari, Singhadurbar Vaidyakhana Vikas Samiti, Kathmandu, Nepal.
- Pharmacology and Pharmacotherapeutics: Satoskar and Bhandarkar,
- Essential Drug List: Department of Drug Administration, Kathmandu, Nepal.
- Essential Ayurveda Drug List: Department of Ayurveda, Kathmandu, Nepal.
- Standard Treatment Schedules for Health posts & Sub-health posts: Dept of Drug Administration, Kathmandu, Nepal.

Massage & Manipulative Therapies

Hours Theory: 80 Hours Practical: 120

Assessment Marks: 125 (Theory 50 + Practical 75)

(Massage 70% & Manipulative Therapies 30%)

Description

This course provides with comprehensive understanding of science and modes of applications of different manipulative modalities like Massage, Chiropractic, Osteopathy, myotherapy, manual therapy, manipulations and Aromatherapy in preventive, curative and rehabilitative therapy. This course is designed to impart the knowledge and skills necessary for naturopathic, ayurvedic, physiotherapy hospitals, spas, health clubs, micro enterprise or a business unit of self-employment startup. The entire course intends to explain the practice, procedures, precautions & understanding of different applications of various eastern & western approaches to massages & various manipulative therapies.

Course Objectives

- After completion of this course, students will be able understand the principles and historical highlights of massage and manipulative techniques;
- Demonstrate basic understanding of principles and procedures of different types of massage, their physiological effects, indications, and contraindications;
- Delineate the principles and procedures of various manipulative therapies like chiropractic, osteopathy and aromatherapy;
- Describe essential oils with respect to the extraction, uses and combinations that are therapeutically used
- Perform different types of massage and manipulative therapies, such as Osteopathy. Chiropractic, Aromatherapy, Swedish massage, Kellogg's massage, Shiatsu, Geriatric Massage, Pediatric massage, Antenatal massage, Ayurvedic massage;
- Use Myo& manipulative therapies in their professional practice for Neurological &Musculoskeletal disorders.
- At the completion of training, the student should be able to comprehend the basic principles of Manipulative Therapies and apply it in clinical practice

Minimum Standards:

Students must achieve at a minimum of 40% accuracy in theory, 50% accuracy in practical.

Textbooks

- 1. Massage George Downing
- 2. Massage Therapy Dr. JH Kellogg

- 3. Massage Constant Young
- 4. The Complete Book of Massage Claire Maxwell Hudson
- 5. Step-by-Step Massage Carole McGilvery
- 6. All You Wanted to Know About Aromatherapy Lalita Sharma
- 7. Aromatherapy Julie Sadler
- 8. Ayurveda & Aromatherapy Dr. Light Miller & Dr. Bryan Miller.
- 9. Manipulative therapy in rehabilitation of the locomotor system- KarelLewit
- 10. Integrative manual therapy— K Burnham

Reference Books

- 1. Massage Therapy Susan G. Salvo
- 2. Magic of Massage TanushreePodder
- 3. Art of massage Dr John Harvey Kellogg

Unit 1. Introduction and history	Hrs. theory 4
Sub-unit 1.1: Introduction and history	Hrs. theory 4
Objectives:	Content:
 Define massage& manipulative therapies Understand the principles and historical highlights of massage & manipulative therapies Discuss the physiological effects of massage & manipulative therapies Identify the indications and contraindications of massage & manipulative therapies 	 Definitions of massage & manipulative therapies History of massage & manipulative therapies Physiological effects of massage & manipulative therapieson different systems Indications and contraindications of massage & manipulative therapies
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting and field. Unit 2: Basic Techniques of massage	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, practice in a simulated setting, and supervised clinical practice in related field. Hrs. theory: 15
Sub-unit 2.1: Basic Techniques of massage	Hrs. theory 15
Objectives:	Content:
1. Prepare for massage	1. Preparation for massage
 Apply the main procedure of massage Explain the Care, Precautions & conclude massage Define Basic Techniques of massage Perform & apply Basic Techniques of massage on different parts of the 	 Learn to keep Massage record & appointments History taking for massage Preparation of surrounding & room, Preparation of oils, Preparation of equipments Preparation of Masseur & Client, (patient)

hody	2 Application of the main precedure of massage	
body 6. Understand the principles and	3. Application of the main procedure of massageFull body massage & part massages	
Physiological effects of different	 Full body massage & part massages Special area to focus 	
techniques of massage	Special area to focus	
community of massage	3 .Care, Precautions & concluding	
	Position of patient	
	Position of therapist	
	Duration	
	Allergies	
	 Draping techniques 	
	Safety protocol	
	• Precautions	
	 Concluding a massage 	
	4. Define Basic Techniques & Procedures of massage	
	• Touch	
	• Stroking	
	• Friction	
	• Vibration	
	KneadingPercussion	
	PercussionJoint movements	
	5. Application of Basic Techniques of massage on	
	different parts of the body	
	6. Understanding of principles and Physiological	
	effects of different techniques of massage	
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom	
performance observation in clinical setting	instruction, supervised clinical practice in related field. Hrs. theory 20	
Unit 3: Classification Subunit: 3: Classification	Hrs. theory 20	
Objective Objective	Content	
1. Classify Massage according to	I. Classification of Massage according to medium	
medium	Salts & muds	
2. Classify Massage according to	• Stones	
lubricants	• Oils	
3. Classify Massage according to age	Milk, buttermilk	
& conditions	Powder	
4. Classify Massage according to		
culture, races &geography	• Dry • Water	
5. Classify Massage according to	• Water	
	Underwater pressure	
systems	 Underwater pressure Friction II. Classification of Massage according to 	

-1				
ı	11	hrı	ıca	nts

- Oils of plant origin
- Oils & fats of animal origin
- Different kinds of aromatherapy &essential oils
- III. Classification&demonstration of Massage according to age & conditions
 - Neonatal &baby massage
 - Antenatal and postnatal massage
 - Geriatric Massages
 - Trekkers Massage
- IV. Massages in Various diseases conditions
 - Spinal pain
 - Joint pain
 - Neck, upper, Mid, Low Back pain
 - Shoulder pain
 - Scoliosis, Kyphosis
 - Sciatica
 - Poor Circulation
 - Connective tissue disorders
 - Oedema
 - Osteoarthritis & Rheumatoid Arthritis
 - Headache, Migraines, depression, insomnia
 - Stroke
 - Muscle Spasm, Whiplash
 - Peripheral Neuropathy
 - Paralysis, Muscular Weakness
 - Facial Palsy
 - Fatigue, Anxiety, Stress
 - IBS, Constipation
 - Post-surgery
- V. Classification of Massage according to culture, races & geography

Introduction, History, principles, theories, modalities, procedure, advantages and disadvantages of different indigenous massages in Nepal

- Khas
- Newari
- Tharu

	<u></u>
	 Aryan Mongolian Muslims Buddhist Tamang Tibetan VI. Classification &conceptsof Massage according to systems Swedish Massage Ayurvedic massages Kerala Massages Thai Yog massage Hot stone massage Shiatsu Balinese Massage Deep tissue Massage Massage with mechanical & electrical equipments Aromatherapy Massages VII. Differentiation of above various massages
Unit 4: Major systems of Massages	Hrs. theory 20
Sub-unit 4:	Hrs. theory 20
Objective	Contents
1. Apply & demonstration of major types of massages 2. Massageto different local areas • head • face • neck • hands • legs • back • chest • abdomen	Introduction, History, principles, theories, Application, demonstration, procedure, advantages and disadvantages of
	2. Demonstration of all the previous Massages to the

	different legal areas
	different local areas I. head
	II. face
	III. neck
	IV. hands
	V. legs
	VI. back
	VII. chest
	VIII. abdomen
Unit 5: Manipulation-therapies	Hrs. theory 21
Sub-unit 5: Manipulation-therapies	Hrs. theory 21
Objectives:	Content:
• Introduce different manipulative	Introduction, History, principles, theories, Application,
therapies	demonstration, procedure, advantages and disadvantages
• Explain History, principles,	of
theories, application, procedures,	 Chiropractic
advantages and disadvantages of	 Osteopathy
different manipulative therapies	Bowen technique
• Demonstrate the procedure &	Craniosacral therapy
process of different manipulative	 Joint & Spinal Manipulations
therapies	 Myofascial Release
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
	• Myotherapy
	• Rolfing
	Anma& Shiatsu
	 Tuina
	 McKenzie method
	 Sotai
	 Setai
	 Bodyworks
	Bone setting
	 Dorn Method
	2. Demonstration of various manipulations to the
	different local areas
	head
	• face
	• neck
	• hands
	• legs
	• back
	• chest
Evaluation methods: written exam,	abdomen Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: elegaroom
,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom
spotting, viva, performance observation in	instruction, supervised clinical practice in related field.

1 1 1 1 11	
clinical setting	
chinear setting	

Practical: Total 120 hours

Unit 1: Major systems of Massages	Hrs. lab/practical: 54	
Sub-unit 1.1:	Hrs. lab/practical: 54	
Objective	Contents	
 Apply, practice & demonstrate major types of massages Swedish Massage: Ayurvedic massages: Abhyangam: Shirodhara Hot-stone Massages: Thai massage: Shiatshu: Balinese Massage: Deep tissue Massage: Massage with mechanical & electrical equipments: 	Application, practice& demonstration of major types of massages: 36 full body massages • Swedish Massage: 8 • Ayurvedicmassages: Abhyangam: 5, Shirodhara: 5 • Hot-stone Massages: 5 • Thai massage: 3 • Shiatshu: 3 • Balinese Massage: 2 • Deep tissue Massage: 3 • Massage with mechanical & electrical equipments: 2	
Evaluation methods: performance observation in clinical setting	Total full body massages: 36 X 1.5 hours = 54 hours Teaching/Learning Activities/ Resources: supervised clinical practice in related field. Hyp. Joh/practicals 25	
Unit 2: Partial Massages	Hrs. lab/practical: 25	
Sub-unit 2.1: Partial Massages	Hrs. lab/practical: 25 Contents	
Apply, practice & demonstrate major types of massages in partial forms: Swedish Massage: Ayurvedic massages: Hot-stone Massages: Thai massage : Shiatshu: Balinese Massage: Deep tissue Massage: Massage with mechanical & electrical equipments:	 I. Application, practice & demonstration of major types of massages in partial forms: 50 partial massages to head, face, neck, hands, legs, back, chest&abdomen Swedish partial Massage: 18 Ayurvedicpartial massages: 10 Hot-stone partial Massages: 10 Thai partial massage : 3 Shiatsu partial: 2 Balinese partial Massage: 2 Deep tissue partial Massage: 3 Partial Massage with mechanical & electrical equipments: 2 Total partial body massages: 50 X 	

	30 min = 25 hours
Evaluation methods: performance observation in	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:
clinical setting	supervised clinical practice in related field.
Unit 3: Manipulation-therapies	Hrs. lab/practical: 30
Sub-unit 3.1: Manipulation-therapies	Hrs. lab/practical: 30
Objectives:	Content:
Demonstrate the procedure & process of different manipulative therapies	60 manipulations of 30 min each= 30 hours
Demonstrate the procedure & process of 20	Demonstration& practice of Mixed
Manipulations to different parts of the body	Techniques of
Trainparations to different parts of the body	these manipulations
	Bowen technique
	Craniosacral therapy
	Joint & Spinal Manipulations
	Myofascial Release
	 Myotherapy
	• Rolfing
	McKenzie method
	Dorn Method
	to the following local areas
	I. neck
	II. hands
	III. legs
	IV. upper back
	V. mid back
	VI. lower back
Evaluation methods: performance observation in	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:
clinical setting	supervised clinical practice in related field.
Unit 4: Observations	Hrs. lab/practical: 11
Sub-unit 4.1: Observations	Hrs. lab/practical: 11
Objectives:	Content:
Observe, explain & demonstrate the procedure	Observation & demonstration the
& process of Panchakarma	procedure & process of
• Identify different mediums, oils, oil preparation	Panchakarma 5 X 1 hour each = 5
Visit different Massage set ups	hour
- Visit different Massage set ups	• Identification of different mediums,
	oils, oil preparation: 2 hours
	• Visiting different Massage set ups: 4
	hours
Evaluation methods: performance observation in	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:
clinical setting	supervised clinical practice in related field.
omnour setting	supervised eniment practice in related field.

Preventive and Community Medicine

Hours Theory: 160 Hours Practical: 40

Assessment Marks: 125 (Theory 100 + Practical 25)

(Health and Diseases 5%, Prevention and Intervention 5%, Environmental Health 10%, Health Education 5%, Primary Health care10%, Demography 10%, Family Welfare and Family Planning 5%, Epidemiology 5%, Communicable Diseases 15% and Non Communicable Diseases 30%)

Course Description:

This course introduces the student to the specialized skill and knowledge needed to provide adequate knowledge regarding preventive and community medicine. The content is taught using classroom instruction and practical experiences in community based programs and primary health care services during field practice at the Health Post and home visits. This course includes information about the relationship between environment and health, water resource management and conservation, waste management, food hygiene, healthful and sanitary housing, air quality management, and occupational health.

Course Objectives:

At the end of the course, the learner will able to:

- 1. Describe the relationship between the environment and health, and show the impact of environment on health.
- 2. Describe water resources conservation and water quality management.
- 3. Explain proper waste management in urban and in rural areas.
- 4. Describe how to maintain food hygiene.
- 5. Describe standards of safe housing and effects of poor housing.
- 6. Explain air pollution and its management.
- 7. Identify occupational diseases and strategies for their prevention.

Recommended Textbooks:

- 1. <u>Park's Textbook of Preventive and Social Medicine</u>, by K. Park. Published by M/S BanarasidasBhanot, Jabalpur, India. Current edition.
- 2. United Nations Environment Program (UNEP) PublicationsInternationalCenter for Integrated Mountain Development, (ICIMOD) Publications

Reference Books:

1. State of Environment, Published by ICIMOD

Course: Preventive and Community Medicine	Hrs. theory 160 Hrs. lab 40
Unit 1: Environmental Health	Hrs. theory 6 Hrs. lab 2
Sub-unit 1.1: Definition of Terminologies	Hrs. theory 4 Hrs. lab
 Define different terms terminology regarding Environmental Health Evaluate and describe the environmental health of your home community. Give examples of environmental sanitation efforts in Nepal. Describe examples of local, national, and global pollution. To know about the homeostasis of body Evaluation methods: Written examination, Viva 	 Definition of Environment, Environmental Health, Environmental Sanitation and Environmental Pollution. Examples of environmental health, sanitation and pollution. Individual and collective efforts to promote environmental health. Internal Environment of human body (homeostasis) Teaching / Learning Activities: Classroom instruction, teacher led discussion,
TI MA TO A LITTLE OF	textbook, hand-outs
Unit 1: Environmental Health Sub-unit 1.2: Environmental hazards and effects	Hrs. theory 6 Hrs. lab Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab
 Define environmental hazards and give examples. Differentiate between biological and chemical hazards. Describe the long term and short term effects of selected biological and chemical hazards. 	Definition of environmental hazards Types and effects of environmental hazards
Evaluation methods: Written examination, viva, practical	Teaching / Learning Activities: Classroom instruction, teacher led discussion,
	textbook, hand-outs, Case Study
Unit 2: Water Sub-unit 2.1: Water	Hrs. theory 12 Hrs. lab 3 Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab
1. State the daily requirement, nature and cycle of water 2. Define safe and wholesome water 3. Identify the uses of water Evaluation methods: Written examination, Viva	Daily requirement, nature and water cycle. Safe and wholesome water. Uses of water Teaching / Learning Activities: Classroom instruction, teacher led discussion, textbook, hand-outs, group discussion
Unit 2: Water	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab
Sub-unit 2.2: Source of water	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab
 Identify various sources of water Identify features and qualities of different sources of water. 	1. Sources of water: Rain , Surface water , Ground water, Shallow wells, Deep wells Springs

Evaluation methods:	Teaching / Learning Activities:
Written examination, Viva, project report.	Classroom instruction, teacher led discussion,
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	textbook, hand-outs, group discussion, Problem
	base learning.
	, and the second
Unit 2: Water	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab
Sub-unit 2.3: Water pollution	Hrs. theory 3 Hrs lab
1. Define water pollution	1. Definition of water pollution: Cases of water
2. Describe causes of water pollution	pollution and different types of pollutants:
3. Explain the primary and secondary preventive	Physical, Chemical, Biological
measure of water pollution	2. Primary and secondary preventive measure
4. Identify important water borne diseases.	of water pollution
	3. Name types of water borne disease
	5. Arsenic water pollution in Nepal:- Affected
	area and problem.
Evaluation methods:	Teaching / Learning Activities:
Written examination, Viva	Classroom instruction, teacher led discussion,
	textbook, hand-outs, group discussion, field visit
Unit 2: Water	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab
Sub-unit 2.4: Purification of water	Hrs. theory 3 Hrs. lab
1. Describe different methods of water purification	1. Water purification in large scale & small
at the household level.	scale
2. Describe how to disinfect well water.	2. Household water purification
3. Mention the methods of water purification on a	3. Disinfection of well
large scale.	4. Large scale water purification
4. Describe the features of a sanitary well	5. Features of sanitary well
Evaluation methods:	Teaching / Learning Activities:
Written examination, Viva, Practical	Classroom instruction, teacher led discussion,
	textbook, hand-outs, group discussion, field
	visit, practical
Unit 2: Water	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab
Sub-unit 2.5: Water quality	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab
1. State the criteria and standards for water quality	Criteria and standards of water quality
according to WHO and the Ministry of Health.	2. Water quality standards in regarding
2. Give examples to illustrate low quality in each	(Drinkable water)
classification.	
Evaluation methods:	Teaching / Learning Activities:
Written examination, Viva, Practical	Classroom instruction, teacher led discussion,
	textbook, hand-outs, group discussion, field
	visit, practical

Unit 3: Waste	Hrs. theory 10	Hrs. lab 3
Sub-unit 3.1: Introduction of waste	Hrs. theory 2	Hrs. lab
 Define waste Illustrate solid waste and identify their sources, liquid wastes and identify their sources. Illustrate hazardous wastes and identify their sources. 	1. Types of waste with -Solid waste, Liquid waste	n examples d waste, Hazardous
Evaluation methods:	Teaching / Learning Ac	ctivities:
Written examination, Viva, Practical	Classroom instruction, textbook, hand-outs, gravisit, practical	oup discussion, field
Unit 3: Waste	Hrs. theory	Hrs. lab
 Sub-unit 3.2: Solid waste Identify examples of biodegradable and non-biodegradable solid wastes in Nepal. Describe role and responsibility of local governments to reduce the amount of non- 	wastes 2. Strategies (manager reduce solid waste p	non-biodegradable solid rial and technical) to problems.
biodegradable wastes. 3. Describe national and local efforts to introduce recycling of solid wastes.	to reduce the amour wastes.	ility of local governments nt of non-biodegradable
Evaluation methods:	Teaching / Learning Ac	
Written examination, Viva, Practical	Classroom instruction, textbook, hand-outs, gr visit, practical	
Unit 3: Waste	Hrs. theory	Hrs. lab
Sub-unit 3.3: Hazards of solid waste	Hrs. theory	3 Hrs. lab
 Denitrify both health hazards and environmental hazards created by solid waste mismanagement. Give examples when solid waste mismanagement resulted in health problems. Identify an example of solid waste mismanagement in your own community. 	waste. 2. solid waste misman health problem 3. solid waste misman community	careless disposal of solid agement resulted in agement in your own
Evaluation methods:	Teaching / Learning Ac	ctivities:
Written examination, Viva, Practical	Classroom instruction, textbook, hand-outs, gr visit, practical	teacher led discussion, oup discussion, field
Unit 3: Waste	Hrs. theory	Hrs. lab
Sub-unit 3.4: Hospital waste management		3 Hrs. lab
 Identify different kinds of hospital waste. Describe the communicable disease risks from improper disposal of excreta, vomit, urine, contaminated dressings, blood, used needles and 	 Hospital waste Hazards of hospital Management of hos Hospital waste man 	spital waste

other sharp instruments, broken glass, mercury.	according to WHO		
Evaluation methods:	Teaching / Learning Activities:		
Written examination, Viva, Practical	Classroom instruction, teacher led discussion,		
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	textbook, hand-outs, group discussion, field		
	visit, practical		
Unit 4: Food hygiene	Hrs. theory 14 Hrs. lab 2		
Sub-unit 4.1: Food hygiene	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab		
1. Define food hygiene.	1. Definition and importance of food hygiene		
2. Identity different food hygiene methods.	2. Types of food hygiene		
3. Discuss rules for food handling which ensure	3. Sanitation of eating places.		
sanitation	4. Michimichi hand washing before and after		
	meal		
Evaluation methods:	Teaching / Learning Activities:		
Written examination, Viva, Practical	Classroom instruction, teacher led discussion,		
	textbook, hand-outs, group discussion, field		
	visit, practical		
Unit 4: Food hygiene	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab		
Sub-unit 4.2: Food borne diseases	Hrs. theory 4 Hrs. lab		
1. Discuss the incidence of food poisoning.	1. Food borne disease:		
2. Identify common food borne diseases.	 food intoxication 		
3. Identify foods which carry a high risk of	- food infection.		
containing toxins.	2. Food intoxication (food poisoning)		
4. Give examples of bacterial, plant, and chemical			
poisons, which are ingested with food.	- Plant poisoning		
5. Differentiate between food borne infections and	- Chemical poisoning		
bacterial food poisoning.	3. Food borne infection.		
Evaluation methods:	Teaching / Learning Activities:		
Written examination, Viva, Practical	Classroom instruction, teacher led discussion,		
	textbook, hand-outs, group discussion, field		
	visit, practical		
Unit 4: Food hygiene	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab		
Sub-unit 4.3: Sources of food contamination.	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab		
1. Define food contamination.	1. Definition of food contamination		
2. Identify and describe sources of food	- Sources of food contamination: Human		
contamination.	factors, Environmental factors.		
Evaluation methods:	Teaching / Learning Activities:		
Written examination, Viva, Practical	Classroom instruction, teacher led discussion,		
	textbook, hand-outs, group discussion, field		
	visit, practical		

Unit 4: Food hygiene	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab
Sub-unit 4.4: Milk hygiene / vegetable/ Meat/	Hrs. theory 6 Hrs. lab
Fruit	
 Define milk hygiene. Identify milk borne diseases. Describe the processes/components of milk hygiene. Define and understand the different types of food borne disease and its naturopathic 	 Definition of milk hygiene, vegetable hygiene, meat hygienne and fruit hygiene Milk borne diseases, Components of milk hygiene, Methods of Pasteurization Defenition of meat, fruit and vegetable hygiene, Impact of hygiene in health and
management	disease 4. Handling of milk, vegetable, meat before consumption.
Evaluation methods:	Teaching / Learning Activities:
Written examination, Viva, Practical	Classroom instruction, teacher led discussion, textbook, hand-outs, group discussion, field visit, practical
Unit 5: Air	Hrs. theory 6 Hrs. lab
Sub-unit 5.1: Air pollution.	Hrs. theory 6 Hrs. lab
 Describe air and its composition. Define air pollution. Describe effects of air pollution on health and society. Describe sources air pollution. Describe indicators of air pollution. Identify persons who are at risk when air pollution is high. Analyze the air pollution in your own community. Describe measures for the prevention and control of air pollution. 	 Air & its composition Definition of air pollution Air pollutants Indicators of air pollution. Effects of air pollution Sources of air pollution Measures of air pollution control and prevention.
Evaluation methods:	Teaching / Learning Activities:
Written examination, Viva, Practical	Classroom instruction, group discussion, field visit, practical
Unit 6: Sound and Noise pollution	Hrs. theory 4 Hrs. lab 1
 Sub-unit 7.1: Noise and radiation pollution Discuss causes, effects, and control of noise pollution. Describe the types, sources and effects of radiation exposure. Discuss ways to reduce exposure to natural radiation and the harmful effects of the sun. 	 Hrs. theory 4 Hrs. lab Definition of noise pollution, effects of chronic exposure to noise, safe noise levels, control of noise. Sources, types, effects, and protection from radiation exposure.
Evaluation methods:	Teaching / Learning Activities:
Written examination, Viva, Practical	Classroom instruction, group discussion, field visit, practical

Unit 7: Occupational Health	Hrs. theory 4 Hrs. lab 2
Sub-unit 7.1: Occupational health	Hrs. theory 4 Hrs. lab
 List the common occupational diseases in Nepal. Describe three forms of prevention of occupational diseases and give an example of each. 	Occupational diseases (Specially focused on naturopathy) Protection of health in occupational settings
Evaluation methods:	Teaching / Learning Activities:
Written examination, Viva, Practical	Classroom instruction, group discussion, field visit
Unit 8: Health Education	Hrs. theory 14 Hrs. lab 4
Sub-unit 8.1: Overview of health education	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab
Objectives: Students will be able to	Content:
 Discuss the aims of health education. Identify factors which influence health, and will therefore influence health education. Give examples of the way each factor can affect health. 	 Definition of health education. The objectives and importance of health education. Factors influencing health
Evaluation methods: written examination, viva, community project performance	Teaching / Learning Activities: classroom instruction, textbook self-study, handouts, group discussion, role play
Unit 8: Health Education	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab
Sub-unit 8.2: Principles and scope of health education	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab
Objectives: Students will be able to	Content:
 Describe the scope of health education. Explain the principles of health education; give an example for each one. Evaluation methods: written examination, viva, 	 Scope of health education Principles of health education Persons responsible for health education. Teaching / Learning Activities: classroom
community project performance	instruction, textbook self-study, handouts, group discussion, role play
Unit 8: Health Education	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab
Sub-unit 8.3: Individual and Group Methods	Hrs. theory 4 Hrs. lab
Objectives: Students will be able to 1. Describe the advantages and disadvantages of	Content: 1. Meaning and definition of methods of health
the different types of health education methods.	education.
2. Select the suitable health education method for successful implementation of selected health education programmes.	 Advantages and disadvantages of each method. Measures to make each method effective.
3. Describe ways to make each method more successful.	Individual method: Interview, Counseling 5. Group methods: Group discussion, Field trip demonstration, Role play, , brainstorming, symposium, workshop and mini-lecture.

Evaluation methods: written examination, viva, community project performance Unit 8: Health Education Sub-unit 8.4: Mass methods Objectives: 1. Describe the methods for providing education to large groups of people. 2. Identify the advantages and disadvantages of	Teaching / Learning Activities: classroom instruction, Group discussion, Demonstration, Role play, Field trip, brainstorming, symposium, workshop and mini-lecture Hrs. theory Hrs. lab Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab Content: 1. Mass method: Lecture, Exhibition, Campaign 2. Criteria for the selection of appropriate	
each method. Evaluation methods: written examination, viva, community project performance	methods. Teaching / Learning Activities: classroom instruction, textbook self-study, handouts, group discussion, role play	
Unit 8: Health Education	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab	
Sub-unit 8.5: Media	Hrs. theory 4 Hrs. lab	
 Objectives: Describe the advantages and disadvantages of the different types of health education media. Identify criteria used for selecting appropriate media for a method of providing education. Select the appropriate media for health education programmes. Describe how to prepare and use audio and visual aids. 	Content: 1. Meaning of each media: a. Audio aids: radio cassette player. b. Visual aids: poster, pamphlet, flip chart, model, real objects, bulletin board, wall chart, flannel graph. c. Audio visual aids: TV, multimedia projector 2. Uses of each media. 3. Criteria for the selection of media. 4. Process of preparing each media. 5. Measures to use each media effectively.	
Evaluation methods: written examination, viva, community project performance Evaluation methods: written examination, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities: classroom instruction, textbook self-study, handouts, group discussion, role play	
community project performance	Teaching / Learning Activities: classroom instruction, textbook self-study, handouts, group discussion, role play	
Unit 9: Primary Health Care (PHC)	Hrs. theory 12 Hrs. lab 3	
Sub-unit 9.1: Health care of people: Concept of health	Hrs. theory 4 Hrs. lab	
Objectives: Students will be able to	Content:	
 Define the concept of health as given by WHO. Explain the differences between physical, mental and social dimensions of health. discuss the characteristic features of physically, mentally and socially healthy person. 	 Concept of health given by WHO. Physical mental and social dimensions of health. Characteristic features of physically, mentally and socially healthy person with examples. 	

F14'	T1:/I:	A -4::4:	/ D
Evaluation methods: written examinations, viva	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, instructor led discussion		
			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
TI NO DA TI NA G	textbook self-study,	related cha	
Unit 9: Primary Health Care	Hrs. theory		Hrs. lab
Sub-unit 9.2: Health care of people: determinants of health	Hrs. theory	3	Hrs. lab
Objectives: Students will be able to	Content:		
1. List determinants of health by category.	1. Determinants of	health.	
2. Explain how a particular determinant is related	2. Relationships be	tween dise	ase and the
to a disease /health problem.	determinants of l		
3. Describe the scope of health care.	3. Scope of health of		-
4. State definitions of the levels of health care:	preventative, cur	-	
5. Mention the purposes of public health.	4. Level of health of		
6. Discuss the concept of prevention.	tertiary	I	y ,
7. Categorize levels of prevention	5. Functions and go	oals of pub	lic health.
The second secon	6. Concept of preven		
	7. Levels of preven		examples
Evaluation methods: written examinations, viva	Teaching / Learning		
Evaluation methods: written examinations, viva	classroom instruction		
	textbook self-study,	*	, ,
Unit 9: Primary Health Care	Hrs. theory	Totatea ene	Hrs. lab
Sub-unit 9.3: Health care of people: indicators of	Hrs. theory	2	Hrs. lab
health	ins. theory	2	1115.140
Objectives: Students will be able to	Content:		
1. Discuss the various health indicators and give an	1. Different types of	of health in	dicators.
example of each.	2. Uses of health in	dicators.	
2. Explain how health indicators are used.	3. Health profile of Nepal.		
3. Identify the categories of health indicators.	_	_	
Evaluation methods: written examinations, viva	Teaching / Learning	Activities	/ Resources:
	classroom instruction	n, instructo	or led discussion,
	textbook self-study,	related cha	arts and handouts
Unit 9: Primary Health Care	Hrs. theory		Hrs. lab
Sub-unit 9.4: Challenges of PHC in Nepal	Hrs. theory	3	Hrs. lab
Objectives: Students will be able to	Content:		
1. Identify major challenges of PHC in Nepal.	1. Major challenges	s of PHC in	n context of
2. Interpret in Nepalese context the following	Nepal.		
challenges of PHC:	i) Population o	vergrowth	
	ii) Malnutrition	-	
	iii) Poor environ		itation
	iv) Infectious dis		
	v) Economic sta		
	vi) Educational		
	vii) Gender discr		
	· ·	rvice deliv	erv
	ix) Infrastructure		J
	x) Prevailing so		norms and
	I A) II CVaning SU	ciai vaiuos	, norms and

	belief.		
Evaluation methods: written examinations, viva	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, instructor led discussion, textbook self-study, related charts and handouts		
Unit 10: Nutrition	Hrs. theory 14 Hrs. lab 3		
Sub-unit 10.1: Balanced diet	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab		
Objectives:	Content:		
 Discuss the national statistics for nutrition in Nepal. Define balanced diet. Calculate the nutritional value of your daily food 	 Characteristics of a balanced diet Meal plans for a balanced diet by locally available food. 		
Evaluation methods: written examination, viva	Teaching Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussion, text book self-study, charts nutrition diary		
Unit 10: Nutrition	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab 3		
Sub-unit 10.2: Assessment of nutritional status.	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab		
 List methods for assessment of nutritional status. Assess the clinical signs for the nutritional status. Describe the process of measurement used in anthropometry Interpret the findings of anthropometric measurements. List the names of the biochemical methods used to assess iron, vitamin A, thiamine, vitamin K and protein. Interpret laboratory data to assess above listed nutrients. Discuss about the tool of a dietary survey. 	Content: 1. Methods for assessment of nutritional status a. Clinical examination b. Anthropometry c. Biochemical method d. Dietary survey. 2. Interpretation of anthropometry. 3. Interpretation of biochemical tests used to assess nutritional status.		
Evaluation methods: written examination, viva	Teaching Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussion, text book self-study, charts		
Unit 10: Nutrition	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab		
Sub-unit 10.3: Malnutrition	Hrs. theory 4 Hrs. lab		
Objectives:	Content:		
 Define under nutrition and malnutrition. Discuss the relation between poverty and malnutrition. Describe the effects of malnutrition in morbidity and mortality. State the IMNCI criteria for the classification of malnutrition. 	 Definitions of under nutrition and malnutrition. Vicious cycle of malnutrition. Effects of malnutrition Classification of malnutrition. Control and prevention of malnutrition in community. 		
Evaluation methods: written examination, viva	Teaching Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussion,		

	text book self-study, charts	
Unit 10: Nutrition	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab	
Sub-Unit 10.4: Nutritional problems of public	Hrs. theory 4 Hrs. lab	
health	•	
Objectives:	Content:	
 Identify fetal abnormalities and maternal risks associated with malnutrition before and during pregnancy. Mention magnitude of problem, distribution and risk groups: 	 Identify fetal abnormalities and maternal risks associated with malnutrition before and during pregnancy. Magnitude of problem, distribution and risk groups for LBW, PEM, Vitamin A deficiency, nutritional anaemia and iodine deficiency disorders. 	
Evaluation methods: written examination, viva	Teaching Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussion, text book self-study, charts	
Unit 10: Nutrition	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab	
Sub-Unit 10.5: Nutrition Factors in Selected	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab	
Diseases	~	
Objectives:	Content:	
 Describe the relationship between nutrition/diet and cardiovascular disease, diabetes, obesity and cancer. Tell nutritional measures for prevention and control of these diseases. 	 Relationship of nutrition with selected diseases. Prevention and control of selected diseases by dietary regulation. Malnutrition: PEM and Obesity; its cause, prevention, complication and manangement 	
Evaluation methods: written examination, viva	Teaching Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussion, text book self-study, charts	
Unit 11: Family Planning	Hrs. theory 10 Hrs. lab 3	
Sub-unit 11.1: Introduction of family planning	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab	
Objectives:	Content:	
 State the WHO definition of family planning (FP). Describe the scope of family planning services. Discuss the various rights of the client who seeks family planning counseling. Explain individual and community health benefits of family planning. Explain how family planning helps promote child-women's health. Evaluation methods: written examination, viva 	 Definition of family planning Current statistics for CPR in Nepal Scope of family planning services. Client rights regarding family planning services. Relationship between family planning and improved MCH. Estimation of eligible couples and CPR. Teaching Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussion, text book self-study, charts	
Unit 11: Family Planning	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab	

Sub-unit 11.2: Condom	Hrs. theory 1 Hrs. lab
Objectives:	Content:
 Explain the chief differences between the commonly used contraceptive methods List examples of spacing and terminal methods. Identify methods classified as clinical and non-clinical methods. 	 Classifications of contraceptive methods. Different categories of contraceptive methods available in Nepal. Essential information about use of condom:
Evaluation methods: written examination, viva	Teaching Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussion, text book self-study, charts
Unit 11: Family Planning	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab
Sub-unit 11.3: Foaming tablets and spermicides	Hrs. theory 1 Hrs. lab
Objectives:	Content:
 List the different varieties of foaming tablets and spermicides available in Nepal. Explain why these methods have limited effectiveness and can cause increased risk of sexually transmitted infections. 	1. Foaming tablets and spermicides as methods of contraception: limitations of effectiveness, increased risks, correct use
Evaluation methods: written examination, viva	Teaching Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussion, text book self-study, charts
Unit 11: Family Planning	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab
Sub-unit 11.4: Natural methods and coitus	Hrs. theory 1 Hrs. lab
interruptus	
Objectives: 1. State the aims, effectiveness, limitations and eligibility of natural family planning methods. 2. Describe how to determine the "safe period" for coitus when pregnancy is not wanted.	Content: 1. Natural family planning methods: abstinence during fertile periods and coitus interruptus: 2. Effectiveness, advantages and disadvantages.
Evaluation methods: written examination, viva	Teaching Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussion, text book self-study, charts
Unit 11: Family Planning	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab
Sub-unit 11.5: Hormonal contraceptives	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab
Objectives:	Content:
Interpret the client screening checklist for hormonal methods recommended by National Reproductive Health Care Guideline. Evaluation methods: written examination, viva	Combined oral contraceptives (COCs), Depo-Provera and Norplant/Implant: mechanism of action, management of method, contraindications, precautions. Teaching Learning Activities / Resources:
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	classroom instruction, teacher led discussion, text book self-study

Unit 11: Family Planning	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab	
Sub-unit 11.6: Voluntary surgical contraception	Hrs. theory 1 Hrs. lab	
(VSC)	•	
Objectives:	Content:	
1. Describe the procedures of vasectomy,	1. Vasectomy.	
laparoscopy and minilap.	2. Laparoscopy and Minilap	
2. State the modes of action, effectiveness,		
eligibility, precautions and complications of		
each.		
Evaluation methods: written examination, viva	Teaching Learning Activities / Resources:	
	classroom instruction, teacher led discussion,	
	text book self-study, charts role play,	
	observation of sterilization procedures	
Unit 11: Family Planning	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab	
Sub-unit 11.7: Emergency contraception	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab	
Objectives:	Content:	
1. Describe aims, types, eligibility, clinical	1. Factors affecting the use of emergency	
procedure, client instructions and common side	contraception by COCs.	
effects of emergency treatment with COCs and	2. Management of emergency contraception.	
other hormonal methods.	3. Management of emergency contraception	
2. Describe when IUD insertion may be used for	through IUD insertion.	
emergency contraception.	4. Current laws pertaining to termination of	
3. Discuss how the current legal rulings regarding	unwanted pregnancy.	
termination of unwanted pregnancy apply to the	5. Abortion law	
role of Health Post Incharge.	T 1: T · A · · · · · / D	
Evaluation methods: written examination, viva	Teaching Learning Activities / Resources:	
	classroom instruction, teacher led discussion,	
Unit 12: Demography	text book self-study, charts Hrs. theory 10 Hrs. lab 3	
Sub-unit 12.1: Introduction of Population Science	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab	
Objectives:	Content:	
1. Define population science/demography.	Definition of population	
 List the names of demographic processes. 	science/demography.	
2. List the names of demographic processes.3. List common attributes and principal	2. Demographic processes.	
measurements used in the study of population	3. Population composition:	
composition.	4. Population pyramid of Nepal	
4. Estimate the sex ratio of this class.	5. Population profile of Nepal. (size,	
5. Define the term: population pyramid.	distribution, growth and composition)	
Evaluation methods: written examination, viva	Teaching Learning Activities / Resources:	
	classroom instruction, teacher led discussion,	
	text book self-study, charts	
	1 this cook boil brady, vitates	

Unit 12: Demography	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab
Sub-unit 12.2: Population distribution,	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab
population size	
Objectives:	Content:
 List principal measurements used in the study of population distribution. Identify the current population distributions of Nepal. 	 Common measurements of population distribution. Population distribution of Nepal. Word population size and trend of
3. Identify current size and trend of world population growth.4. Identify size and trend of population growth of Nepal.	 yord population size and trend of population growth Size and trend of population growth of Nepal. Comparison of population growth between
5. Compare population growth between developed countries and Nepal.	developed countries and Nepal.
Evaluation methods: written examination, viva	Teaching Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussion, text book self-study, charts
Unit 12: Demography	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab
Sub-unit 12.3: Population Growth	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab
Objectives:	Content:
 Discuss the concepts of positive and negative population growth. Calculate annual population growth rate by- Rate of natural increase method Balancing equation Arithmetical progression or linear growth function, geometrical progression State the formula for assessing population doubling time. Estimate population doubling time of Nepal based on current annual growth rate. Evaluation methods: written examination, viva 	 Positive and negative aspects of population growth. Calculation of annual population growth rate. Formula for assessing population doubling time. Teaching Learning Activities / Resources:
	classroom instruction, teacher led discussion, text book self-study, charts
Unit 12: Demography	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab
Sub-unit 12.4: Effects of population overgrowth	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab
Objectives:	Content:
 Discuss what characteristics constitute a condition of over population. List different categories of population growth rates (declining to explosive) Describe in brief effects of population overgrowth on economy and per-capita income, 	 Definitions and concepts of overpopulation Classification of population growth rates. Effects of population overgrowth on economy and per-capita income, health, education and environment
health, education and environment. Evaluation methods: written examination, viva	Teaching Learning Activities / Resources:

	classroom instruction, teacher led discussion,
Unit 12: Demography	text book self-study, charts Hrs. theory Hrs. lab
Sub-unit 12.5: Population education in	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab
community	2 11131 1415
Objectives:	Content:
 Describe what is meant by "population education." Describe the important components of population education for community people. Describe in brief the scope of population education for different social settings. 	 Concepts of population education. Components of population education for community people. Scope of population education for specific social settings.
Evaluation methods: written examination, viva	Teaching Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussion, text book self-study, charts
Unit 13: communicable diseases	Hrs. theory 16 Hrs. lab 8
Sub-unit 13.1:Gastrointestinal disorders 1. Describe the etiology, clinical features and	Hrs. theory 3 Hrs. lab 1. Etiology, clinical features and treatment of
 treatment of disease of GIT Describe the signs, causes, management, and advice for mothers of gastro-oesophageal reflux. List the common causes and management of vomiting. Define the terms: diarrhoea, persistantdiarrhoea, dysentery. 	 diarrhea, enteritis, cholera Signs, causes, management, and advice for mothers of gastro-oesophageal reflux. Causes and management of vomiting. Definitions, incidence, etiologies, management of diarrhoeal diseases according to IMNCI guideines. Prevention measures
Evaluation methods: written examination, viva, performance observation in practice setting	Teaching / Learning Activities: classroom instruction, charts, observation and supervised practice in the clinical setting
Unit 13: communicable diseases	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab
Sub-unit 13.2: Respiratory disorders	Hrs. theory 3 Hrs. lab
 Objectives: Tell the normal respiratory rate Define the terms stridor, wheeze, and chest indrawing. List common causes of wheezing and stridor Define the terms Acute Respiratory Infection (ARI) and pneumonia. Describe how to differentiate between noninfectious chronic respiratory conditions and ARI. Evaluation methods: written examination, viva, performance observation in practice setting 	 Content: Assessment of signs and symptoms of Acute Respiratory Illness (ARI). Differentiation of ARI from chronic lung conditions. Characteristics and management of cevical adenitis. Incidence, causes, classifications, clinical features, management and prevention of ARI, according to IMCI guidelines. Teaching / Learning Activities: classroom instruction, charts, observation and supervised

Unit 13: communicable diseases	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab	
Sub-unit 13.3: Infectious diseases - fever	Hrs. theory 3 Hrs. lab	
 List the common causes of fever Explain how to assess a child with fever. Meningitis symptoms/causes//investigations and management. Describe the classifications of fever based on criteria of IMCI guidelines. Identify the management of each category of fever 	 Infectious and non-infectious causes for fever Assessment using IMCI guidelines; includes looking, feeling, history taking. IMCI classifications of fever Management of fever as recommended by IMCI guidelines Advice and counseling for children with fever. 	
Evaluation methods: written examination, viva, performance observation in practice setting	Teaching / Learning Activities: classroom instruction, charts, observation and supervised	
	practice in the clinical setting	
Unit 13: communicable diseases	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab	
Sub-unit 13.4: Infectious diseases – Measles,	Hrs. theory 3 Hrs. lab	
chickenpox and rubella		
1. State in brief the epidemiological determinants	1. Epidemiological determinants of measles.	
of measles.	2. Clinical features, classification,	
2. Describe the clinical features of measles	management, complications of measles.	
1. Identify the classification of measles as per the	3. Clinical features, differential diagnosis,	
IMCI guideline.	complications and management of	
2. Describe the management of each type of measles.	chickenpox and rubella.4. Prevention and health teaching about	
measies.	measles, chickenpox and rubella.	
Evaluation methods: written examination, viva, performance observation in practice setting	Teaching / Learning Activities: classroom instruction, charts, observation and supervised practice in the clinical setting	
Unit 13: communicable diseases	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab	
Sub-unit 13.5: Skin disorders	Hrs. theory 3 Hrs. lab	
Describe the etiologies, clinical features, and		
management of diaper rashes (napkin rash).	1. Describe the etiology, diagnosis, clinical	
2. Discuss health education and family counseling	features and management of impetigo, eczema,	
to prevent the incidence and spread of	scabies, lice, fungal dermatitis among children.	
contagious skin disorders.	2. Prevention and management of child skin	
	disorders.	
Evaluation methods: written examination, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities: classroom	
performance observation in practice setting	instruction, charts, observation and supervised	
	practice in the clinical setting	

Unit 13: Communicable diseases	Hrs. theory	Hrs. lab
Sub-unit 13.6: Helminthes infestations	Hrs. theory 1	Hrs. lab
1. Describe the incidence and etiologies of commonly occurring helminthes infestations.	Incidence, etiologies, diagrams complications and preventions the liminthes infestations:	
Evaluation methods: written examination, viva, performance observation in practice setting	Teaching / Learning Activities: classroom instruction, charts, observation and supervised practice in the clinical setting	
Unit 14: Non-communicable diseases	Hrs. theory 4	Hrs. lab 2
Sub-unit 14.1: Nutritional disorders	Hrs. theory 4	Hrs. lab
Objectives:	Content:	
 Identify the common nutritional disorders of Nepali children. Discuss the chief causes and malnutrition and anemia among Nepali Describe in brief the clinical features and treatment of deficiencies in: vitamin A, thiamin (vitamin B-1), vitamin B-2, vitamin B-6, vitamin B-12, vitamin D, vitamin C and iodine. 	 Incidence, causes and evid malnutrition among Nepali Assessment of nutritional s Management of anaemia, p vitamin deficiencies Community and individual strategies, public solutions Hypertension/Diabetic/ obdiseases/Cerebro vascular osteoporosis/ stress 	i children. status protein and l education to malnutrition. esity/Heart
Evaluation methods: written examination, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities	: classroom
performance observation in practice setting	instruction, charts, observation practice in the clinical setting	and supervised
Unit 15: Basic Epidemiology	Hrs. theory 12	Hrs. lab
Sub-unit 15.1: Concepts of Disease	Hrs. theory 8	Hrs. lab
 Objectives: Define the term disease (simple concept of disease) and give examples. Explain the concepts of disease causation. Describe risk factors and risk groups. Explain in brief the natural history of disease. Describe epidemiological traid and its related factors. 	Content: 1. Definition with example: in infectious disease, epidemi sporadic, pandemic, exotic infection, source of infection infection, iatrogenic infection and proportion, surveillance eradication, elimination. 2. Concepts of disease causat Epidemiological triad 3. Concept of risk factors and	ic, endemic, c, opportunistic on, reservoir of ion,rate, ratio ce, control,
Evaluation methods: Written examination, Performance observation, oral test.	Teaching / Learning Activities and practice in handling of mid	

Unit 15: Basic Epidemiology	Hrs. theory Hrs. lab	
Sub-unit 15.2: Investigation and management	Hrs. theory 4 Hrs. lab	
of an epidemic		
Objectives:	Content:	
1. Describe the characteristic features of different	1. Characteristics of infectious disease	
types of infectious disease epidemics.	epidemics.	
2. Describe in brief the steps/process of	2. Investigation and management of	
investigation and management of an infectious	infectious disease epidemics.	
disease epidemic.		
Evaluation methods: Written examination,	Teaching / Learning Activities: Demonstration	
Performance	and practice in handling of microscope	
observation, oral test		
Unit 16: Infectious Disorders	Hrs. theory: 12 Hrs. lab/practical 1	
Sub-unit 16.1: Common communicable diseases	Hrs. theory 12 Hrs. lab/practical	
Objectives:	Content:	
1. Discuss the morbidity and mortality rates of	1. Classify disease according to causative agents.	
commonly prevalent communicable diseases in	2. Diagnosis, management and prevention of	
Nepal.	common communicable diseases.	
2. State the general principles of communicable	Malaria, Kala-azar, Filariasis, Dengue fever,	
disease control.	Enteric, fever, Dysentery (Amoebic &	
3. Define selected terms relating to the study of	Bacillary), Cholera, Giardiasis, Brucellosis,	
communicable disease.	Rabies, Food poisoning, Influenza, Swine flu	
4. Discuss how to diagnose, treat and prevent	(H1N1), SARS, Bird flu, Typhus fever, Worm	
prevalence of communicable diseases.	infestations	
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:	
performance observation in clinical setting	classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice	
Minimum standards: achieved at 40% accuracy		
(theory) and 60% accuracy (lab) by end of course.		

Recommended Textbooks:

- 1. Pradhan, H.B., A textbook of Health Education. Educational Resources for Health, 1995.
- 2. Park, J.E. and Park, K., Textbook of Social and Preventive Medicine (20thed.) 1997.

Recommended Texts:

- 1. <u>Park's Textbook of Preventive and Social Medicine</u>, by K. Park. Published by M/S BanarasidasBhanot, Jabalpur, India. Current edition.
- 2. <u>Child Nutrition and Health</u> by Ramesh K. Adhikari& Miriam E. Krantz. Published by HealthLearningMaterialsCenter, TribhuvanUniversity, Institute of Medicine, Kathmandu, Nepal. Current edition.
- 3. <u>Essential Preventive Medicine</u>, by O.P. Ghai, Piyush Gupta.Published by Vikas Publishing House, India.Current edition.

Primary Health Care

- 1. Primary Health Care: Health For All (series # 1). Published by WHO/UNICEF. 1978
- 2. Reproductive Health, National and International Perspectives, Dhirga Raj Shrestha
- 3. National Health Policy (current), Ministry of Health, Nepal.

Acupuncture, Acupressure & Reflexology

Hours Theory: 80 Hours Practical: 120

Assessment Marks: 125 (Theory 50 + Practical 75)

Course Description:

This course is designed to provide students details about the history, definitions, philosophy, knowledge, skillsand practices of Acupuncture & Chinese medicine. It is designed to make students understandbasic principles and effects of acupuncture, cupping, moxibustion, acupressure & reflexology. This course will help the students in diagnosing various diseases, selecting specific points & tools, treating and managing various disorders thru acupuncture, cupping, moxibustion, acupressure & reflexology.

Course Objective:

After completion of the course, students will be able to:

- o Understand the principles and historical highlights of Acupuncture;
- o Explain the concepts and theories behind the mechanism in which Acupuncture works, both traditional and modern
- o Demonstrate basic understanding of procedures of different styles of Acupuncture and related therapeutic modalities, such as Traditional Acupuncture, Scalp Acupuncture, Auriculotherapy, Acupuncture Anaesthesia, Reflexology, Zone Therapy, Acupressure, etc;
- o Describe basic and advanced tools used in Acupuncture, Acupressure;
- Be aware of the contraindications and dangers of Acupuncture, so as to avoid these in his/her professional practice;
- Diagnose common diseases and disorders using diagnostic techniques employed in Acupuncture, such as Tongue Diagnosis, Pulse Diagnosis, etc;
- O Demonstrate skill in topographically locating meridians and Acupuncture, Acupressure& reflexology points on the human body;
- o Perform Needling and other essential skills in delivering Acupuncture therapy to a patient;
- Plan, implement and evaluate Acupuncture, Acupressure& Reflexology sessions with expertise in his/her professional practice;

Recommended Texts:

- 1. Clinical Practice of Acupuncture A.L. Aggarwal
- 2. Clinical Acupuncture Dr. Anton Jayasurya
- 3. Health in Your Hands –Devendra Vora

Reference Texts:

- 1. Clinical Acupuncture and Moxibustion Liu Gong Wang
- 2. Fundamentals of Acupuncture and Moxibustion Liu Gong Wang/Akira Hyodo.
- 3. Classical Acupuncture The Standard Textbook Porket. Hempen, the China Academy

Minimum Standards:

Students must achieve a minimum of 40% accuracy in theory, 50% accuracy in practical by the end of the course.

Course: Acupuncture, Acupressure & Reflexology.	
Unit 1: Basics & Principles of Acupuncture	Hrs. theory: 3 Hrs. lab/practical: 0
Sub-unit 1.1: Basics & Principles of Acupuncture	Hrs. theory: 3 Hrs. lab/practical: 0
Objectives:	Content:
1. Describe history of Acupuncture 2. Describe Principles, practice & basics of Acupuncture 3. Explain Theory of Zang Fu organs, Qi & pathogenic factors& pathogenesis of Acupuncture Acupuncture	 History of acupuncture, Acupressureand Moxibustion Theory of Yin and Yang in oriental Medicine and its application The theory of the five elements The pathological Changes of and their relationship of following organs The heart Pericardium Lung Spleen Liver Kidney Classification of Qi according to its source, functions & distribution Six exogenous Factors, their characteristics& pathogenicity Wind Cold Summer Heat Damp Dryness Fire (mild heat & heat) Description of Abnormal Qi, Basic
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva	pathogenesis and Disharmony of yin & yang Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: Classroom instruction, teacher led discussion, textbook, hand-outs

Unit 2: Meridians & Acupuncture Points	Hrs. theory: 17 Hrs. lab/practical: 27			
Sub-unit 2.1: Meridians & Acupuncture	Hrs. theory: 17 Hrs. lab/practical: 27			
Points	2			
Objectives:	Content:			
1. Locate acupuncture, Acupressure&	Location of Acupoints			
reflexologypoints	1: Proportional measurement			
2. Demonstrate Measurement methods	Proportional measurement of human body (heads,			
3. Demonstrate the location of points	chest, abdomen, back, lateral side of chest, upper			
4. Describe, locate &identify the	extremities, and lower extremities.)			
Acupuncture Acupressure&	2: Finger measurement			
reflexologypoints of different Meridians	 Middle finger measurement & its conversion in metric system. 			
	• Thumb measurement & its conversion in metric system.			
	• Four finger measurements & its conversion in metric system.			
	3: Location of the points			
	Location of the points Location of the points with proper			
	measurement methods from twelve regular			
	Meridian methods of puncture and regional			
	anatomy.			
	The Meridians & their collateral's			
	Location of the points in the following meridians			
	1: Lung Meridian (Lu)			
	2: Large intestine Meridian (LI)			
	3: Spleen Meridian (Sp)			
	4: Stomach Meridian (St)			
	5: Heart Meridian (H)			
	6: Small intestine meridian (SI)			
	7: Urinary bladder meridian (UB)			
	8: Kidney Meridian (K)			
	9: Triple warmer meridian (TW)			
	10: Gall bladder meridian (GB)			
	11: Liver Meridian (Liv)			
	12: Governing vessel Meridian (GV)			
	13: Conceptional vessels Meridian (CV)			
	14: Extra Meridians			
	15: The extra-ordinary points			
Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:			
viva, performance observation	classroom instruction, teacher led discussions,			
	supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos			

Unit 3: Moxibustion	Hrs. theory: 3 Hrs. lab/practical: 8				
Sub-unit 3.1: Identification, Collection,	Hrs. theory: 3 Hrs. lab/practical: 8				
Processing& application of Moxa					
Objectives:	Content:				
1. IdentifyMoxa	1: Identification moxa plant, Identification,				
2. CollectMoxa	Familiarization with the morphology, botanical				
3. ProcessMoxa	name & characteristics of moxa plant.				
4. ApplyMoxa	2: Demonstration appropriate way of collecting moxa				
	plant&appropriate season, parts of the plant to be				
	collected & precautions to be taken.				
	3: Techniquestotransport themoxa				
	4: Technique of storing moxa				
	5: Method of quality checking and store				
	6: Way of processing				
	7: Storing processed moxa				
	8: Prepare moxa stick for use				
	9: Use of moxa for treatment				
	10: Application & use of moxa				
	i. Listing out the method of applying or				
	using moxa				
	ii. Pointing out the precaution apply method				
	iii. Indication and contra indication				
	in. marcation and contra marcation				
Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:				
viva, performance observation	classroom instruction, teacher led discussions,				
	supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations,				
	Videos				
Unit 4: Method of Acupuncture,	Hrs. theory: 12 Hrs. lab/practical: 20				
Moxibustion, Cupping & their Application Sub-unit 4.1: Method of Acupuncture,	Hrs. theory: 12 Hrs. lab/practical: 20				
Moxibustion, Cupping & their Application	inst theory. 12				
Objectives:	Content:				
Application	1: Structure and specification of filiform Needle				
1. Describe the structure of and	Structure and specification of fill form needle				
specification of filiform Needle	 Angle and depth of insertion 				
2. Explain Precaution/ contraindication &	 Manipulation and arrival of Qi 				
management in acupuncture treatment.	 Retaining and withdrawing the needle 				
3. Describe different kinds of needles &	Method and essential things for needling				
their use & cautions	practice				
	 Pointing out the preparation prior to treatment 				
	 Inspection of the instrument 				
	Posture of the patient				
	Sterilization of needle & human body				
	- Sterrization of needle & numan body				

	 Basic & comprehensive reinforcing & reducing Methods. 2: Precaution/ contraindication & management in acupuncture treatment. Identification different types of needles Identification three edge needle, describe indication, manipulation & precautions Identification the cutaneous needle, indication, manipulation & precautions Carrying out the intra dermal needle intradermal needling, describe indication, manipulation & precautions Performing ear acupuncture, point-location, describe indication & techniques Introducing performing Electro acupuncture, describe techniques, indication, contraindications & precautions Performing Scalp acupuncture, techniques, description of indication, contraindications & precautions Identification the materials and function of moxibustion, introduce about Artemisia Vulgaris, Explaining properties, use, function, indication & contraindication Introducing performing Moxibustion process, & Identification indications, contraindications & precautions Introduction, classification & performing cupping methods, techniques, indication, contraindications & precautions
Evaluation methods : written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos
Unit 5: Therapeutics of Acupuncture &Moxibustion	Hrs. theory: 25 Hrs. lab/practical: 35
Sub-unit 5.1: Therapeutics of Acupuncture &Moxibustion	Hrs. theory: 25 Hrs. lab/practical: 35
Objectives:	Content:
Therapeutics of Acupuncture & Moxibustion 1: Treat disease according to basic principles	Therapeutics of Acupuncture & Moxibustion 1: Treating disease according to basic principles

- 2: Perform therapeutic method
- 3: Explain basic principle for prescription & selecting points
- 4: Apply on specific Points
 Describe the specific points for the following disorders.
 - Emergency conditions
 - Respiratory diseases
 - Digestive system diseases
 - Treatment of CNS diseases
 - Cardio Vascular system
 - Locomotors system
 - Gynecological Disease
 - Pediatric Diseases
 - Skin disease
 - Endocrine disease
 - Urino genital system
 - ENT Disease
 - Drug & other addictions disease

- Yin & Yang & general principles.
- Strengthening the body resistance & eliminating the pathogenic factors.
- Distinguishing the primary from secondary.
- Description the treatment of disease according to climatic & seasonal condition, geographical location & the individual conditions.

2: Performing therapeutic method

- Explain reinforcing, reducing, warming, clearing, ascending & descending methods.
- 3: The basic principle for prescription & selecting points
 - Selection of the point from related meridian.
 - Selection of the point from several meridians.
 - Selection of the point from distant points
 - Selection of the point by symptomatic points.
- 4: Application on specific Points
 - The Specific points & the four extremities.
 - The specific on the head & trunk.

The specific points for the following disorders.

- i. Emergency conditions Heat or sunstroke, syncope
- ii. Respiratory diseasesCOPD, Chronic Bronchitis, Asthma,Hoarseness of voice
- iii. Digestive system diseases
 Hiccups, APD, vomiting, Abdominal Pain,
 IBS, Dysentery, Constipation, Prolapse of
 rectum, abdominal distension, Hypochondriac
 pain, general Toothache
- iv. CNS diseases
 Insomnia, Depression, Epilepsy, Melancholia,
 Headache & Migraine, Dizziness, Trigeminal
 Neuralgia & Facial pain, Bells Palsy, Wei
 syndrome, manic-depressive disorder,
 CerebroVascular Accidents Stroke,
 Peripheral Neuropathy, Motor Neuron
 Disease, GullianBarreSyndrome, Transverse
 Mylitis, Multiple Sclerosis, Paralysis,
 (Plegia& Paresis), Aphasia
- v. Cardio Vascular system
 Palpitation, high blood pressure, low blood

	pressure			
	vi. Locomotors system			
	Bi syndrome, Torticollis, Peri arthritis of			
	shoulder, Cervical, Lumber pain &			
	radiculopathy, TMJ, Spinal Pain, Arthritis,			
	Musculoskeletal pain			
	vii. Gynecological Disease			
	Irregular menstruation, Dysmenorrhea,			
	Amenorrhea, Leucorrhoea, morning sickness,			
	Premenopausal-postmenopausal syndromes,			
	Infertility, Polycystic Ovarian disease			
	viii. Pediatric Diseases			
	Infantile paralysis, Nocturnal enuresis			
	ix. Skin disease			
	Erysipelas, Herpes zoster			
	x. Endocrine disease			
	Diabetes mellitus, Thyroid Disorders,			
	Obesity			
	xi. Urino genital system			
	= -			
	Edema, impotence Incontinence, Nocturnal enuresis			
	xii. ENT Disease			
	Deafness and tinnitus, Rhinitis, sinusitis,			
	Myopia, Optic atrophy, Retinitis pigmentosa,			
	blindness, Dacryocystitis, Ptosis			
	xiii. Drug & other addictions disease			
	Drug addiction, Alcohol addiction, Smoking			
The last was all all and the second	addiction			
Evaluation methods : written exam, spotting,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:			
viva, performance observation	classroom instruction, teacher led discussions,			
	supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations,			
	Videos			
TT 11 C	TT 11 / / 140			
Unit 6: Acupressure	Hrs. theory: 12 Hrs. lab/practical: 18			
Sub-unit 6.1: Acupressure Objectives:	Hrs. theory: 12 Hrs. lab/practical: 18 Content:			
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	 Definition of acupressure. Description, introduction, principle, history, 			
describe: techniques, indication,				
contraindications & precautions of acupressure	origin & development of acupressure			
	3. Manipulation of acupressure.			
	4. Application of acupressure.			
	5. Importance of acupressure.			
	6. Acupressure chart.			
	7. Physiological effects of acupressure			

	10. Contraindications of acupressure			
	11. Precautions during acupressure			
Evaluation methods : written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources classroom instruction, teacher led discussions supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations Videos			
Unit 7: Reflexology	Hrs. theory: 8 Hrs. lab/practical: 12			
Sub-unit 7.1: Reflexology	Hrs. theory: 8 Hrs. lab/practical: 12			
Objectives:	Content:			
Define, Introduce, Demonstrate and describe :techniques, indication, contraindications & precautions of Reflexology	 Definition ofReflexology. Introduction, principle, history, origin & development of Reflexology Manipulation of Reflexology. Application of Reflexology. Importance of Reflexology. Reflexology points & charts Physiological effects of Reflexology Techniques of Reflexology Indication, Therapeutic uses of Reflexology Contraindications of Reflexology Precautions of Reflexology 			
Evaluation methods : written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos			
Minimum standards: achieved at 40% accuracy (theory) and 50% accuracy (Practical) by end of course.				

Health Care System, Health Management, Ethics and Jurisprudence

Hours Theory: 80 Hours Practical: 40

Assessment Marks: 75 (Theory 50 + Practical 25)

(Health care system 35%, Health Management 45%, Ethics 5% and Jurisprudence 15%)

Course Description:

This course aims to familiarize students with the fundamental principles of management. This course also introduces the student to concepts about management of health care services, as it applies to the operations of a Yog and Naturopathy health care center with a view to develop their understanding of health care system in Nepal, fundamental principles of management, National health policy and health programmes, Health Planning, health manpower in Nepal, health related organizations and agencies, organization Relation, health issues and professional practice. The student will acquire the necessary knowledge and skill to deal effectively with the diverse challenges and emerging concepts in health service management, Health care Evaluation, hospital Planning and Administration, principle of marketing. This course also provides knowledge on national and international professional ethics and Jurisprudences.

Course Objectives:

This course is devoted to impart both theoretical foundation and practical knowledge in Health care management. Up on the successful completion of the course the students will be able to:

- 1. Develop necessary foundation in management, especially in Health & Hospital Management (health care management).
- 2. Identify Different concept of health and health care delivery system in Nepal.
- 3. Organize simple Hospital organization & administration functions in the real setting.
- 4. State management principles and their application to the practice of Yog and Naturopathy.
- 5. Describe issues of professional development and autonomy relevant to Yog and Naturopathy.
- 6. Support the basis of accounting process of hospital and health management.
- 7. Prepare plan for various health projects and programs and implement the plan.
- 8. Plan and manage the various departments of a hospital.
- 9. Critically analyze the development plan of Nepal particularly heath Plans and national health policy.
- 10. Familiarize with the basic concepts and functions of Human Recourse Management in the context of Nepal.
- 11. Plan, formulate & implement various types of Health programs.
- 12. Identify current national and international health issues.
- 13. Evaluate hospital & health services in terms of quality, efficiency and equity.

- 14. Explain the goals and functions of the health related governmental organizations, nongovernmental organizations (NGO's), international non-governmental organizations (INGO's) and international agencies which serve in Nepal.
- 15. Understand professional ethics of Yog and Naturopathy discipline.

Minimum Standards:

Students must achieve a minimum of 40% accuracy in theory, 50% accuracy in practical.

Course Contents:

Course: Health Care System,	Hrs. theory 80 Hrs. lab 40
Management, Ethics and	
Jurisprudence	
Unit 1: Principles of Health Care System.	Hrs. theory 14 Hrs. lab
Sub-unit 1.1: Concept of Health &	Hrs. theory 3 Hrs. lab
Holistic Health.	
Objectives:	Content:
1. Compare the medical and wellness	1. Introduction, Concept of man & medicine,
models of health andDiscuss the	Dimensions of health, Concept of well-being
changing concept of health and its	and holistic health.
dimensions.	2. Germ theory of diseases, Theory of toxemia,
2. Different theories of diseases	Energy and Prana theory of health and disease.
Unit 1: Principles of Health Care System	Hrs. theory 14 Hrs. lab
Sub-unit 1.2: Health Care	Hrs. theory 3 Hrs. lab
Objectives:	Content:
1. To introduce student to the historic	1. Introduction, Characteristics and Level of
development, organization and	health Care.
characteristics of the health care	2. Health system and Health Care Systems
delivery system	3. Health Care services and Health Care delivery
2. Explain different concept of health and	4. Health status & Health problems
health care delivery system.	5. Health Care Revolutions
Unit 1: Principles of Health Care System.	Hrs. theory 14 Hrs. lab
Sub-unit 1.3: Determining of Health	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab
Objectives:	Content:
1. Critically appraise and evaluate the	1. Determinants, Spectrum and Ecology of
Indicators of health	health.
2. Describe and discuss the dynamic	2. Right to health.
aspect of health and its determining	3. Responsibility for health.
factors.	4. Introduction and Importance of Health
	Indicators
	5. Classification and Characteristics of
	indicators
	6. Health Development

Unit 1: Principles of Health Care System.	Hrs. theory 14 Hrs. lab				
Sub-unit 1.4: Primary Health Care	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab				
Objectives:	Content:				
 Define the concept of Primary Health Care and explain the role of government in Primary Health Care. Select and identify the PHC approach and risk factors of disease. Describe at least one major government initiative to protect the public's health. 	1. Introduction, Definition, Principles & elements of PHC 2. Alma – Ata Recommendation				
Examination methods: written exams (short	Teaching / Learning Activities: textbook self-study				
answer questions)	- "On Being in Charge," classroom instruction				
-					
Unit 1: Principles of Health Care System.	Hrs. theory 14 Hrs. lab				
Sub-unit 1.5: Health care system in Nepal	Hrs. theory 4 Hrs. lab				
Objectives:	Content:				
 Define "health care system" and tell the purpose and characteristics of a health care system. Describe the history of the development of health services in Nepal. Describe allopathic and other alternative approaches to health care. Identify situations when the most appropriate type of treatment might be ayurvedic care, homeopathic care, allopathic care, Naturopathic and yogic care or a combination of these. 	 The definition, characteristics, and purpose of a health care system. History of health system in Nepal. Meaning & concept of Health system, Healthcare Vs medical care, Evolution of modern health system Models of Health systems Health care approaches: Ayurvedic Homeopathic Allopathic Naturopathic and yogic. Philosophy, origin, strengths and weaknesses of these health care approaches. 				
Examination methods: written exams (short answer questions)	Teaching / Learning Activities: textbook self-study - "On Being in Charge," classroom instruction				
Unit 2: Fundamentals of Health Management	Hrs. theory 18 Hrs. lab				
Sub-unit 2.1: Introduction to Health	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab				
Management					
Objectives:	Content:				
1. Define management and health	1. The definitions of management & health				
management	management. 2. Principles of management.				
2. Differentiate between management & administration.	2. Principles of management.3. Concepts of management versus administration.				
aummonauon.	5. Concepts of management versus auministration.				

3. Describe the function of management.		managemen	t in the Health Post	
Examination methods: written exams (short answer questions)	context. Teaching / Learning Activities: textbook self-study - "On Being in Charge," - Instructor led discussion, reference study assignment			
Unit 2: Fundamentals of Health Management	Hrs. theory 18 Hrs. lab			
Sub-unit 2.2: Planning of Health service	Hrs. theory	2	Hrs. lab	
Objectives:	Content:			
Describe the process and purpose of	Definition of planning.			
planning.	2. Types of planning.			
2. Describe different types of planning.	3. Planning cyc		le)	
3. Explain the planning cycle.	4. Planning step	-	,	
4. Describe the steps of planning.			system of Nepal.	
5. Explain the health planning system in		1 0	•	
Nepal.				
Examination methods: written exams (short	Teaching / Learn	ning Activiti	ies: textbook self-study	
answer questions)			ssroom instruction	
Unit 2: Fundamentals of Health	Hrs. theory 1	8	Hrs. lab	
Management				
Sub-unit 2.3: Organizing of Health	Hrs. theory	2	Hrs. lab	
Service				
Objectives:	Content:			
1. Describe the process and purpose of	1. Definition of organization.			
organization.			and their organograms.	
2. Identify different types of health service	3. Organogram	s of MoH, I	OoHS, PHCC, HP.	
organizations.				
Examination methods: written exams (short	_	_	ies: textbook self-study	
answer questions)	_	Charge," Cla	ssroom instruction,	
Harita 2. Erra Januaria la aguita del	field visit	0	II lak	
Unit 2: Fundamentals of Health	Hrs. theory 1	8	Hrs. lab	
Management Sub-unit 2.4: Principles of leadership	Hrs. theory	3	Hrs. lab	
Objectives:	Content:	<u> </u>	1115. lav	
Discuss the characteristics and		ristics hone	fits and disadvantages	
advantages/disadvantages of each of			p, circumstances when	
the leadership styles:	•	e is most ap	•	
- autocratic		_	n chosen leadership	
- democratic			story (feudalism, recent	
- laissez faire	_		esentative government)	
	-	-	leader as role model;	
2. Explain why an autocratic leadership	1 3. Responsi		TOAUCE AS TOTO HIGHE.	
2. Explain why an autocratic leadership style has historically been most	_	-		
style has historically been most	ways to c	demonstrate	consistency,	
style has historically been most commonly used in Nepal.	ways to c transpare	demonstrate ency, integri		
style has historically been most	ways to c transpare 4. Characte	demonstrate ency, integri	consistency, ty and fairness. emedies for low	

4. Describe characteristics and remedies			
for low motivation of workers.			
5. Apply the theories of change to a			
situation of high absenteeism among			
staff.			
6. Discuss the importance of having			
written policy for staff.			
Examination methods: written exams (short			ties: textbook self-study
answer questions)	_	-	assroom instruction,
	discussion, fie		
Unit 2: Fundamentals of Health	Hrs. theory	18	Hrs. lab
Management			
Sub-unit 2.5: Staffing	Hrs. theory	1	Hrs. lab
Objectives:	Content:		
1. Define staffing and state the purpose of		and purpose	
using a job description.			job description.
2. Identify the elements of a job			rimary Health Care
description.	Center and	l Health Post	
3. Identify the staffing patterns of different			
health institutions Nepal			
Examination methods: written exams (short			ties: textbook self-study
answer questions)	_	n Charge," Cl	assroom instruction,
	field visit		
I Init 2. Fundamentals of II - 141-	Hrs. theory 18 Hrs. lab		
Unit 2: Fundamentals of Health	nrs. meory	10	1115. lab
Management	,		
Management Sub-unit 2.6: Directing	Hrs. theory	1	Hrs. lab
Management Sub-unit 2.6: Directing Objectives:	Hrs. theory Content:	1	
Management Sub-unit 2.6: Directing Objectives: 1. Describe the meaning and purpose of	Hrs. theory Content: 1. Definition	1 of directing.	
Management Sub-unit 2.6: Directing Objectives: 1. Describe the meaning and purpose of directing.	Hrs. theory Content: 1. Definition 2. Purpose of	of directing.	
Management Sub-unit 2.6: Directing Objectives: 1. Describe the meaning and purpose of	Hrs. theory Content: 1. Definition	of directing.	
Management Sub-unit 2.6: Directing Objectives: 1. Describe the meaning and purpose of directing. 2. Mention the ways of directing.	Hrs. theory Content: 1. Definition 2. Purpose of 3. Ways of d	of directing. f directing. irecting.	Hrs. lab
Management Sub-unit 2.6: Directing Objectives: 1. Describe the meaning and purpose of directing. 2. Mention the ways of directing. Examination methods: written exams (short	Hrs. theory Content: 1. Definition 2. Purpose of 3. Ways of d	of directing. f directing. irecting. arning Activi	Hrs. lab ties: textbook self-study
Management Sub-unit 2.6: Directing Objectives: 1. Describe the meaning and purpose of directing. 2. Mention the ways of directing.	Hrs. theory Content: 1. Definition 2. Purpose of 3. Ways of d Teaching / Lea - "On Being in	of directing. f directing. irecting. arning Activi	Hrs. lab
Management Sub-unit 2.6: Directing Objectives: 1. Describe the meaning and purpose of directing. 2. Mention the ways of directing. Examination methods: written exams (short	Hrs. theory Content: 1. Definition 2. Purpose of 3. Ways of d	of directing. f directing. irecting. arning Activi	Hrs. lab ties: textbook self-study
Management Sub-unit 2.6: Directing Objectives: 1. Describe the meaning and purpose of directing. 2. Mention the ways of directing. Examination methods: written exams (short answer questions)	Hrs. theory Content: 1. Definition 2. Purpose of 3. Ways of d Teaching / Lea - "On Being in field visit	of directing. f directing. irecting. arning Activing Charge," Cl	Hrs. lab ties: textbook self-study assroom instruction,
Management Sub-unit 2.6: Directing Objectives: 1. Describe the meaning and purpose of directing. 2. Mention the ways of directing. Examination methods: written exams (short answer questions) Unit 2: Fundamentals of Health	Hrs. theory Content: 1. Definition 2. Purpose of 3. Ways of d Teaching / Lea - "On Being in field visit	of directing. f directing. irecting. arning Activi	Hrs. lab ties: textbook self-study
Management Sub-unit 2.6: Directing Objectives: 1. Describe the meaning and purpose of directing. 2. Mention the ways of directing. Examination methods: written exams (short answer questions) Unit 2: Fundamentals of Health Management	Hrs. theory Content: 1. Definition 2. Purpose of 3. Ways of d Teaching / Lea - "On Being in field visit Hrs. theory	of directing. f directing. irecting. arning Activin Charge," Cl	Hrs. lab ties: textbook self-study assroom instruction, Hrs. lab
Management Sub-unit 2.6: Directing Objectives: 1. Describe the meaning and purpose of directing. 2. Mention the ways of directing. Examination methods: written exams (short answer questions) Unit 2: Fundamentals of Health Management Sub-unit 2.7: Supervision	Hrs. theory Content: 1. Definition 2. Purpose of 3. Ways of d Teaching / Lea - "On Being in field visit Hrs. theory Hrs. theory	of directing. f directing. irecting. arning Activing Charge," Cl	Hrs. lab ties: textbook self-study assroom instruction,
Management Sub-unit 2.6: Directing Objectives: 1. Describe the meaning and purpose of directing. 2. Mention the ways of directing. Examination methods: written exams (short answer questions) Unit 2: Fundamentals of Health Management Sub-unit 2.7: Supervision Objectives:	Hrs. theory Content: 1. Definition 2. Purpose of 3. Ways of d Teaching / Le "On Being in field visit Hrs. theory Content:	of directing. f directing. irecting. arning Activin Charge," Cl	Hrs. lab ties: textbook self-study assroom instruction, Hrs. lab Hrs. lab
Management Sub-unit 2.6: Directing Objectives: 1. Describe the meaning and purpose of directing. 2. Mention the ways of directing. Examination methods: written exams (short answer questions) Unit 2: Fundamentals of Health	Hrs. theory Content: 1. Definition 2. Purpose of 3. Ways of d Teaching / Lea - "On Being in field visit Hrs. theory Content: 1. Supervision	of directing. f directing. irecting. arning Activin Charge," Cl	Hrs. lab ties: textbook self-study assroom instruction, Hrs. lab
Management Sub-unit 2.6: Directing Objectives: 1. Describe the meaning and purpose of directing. 2. Mention the ways of directing. Examination methods: written exams (short answer questions) Unit 2: Fundamentals of Health	Hrs. theory Content: 1. Definition 2. Purpose of 3. Ways of d Teaching / Le "On Being in field visit Hrs. theory Content: 1. Supervision techniques	of directing. f directing. irecting. arning Activing Charge," Classian Charge, "Classian Charge," and tools	Hrs. lab ties: textbook self-study assroom instruction, Hrs. lab Hrs. lab purpose, importance,
Management Sub-unit 2.6: Directing Objectives: 1. Describe the meaning and purpose of directing. 2. Mention the ways of directing. Examination methods: written exams (short answer questions) Unit 2: Fundamentals of Health	Hrs. theory Content: 1. Definition 2. Purpose of 3. Ways of d Teaching / Lea - "On Being in field visit Hrs. theory Content: 1. Supervision techniques 2. Quality of	of directing. f directing. irecting. arning Activing Charge," Classian Charge, Charg	Hrs. lab ties: textbook self-study assroom instruction, Hrs. lab Hrs. lab purpose, importance,
Management Sub-unit 2.6: Directing Objectives: 1. Describe the meaning and purpose of directing. 2. Mention the ways of directing. Examination methods: written exams (short answer questions) Unit 2: Fundamentals of Health	Hrs. theory Content: 1. Definition 2. Purpose of 3. Ways of d Teaching / Lea - "On Being in field visit Hrs. theory Content: 1. Supervision techniques 2. Quality of 3. Monitorin	of directing. f directing. irecting. arning Activing Charge," Classian Charge, "Classian Charge," and tools a good superg: definition,	Hrs. lab ties: textbook self-study assroom instruction, Hrs. lab Hrs. lab purpose, importance,
Management Sub-unit 2.6: Directing Objectives: 1. Describe the meaning and purpose of directing. 2. Mention the ways of directing. Examination methods: written exams (short answer questions) Unit 2: Fundamentals of Health	Hrs. theory Content: 1. Definition 2. Purpose of 3. Ways of d Teaching / Lea - "On Being in field visit Hrs. theory Content: 1. Supervision techniques 2. Quality of	of directing. f directing. irecting. arning Activing Charge," Classian Charge, "Classian Charge," and tools a good superg: definition,	Hrs. lab ties: textbook self-study assroom instruction, Hrs. lab Hrs. lab purpose, importance,
Management Sub-unit 2.6: Directing Objectives: 1. Describe the meaning and purpose of directing. 2. Mention the ways of directing. Examination methods: written exams (short answer questions) Unit 2: Fundamentals of Health	Hrs. theory Content: 1. Definition 2. Purpose of 3. Ways of d Teaching / Lea - "On Being in field visit Hrs. theory Content: 1. Supervision techniques 2. Quality of 3. Monitorin	of directing. f directing. irecting. arning Activing Charge," Classian Charge, "Classian Charge," and tools a good superg: definition,	Hrs. lab ties: textbook self-study assroom instruction, Hrs. lab Hrs. lab purpose, importance,

Examination methods: written exams (short answer questions)	_	_	ities: textbook self-study classroom instruction,
Unit 2: Fundamentals of Health Management	Hrs. theory	18	Hrs. lab
Sub-unit 2.8: Coordination	Hrs. theory	1	Hrs. lab
Objectives:	Content:		
1. Define coordination in terms of health	1. Definition	of coordinat	tion.
management.	2. Types of co	oordination	
2. Identify different types of coordination.	-	External an	d internal
3. Identify the techniques and processes of	-	Horizontal	and vertical
coordination.	3. Techniques	s and proces	sses of coordination.
4. Explain the types of coordination to be	4. Selecting s	tyles of coo	rdination in health centre.
used at the health centre.			
Examination methods: written exams (short	Teaching / Lea	arning Activ	ities: textbook self-study
answer questions)	- "On Being in	Charge," C	Classroom instruction,
	field visit	_	
Unit 2: Fundamentals of Health	Hrs. theory	18	Hrs. lab
Management			
Sub-unit 2.9: Disaster coordination	Hrs. theory	4	Hrs. lab
Objectives:	Content:		
1. Discuss historical events and potential	1. Histori	cal events a	nd potential for future
for future disasters from these causes:	disaste	rs from eartl	hquakes, flooding and
earthquake, flooding, nuclear explosion.	nuclear	explosion.	
2. Identify the health risks created by each	2. Definit	ion, concept	ts and types of disasters.
of these disasters.	3. Risks to	o public hea	alth created by these
3. Describe the policies and procedures	disaste	rs.	
developed by the earthquake	4. Nationa	al activities	for earthquake, landslide,
preparedness committee in Kathmandu.	wildfire	e storms. pro	eparedness.
4. Identify the major points of the national	5. Disaste	er manageme	ent cycle.
guidelines for disaster management.	6. Nationa	al guidelines	s for the management of
5. Identify the civil organizations of a	major o	disasters.	
community for preserving community	7. Coordi	nation of co	mmunity resources and
welfare in a disaster situation.	leaders	hip responsi	ibility for disaster
6. Describe the role of the centre Incharge	manage	ement.	-
in coordinating a disaster preparedness	8. Structu	re and respo	onsibility of District
response.	Disaste	er Coordinat	ion Committee
	9. Compo	sition, role	and mobilization
	mechar	nism of Rap	id response team in
	disaste	r preparedne	ess and response
	activiti	es.	
Examination methods: written exams (short			ities: textbook self-study
answer questions)	_	Charge," C	Classroom instruction,
	field visit		
		10	
Unit 2: Fundamentals of Health	Hrs. theory	18 I	Hrs. lab

Management			
Sub-unit 2.10: Reporting	Hrs. theory 1	Н	Irs. lab
Objectives:	Content:		
1. Discuss the purpose of reporting. 2. Describe the qualities of an effective report. 3. Prepare a simulated report from a case example. Examination methods: written exams (short answer questions) Unit 3: Naturopathy Yog Centre, fitness and spa Management Sub-unit 3.1: Training Objectives: 1. State the purpose and definition of training. 2. Describe different types of training and tell the advantages and disadvantages of each. 3. Explain the process for assessing the need for training. 4. Describe planning, conduction & evaluation of the training program of	· ·		
subordinate & volunteers Examination methods: written exams (short answer questions)	Teaching / Learning Activities: textbook self-study - "On Being in Charge," Classroom instruction, field visit		
Unit 3: Naturopathy Yog Centre, fitness	Hrs. theory 20		Hrs. lab
and spa Management			
Sub-unit 3.2: Conduct staff meeting	Hrs. theory 1		Hrs. lab
Objectives: 1. Identify the need for a meeting. 2. Describe planning and organizing for an effective meeting. 3. Tell how to decide what to include on a meeting agenda.	Content: 1. Importance of maintaining good communication through meetings. 2. Planning and organizing a meeting.		
Examination methods: written exams (short answer questions)	Teaching / Learning Activities: textbook self-study - "On Being in Charge," Samples of meeting minutes/invitation letters, practice writing minutes from a simulated meeting Classroom instruction, Demonstration / Practicum		
Unit 3: Naturopathy Yog Centre, fitness and spa Management	Hrs. theory 20		Hrs. lab

Sub-u	nit 3.3: Financial Management	Hrs. theory	4	Hrs. lab
Object		Content:		
	Ensure planning, directing,		the purpos	se and procedures for
	organizing and controlling a capital		managemei	-
	resource		_	udget from a simulated
2.	Serve in a support capacity to	example.		
	provide business owners with		ate how t	o maintain records of
	relevant information on the centre		nd expendit	
	business operations.		-	to prepare monthly /
3.	To ensure optimum funds utilization.			financial Statements.
	Once the funds are procured, they			n and functions
	should be utilized in maximum			pital and recurrent) and
	possible way at least cost	· ·	_	rious budgets.
4.	To ensure safety on investment, i.e,	7. Compone		
	funds should be invested in safe	_	_	nanagement (Voucher,
	ventures so that adequate rate of		ybook, aud	
	return can be achieved.		,	,
5.	Budgeting. And discuss the purpose			
	for using a budget in health			
	management.			
6.	Identify and compare different types			
	of budgets. And discuss the			
	components of budget sheet.			
Unit 3	: Naturopathy Yog Centre, fitness	Hrs. theory 20		Hrs. lab
	and spa Management			
	nit 3.4: Leave Management	Hrs. theory	1	Hrs. lab
Object	tives:	Content:		
1.	Procedure of leave and maintaining	•	• 1	employee leaves.
	the records	2. Describe the p	rocedure f	or making a request for
2.	Proper format of leave letter.	leave.		
3.	8 8	3. Demonstrate	how to ma	aintain records of staff
	staff in operating the treatment.	leave.		
			_	g used before giving
		approval of staff		
Unit 3	: Naturopathy Yog Centre, fitness	Hrs. theory 20		Hrs. lab
<u> </u>	and spa Management	** .1		**
	nit 3.5: Logistic Management	Hrs. theory	2	Hrs. lab
Object		Content:	1.0	C1
	xplain the purpose of logistics			of logistic management.
_	gement.			ures of Nepal's LMIS.
	escribe the Logistic Management	3. Six" rights of	_	•
	formation System (LMIS) practice in	_		customer, product
	epal.		_	I procurement and
	escribe the "six rights" of logistic	inventory man		
ma	anagement. plain logistic cycle.			rms and records use (AGF)# 45, 46, 47, 48,
3. Ex			/	0 - 1 N - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 N - 1

4. Describe the procedure for using the various records and forms of the LMIS.	49, 50, 51, 52 & 57).
Examination methods: written exams (short answer questions)	Teaching / Learning Activities: Classroom instruction, group discussion, Resources: booklets for process of filling logistics related forms, actual logistic forms.
Unit 3: Naturopathy Yog Centre, fitness and spa Management	Hrs. theory 20 Hrs. lab
Sub-unit 3.6: Health Care Inventory Management	Hrs. theory 4 Hrs. lab
Objectives:	Content:
-	
	1. Concept, Function and Objectives of
Management	material Management, Material
2. Describe the purpose and process of	cycle, Elements of Material Management
physical inventory.	system
3. Differentiate between expendable	2. Inventory goals and procedures.
and non-expendable goods.	3. Classifications of materials.
4. Define storage and store standard.	4. Specialized storage treatment for vaccines,
5. Describe the procedure for Cold	essential drugs, contraceptives,
Chain storage of medical supplies.	equipment/instruments.
6. Discuss the essential data of logistics	5. Essential data concepts:
information.	a. Maximum/minimum stock levels
7. Describe the process of calculating	b. Authorized stock level and
and demanding items, for both	emergency order point
regular and emergency needs.	c. Lead time stocking
8. Describe the process of distributing	d. Losses/adjustments
commodities.	6. Managements of Hospital use non-
	Consumables and Consumables
	7. Hazardous/ Mom Hazards
	8. Equipment Management:
	a) Purchase of Equipments, Instruments,
	Tools & Accessories
	b) Preventive Maintenance and Corrective
	Maintenance.
Examination methods: written exams (short	Teaching / Learning Activities: Classroom
answer questions	instruction, discussion, Acts and Regulations
	related to financial and administrative matters.
Unit 3: Naturopathy Yog Centre, fitness and spa Management	Hrs. theory 20 Hrs. lab
Sub-unit 3.7: Performance Evaluations of	Hrs. theory 1 Hrs. lab
Staff.	1 III S IUN
Objectives:	Content:
Cojecures.	Explain the importance of writing a clear and
1. Discuss the purposes and benefits of	complete staff job description.
regular staff performance	
regular start performance	2. Develop staff job descriptions for a

	evaluations.	simulated example.
2.	Develop a staff performance	3. Describe how to effectively give a job
	evaluation checklist based on the job	assignment.
	description.	4. Identify indicators of a good job
3.	Role-play ways to counsel the staff,	performance.
	which has poor job performance.	
Unit 3	: Naturopathy Yog Centre, fitness	Hrs. theory 20 Hrs. lab
	and spa Management	
	nit 3.8: Quality assurance	Hrs. theory 4 Hrs. lab
Object		Content:
1.	1	1. Components and concepts of quality health
	quality health care.	care.
2.	Identify reasons for using the quality	2. Rationale for quality assurance
	assurance (QA) program.	implementation.
3.	Identify the chief characteristics of a	3. Characteristics of quality at the centre:
	quality assurance program.	a. technical competence
4.	Define the term "standards" and give	b. effective service
	examples of health care standards.	c. efficient service
5.	List the ways that standards help to	d. accessible site
	close the gap between actual	e. good interpersonal relationships
	performance and desired outcomes.	f. continuity of services
6.	Give examples of ways to reduce the	g. safe environment
	costs caused by poor quality health	h. pleasant environment
_	care.	i. team approach
7.	1 1	4. Using standards to improve service:
	patient satisfaction with services.	a. Write standards (performance
8.	List the 4 "focus areas" of quality	rules/measurements) for quality health
	assurance principles.	care.
9.	Explain why the process of quality	b. <u>Communicate these standards</u> to all
10	assurance is viewed as a cycle.	workers.
10	. Use the methods and principles of	c. Plan ways to regularly check if
	QA to identify and plan a solution to	standards are being met.
	a real health care problem.	d. Identify and solve the problems that
		interfere with "high standard quality."
		5. The focus of quality assurance principles:
		a. focus on patient/staff needs
		b. focus on how things are done
		(process/systems) – do not blame the
		individual.
		c. focus on facts (don't make assumptions
		or guesses).
		d. Focus on team approach to problem solving.
		6. The cycle of quality improvement.
Evani	nation methods: written exams (short	Teaching / Learning Activities: textbook self-study
Lizaiiii	nation methods, written exams (short	reaching / Learning Activities, textbook self-study

answer questions)	- "On Being in group discussion		Classroom instruction,
	group discussi	on, praene	ce exercises.
Unit 3: Naturopathy Yog Centre, fitness and spa Management	Hrs. theory	20	Hrs. lab
Sub-unit 3.9: Time and Space	Hrs. theory	1	Hrs. lab
Management	-		
Objectives:	Content:		
1. Describe how to compute staff work	1. Concept of	f time man	agement.
load.	2. Tools of time	me manag	ement with example.
2. Describe ways to arranging space as per	3. Discuss ho	w to asses	ss workspace required for
activities.	various uni	its of Yog	and Naturopathy activities.
3. Prepare a timetable of health unit			arrange a flow chart of
activities.	each activi	ty.	
- Weekly			
- Monthly			
- Quarterly			
- Yearly			
Examination methods: written exams (short			ivities: textbook self-study
answer questions)			Classroom instruction,
			on, Classroom practice.
Unit 3: Naturopathy Yog Centre, fitness	Hrs. theory	20	Hrs. lab
and spa Management			
Sub-unit 3.10: Letter writing	Hrs. theory	1	Hrs. lab
Objectives:	Content:		Hrs. lab
Objectives: 1. Identify different types of letters and	Content: 1. Types of let	ter.	
Objectives: 1. Identify different types of letters and discuss the purposes of each.	Content: 1. Types of let 2. Identify the	ter.	poor attributes of a letter.
Objectives: 1. Identify different types of letters and	Content: 1. Types of let 2. Identify the 3. Write sele	ter. good and ected off	
Objectives: 1. Identify different types of letters and discuss the purposes of each. 2. Able to write the standard letter.	Content: 1. Types of let 2. Identify the 3. Write selesimulated exar	ter. good and ected off nple.	poor attributes of a letter. icial letters based on a
Objectives: 1. Identify different types of letters and discuss the purposes of each. 2. Able to write the standard letter. Examination methods: written exams (short	Content: 1. Types of let 2. Identify the 3. Write seld simulated exart Teaching / Lea	ter. good and ected off mple. arning Act	poor attributes of a letter. icial letters based on a ivities: textbook self-study
Objectives: 1. Identify different types of letters and discuss the purposes of each. 2. Able to write the standard letter.	Content: 1. Types of let 2. Identify the 3. Write selesimulated exar Teaching / Lea - "On Being in	ter. good and ected off nple. arning Act Charge,"	poor attributes of a letter. icial letters based on a ivities: textbook self-study Classroom instruction,
Objectives: 1. Identify different types of letters and discuss the purposes of each. 2. Able to write the standard letter. Examination methods: written exams (short answer questions)	Content: 1. Types of let 2. Identify the 3. Write selesimulated exar Teaching / Lea - "On Being in Practicum, visi	ter. good and ected off nple. arning Act Charge,"	poor attributes of a letter. icial letters based on a ivities: textbook self-study Classroom instruction, on, Classroom practice.
Objectives: 1. Identify different types of letters and discuss the purposes of each. 2. Able to write the standard letter. Examination methods: written exams (short answer questions) Unit: 4 Health related organization	Content: 1. Types of let 2. Identify the 3. Write selds simulated exar Teaching / Lea - "On Being in Practicum, visit	ter. good and ected off nple. arning Act Charge," it institution	poor attributes of a letter. icial letters based on a ivities: textbook self-study Classroom instruction, on, Classroom practice. Hrs. lab
Objectives: 1. Identify different types of letters and discuss the purposes of each. 2. Able to write the standard letter. Examination methods: written exams (short answer questions) Unit: 4 Health related organization Sub-unit 4.1: International Non-	Content: 1. Types of let 2. Identify the 3. Write selesimulated exar Teaching / Lea - "On Being in Practicum, visi	ter. good and ected off nple. arning Act Charge,"	poor attributes of a letter. icial letters based on a ivities: textbook self-study Classroom instruction, on, Classroom practice.
Objectives: 1. Identify different types of letters and discuss the purposes of each. 2. Able to write the standard letter. Examination methods: written exams (short answer questions) Unit: 4 Health related organization Sub-unit 4.1: International Non-Governmental Organizations	Content: 1. Types of let 2. Identify the 3. Write selds simulated exar Teaching / Lea - "On Being in Practicum, visit	ter. good and ected off nple. arning Act Charge," it institution	poor attributes of a letter. icial letters based on a ivities: textbook self-study Classroom instruction, on, Classroom practice. Hrs. lab
Objectives: 1. Identify different types of letters and discuss the purposes of each. 2. Able to write the standard letter. Examination methods: written exams (short answer questions) Unit: 4 Health related organization Sub-unit 4.1: International Non- Governmental Organizations (INGO's) and National Non-	Content: 1. Types of let 2. Identify the 3. Write selds simulated exar Teaching / Lea - "On Being in Practicum, visit	ter. good and ected off nple. arning Act Charge," it institution	poor attributes of a letter. icial letters based on a ivities: textbook self-study Classroom instruction, on, Classroom practice. Hrs. lab
Objectives: 1. Identify different types of letters and discuss the purposes of each. 2. Able to write the standard letter. Examination methods: written exams (short answer questions) Unit: 4 Health related organization Sub-unit 4.1: International Non-Governmental Organizations (INGO's) and National Non-Governmental Organizations	Content: 1. Types of let 2. Identify the 3. Write selds simulated exar Teaching / Lea - "On Being in Practicum, visit	ter. good and ected off nple. arning Act Charge," it institution	poor attributes of a letter. icial letters based on a ivities: textbook self-study Classroom instruction, on, Classroom practice. Hrs. lab
Objectives: 1. Identify different types of letters and discuss the purposes of each. 2. Able to write the standard letter. Examination methods: written exams (short answer questions) Unit: 4 Health related organization Sub-unit 4.1: International Non- Governmental Organizations (INGO's) and National Non- Governmental Organizations (NGO's)	Content: 1. Types of let 2. Identify the 3. Write selds simulated exar Teaching / Lea - "On Being in Practicum, visit	ter. good and ected off nple. arning Act Charge," it institution	poor attributes of a letter. icial letters based on a ivities: textbook self-study Classroom instruction, on, Classroom practice. Hrs. lab
Objectives: 1. Identify different types of letters and discuss the purposes of each. 2. Able to write the standard letter. Examination methods: written exams (short answer questions) Unit: 4 Health related organization Sub-unit 4.1: International Non-Governmental Organizations (INGO's) and National Non-Governmental Organizations	Content: 1. Types of let 2. Identify the 3. Write seld simulated exar Teaching / Lea - "On Being in Practicum, visi Hrs. theory Content:	ter. good and ected off nple. nrning Act a Charge," it institutio 2 2	poor attributes of a letter. icial letters based on a ivities: textbook self-study Classroom instruction, on, Classroom practice. Hrs. lab
Objectives: 1. Identify different types of letters and discuss the purposes of each. 2. Able to write the standard letter. Examination methods: written exams (short answer questions) Unit: 4 Health related organization Sub-unit 4.1: International Non- Governmental Organizations (INGO's) and National Non- Governmental Organizations (NGO's) Objectives:	Content: 1. Types of let 2. Identify the 3. Write seld simulated exart Teaching / Lea - "On Being in Practicum, visit Hrs. theory Hrs. theory Content: 1. Identify	ter. good and ected off mple. arning Act a Charge," it institution 2 2	poor attributes of a letter. icial letters based on a ivities: textbook self-study Classroom instruction, on, Classroom practice. Hrs. lab Hrs. lab
Objectives: 1. Identify different types of letters and discuss the purposes of each. 2. Able to write the standard letter. Examination methods: written exams (short answer questions) Unit: 4 Health related organization Sub-unit 4.1: International Non- Governmental Organizations (INGO's) and National Non- Governmental Organizations (NGO's) Objectives: 1. Mention the names of multilateral,	Content: 1. Types of let 2. Identify the 3. Write selds simulated exart Teaching / Lea - "On Being in Practicum, visit Hrs. theory Hrs. theory Content: 1. Identify and NO	ter. good and ected off nple. arning Act Charge," it institution 2 2 y the acti GO workin	poor attributes of a letter. icial letters based on a ivities: textbook self-study Classroom instruction, on, Classroom practice. Hrs. lab Hrs. lab vities and goals of INGO
Objectives: 1. Identify different types of letters and discuss the purposes of each. 2. Able to write the standard letter. Examination methods: written exams (short answer questions) Unit: 4 Health related organization Sub-unit 4.1: International Non- Governmental Organizations (INGO's) and National Non- Governmental Organizations (NGO's) Objectives: 1. Mention the names of multilateral, bilateral, INGOs and NGOs	Content: 1. Types of let 2. Identify the 3. Write selesimulated exar Teaching / Lea - "On Being in Practicum, visi Hrs. theory Hrs. theory Content: 1. Identify and NO 2. Concept	ter. good and ected off nple. arning Act Charge," it institution 2 2 y the acti GO workin	poor attributes of a letter. icial letters based on a ivities: textbook self-study Classroom instruction, on, Classroom practice. Hrs. lab Hrs. lab vities and goals of INGO ag in health sectors. Os, INGOs, Bilateral and
Objectives: 1. Identify different types of letters and discuss the purposes of each. 2. Able to write the standard letter. Examination methods: written exams (short answer questions) Unit: 4 Health related organization Sub-unit 4.1: International Non- Governmental Organizations (INGO's) and National Non- Governmental Organizations (NGO's) Objectives: 1. Mention the names of multilateral, bilateral, INGOs and NGOs activating in the health sector of	Content: 1. Types of let 2. Identify the 3. Write selesimulated exar Teaching / Lea - "On Being in Practicum, visi Hrs. theory Hrs. theory Content: 1. Identify and NO 2. Concept	ter. good and ected off nple. arning Act a Charge," it institutio 2 2 y the acti GO working of of NG	poor attributes of a letter. icial letters based on a ivities: textbook self-study Classroom instruction, on, Classroom practice. Hrs. lab Hrs. lab vities and goals of INGO ag in health sectors. Os, INGOs, Bilateral and
Objectives: 1. Identify different types of letters and discuss the purposes of each. 2. Able to write the standard letter. Examination methods: written exams (short answer questions) Unit: 4 Health related organization Sub-unit 4.1: International Non- Governmental Organizations (INGO's) and National Non- Governmental Organizations (NGO's) Objectives: 1. Mention the names of multilateral, bilateral, INGOs and NGOs activating in the health sector of Nepal	Content: 1. Types of let 2. Identify the 3. Write selesimulated exar Teaching / Lea - "On Being in Practicum, visi Hrs. theory Hrs. theory Content: 1. Identify and NO 2. Concept	ter. good and ected off nple. arning Act a Charge," it institutio 2 2 y the acti GO working of of NG	poor attributes of a letter. icial letters based on a ivities: textbook self-study Classroom instruction, on, Classroom practice. Hrs. lab Hrs. lab vities and goals of INGO ag in health sectors. Os, INGOs, Bilateral and

answer questions)	instruction, file	d visit to	concerned organization
Unit 5: National Health Policy and Health	Hrs. theory	7	Hrs. lab
Programs	·		
Sub-unit 5.1: National Health Policy and	Hrs. theory	2	Hrs. lab
Plan			
Objectives:	Content:		
1. Describe the components of National	1. National He	ealth Poli	cy 2070 (Objective, targets
Health Policy 2070 and describe the	and compor	,	
current periodic plan.			ee/five-year) plan (targets
2. Describe health profile of Nepal	and area cov	,	
according to the latest Nepal			nulation, approval &
Demographic and Health Survey.	_		s (Rules, Procedures in
			ation approval &
	implementa		
			pal according to the latest
			and Health Survey
Examination methods: written exams (short			ivities: Classroom
answer questions)			nnual report of DOHS
Unit 5: National Health Policy and Health	Hrs. theory	7 Hr	rs. lab
Programs Sub unit 5.2: Priority Hoolsh	II.ua 4h a a uu	5 II.	a lak
Sub-unit 5.2: Priority Health	Hrs. theory	5 Hr	rs. lab
Programmes Objectives:	Contents		
Objectives:	Content: 1. Objectives,	torgota or	nd activities (to be carried
1. Identify the objectives, targets and activities of national health programmes.		_	el) of National health
2. Details of Nutrition program, programme	programs in	-	ci) oi ivational nearth
on immunization.			ssification of Nutrition,
on minumzation.			em of Children and adult
		-	mme on Immunization
			Objective and strategies
			tivates and problem and
		straints	1
	- Six	major kil	ler disease and hepatitis B
	- Vac	cine avail	lable in Nepal
	- Imm	nunizatio	n, Schedule and cols chain
	•	Health Pr	C
		e Motherh	
		nily Plann	=
			exual and Reproductive
		lth (ASR)	H)
	d. Disease		
	- Mala		
		aazar	
	- Den	_	
		erculosis	
	- HIV	//AIDS	

Examination methods: written exams (short answer questions) Unit 6: Health Issues and Professional	e. Supportive Programs - National Health Education, Information and communication(NHEICC) 2. Introduction of FCHV and PHC/ORC (Primary Health Care/Outreach Clinic) program Teaching / Learning Activities: Text book selfstudy "On being in charge," classroom instruction, field visit to selected divisions of D.H.S., DOHS annual report, National Planning System in Health Section. Hrs. theory 5 Hrs. lab
Practice	
Sub-unit 6.1: Entrepreneurship Objectives:	Hrs. theory 3 Hrs. lab Content:
 Discuss the concept of entrepreneurship. Discuss how the community and Health centre might benefit if the incharge began a private profit making business in addition to his role as Yog and naturopathy centre incharge. List types of businesses Yog and naturopathy centre incharge might operate. Identify the potential opportunities for unethical actions to occur when the Yog and naturopathy centre incharge works simultaneously at two jobs. Discuss ways to prevent unethical occurrences by the Yog and naturopathy centre incharge /entrepreneur. 	 Goals and process of small business establishment and management. Complimentary goals of small business and community welfare. Business opportunities which meet community needs. Ethical considerations of entrepreneurship and Yog and naturopathy centre incharge role. Principles for moral examination to avoid conflict of interest situations
Examination methods: written exams (short	Teaching / Learning Activities: textbook self-study
answer questions) need to discuss few	- "On Being in Charge", Classroom instruction,
issues. Unit 6: Health Issues and Professional	field visit Hrs. theory 5 Hrs. lab
Practice	Hrs. theory 5 Hrs. lab
Sub-Unit 6.2: Professional Councils	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab
Objectives:	Contents
Students will be able to: o List the professional council in health sector o Mention the role of NHPC o Explain the function of NHPC	 List different professional councils in health sector Establishment and Formation of NHPC Explain the objectives, role and function of NHPC

	4. Describe professional ethics and Code of
	conduct of a Yog & Naturopaths.
Unit 7: Ethics	Hrs. theory 4 Hrs. lab
Sub-unit 7.1: Ethics	Hrs. theory 4 Hrs. lab
Objectives:	Content:
 Achieve familiarity with some basic ethical frameworks and understand how these ethical frameworks can help us think through contemporary questions in medical ethics. Think clearly and carefully through your own positions on important issues in contemporary medical ethics and the compatibility of these positions with broader philosophical commitments (i.e.what is a person, what rights do persons have, what constitutes human flourishing etc.) Express your own views clearly in class discussion and engage the views of you Classmates 	 Healthcare. Explain ethics and professionalism, including Yog and Naturopathy, code of ethics of Nepal Health Professions Council. Describe duties and responsibilities of a Yog and Naturopathy, professional at different level of health care delivery system. Doctor-Patient Relationship Confidentiality and Disclosure in the Physician-Patient Relationship, Autonomy, Paternalism & Informed Consent, Euthanasia, Medical Experimentation
Unit 8: Jurisprudence	Hrs. theory 10 Hrs. lab
Sub-unit 8.1: Jurisprudence	Hrs. theory 10 Hrs. lab
Objectives:	Content:
 Providing students with knowledge and understanding of physicians' legal obligations sufficient to enable legally effective medical practice with minimum legal risk. Enabling students to appreciate the intellectual satisfaction of discussion within health law and that "legal reasoning and critical reflection are natural and integral components in their clinical decision making and practice Specifying, discussing, and applying the significant issues in health care law Recognizing legal issues and increase confidence in clinical decision making. National/International Authorities in Naturopathy and yogic Practices. 	 Right(Legal Rights, Human Rights, Patient Rights) Iatrogenic problems, Procedure errors during treatments. Liability of Health Care Professionals Licensing, Patient Safety Accidents caused in centre Malpractice & quackery, Fraud & Crimes and Compensation cases Sexual crimes & harassments caused by professionals Nepal Health Professional Council, Australian Naturopathic association, American Naturopathic association,
Practical Tasks: Students will perform at least following performance in class room	Hrs Practical 40 hrs.

- Conduct meeting and write a minute in simulative situation
- Write an official letter (invitation, demand for commodity, leave and submission letter).
- Prepare a duty roster
- Prepare a weekly/monthly report.
- Prepare the tools for supervision,
- Prepare a monitoring tool
- Prepare a evaluation tool
- Demonstrate journal voucher
- Prepare simple budget sheet
- Prepare a sample job description
- Make a goods register(JinsiKhata)
- Formation of Health Facility
 Operation and Management
 Committee.
- Leave and process of having leave at centre.

Recommended Texts:

Text Books:

- 1. Pradhananga, Y. Health Management. Council for Technical Education and Vocational Training, Bhaktapur, Nepal.2055B.S.-
- 2. Kamala, T. &Bishnu, R. Leadership and Management for Nurses. Health Learning Materials Centre, TribuvanUniversity, Kathmandu. 1990
- 3. Sapkota, Shiba Prasad, Health Management and Community Health, VidhyartheePustakPrakasan, Bhotahity
- 4. J. E. park: Text book of preventive and Social Medicine, 2000 publisher, 1167, prem Nagar, Jabalpur, 482001 (India)
- 5. B.M. Sahkarkar: principles of Hospital Administration and planning, jaypee Brothers, Delhi, 1998.
- 6. Andrew Green: An Introduction to Health planning in developing Countries, Second Edition, Oxford University press, United Kingdom, 1999
- 7. Macmohan, R. et al. On Being In Charge, A guide to Management in Primary Health Care. WHO. Current edition.
- 8. S. L. Goel: Health Care System and Management- Health Care Policies and programmers 2001, Deep & Deep publications Pve. Ltd F-159, Rajouri Garden, New Delhi-110027
- 9. The WHO World Health Report 2000
- 10. Gupta, A.K.: Management Information System, S. Chand & Company- 2000. (India)
- 11. Decezo. D.A. and Robbins, S.P.: Human Resource Management, prentice -Hall, India.
- 12. K.K. Kafle & R.G. pinniger; Manual for primary health care Diagnostic and Treatment in the District, health Learning Materials C enter, P.O.Box 2533, Kathmandu, Nepal.
- 13. Montegomery, jonathan: Health Care Law, Aspen publications, Meryland, USA.
- 14. Dixit, H. The Quest for Health. Educational Enterprise, (P) Ltd., Kathmandu. 1999.

Reference Books:

- 1. Dr. H. Dixit: Quest for Health, Health 1999, Health Learning Material, T.U. Maharjgunj.
- 2. C.M. Francis, Hospital Administration 2000, publisher, jaypee Brothers; Medical publishers (P) ltd. New Delhi.
- 3. DoHS: Annual Reprts of Department of Health Sevices, Teku, Kathmandu.
- 4. DoHS: Tenth plan (2002-2007), National Planning Commission, Nepal.
- 5. Macaulay: Principles of Hospital planning and Administration, HMC,
- 6. Health policy of Nepal, HMGN
- 7. Pant, P.R.: Principles of Management, Buddha Academic Enterprises.
- 8. G.D. Kunders and Co: Hospitals, planning, Design and Management, Tata McGraw-Hill, New Delhi, 2000.
- 9. Shrestha, B.M. Basic Principles of Management. Akshyulak Publication, Nepal. 2039B.S.
- 10. Modern Management Methods and the Organization of Health Services, Public Health Papers #55.WHO. 1974.
- 11. Subodh pokhrel: Health Management, 2002
- 12. Department of Health services: Annual Reports, Ministry of Health 2003/
- 13. Ramhari khanal: Introduction to Health Management, publisher; Education and Community Health Organization (ECHO) Laganlhel, Lalitpur
- 14. Francis, CM, Souza, Mario C de: Hospital Administration, publisher; jaypee Brothers Medical publishers (p) Ltd, New Delhi, 2000.
- 15. Inventory Control and Basic Logistics Procedure Manual on Store Management for PHC/HP and SHP Personnel.HMG/JSI.2054B.S.
- 16. Geel, S.L. Heakl Care system & Management; Healthcare policies & programmers: Volume 2, Deep & Deep publications pvt Ltd. New Delhi,2001
- 17. Geel, S.L. Health Care system & management; Healthcare Management and Administration; volume-3 Deep & Deep publications pvt. Ltd. New Delhi, 2001 Miller, Robert D.: Problems in Hospital Law, Aspen publications, Meryland, USA.
- 18. Gupta shakit, kant sunil & Daave P.K.: Hospital stores Managenet, jaypee Brothers Medical publishers (p)ltd. New Delhi, 2000.
- 19. Various Acts relates to Healthcare Management
- 20. Health Logistics Procedure Manual. NHTC/LMD/USAID JSI, Nepal 2057.

THIRD YEAR

Clinical Naturopathy

Hours Theory: 100 Hours Practical: 80

Assessment Marks: 100 (Theory 50 + Practical 50)

Course Description:

This course introduces the student to provide them with the comprehensive knowledge of Etiology, Incidence, Pathophysiologyits sign & symptoms, stages and grading, types, risk factors and natural treatments of commonproblems in clinical settings. At the completion of training, the student should be able to integrate knowledge of Natural medicine to manage related ailments and educate the people for preventing, treating and rehabilitating the diseases as well as promoting the positive health.

Course Objectives

After the completion of the course, the student shall be able to:

- Understand the basic principle of history taking and clinical examinations.
- Understand the various manifestations of non-communicable chronic and degenerative diseases. Perform through physical examination.
- Understand Etiology, Incidence, pathophysiology, sign & symptoms, stages and grading, types, risk factors &natural treatment of undermentioned diseases:
- Correlate the clinical symptoms and physical sign to make a provisional, anatomical physiological and etio-pathological diagnosis along with the functional disability and to suggest relevant intervention.
- Interpret reasonably the relevant investigations.
- Professionally present and discuss the principle involved in the management of the patient's problems including immediate short term and long intervention policies.
- Recognize complications of various diseases and provide appropriate care and referral if needed.
- Make the outline of the treatment protocol for individual diseases.

Textbooks

- Textbook of Natural Medicine 4th Edition: by Joseph E. Pizzorno, Michael T. Murray
- Clinical Naturopathy: An Evidence-Based Guide to Practice by Jon Wardle, Jerome Sarris
- Encyclopedia of Natural Medicine by Joseph E. Pizzorno and Michael Murray
- Clinical Naturopathic Medicine Leah Hechtman
- The Clinician's Handbook of Natural Medicine Joseph E. Pizzorno Jr.
- Fasting-The Ultimate Diet Allan Cott
- Mucusless Diet Healing System Arnold Ehret
- The Fasting Cure (Classic Reprint) Upton Sinclair
- New Perspective in Health- Dr. Sangram Puri

Course: Clinical Naturopathy	Hrs. theory	100	Hrs. lab/practical 80
Unit 1: Philosophy of Natural medicine	Hrs. theory	5	Hrs. lab/practical
Objectives:	Content:		
Define Natural medicine and explain how the		medicir	e – Definition, and its brief history
science of Natural medicine developed			ne & its modern application
2. Explain the importance of natural medicine in			ce of natural medicine
modern era.			and esthetic practice
3. Describe about medical ethic and ethical			evention of disease
practice	6. Theory	_	
4. Explain the principle of prevention of disease			e & Unity of cure
and role of Natural medicine for prevention of	8. Vitalism	n Versus	s mechanism
diseases	9. Naturop	athy ass	sistant and patients relationship
5. Explain the principle of unity of disease and			nition and significancr
unity of cure on the basis ofmorbid matter	11. Positiv	ve menta	al attitude
theory and vitalism.			
6. Explain about the importance of Naturopathy			
assistant and patient relationship and how to			
develop it.			
7. Define Placebo and role in effective treatment			
8. Explain the importance of positive mental			
attitude and how to develop it.	Tanahina / La		A stimiting / Degamage along an
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting			Activities / Resources: classroom a simulated setting, supervised
observation in chinical setting	clinical practic		a simulated setting, supervised
Unit 2: Approaches to the patients	Hrs. theory:	5	Hrs. lab/practical 10
cant 2. Approaches to the patients	liis. theory.	Č	iiis. ius, pruedeur 10
Objectives:	Content:		
5. Establish trust with the client/family by making			the history of present illness
introductions, showing respect, listening attentively,	2. The art		
and remaining non-judgmental.			chological examination
6. Perform detail history taking to find out the root			stic reasoning
cause.	5. Laborate		
7. Perform thorough clinical (Physical and			froot causes
Psychological) examination.			enlisting the risk factors
8. Explain why it is essential to ask about and examine all systems of the subject, rather than only the	9. Provisio		sion making in naturopathy
system.	10. Differ	-	
9. Use a diagnostic decision diagram to develop a	11. Final o		-
provisional diagnosis.	12. Treatn		
10. Explain the purpose of investigations in	13. Educa	_	
differentiating diagnosis.		_	scope, Sphygmomanometer, Tuning-
11. Discuss the meaning and implication of "false			r while performing general physical
positive" and "false negative" findings.		nation.	
12. Explanation regarding instruments and apparatus			
(Stethoscope, Sphygmomanometer, Tuning-fork,			
Hammer) used while performing general physical			
Examination.			
13. Explain the importance of educating patient			
regarding root cause, risk factor and treatment plan.			

14.70.0	T
14. Perform a minimum of 10 history taking and	
physical examinations with provisional diagnosis	
and case management details.	m 1: /r · · · · · · · · · · ·
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom
observation in clinical setting	instruction, supervised clinical practice
Unit 3: Principles of treatment	Hrs. theory 5 Hrs. lab/practical
Objectives:	Content:
1 Explain Naturopathic treatment approach and	1. Elimination of root cause
the rationale behind it.	2. Modifying the risk factors
2 Explain importance of each treatment approach	3. Alleviation of symptom and suffering through
and specific life style modification /	natural modalities
intervention.	4. Life style intervention
3 Explain the importance of elimination root	5. Dietary modification according to disease6. Exercise
cause rather than symptoms of diseases.	7. Induction of Rest, relaxation and alter state of
4 Explain in detail about each component of life style intervention – Dietary modification,	consciousness
Exercise, rest, stress management and behavior	8. Physical and mental stress management
modification.	9. Personalities and behavioral modification
5 Describe the importance of positive mental	10. Inducing positive mental attitude.
attitude for the effective treatment.	11. Elimination of morbid matters
attitude for the effective treatment.	12. Increasing Vitality
	12. mercusing vitality
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom
observation in clinical setting	instruction, supervised clinical practice
Unit 4: Cardiovascular Conditions	Hrs. theory 6 Hrs. lab/practical 5
Sub-unit 4.1: Hemostatic& atherosclerotic disorders	Hrs. theory 3 Hrs. lab/practical 2
Objectives:	Content:
6. Describe the incidence and pathology of common	1. Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications,
hemostatic disorders and atherosclerotic occlusive	clinical features, investigations, complications,
disorders.	management and indication of referral of hemostatic
7. Describe major modifiable risk factors and non-	disorders and atherosclerotic occlusive disorders.
modifiable risk factors for heart diseases.	2. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for
8. Describe the clinical features and differential	prevention and control of hemostatic disorders and
diagnosis.	atherosclerotic occlusive disorders.
9. Discuss the treatment and complications of	
hemostatic disorders and atherosclerotic occlusive	Natural diet and nutrition
disorders.	Natural diet and nutrition
disorders. 10. Identify indications for referral to a higher level	Natural diet and nutritionYog and Exercise therapy
disorders. 10. Identify indications for referral to a higher level facility.	Natural diet and nutritionYog and Exercise therapyMassage therapy
disorders. 10. Identify indications for referral to a higher level facility. 11. Ask the student to make treatment plane and life	 Natural diet and nutrition Yog and Exercise therapy Massage therapy Hydrotherapy
disorders. 10. Identify indications for referral to a higher level facility.	 Natural diet and nutrition Yog and Exercise therapy Massage therapy Hydrotherapy Fasting therapy
disorders. 10. Identify indications for referral to a higher level facility. 11. Ask the student to make treatment plane and life	 Natural diet and nutrition Yog and Exercise therapy Massage therapy Hydrotherapy Fasting therapy Herbal
disorders. 10. Identify indications for referral to a higher level facility. 11. Ask the student to make treatment plane and life	 Natural diet and nutrition Yog and Exercise therapy Massage therapy Hydrotherapy Fasting therapy Herbal Other natural therapies Life style modification Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom
disorders. 10. Identify indications for referral to a higher level facility. 11. Ask the student to make treatment plane and life style modification plan and discuss in class. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting	 Natural diet and nutrition Yog and Exercise therapy Massage therapy Hydrotherapy Fasting therapy Herbal Other natural therapies Life style modification Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice
disorders. 10. Identify indications for referral to a higher level facility. 11. Ask the student to make treatment plane and life style modification plan and discuss in class. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 4: Hematological & Cardiovascular Conditions	 Natural diet and nutrition Yog and Exercise therapy Massage therapy Hydrotherapy Fasting therapy Herbal Other natural therapies Life style modification Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice Hrs. theory 6 Hrs. lab/practical 5
disorders. 10. Identify indications for referral to a higher level facility. 11. Ask the student to make treatment plane and life style modification plan and discuss in class. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 4: Hematological & Cardiovascular Conditions Sub-unit 4.2: Cardiovascular disorders –	 Natural diet and nutrition Yog and Exercise therapy Massage therapy Hydrotherapy Fasting therapy Herbal Other natural therapies Life style modification Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice
disorders. 10. Identify indications for referral to a higher level facility. 11. Ask the student to make treatment plane and life style modification plan and discuss in class. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 4: Hematological & Cardiovascular Conditions	 Natural diet and nutrition Yog and Exercise therapy Massage therapy Hydrotherapy Fasting therapy Herbal Other natural therapies Life style modification Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice Hrs. theory 6 Hrs. lab/practical 5

5. Define hypertension, tell the cardinal signs, and 6. Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, explain the different classifications. clinical features, investigations, complications, 6. Discuss the incidence of hypertension and hypertensive emergency management and referral complications of untreated hypertension. indications. 7. Identify the etiologies and clinical features of 7. Measurement of the blood pressure in mid-upper arm common forms of hypertension. and interpretation. 8. Identify investigations necessary for differential Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for diagnosis. prevention and control 9. Able to measure Blood pressure. Natural diet and nutrition 10. Discuss Natural treatment of hypertension and life Yog and Exercise therapy style management. Massage therapy 11. Explain the role of life style & Yog in prevention Hydrotherapy and control of hypertension. Fasting therapy 12. Identify indications for referral. Herbal 13. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in Acupuncture classroom. Other natural therapies Life style modification Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom observation in clinical setting instruction, supervised clinical practice **Unit 5: Respiratory Disorders** Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical 5 6 Sub-unit 5.1: Sinusitis, Nasal polyp, Allergic rhinitis, Hrs. theory Hrs. practical 2 **Deviated nasal septum** Objectives: Content: 3. Define Sinusitis and nasal polyp and discuss the Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, natural incidence. 4. Identify the etiologies, pathology and clinical and life style management of Sinusitis and Nasal polyp and referral indications. features. 5. Discuss about the complication if not treated. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for 6. Explain role of environmental and life style prevention and control modification for prevention. Hydrotherapy – Jalaneti 7. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in Yog - Pranayam classroom. Acupuncture Massage therapy Herbal therapy Other natural therapies Life style modification Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice observation in clinical setting **Unit 5: Respiratory Disorders** Hrs. theory 6 Hrs. lab/practical 5 Sub-unit 5.2:Asthma Hrs. theory 3 Hrs. lab/practical 2 Objectives: Content: 10. Define bronchial /allergic asthma and tell the 4. Definition, etiology, pathology, clinical features, cardinal signs. differential diagnosis, diagnosis, complication, & 11. Identify the etiology, pathology and clinical features natural management of bronchial/ allergic asthma and of bronchial /allergic asthma. indication of referral. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for 12. Discuss the relationship between extrinsic and intrinsic asthma. prevention and control

 Identify the investigations necessary for differential diagnosis. List complications of asthma. Identify indications for referral. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention of bronchial asthma. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting	 Hydrotherapy – Jalaneti, Kunjal, Steam Bath and steam inhalation Yog –Kriyas and Pranayam Natural diet and nutrition Massage therapy Herbal Acupuncture Other natural therapies Life style modification Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice
Unit 5: Respiratory Disorders	Hrs. theory 6 Hrs. lab/practical 5
Sub-unit 5.3: Obstructive sleep apnea	Hrs. theory 1 Hrs. lab/practical 1
 Objectives: Define obstructive sleep apnea. State the etiology, pathology, cardinal signs and clinical features of obstructive sleep apnea. Identify the investigations necessary for differential diagnosis. Describe complications of obstructive sleep apnea. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. 	 Content: Definition, etiology, pathology, clinical features, diagnosis, investigation, complications, referral indications natural management and prevention of obstructive sleep apnea. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control.
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom
observation in clinical setting	instruction, supervised clinical practice
Unit 6: Gastrointestinal Disorders	Hrs. theory: 9 Hrs. lab/practical 8
Sub-unit 6.1: Gastritis, Reflux Esophagitis and	Hrs. theory: 3 Hrs. lab/practical 2
Peptic Ulcer Diseases	
 Objectives: Define peptic ulcer (PUD) diseases and discuss the incidence. Distinguish between gastritis, gastric ulcer, duodenal ulcer and esophageal ulcer. Identify the etiologies, pathology, cardinal signs and clinical features of PUD. Explain the relationship of Food habits and Helicobacter pylori to peptic ulcers. Identify investigations necessary for differential diagnosis. Describe integrated comprehensive and natural treatments for PUD. Identify complications of untreated PUD. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. 	 Content: Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and indication of referral. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control Hydrotherapy – Kunjal, Enema, Hip Bath, Cold packs Yog – Asana ,Pranayam Natural diet and nutrition Fasting therapy Massage therapy Herbal Other natural therapies Life style modification

Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom
observation in clinical setting	instruction, supervised clinical practice
Unit 6: Gastrointestinal Disorders	Hrs. theory 9 Hrs. lab/practical 8
Sub-unit 6.2: Constipation, Piles, Colitis and Irritable Bowel Syndrome	Hrs. theory 3 Hrs. lab/practical 3
Objectives:	Content:
 Define Constipation, piles, colitis and Irritable bowel syndrome. Discuss the causes of Constipation, piles, colitis and Irritable bowel syndrome. Explain the natural management Constipation, piles, colitis and Irritable bowel syndrome. Discuss the importance of fiber diet and dietary modification. Explain the food habits to prevent Constipation, piles, colitis and Irritable bowel syndrome. Discuss complication of Constipation, piles, colitis and Irritable bowel syndrome. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. 	 Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referralindications. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control Hydrotherapy – Kunjal, Enema, Hip Bath, Packs Yog –Asana, Pranayam Natural diet and nutrition Fasting therapy Massage therapy Herbal Other natural therapies life style modification
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice
Unit 6: Gastrointestinal Disorders	Hrs. theory 9 Hrs. lab/practical 8
Sub-unit 6.3: Dysphagia, Dyspepsia and Indigestion	Hrs. theory 3 Hrs. lab/practical 3
Objectives:	Content:
1 Describe the condition and conding to signs of	
 Describe the condition and cardinal signs of Dysphagia, Dyspepsia and Indigestion Identify the aetiology and pathology and clinical features of Dysphagia, Dyspepsia and Indigestion Identify investigations necessary for differential diagnosis. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. 	 Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referralindications Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control Hydrotherapy – Kunjal, Enema, Hip Bath, Cold packs Yog – Asana ,Pranayam Natural diet and nutrition Fasting therapy Massage therapy Herbal Other natural therapies Life style modification
 Dysphagia, Dyspepsia and Indigestion Identify the aetiology and pathology and clinical features of Dysphagia, Dyspepsia and Indigestion Identify investigations necessary for differential diagnosis. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in 	clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referralindications 2. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control • Hydrotherapy – Kunjal, Enema, Hip Bath, Cold packs • Yog – Asana ,Pranayam • Natural diet and nutrition • Fasting therapy • Massage therapy • Herbal • Other natural therapies
 Dysphagia, Dyspepsia and Indigestion Identify the aetiology and pathology and clinical features of Dysphagia, Dyspepsia and Indigestion Identify investigations necessary for differential diagnosis. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. 	clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referralindications 2. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control • Hydrotherapy – Kunjal, Enema, Hip Bath, Cold packs • Yog – Asana ,Pranayam • Natural diet and nutrition • Fasting therapy • Massage therapy • Herbal • Other natural therapies • Life style modification
 Dysphagia, Dyspepsia and Indigestion Identify the aetiology and pathology and clinical features of Dysphagia, Dyspepsia and Indigestion Identify investigations necessary for differential diagnosis. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance	clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referralindications 2. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control • Hydrotherapy – Kunjal, Enema, Hip Bath, Cold packs • Yog – Asana ,Pranayam • Natural diet and nutrition • Fasting therapy • Massage therapy • Herbal • Other natural therapies • Life style modification Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom
 Dysphagia, Dyspepsia and Indigestion Identify the aetiology and pathology and clinical features of Dysphagia, Dyspepsia and Indigestion Identify investigations necessary for differential diagnosis. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting	clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referralindications 2. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control • Hydrotherapy – Kunjal, Enema, Hip Bath, Cold packs • Yog – Asana ,Pranayam • Natural diet and nutrition • Fasting therapy • Massage therapy • Herbal • Other natural therapies • Life style modification Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice.
 Dysphagia, Dyspepsia and Indigestion Identify the aetiology and pathology and clinical features of Dysphagia, Dyspepsia and Indigestion Identify investigations necessary for differential diagnosis. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 7: Endocrine and Metabolic Disorders	clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referralindications 2. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control • Hydrotherapy – Kunjal, Enema, Hip Bath, Cold packs • Yog – Asana ,Pranayam • Natural diet and nutrition • Fasting therapy • Massage therapy • Herbal • Other natural therapies • Life style modification Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice. Hrs. theory: 8 Hrs. practical: 7

mellitus. 3. Differentiate between type 1 and type 2 diabetes. 4. Explain the production and action of insulin. 5. Identify the signs and symptoms of each type of diabetes mellitus. 6. Discuss the incidence and contributing factors for type 1 & 2 diabetes mellitus in Nepal. 7. Describe the health consequences of chronic hyperglycemia. 8. Explain the health teaching points for a diabetic patient including the role of diet & exercises in preventing and controlling diabetes. 9. Describe the signs and symptoms of ketoacidosis. 10. Explain complications of diabetes mellitus. 11. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. 12. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. 12. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in Classroom and thyper-thyroidism in Nepal. 7. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. 8. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. 9. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. 10. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. 11. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. 12. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. 13. Methods for assessing hyperglycemia 14. Treatment for ketoacidosis and hypoglycemic health care for diabetics subjects. 15. Demonstrate the blood glucose level of diabetic subjects. 16. Demonstrate the blood glucose level of diabetic subjects. 17. Drugs used in diabetes, their contraindications and side effects. 18. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control hypograde exercise 18. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control hypograde exercise 18. Explain the health teaching points for a diabetic subjects. 19. Treatment for ketoacidosis and hypoglycemic feaths care froil abetic subjects. 20. Demonstrate the blood glucose level of diabetes subjects. 21. Definition in diabeta semilitus and treatments for prevention and control hypograde exercise in pre		
diabetes. 4. Explain the production and action of insulin. 5. Identify the signs and symptoms of each type of diabetes mellitus. 6. Discuss the incidence and contributing factors for type I & 2 diabetes mellitus in Nepal. 7. Describe the health consequences of chronic hyperglycemia. 8. Explain the health teaching points for a diabetic patient including the role of diet & exercises in preventing and controlling diabetes. 9. Describe the signs and symptoms of ketoacidosis. 10. Explain complications of diabetes mellitus. 11. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. 12. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Bub-unit 7.2: Thyroid disorders Objectives: 6. Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo-and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. 1. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. 8. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. 1. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. 8. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. 1. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. 8. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. 1. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. 8. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. 9. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. 8. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. 9. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. 8. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. 9. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. 8. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. 9.		
 Explain the production and action of insulin. Identify the signs and symptoms of each type of diabetes mellitus. Discuss the incidence and contributing factors for type 1 & 2 diabetes mellitus in Nepal. Describe the health consequences of chronic hyperglycemia. Explain the health teaching points for a diabetic patient including the role of diet & exercises in preventing and controlling diabetes. Describe the signs and symptoms of ketoacidosis. Explain complications of diabetes mellitus. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Discuss the incidence and causes of hypoand hyper-thyroidism. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention in clinical setting Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control Massage therapy Herbal Other natural therapies Life style modification. Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice Hrs. theory Hrs. theory Hrs. theory Hrs. theory Brishlos To diabetics where the blood glucose level of diabetic subjects. Definition in diabetes, their contraindications and side effects. Natural diet and nutrition Hight hand in treatments for p		hypoglycemic medicines
5. Identify the signs and symptoms of each type of diabetes mellitus. 6. Discuss the incidence and contributing factors for type 1 & 2 diabetes mellitus in Nepal. 7. Describe the health consequences of chronic hyperglycemia. 8. Explain the health teaching points for a diabetic patient including the role of diet & exercises in preventing and controlling diabetes. 9. Describe the signs and symptoms of ketoacidosis. 10. Explain the health teaching points for a diabetic patient including the role of diet & exercises in preventing and controlling diabetes. 9. Describe the signs and symptoms of ketoacidosis. 10. Explain the health teaching points for a diabetic patient including the role of diet & exercises in prevention and controlling diabetes. 9. Describe the signs and symptoms of ketoacidosis and indiabetes subjects. 7. Drugs used in diabetes, their contraindications and side effects. 8. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control • Hydrotherapy – Hip Bath, Foot bath, Steam Bath, Cold packs • Yog and exercise • Natural diet and nutrition • Massage therapy • Herbal • Other natural therapies • Life style modification. Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice **Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention in clinical setting **Other natural therapies** **Today of the red of diabetic subjects. 8. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control • Hydrotherapy – Hip Bath, Foot bath, Steam Bath, Cold packs • Yog and exercise • Natural diet and nutrition • Massage therapy • Herbal • Other natural treatments and iside effects. 8. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control • Hydrotherapy – Hip Bath, Foot bath, Steam Bath, Cold packs • Yog and exercise • Natural diet and nutrition • Massage therapy • Herbal • Other natural treatments and hyper-thyroidism. 1. Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, managem		3. Methods for assessing hyperglycemia
 5. Identify the sights and symptoms of each type of diabetes mellitus. 6. Discuss the incidence and contributing factors for type 1 & 2 diabetes mellitus in Nepal. 7. Describe the health consequences of chronic hyperglycemia. 8. Explain the health teaching points for a diabetic patient including the role of diet & exercises in preventing and controlling diabetes. 9. Describe the signs and symptoms of ketoacidosis. 10. Explain complications of diabetes mellitus. 11. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. 12. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Sub-unit 7.2: Thyroid disorders Objectives: Content: 1. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. 2. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. 9. Identify health deducation programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. 10. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. 11. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. 12. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. 13. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. 14. Graph of the prevention of thyroid disorder. 15. Demonstrate the blood glucose level of diabetic subjects. 16. Demonstrate the blood glucose level of diabetic subjects. 17. Drugs used in diabetes, their contraindications and side effects. 18. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. 18. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention in clinical features of each of these disorders. 19. Content: 20. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control		4. Treatment for ketoacidosis and hypoglycemia
 6. Discuss the incidence and contributing factors for type 1 & 2 diabetes mellitus in Nepal. 7. Describe the health consequences of chronic hyperglycemia. 8. Explain the health teaching points for a diabetic patient including the role of diet & exercises in preventing and controlling diabetes. 9. Describe the signs and symptoms of ketoacidosis. 10. Explain complications of diabetes mellitus. 11. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. 12. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders 6. Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. 7. Identify health education programs for the prevention. 8. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroid disorder. 10. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. 11. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. 12. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. 13. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. 14. Hydrotherapy — Hip Bath, Foot bath, Steam Bath, Cold packs 15. Yog and exercise 16. Natural diet and nutrition 17. Herbal 18. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention, supervised clinical practice 18. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments substituted in diabetes, their contraindications and side effects. 18. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. 19. Hydrotherapy 10. Hydrotherapy 11. Delication in diabetes mellitus. 12. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. 19. Hydrotherapy 19. Hydrotherapy 19. Yog and exercise 20. Integrated comprehe		7.2 - 7
subjects. Discuss the incidence and commonthing factors for type 1 & 2 diabetes mellitus in Nepal. Describe the health consequences of chronic hyperglycemia. Explain the health teaching points for a diabetic patient including the role of diet & exercises in preventing and controlling diabetes. Describe the signs and symptoms of ketoacidosis. Explain complications of diabetes mellitus. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting instruction, supervised clinical practice Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Unit 7.2: Thyroid disorders Discuss the incidence and causes of hypoand hyper-thyroidism. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Identify the alth education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. Discuss the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting instruction, supervised clinical practice Hrs. theory B Hrs. lab/practical 7 Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 7 Content: Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. Leading the fects. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Hrs. theory B Hrs. lab/practical 7 Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 7 Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical features of each of these disorders. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders		6. Demonstrate the blood glucose level of diabetic
 7. Describe the health consequences of chronic hyperglycemia. 8. Explain the health teaching points for a diabetic patient including the role of diet & exercises in preventing and controlling diabetes. 9. Describe the signs and symptoms of ketoacidosis. 10. Explain complications of diabetes mellitus. 11. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. 12. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Unit 7.2: Thyroid disorders Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. I. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Poscribe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. I. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Poscribe the management and complications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. I. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. Massage therapy Herbal Other natural treatments for prevention and control. Hydrotherapy Yog and exercise Natural diet and nutrition Massage therapy Hydrotherapy Yog and exercise Natural diet and nutrition Massage therapy Hydrotherapy Yog and exercise Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. 		
state terets. 8. Explain the health teaching points for a diabetic patient including the role of diet & exercises in preventing and controlling diabetes. 9. Describe the signs and symptoms of ketoacidosis. 10. Explain complications of diabetes mellitus. 11. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. 12. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Sub-unit 7.2: Thyroid disorders 6. Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. 7. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. 8. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. 11. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. 12. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. 13. Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. 12. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. 13. Massage therapy 14. Herbal 15. Cher natural therapies 16. Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. 17. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. 18. Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. 18. Natural diet and nutrition 19. Massage therapy 19. Herbal 20. Herbal 21. Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo-and hyper-thyroidism. 21. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control.		7. Drugs used in diabetes, their contraindications and
8. Explain the health teaching points for a diabetic patient including the role of diet & exercises in preventing and controlling diabetes. 9. Describe the signs and symptoms of ketoacidosis. 10. Explain complications of diabetes mellitus. 11. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. 12. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Sub-unit 7.2: Thyroid disorders 6. Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. 7. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. 8. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. 10. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. 11. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. 8. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments in prevention and control 9. Hydrotherapy – Hip Bath, Foot bath, Steam Bath, Cold packs 9. Yog and exercise 10. Massage therapy 11. Herbal 12. Other natural therapies 13. Life style modification. 14. Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice 15. Thermal and nutrition 16. Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. 17. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. 18. Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. 18. Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and control. 19. Herbal 10. Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and control. 10. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. 11. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention.	_	side effects.
patient including the role of diet & exercises in preventing and controlling diabetes. 9. Describe the signs and symptoms of ketoacidosis. 10. Explain complications of diabetes mellitus. 11. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. 12. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting instruction, supervised clinical practical 7 Sub-unit 7.2: Thyroid disorders Evaluation in Nepal. 7. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. 8. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. 9. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. 10. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. 11. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Prevention and controlling Bath, Cold packs Natural diet and nutrition Massage therapy Herbal Other natural therapies Natural diet and nutrition Massage therapy Herbal Other natural treatments ind nutrition Massage therapy Herbal Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. 11. Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. 12. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. Hydrotherapy Yog and exercise Natural diet and nutrition Herbal		8. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for
Preventing and controlling diabetes. 9. Describe the signs and symptoms of ketoacidosis. 10. Explain complications of diabetes mellitus. 11. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. 12. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Sub-unit 7.2: Thyroid disorders Objectives: Content: Objectives: Objectives: Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features of each of these disorders. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. Literature of these disorders Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. Literature of these disorders Life style modification. Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice Prescription of the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. Life style modification. Teaching / Learning Activities		prevention and control
9. Describe the signs and symptoms of ketoacidosis. 10. Explain complications of diabetes mellitus. 11. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. 12. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Hrs. theory Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Hrs. theory Unit 7: Endocrine and m		 Hydrotherapy – Hip Bath, Foot bath, Steam
ketoacidosis. 10. Explain complications of diabetes mellitus. 11. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. 12. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting instruction, supervised clinical practice Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Sub-unit 7.2: Thyroid disorders Hrs. theory 8 Hrs. lab/practical 7 Sub-unit 7.2: Thyroid disorders Content: 6. Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. 7. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. 8. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroid disorder. 9. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. 10. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. 11. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. PYOS and exercise Natural diet and nutrition Massage therapy Life style modification. Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Hrs. theory 8 Hrs. lab/practical 7 Content: 1. Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. 2. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. Hydrotherapy Yog and exercise Natural diet and nutrition Massage therapy		Bath, Cold packs
 10. Explain complications of diabetes mellitus. 11. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. 12. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Sub-unit 7.2: Thyroid disorders Objectives: Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Natural diet and nutrition Massage therapy Herbal Other natural therapies Life style modification. Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Hrs. theory 8 Hrs. lab/practical 7 Thrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 7 Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. Hydrotherapy Yog and exercise Natural diet and nutrition Massage therapy Herbal Other natural therapies 		 Yog and exercise
 11. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. 12. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Hrs. theory Hrs. theory Hrs. lab/practical 7 Content: Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hyper-thyroidism. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. Hydrotherapy Yog and exercise Natural diet and nutrition Massage therapy Herbal Other natural therapies 		 Natural diet and nutrition
Prevention. 12. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Sub-unit 7.2: Thyroid disorders Objectives: Content: 6. Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. 7. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. 8. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. 9. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. 10. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. 11. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. • Herbal • Other natural therapies • Life style modification. Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Hrs. theory 8 Hrs. lab/practical 7 Content: 1. Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. 2. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. • Hydrotherapy • Yog and exercise • Natural diet and nutrition • Massage therapy • Herbal • Other natural therapies		 Massage therapy
12. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Hrs. theory 8 Hrs. lab/practical 7 Sub-unit 7.2: Thyroid disorders Objectives: Content: 1. Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. 2. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. Hydrotherapy Yog and exercise Natural diet and nutrition Massage therapy Herbal Other natural therapies	· ·	 Herbal
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Bub-unit 7.2: Thyroid disorders Objectives: Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. In Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Life style modification. Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 7 Content: Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. Life style modification. Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 7 Content: I. Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. 2. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. Hydrotherapy Yog and exercise Natural diet and nutrition Massage therapy Herbal Other natural therapies	•	 Other natural therapies
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Sub-unit 7.2: Thyroid disorders Objectives: Content: Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. In Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 2 Content: Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. Hydrotherapy Yog and exercise Natural diet and nutrition Massage therapy Herbal Other natural therapies		 Life style modification.
observation in clinical setting Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Sub-unit 7.2: Thyroid disorders Objectives: Content: 6. Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. 7. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. 8. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. 9. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. 10. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. 11. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. Integrated		Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom
Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Hrs. theory 8 Hrs. lab/practical 7		
Sub-unit 7.2: Thyroid disorders		
Objectives: Content: Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. In Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Content: Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. Literated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. Hydrotherapy Yog and exercise Natural diet and nutrition Massage therapy Herbal Other natural therapies	Sub-unit 7.2: Thyroid disorders	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 2
hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. 7. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. 8. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. 9. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. 10. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. 11. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. 12. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. 13. Whyper-thyroidism. 14. Whyper-thyroidism. 15. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. 16. Hydrotherapy 17. Yog and exercise 18. Natural diet and nutrition 19. Massage therapy 19. Herbal 10. Other natural therapies	Ohiosticos	
hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. 7. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. 8. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. 9. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. 10. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. 11. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. 12. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. 13. Whyper-thyroidism. 14. Whyper-thyroidism. 15. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. 16. Hydrotherapy 17. Yog and exercise 18. Natural diet and nutrition 19. Massage therapy 19. Herbal 10. Other natural therapies	Objectives:	Content:
 Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. Hydrotherapy Yog and exercise Natural diet and nutrition Massage therapy Herbal Other natural therapies 		
each of these disorders. 8. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. 9. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. 10. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. 11. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. 12. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. 13. Hydrotherapy 14. Yog and exercise 15. Natural diet and nutrition 16. Massage therapy 17. Herbal 18. Other natural therapies	6. Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and	1. Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications,
 8. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. 9. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. 10. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. 11. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. 2. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. Hydrotherapy Yog and exercise Natural diet and nutrition Massage therapy Herbal Other natural therapies 	6. Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal.	 Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications,
 9. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. 10. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. 11. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. 2. Integrated Comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. 4. Hydrotherapy • Yog and exercise • Natural diet and nutrition • Massage therapy • Herbal • Other natural therapies 	6. Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal.7. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of	 Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and
9. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. 10. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. 11. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. 12. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. 13. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. 14. Yog and exercise 15. Natural diet and nutrition 16. Massage therapy 17. Herbal 18. Other natural therapies	6. Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal.7. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders.8. Describe the management and complications of	 Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and
10. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. 11. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. • Hydrotherapy • Yog and exercise • Natural diet and nutrition • Massage therapy • Herbal • Other natural therapies	 6. Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. 7. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. 8. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. 	 Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism.
classroom. 11. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. • Hydrotherapy • Yog and exercise • Natural diet and nutrition • Massage therapy • Herbal • Other natural therapies	 Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Identify health education programs for the 	 Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for
 Classroom. 11. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Yog and exercise Natural diet and nutrition Massage therapy Herbal Other natural therapies 	 Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. 	 Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for
 Natural diet and nutrition Massage therapy Herbal Other natural therapies 	 Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in 	 Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control.
 Massage therapy Herbal Other natural therapies 	 Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. 	 Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. Hydrotherapy
HerbalOther natural therapies	 Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Role of natural treatments and life style to 	 Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. Hydrotherapy Yog and exercise
Other natural therapies	 Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Role of natural treatments and life style to 	 Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. Hydrotherapy Yog and exercise Natural diet and nutrition
•	 Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Role of natural treatments and life style to 	 Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. Hydrotherapy Yog and exercise Natural diet and nutrition Massage therapy
■ Life style modification	 Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Role of natural treatments and life style to 	 Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. Hydrotherapy Yog and exercise Natural diet and nutrition Massage therapy Herbal
·	 Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Role of natural treatments and life style to 	 Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. Hydrotherapy Yog and exercise Natural diet and nutrition Massage therapy Herbal Other natural therapies
	 Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. 	 Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. Hydrotherapy Yog and exercise Natural diet and nutrition Massage therapy Herbal Other natural therapies Life style modification.
Lonservation in clinical setting Linstruction, supervised clinical practice	 Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance	 Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. Hydrotherapy Yog and exercise Natural diet and nutrition Massage therapy Herbal Other natural therapies Life style modification. Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom
	 Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting	 Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. Hydrotherapy Yog and exercise Natural diet and nutrition Massage therapy Herbal Other natural therapies Life style modification. Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice
Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Hrs. theory: 8 Hrs. lab/practical: 7	 Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders	 Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. Hydrotherapy Yog and exercise Natural diet and nutrition Massage therapy Herbal Other natural therapies Life style modification. Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice Hrs. theory: 8 Hrs. lab/practical: 7
Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Hrs. theory: 8 Hrs. lab/practical: 7 Sub-unit 7.3 Obesity Hrs. theory 3 Hrs. lab/practical 2	 Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Sub-unit 7.3 Obesity 	 Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. Hydrotherapy Yog and exercise Natural diet and nutrition Massage therapy Herbal Other natural therapies Life style modification. Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice Hrs. theory: 8 Hrs. lab/practical: 7 Hrs. theory 3 Hrs. lab/practical 2
Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Sub-unit 7.3 Obesity Hrs. theory: 8 Hrs. lab/practical: 7 Hrs. theory: 3 Hrs. lab/practical: 2 Content:	 Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Sub-unit 7.3 Obesity Objectives:	 Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. Hydrotherapy Yog and exercise Natural diet and nutrition Massage therapy Herbal Other natural therapies Life style modification. Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice Hrs. theory: 8 Hrs. lab/practical: 7 Hrs. theory: 3 Hrs. lab/practical 2 Content:
Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Sub-unit 7.3 Obesity Objectives: Content: Describe the about the types of fat cells. Hrs. theory: 8 Hrs. lab/practical: 7 Hrs. theory: 3 Hrs. lab/practical 2 Content: Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications,	 Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Sub-unit 7.3 Obesity Objectives: Describe the about the types of fat cells. 	 Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. Hydrotherapy Yog and exercise Natural diet and nutrition Massage therapy Herbal Other natural therapies Life style modification. Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice Hrs. theory: 8 Hrs. lab/practical: 7 Hrs. theory: 3 Hrs. lab/practical 2 Content: Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications,
Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Sub-unit 7.3 Obesity Hrs. theory: 8 Hrs. lab/practical: 7 Hrs. theory: 3 Hrs. lab/practical 2 Content: 1. Describe the about the types of fat cells. 2. Describe the pathophysiology of obesity and different types of shearing. Lifeward types of shearing.	 Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Sub-unit 7.3 Obesity Objectives: Describe the about the types of fat cells. Describe the pathophysiology of obesity and 	 Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. Hydrotherapy Yog and exercise Natural diet and nutrition Massage therapy Herbal Other natural therapies Life style modification. Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice Hrs. theory: 8 Hrs. lab/practical: 7 Hrs. theory: 3 Hrs. lab/practical 2 Content: Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications,
Observation in clinical setting Instruction supervised clinical practice	 Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance	 Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. Hydrotherapy Yog and exercise Natural diet and nutrition Massage therapy Herbal Other natural therapies Life style modification. Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom
	 Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting	 Definition, incidence clinical features, inversion and refer hyper-thyroidism. Integrated compreher prevention and control of the hydrotherapy Yog and exercise Natural diet and Massage therapy Herbal Other natural the Life style modifications of the hydrotherapy
	 Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. 	 Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. Hydrotherapy Yog and exercise Natural diet and nutrition Massage therapy Herbal Other natural therapies Life style modification.
Languagian in aliminal acting	 Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance	 Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. Hydrotherapy Yog and exercise Natural diet and nutrition Massage therapy Herbal Other natural therapies Life style modification. Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom
	 Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting	 Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. Hydrotherapy Yog and exercise Natural diet and nutrition Massage therapy Herbal Other natural therapies Life style modification. Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice
Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Hrs. theory: 8 Hrs. lab/practical: 7	 Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders	 Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. Hydrotherapy Yog and exercise Natural diet and nutrition Massage therapy Herbal Other natural therapies Life style modification. Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice Hrs. theory: 8 Hrs. lab/practical: 7
Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Hrs. theory: 8 Hrs. lab/practical: 7 Sub-unit 7.3 Obesity Hrs. theory 3 Hrs. lab/practical 2	 Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Sub-unit 7.3 Obesity 	 Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. Hydrotherapy Yog and exercise Natural diet and nutrition Massage therapy Herbal Other natural therapies Life style modification. Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice Hrs. theory: 8 Hrs. lab/practical: 7 Hrs. theory 3 Hrs. lab/practical 2
Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Hrs. theory: 8 Hrs. lab/practical: 7 Hrs. theory 3 Objectives: Content:	 Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Sub-unit 7.3 Obesity Objectives:	 Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. Hydrotherapy Yog and exercise Natural diet and nutrition Massage therapy Herbal Other natural therapies Life style modification. Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice Hrs. theory: 8 Hrs. lab/practical: 7 Hrs. theory: 3 Hrs. lab/practical 2 Content:
Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Hrs. theory: 8 Hrs. lab/practical: 7 Sub-unit 7.3 Obesity Hrs. theory 3 Hrs. lab/practical 2 Objectives: Content: Describe the about the types of fat cells. Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications,	 Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Sub-unit 7.3 Obesity Objectives: Describe the about the types of fat cells. 	 Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. Hydrotherapy Yog and exercise Natural diet and nutrition Massage therapy Herbal Other natural therapies Life style modification. Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice Hrs. theory: 8 Hrs. lab/practical: 7 Hrs. theory: 3 Hrs. lab/practical 2 Content:
Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Sub-unit 7.3 Obesity Objectives: Content: Describe the about the types of fat cells. Hrs. theory: 8 Hrs. lab/practical: 7 Hrs. theory: 3 Hrs. lab/practical 2 Content: Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications,	 Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Sub-unit 7.3 Obesity Objectives: Describe the about the types of fat cells. 	 Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. Hydrotherapy Yog and exercise Natural diet and nutrition Massage therapy Herbal Other natural therapies Life style modification. Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice Hrs. theory: 8 Hrs. lab/practical: 7 Hrs. theory: 3 Hrs. lab/practical 2 Content: Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications,
Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Sub-unit 7.3 Obesity Objectives: Content: Describe the about the types of fat cells. Hrs. theory: 8 Hrs. lab/practical: 7 Hrs. theory: 3 Hrs. lab/practical 2 Content: Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications,	 Discuss the incidence and causes of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism in Nepal. Identify the cardinal signs and clinical features of each of these disorders. Describe the management and complications of hypo and hyper-thyroidism. Identify health education programs for the prevention of thyroid disorder. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 7: Endocrine and metabolic Disorders Sub-unit 7.3 Obesity Objectives: Describe the about the types of fat cells. Describe the pathophysiology of obesity and different types of obesity. 	 Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications of hypo- and hyper-thyroidism. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. Hydrotherapy Yog and exercise Natural diet and nutrition Massage therapy Herbal Other natural therapies Life style modification. Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice Hrs. theory: 8 Hrs. lab/practical: 7 Hrs. theory: 3 Hrs. lab/practical 2 Content: Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications,

4. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom.12. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention.	 Correlate obesity with hypertension, diabetes and other health problems. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. Hydrotherapy Yog and exercise Natural diet and nutrition Fasting therapy Massage therapy
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance	 Herbal Other natural therapies Life style modification. Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom
observation in clinical setting	instruction, supervised clinical practice
Unit 8: Disorders of Nervous System	Hrs. theory: 19 Hrs. lab/practical: 16
Sub-unit 8.1: Bell's Palsy	Hrs. theory 1 Hrs. lab/practical 1
Objectives:	Content:
 Explain the cause, pathology and clinical features of Bell's Palsy Describe the investigations and differential diagnosis of Bell's Palsy Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. 	 Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and control. Acupuncture Electric Muscle stimulation Massage therapy Exercise therapy Other Natural therapies
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom
observation in clinical setting	instruction, supervised clinical practice
Unit 8: Disorders of Nervous System	Hrs. theory 19 Hrs. lab/practical 16 Hrs. theory 4 Hrs. lab/practical 3
Sub-unit 8.2: Paralysis Objectives:	Hrs. theory 4 Hrs. lab/practical 3 Content:
 Define paralysis and identify the causes of paralysis Describe the cardinal signs and clinical features of different paralysis. Discuss the differential diagnosis of paralysis. Describe the treatment and expected outcomes for each type of paralysis. Discuss advice and counseling for the family of this patient, to promote rehabilitation. Identify indications for referral of a patient for higher level or specialty care. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. 	1. Definition, incidence, etiology, types, cause, clinical features, investigation, complications, Natural therapies and rehabilitation of paralysis. 2. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention, control and rehabilitation. • Physiotherapy • Acupuncture • Massage therapy • Speech therapy • Occupational therapy • Nursing care • Yog • Other natural therapies • Life style modification
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom

observation in clinical setting	instruction, su	pervise	d clinical practice
Unit 8: Disorders of Nervous System	Hrs. theory	19	Hrs. lab/practical 16
Sub-unit 8.3: Peripheral Neuropathies	Hrs. theory	3	Hrs. lab/practical 2
Objectives:	Content:		•
 Explain the Cause, pathology and clinical features of Peripheral neuropathies. Explain the indications of nerve conduction test and investigation. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Ask the student make treatment plan and discuss in classroom. 	clinical fe manageme 2. Integrated prevention	atures, i ent and compre	nce, etiologies, classifications, investigations, complications, referral indications. ehensive natural treatments for ol and rehabilitation.
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting	classrAcuptMassaOther	oom Ph incture ige ther natural	earning Activities / Resources: ysiotherapy apy I therapies truction, supervised clinical practice
Unit 8: Disorders of Nervous System	Hrs. theory	19	Hrs. lab/practical 16
Sub-unit 8.4: Cerebro-vascular accident (CVA)	Hrs. theory	4	Hrs. lab/practical 3
Objectives	Content:		-
 Identify the causes and incidence of cerebral vascular accidents. Describe the classifications of CVA based on pathology. Describe the cardinal signs and clinical features of mild, moderate and severe CVA. Discuss the differential diagnosis of CVA. Describe the treatment and expected outcomes for each type of CVA. Discuss advice and counseling for the family of this patient, to promote rehabilitation. State the risk behaviors for CVA which you would include in preventive education. Identify indications for referral of a CVA patient for higher level or specialty care. Ask the student make treatment and rehabilitation protocol and discuss in classroom. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. 	clinica manag 2. Differ stroke 3. Comp progra	al feature gement ence be rehension inclusion Massa Acupu Hydro Nursin Speech Couns Other Life st	otherapy ge therapy ncture therapy ng care n therapy elling natural therapies yle modification
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting			Activities / Resources: classroom d clinical practice
Unit 8: Disorders of Nervous System	Hrs. theory	19	Hrs. lab/practical 16
Sub-unit 8.5: Chronic disorders of CNS	Hrs. theory	7	Hrs. lab/practical 7
Objectives:	Content:		1113. ian/pracucar/
Identify chronic central nervous system disorders seen in Nepal, their etiologies and incidence. Discuss the cardinal signs and clinical features of	1. Definition		nce, etiologies, classifications, investigations, complications,

each.	management and referral indications.
3. Identify recommended treatment and prognosis for	
each.	a. Multiple sclerosis
4. Discuss family counseling for each diagnosis.	b. Cerebral palsy
5. Describe strategies to prevent or give Natural	c. Muscular dystrophy
treatment for these disorders. Ask the student make	d. Mental Retardation
treatment and rehabilitation protocol and discuss in	e. Parkinsonism
classroom.	f. GB Syndrome
6. Role of natural treatments and life style to	
prevention.	2. Comprehensive Natural treatment and rehabilitation
	 Physiotherapy
	 Massage therapy
	Acupuncture
	 Hydrotherapy
	Nursing care
	Speech therapy
	Occupational therapy
	1 1
	• Counselling
	Other natural therapies
	Life style modification
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom
observation in clinical setting	instruction, supervised clinical practice
Unit 9: Musculoskeletal Disorders	Hrs. theory: 14 Hrs. lab/practical 13
Sub-unit 9.1: Osteoarthritis ,Rheumatic arthritis,	Hrs. theory 4 Hrs. lab/practical 3
Gout	-
Objectives:	Content:
1. Identify the incidence of osteoarthritis and	1. Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications,
Identify the incidence of osteoarthritis and rheumatoid arthritis.	Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications.
rheumatoid arthritis.	clinical features, investigations, complications,
rheumatoid arthritis. 2. Explain septic arthritis and gout.	clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications.
rheumatoid arthritis. 2. Explain septic arthritis and gout. 3. Describe the cardinal signs, clinical features and	clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications. 2. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for
rheumatoid arthritis. 2. Explain septic arthritis and gout. 3. Describe the cardinal signs, clinical features and pathology of each.	clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications. 2. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention, control.
 rheumatoid arthritis. 2. Explain septic arthritis and gout. 3. Describe the cardinal signs, clinical features and pathology of each. 4. Explain the investigations for differential diagnosis. 	clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications. 2. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention, control. • Massage therapy
 rheumatoid arthritis. Explain septic arthritis and gout. Describe the cardinal signs, clinical features and pathology of each. Explain the investigations for differential diagnosis. Describe the advice and management for 	clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications. 2. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention, control. • Massage therapy • Acupuncture
 rheumatoid arthritis. Explain septic arthritis and gout. Describe the cardinal signs, clinical features and pathology of each. Explain the investigations for differential diagnosis. Describe the advice and management for osteoarthritis, rheumatoid arthritis and Gout. 	clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications. 2. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention, control. • Massage therapy • Acupuncture • Physiotherapy
 rheumatoid arthritis. Explain septic arthritis and gout. Describe the cardinal signs, clinical features and pathology of each. Explain the investigations for differential diagnosis. Describe the advice and management for osteoarthritis, rheumatoid arthritis and Gout. Identify indications for referral to a higher level 	clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications. 2. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention, control. • Massage therapy • Acupuncture • Physiotherapy • Hydrotherapy
 rheumatoid arthritis. Explain septic arthritis and gout. Describe the cardinal signs, clinical features and pathology of each. Explain the investigations for differential diagnosis. Describe the advice and management for osteoarthritis, rheumatoid arthritis and Gout. Identify indications for referral to a higher level facility. 	clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications. 2. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention, control. • Massage therapy • Acupuncture • Physiotherapy
 rheumatoid arthritis. Explain septic arthritis and gout. Describe the cardinal signs, clinical features and pathology of each. Explain the investigations for differential diagnosis. Describe the advice and management for osteoarthritis, rheumatoid arthritis and Gout. Identify indications for referral to a higher level facility. Discuss contributing factors in the development of 	clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications. 2. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention, control. • Massage therapy • Acupuncture • Physiotherapy • Hydrotherapy
 rheumatoid arthritis. Explain septic arthritis and gout. Describe the cardinal signs, clinical features and pathology of each. Explain the investigations for differential diagnosis. Describe the advice and management for osteoarthritis, rheumatoid arthritis and Gout. Identify indications for referral to a higher level facility. Discuss contributing factors in the development of these types of arthritis. 	clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications. 2. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention, control. • Massage therapy • Acupuncture • Physiotherapy • Hydrotherapy • Diet therapy • Yog therapy
 rheumatoid arthritis. Explain septic arthritis and gout. Describe the cardinal signs, clinical features and pathology of each. Explain the investigations for differential diagnosis. Describe the advice and management for osteoarthritis, rheumatoid arthritis and Gout. Identify indications for referral to a higher level facility. Discuss contributing factors in the development of these types of arthritis. Discuss the components of education programs to 	clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications. 2. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention, control. • Massage therapy • Acupuncture • Physiotherapy • Hydrotherapy • Diet therapy • Yog therapy • Other natural therapies
 rheumatoid arthritis. Explain septic arthritis and gout. Describe the cardinal signs, clinical features and pathology of each. Explain the investigations for differential diagnosis. Describe the advice and management for osteoarthritis, rheumatoid arthritis and Gout. Identify indications for referral to a higher level facility. Discuss contributing factors in the development of these types of arthritis. Discuss the components of education programs to reduce the incidence of arthritis. 	clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications. 2. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention, control. • Massage therapy • Acupuncture • Physiotherapy • Hydrotherapy • Diet therapy • Yog therapy
 rheumatoid arthritis. Explain septic arthritis and gout. Describe the cardinal signs, clinical features and pathology of each. Explain the investigations for differential diagnosis. Describe the advice and management for osteoarthritis, rheumatoid arthritis and Gout. Identify indications for referral to a higher level facility. Discuss contributing factors in the development of these types of arthritis. Discuss the components of education programs to reduce the incidence of arthritis. Ask the student make treatment protocol and discuss 	clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications. 2. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention, control. • Massage therapy • Acupuncture • Physiotherapy • Hydrotherapy • Diet therapy • Yog therapy • Other natural therapies
 rheumatoid arthritis. Explain septic arthritis and gout. Describe the cardinal signs, clinical features and pathology of each. Explain the investigations for differential diagnosis. Describe the advice and management for osteoarthritis, rheumatoid arthritis and Gout. Identify indications for referral to a higher level facility. Discuss contributing factors in the development of these types of arthritis. Discuss the components of education programs to reduce the incidence of arthritis. Ask the student make treatment protocol and discuss in classroom. 	clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications. 2. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention, control. • Massage therapy • Acupuncture • Physiotherapy • Hydrotherapy • Diet therapy • Yog therapy • Other natural therapies
 rheumatoid arthritis. Explain septic arthritis and gout. Describe the cardinal signs, clinical features and pathology of each. Explain the investigations for differential diagnosis. Describe the advice and management for osteoarthritis, rheumatoid arthritis and Gout. Identify indications for referral to a higher level facility. Discuss contributing factors in the development of these types of arthritis. Discuss the components of education programs to reduce the incidence of arthritis. Ask the student make treatment protocol and discuss 	clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications. 2. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention, control. • Massage therapy • Acupuncture • Physiotherapy • Hydrotherapy • Diet therapy • Yog therapy • Other natural therapies
 rheumatoid arthritis. Explain septic arthritis and gout. Describe the cardinal signs, clinical features and pathology of each. Explain the investigations for differential diagnosis. Describe the advice and management for osteoarthritis, rheumatoid arthritis and Gout. Identify indications for referral to a higher level facility. Discuss contributing factors in the development of these types of arthritis. Discuss the components of education programs to reduce the incidence of arthritis. Ask the student make treatment protocol and discuss in classroom. 	clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications. 2. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention, control. • Massage therapy • Acupuncture • Physiotherapy • Hydrotherapy • Diet therapy • Yog therapy • Other natural therapies
 rheumatoid arthritis. Explain septic arthritis and gout. Describe the cardinal signs, clinical features and pathology of each. Explain the investigations for differential diagnosis. Describe the advice and management for osteoarthritis, rheumatoid arthritis and Gout. Identify indications for referral to a higher level facility. Discuss contributing factors in the development of these types of arthritis. Discuss the components of education programs to reduce the incidence of arthritis. Ask the student make treatment protocol and discuss in classroom. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. 	clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications. 2. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention, control. • Massage therapy • Acupuncture • Physiotherapy • Hydrotherapy • Diet therapy • Yog therapy • Other natural therapies • Life style modification
rheumatoid arthritis. 2. Explain septic arthritis and gout. 3. Describe the cardinal signs, clinical features and pathology of each. 4. Explain the investigations for differential diagnosis. 5. Describe the advice and management for osteoarthritis, rheumatoid arthritis and Gout. 6. Identify indications for referral to a higher level facility. 7. Discuss contributing factors in the development of these types of arthritis. 8. Discuss the components of education programs to reduce the incidence of arthritis. 9. Ask the student make treatment protocol and discuss in classroom. 10. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance	clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications. 2. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention, control. • Massage therapy • Acupuncture • Physiotherapy • Hydrotherapy • Diet therapy • Yog therapy • Other natural therapies • Life style modification Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom
 rheumatoid arthritis. Explain septic arthritis and gout. Describe the cardinal signs, clinical features and pathology of each. Explain the investigations for differential diagnosis. Describe the advice and management for osteoarthritis, rheumatoid arthritis and Gout. Identify indications for referral to a higher level facility. Discuss contributing factors in the development of these types of arthritis. Discuss the components of education programs to reduce the incidence of arthritis. Ask the student make treatment protocol and discuss in classroom. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. 	clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications. 2. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention, control. • Massage therapy • Acupuncture • Physiotherapy • Hydrotherapy • Diet therapy • Yog therapy • Other natural therapies • Life style modification
 rheumatoid arthritis. Explain septic arthritis and gout. Describe the cardinal signs, clinical features and pathology of each. Explain the investigations for differential diagnosis. Describe the advice and management for osteoarthritis, rheumatoid arthritis and Gout. Identify indications for referral to a higher level facility. Discuss contributing factors in the development of these types of arthritis. Discuss the components of education programs to reduce the incidence of arthritis. Ask the student make treatment protocol and discuss in classroom. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting 	clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications. 2. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention, control. • Massage therapy • Acupuncture • Physiotherapy • Hydrotherapy • Diet therapy • Yog therapy • Other natural therapies • Life style modification Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice
rheumatoid arthritis. 2. Explain septic arthritis and gout. 3. Describe the cardinal signs, clinical features and pathology of each. 4. Explain the investigations for differential diagnosis. 5. Describe the advice and management for osteoarthritis, rheumatoid arthritis and Gout. 6. Identify indications for referral to a higher level facility. 7. Discuss contributing factors in the development of these types of arthritis. 8. Discuss the components of education programs to reduce the incidence of arthritis. 9. Ask the student make treatment protocol and discuss in classroom. 10. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting Unit 9: Musculoskeletal Disorders	clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications. 2. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention, control. • Massage therapy • Acupuncture • Physiotherapy • Hydrotherapy • Diet therapy • Yog therapy • Other natural therapies • Life style modification Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice Hrs. theory: 14 Hrs. lab/practical 13
rheumatoid arthritis. 2. Explain septic arthritis and gout. 3. Describe the cardinal signs, clinical features and pathology of each. 4. Explain the investigations for differential diagnosis. 5. Describe the advice and management for osteoarthritis, rheumatoid arthritis and Gout. 6. Identify indications for referral to a higher level facility. 7. Discuss contributing factors in the development of these types of arthritis. 8. Discuss the components of education programs to reduce the incidence of arthritis. 9. Ask the student make treatment protocol and discuss in classroom. 10. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting	clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications. 2. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention, control. • Massage therapy • Acupuncture • Physiotherapy • Hydrotherapy • Diet therapy • Yog therapy • Other natural therapies • Life style modification Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice Hrs. theory: 14 Hrs. lab/practical 13

 Describe the anatomy and physiology of the spine. Discuss physical examination of the back and neck. Discuss the causes and clinical features of acute and chronic back and neck pain. Identify indications for referral. Discuss the role of exercise and posture for back and neck pain. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Ask the student make treatment protocol and discuss in classroom. 	 Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention, control and rehabilitation. Physiotherapy Massage therapy Acupuncture Hydrotherapy Yog therapy Postural care Other natural therapies Life style modification
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom
observation in clinical setting Unit 9: Musculoskeletal Disorders	instruction, supervised clinical practice Hrs. theory: 14 Hrs. lab/practical 13
Sub-unit 9.3: Problems of ligaments, tendons, Fascia	Hrs. theory: 14 Hrs. lab/practical 13 Hrs. theory 6 Hrs. lab/practical 6
and muscles	Zist mory v Zist morpractical v
Objectives:	Content:
 Define De Quervain's Diseases, Carpal Tunnel Syndrome, Golfer's Elbow, Tennis Elbow, Frozen Shoulder &Planter Facitis, Torlicollis, Costochondritis, Fibromyalgia, Sprain, Strain and Bursitis. Explain the etio-pathology, clinical feature, differential diagnosis of each diseases Explain the natural treatment of each disease and prognosis. 	1. Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications. De Quervain's Diseases Carpal Tunnel Syndrome Golfer's Elbow Tennis Elbow Frozen Shoulder Planter Fascitis Torlicollis Costochondritis Fibromyalgia Sprain, Strain Bursitis Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and cure Physiotherapy Massage therapy Acupuncture Hydrotherapy Yog therapy Postural care Other natural therapies Life style modification
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom
observation in clinical setting	instruction, supervised clinical practice

Unit 10: Psychological Disorders	Hrs. theory	14	Hrs. lab/practical 11
Sub-unit 10.1: Depression	Hrs. theory	3	Hrs. lab/practical 2

Objectives:	Content:
 Define depression and describe its incidence and clinical features. Explain the causes and how it is becoming a major health problem in modern society. Identify complications of depression Describe the role of counselor and family member for the treatment of depression. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Ask the student make treatment protocol and discuss in classroom. 	 Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and cure Yog Therapy Massage therapy and shirodhara Acupuncture Hydrotherapy Psychotherapy and counselling Other natural therapies Life style modification
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice
Unit 10: Psychological Disorders Sub-unit 10.2: Anxiety Disorder	Hrs. theory 14 Hrs. lab/practical 11 Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 2
Objectives:	Content:
 Define Anxiety Disorder and explain the cardinal signs of panic attack. Identify the etiology, pathology and clinical features of Anxiety Disorder Identify complications of Anxiety Disorder Identify indications for referral to a higher level facility. Discuss methods of prevention. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Ask the student make treatment protocol and discuss in classroom. 	1. Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications. 2. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and cure • Yog Therapy • Massage therapy and shirodhara • Acupuncture • Hydrotherapy • Psychotherapy and counselling • Other natural therapies • Life style modification
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom

Unit 10: Psychological Disorders	Hrs. theory 14 Hrs. lab/practical 11
Sub-unit 10.3: Mood Disorder	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 2
Objectives:	Content:
1. Define Mood Disorderhepatitis and discuss the	1. Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical
incidence.	features, investigations, complications, management and
2. Identify the etiology, pathology, cardinal signs and	referral indications.
clinical features of the different types of Mood	2. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for
Disorder.	prevention and cure
3. Identify complications of Mood Disorder.	Yog Therapy
4. Role of natural treatments and life style to	 Massage therapy and shirodhara
prevention.	Acupuncture
5. Ask the student make treatment protocol and discuss	Hydrotherapy
in classroom.	Psychotherapy and counselling

	Other natural therapiesLife style modification
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance observation in clinical setting	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice
Unit 10: Psychological Disorders	Hrs. theory 14 Hrs. lab/practical 11
Sub-unit 10.4: Sleep disorders	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 2
Objectives:	Content:
 Describe Sleep Disorders Identify the etiology, pathology and clinical features of different types of Sleep Disorders. Identify complications of Sleep Disorders. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Ask the student make treatment protocol and discuss in classroom. 	 Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and cure Yog Therapy Massage therapy and shirodhara Acupuncture Hydrotherapy Psychotherapy and counselling Other natural therapies Life style modification
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom
observation in clinical setting	instruction, supervised clinical practice
Unit 10: Psychological Disorders	Hrs. theory 14 Hrs. lab/practical 11
Sub-unit 10.5: Chronic Fatigue Syndrome	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1
Objectives:	Content:
 Define Chronic Fatigue Syndrome. Identify the etiology, pathology and clinical features of Chronic Fatigue Syndrome. Identify indications for referral to a higher level facility. Discuss methods of prevention. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. Ask the student make treatment protocol and discuss in classroom. 	 Definition, incidence, etiologies, classifications, clinical features, investigations, complications, management and referral indications. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and cure Yog Therapy Massage therapy and shirodhara Acupuncture Hydrotherapy Psychotherapy and counselling Other natural therapies Life style modification
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom
observation in clinical setting	instruction, supervised clinical practice
Unit 10: Psychological Disorders	Hrs. theory 14 Hrs. lab/practical 11
Sub-unit 10.6: Psychosomatic Disorders	Hrs. theory 3 Hrs. lab/practical 2
Objectives:	Content:
 Define Psychosomatic Disordersand list out the major Psychosomatic Disorders. Identify the etiology, pathology, cardinal signs and clinical features of the different types of Psychosomatic Disorder. Role of natural treatments and life style to 	 Definition, incidence, etiology, pathology, clinical features, differential diagnosis, investigation, complication, management. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for prevention and cure Yog Therapy
prevention. 4. Ask the student make treatment protocol and discuss	 Massage therapy and shirodhara Acupuncture

	YY 1 .1
in classroom.	Hydrotherapy
	Psychotherapy and counselling
	Other natural therapies
	Life style modification
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, performance	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom
observation in clinical setting	instruction, supervised clinical practice
Unit 11: Gynecological Disorder	Hrs. theory 9 Hrs. lab/practical 5
Sub-unit 11.1: Menstrual disorders	Hrs. theory 4 Hrs. lab/practical 2
Objectives:	Content:
1. Identify the symptoms and treatment of menstrual	1. Definition, incidence, etiology, pathology, clinical
disorders.	features, differential diagnosis, investigation,
2. Discuss the common causes for menstrual irregularity.	complication, managementand referral indications
3. Identify causes of abnormal vaginal bleeding, which are	common menstrual disorders (Dysmenorrhea,
unrelated to pregnancy.	premenstrual syndrome, menorrhagia, metrorrhagia,
4. Tell how to differentiate and treat the causes of vaginal	dysfunctional uterine bleeding, menopausal disorder).
bleeding (unrelated to pregnancy). 5. Describe the common disorders associated with	2. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for
menopause and the natural treatments for each.	prevention and cure
6. Discuss the factors, which indicate that a woman should be	Yog Therapy
referred for expert treatment.	Massage therapy
7. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention.	Acupuncture
8. Ask the student make treatment protocol and discuss in	Hydrotherapy
classroom.	Other natural therapies
	Life style modification
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams,	Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: classroom
performance observation in real or simulated settings.	instruction and demonstration, case observation.
Unit 11: Gynecological disorder	Hrs. theory 9 Hrs. lab/practical 5
Sub-unit 11.2: Genital Prolapse	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical 1
Objectives:	Content:
1. Identify sign and symptoms of genital prolapsed.	1. Definition, incidence, etiology, pathology, clinical
2. List factors affecting genital prolapsed.	features, differential diagnosis, investigation,
3. List the stages of genital prolapsed.	complication, management and referral indications
4. Describe the advice and treatment for genital	2. Integrated comprehensive natural treatments for
prolapsed	prevention and cure
5. Role of natural treatments and life style to	Yog Therapy
prevention.	Physiotherapy
6. Ask the student make treatment protocol and discuss	Acupuncture
in classroom.	•
	Hydrotherapy Other network therearies
	• Other natural therapies
T 444 C 1 1 1 1 1 1	Life style modification
Unit 11: Gynecological disorder	Hrs. theory 9 Hrs. lab/practical 5
Sub-unit 11.3: Infertility	Hrs. theory 3 Hrs. lab/practical 2
Objectives:	Content:
1. Define infertility.	1. Definition, incidence, etiology, pathology, clinical
2. Describe common causes of infertility in	features, differential diagnosis, investigation,
females (including males)	complication, management and referral indications.
3. Discuss the causes and treatment of infertility.	2. Discussion In Vitro fertilization (IVF).
 4. DiscussIn Vitro fertilization (IVF). 5. Indication for referral of women/men or both. 	 Semen analysis Integrated natural treatments for prevention and cure

 6. Interpret the findingof semen analysis. 7. Role of natural treatments and life style to prevention. 8. Ask the student make treatment protocol and discuss in classroom. 	 Yog Therapy Acupuncture Hydrotherapy Other natural therapies Life style modification
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams, performance observation in real or simulated settings.	Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: classroom instruction and demonstration, case observation.

Therapeutic Yog

Hours Theory: 100 Hours Practical: 80

Assessment Marks: 100 (Theory 50 + Practical 50)

Course Description:

This course is designed to provide students with comprehensive knowledge of *Yog* and the physiological effects of various *yogic* practices and utilization of the same for therapeutic purposes. It is designed to make students understandprinciples, practical basis of the system of Yog and its actions on different systems of our body. It also will help students to understand and learn the general prescription& formulation of yogic food, asanas, pranayamas, kriyas, meditations, lifestyle protocol for different diseases.

Course Objective:

After completion of the course students will be able to;

- a. Describe the physiological effects of various *yogic* practices like *kriyas*, *asanas*, *pranayamas*, *mudras*, *bandhas*, *drishtis*, *relaxation and Meditation*;
- b. Define rules and regulations of *Yog* to be followed;
- c. Understand the therapeutic aspects of Yog as applied to different disease conditions & mental health;
- d. Understand contraindications and indications of *yogic* practices in order to efficiently use *Yog* as a therapy;
- e. Understand the concept of health and disease in *yogic* wisdom and role of stress in disease causation and management of the same with *Yog*;
- f. Understand importance of food according to Yog;
- g. Utilise knowledge of *Yog* therapy in managing various diseases;
- h. Demonstrate usage of therapeutic aspect of *Yog* in promotive, preventive, curative and rehabilitative therapy.
- i. Institute remedial measures in Yog for various disease conditions.

Recommended Texts:

- 1. Yogic Therapy Vinekar
- 2. *Yogic Therapy Garde*
- 3. Treatment of Common Diseases through Yog Swami SatyanandaSaraswati
- 4. AharthathaYogbataRogharukoUpachar- AcharyasriPathik, Dr Sunil Paudel,
- 5. Yog Therapy Publications- SVYASA
- 6. Jeevan Path: Acharyashree Pathik
- 7. YogRahasya:AcharyashreePathik
- 8. Yog the Science of Holistic Living VK Yog
- 9. A Complete Illustrated Book of Yog Swami Vishnu
- 10. Encyclopedia of Indian Physical Culture DC Mujumdar

Reference Texts:

- 1. YogPath:AcharyashreePathik
- 2. Seminar on Yog, Science and Man CCRYN, Delhi
- 3. Yog for Healing PS Venkateswaran
- 4. Handbook of Behavior Modification and Therapy Plenum Press
- 5. All Bihar School of Yog publications
- 6. Hatha YogPradipika– Swami Svatmarama
- 7. Asanas, Pranayama, Bandhas, Mudras Swami SatyanandaSaraswati

Minimum Standards:

Students must achieve a minimum of 40% accuracy in theory, 50% accuracy in practical.

Course: Therapeutic Yog	
Unit 1: Introduction & Basis	Hrs. theory 8
Sub-unit 1.1: Introduction & Basis	Hrs. theory 8
Objectives:	Content:
1. Define&Introduce <i>Yogic</i> Therapy 2. Describe the basis of <i>yogic</i> Therapy	 1. Definition&Introduction of Yogic Therapy 2. Principles of practice of yogic therapy 3. The basis of yogic Therapy Panchkosha theory (5 sheaths of human being) Role of Asanasin management of diseases Role of Pranayamas, mudras, bandhas&kriyasin management of diseases Role of mudras, bandhas&kriyasin management of diseases Stress, lifestyle & Disease management through
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva	Yog Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: Classroom instruction, teacher led discussion, textbook, hand-outs
Unit 2: Physiological effects of <i>Yogic</i> practices	Hrs. theory: 10
Sub-unit 2.1: Physiological effects of <i>Yogic</i> practices	Hrs. theory 10 Content:
Physiological effects of various Yogic practices on different systems	The physiological effects of <i>Yogic</i> practices (asana, pranayama, mediation, mudra, bandha, kriyas& diet) for different disorders of different systems) on different systems • skeletal system, • endocrine system, • nervous system, • digestive system, • respiratory system, • excretory system, • cardiovascular system, • muscular system,
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva	• reproductive system Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: Classroom instruction, teacher led discussion, textbook,

	hand-outs
Unit 3: Comparative study: Yog versus Exercise	Hrs. theory 4
Sub-unit 3.1: Comparative study: Yog versus	Hrs. theory 4
Exercise	
Objectives:	Content:
1. Compare Yog versus Exercise therapy for diseases	 Comparative physiological effects of Yog & exercise Comparative therapeutic effects of Yog versus Exercise for different diseases
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:
	Classroom instruction, teacher led discussion, textbook, hand-outs, charts
Unit 4: Yog therapy for different disorders	Hrs. theory 42
Sub-unit: 4.1 Yog therapy for different disorders	Hrs. theory 42
Objectives:	Content:
Yog therapy for different disorders of different systems	 Yog therapy& use of asana, pranayama, mediation, mudra, bandha, kriyas& diet for different disorders of different systems (Integrative Approach) Formulate an integrative Yog therapy protocol for the following disorders Yog therapy for Cardiovascular disorders Palpitation, high blood pressure, Coronary artery Diseases, Arteriosclerosis, Atherosclerosis Musculoskeletal disorders Frozen shoulder, Cervical, Lumber pain & radiculopathy, Spinal Pain, Arthritis, Musculoskeletal pain Nervous system disorders, Mental & Psychiatric disorders:
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:
	Classroom instruction, teacher led discussion, textbook, hand-outs, charts
Unit 5: Meditation and its applications on	Hrs. theory 10

psychosomatic disorders	
Sub-unit 5.1: Meditation and its applications on	Hrs. theory 10
psychosomatic disorders	, and the second
Objectives:	Content:
1. Types of meditations	1. Types of Meditation
2. Meditation and its applications on psychosomatic	Active Meditations
disorders	Inactive Meditations
	2. Effects of Meditations
	3. Meditation for Psychosomatic disorders
	4. Applications of different meditations for psychosomatic
	disorders
Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom
performance observation	instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice,
•	charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos
Unit 6: Yogic relaxation techniques	Hrs. theory 12
Sub-unit 6.1: Yogic relaxation techniques	Hrs. theory 12
Objectives:	Content:
14. Introduction to Yogic relaxation techniques	1. Introduce, describe & demonstrate Relaxation techniques
15. Types of relaxation technique	2. Types of relaxation techniques
16. Effects& use of relaxation techniques	 QRT – Quick Relaxation Technique
	 IRT – Instant Relaxation Technique
	 DRT – Deep Relaxation Technique
	Yog Nindra
	3. Effects & use of relaxation techniques
Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom
performance observation	instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice,
	charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos
Unit 7: Yog and Mental Health:	Hrs. theory 14
Sub-unit 7.1: Yog and Mental Health:	Hrs. theory 14
Objectives:	Content:
1. Identify& describe correct Mental Health, Behavior	Description & classification of the different of
& attitude	personalities
2. Identify & describe correct personality, types of	2. Description of Mental Health, Behavior & attitude
personality	3. Identification & description of the correct
3. Describe Spiritual values, body & mind	personality, types of personality
relationships 4. Describe stress	4. Introduction & Description of Spiritual values,
4. Describe stress5. Describe Stress Management	body & mind relationships, hormonal relationship of body and mind, self-content tranquilizing effect
6. Describe Meditations &Stress management	5. Introduction &Description of stress
workshops	6. Introduction &Description of Stress Management
и отконоро	7. Introduction & Description of Meditations & Stress
	management workshops
	8. Life& Stress Management programs& workshops
Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom
performance observation	instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice,
E	demonstrations, Videos, Jeevan path workshop

Practical: Practical Total 80 hours

Unit 1: Yog Practices	Hrs. lab/practical: 30
Sub-unit 1.1: Yog Practices	Hrs. lab/practical: 30
Objective Objective	Contents
Apply, practice, instruct& demonstrate	Application, practice, instruction&
• Asanas	demonstration of
Pranayamas	1. Joint movements
Kriyas	2. Loosening exercises
Mudra	3. SukshmaVyayama
	4. Stretchings
 Bandhas 	5. Breathing exercises
	6. Suryanamaskara
	7. Asanas
	1. Standing
	• Tadasana
	Ardha Kati Chakrasana
	Kati Chakrasana
	Trikonasana
	Vrikshasana Trib
	UtthitaTrikonasana
	Veerabhadrasana
	Parsvottanasana Parsuttanasana
	Parighasana
	• veerasana
	2. Supine
	 Shavasana
	 Matsyasana
	 Sarvangasana
	 Halasana
	Chakrasana
	3. Pawanamuktasana
	 Setubandhasana
	 Parvottanasana
	 Vipareetakarani
	Karnapeedasana
	 Suptakonasana
	• sarvangasana (all variants)
	5. Prone
	Makarasana
	Bhujangasana– 1 and 2
	ArdhaShalabhasana
	Shalabhasana— 1
	Dhanurasana
	Adhomukhasvanasana
	6. Sitting
	• koormasana,
	• KOOIIIIasalia,

Objective	Contents
Demonstrate & instruct	 Application, Counseling,
 Active Meditations 	instruction, practice &
 Inactive Meditation 	demonstration of
	 Active Meditations
	 Inactive Meditation
Evaluation methods: performance observation in	Teaching/Learning Activities/ Resources:
clinical setting	instruction, demonstration, supervised
	clinical practice in related field.
Unit 3: Yogtherapy	Hrs. lab/practical: 22
Sub-unit 3.1: Yogtherapy	Hrs. lab/practical: 22
Objectives:	Content:
Formulate & apply integrative Yog practice for these	
disorders	Demonstration & practice of Mixed Formulate & apply integrative Yog practice
a) Cardiovascular diseases	for these disorders
b) Mental & Psychiatric disorders	Cardiovascular disorders
c) Musculoskeletal disorders	Palpitation, high blood pressure,
d) Nervous system disorders	
e) Gastrointestinal disorders	Coronary artery Diseases, Arteriosclerosis, Atherosclerosis
f) Hormonal diseases	2. Musculoskeletal disorders
g) Respiratory diseases	Frozen shoulder, Cervical,
h) Metabolic diseases	
 i) Ophthalmologic disorders 	Lumber pain & radiculopathy,
j) Pediatric disorders	Spinal Pain, Arthritis,
k) ENT Disorders	Musculoskeletal pain
 OBG disorders 	3. Nervous system disorders, Mental &
	Psychiatric disorders:
	Insomnia, Depression,
	Headache & Migraine, Sleep
	disorders, Manic-depressive
	disorder, Anxiety Disorders,
	Stress, Aphasia, Peripheral
	Neuropathy, Various Paralysis
	(Plegia& Paresis), Drug
	addiction, Alcohol addiction,
	Smoking addiction
	4. Gastrointestinal disorders
	Acid Peptic Diseases, Irritable
	Bowel Syndrome, Constipation,
	Prolapse of rectum, Colitis,
	Haemorrhoids, Digestive
	Disorders
	5. Respiratory disorders
	Allergic Rhinitis, Sinusitis,
	COPD, Chronic Bronchitis,
	Asthma,
	6. Hormonal & Metabolic disorders,
	Diabetes mellitus, Thyroid

	Disorders, Obesity
	7. OBG disorders
	Irregular menstruation,
	Dysmenorrhea, Amenorrhea,
	Leucorrhoea, morning sickness,
	Premenopausal-postmenopausal
	syndromes, Infertility, Polycystic
	Ovarian disease
Evaluation methods: performance observation in	Teaching/Learning Activities/ Resources:
clinical setting	instruction, demonstration, supervised
	clinical practice in related field.
Unit 4: Relaxation Techniques	Hrs. lab/practical: 10
Sub-unit 4.1: Relaxation Techniques	Hrs. lab/practical: 10
Objectives:	Content:
Introduce, instruct, describe & demonstrate Relaxation	Application, Counseling, instruction,
techniques.	practice & demonstration of
	 QRT – Quick Relaxation Technique
	2. IRT – Instant Relaxation Technique
	3. DRT – Deep Relaxation Technique
	4. Yog Nindra
Evaluation methods: performance observation in	Teaching/Learning Activities/ Resources:
clinical setting	instruction, demonstration, supervised
	clinical practice in related field.
Unit 5: Meditations & Stress management	Hrs. lab/practical: 10
Sub-unit 5.1: Meditations & Stress management	Hrs. lab/practical: 10
Objectives:	Content:
Introduce, instruct, describe & demonstrate Meditations &	Application, Counseling, instruction,
Stress management techniques.	practice & demonstration of
	Meditations & Stress management
	workshops.
	Life & Stress Management programs
	& workshops
Evaluation methods: performance observation in	Teaching/Learning Activities/ Resources:
clinical setting	instruction, demonstration, supervised
cinical setting	clinical practice in related field.
	i chincai dractice in refated field.

Physiotherapy and Sports Medicine

Hours Theory: 80 Hours Practical: 80 **Assessment Marks: 100 (Theory 50 + Practical 50)**

(Physiotherapy 80% and Sports Medicine 20%)

Course Description:

This course is designed to provide students details about the history, definitions, philosophy, knowledge, skillsand practices of Physiotherapy, physical rehabilitation & Sports medicine. This course will help the students understand basic principles and effects various physiotherapy treatments & protocols, using various tools in diagnosing various diseases, selecting specific treatments & treating various diseases & disabilities.

Course Objective:

After completion of the course, students will be able to:

- o Understand the principles and historical highlights of Physiotherapy&physical rehabilitation
- o Explain the concepts and theories behind the mechanism in which Physiotherapy, exercise therapy& electrotherapy works
- Demonstrate basic understanding of procedures of different techniques, methods of Physiotherapy and related therapeutic modalities
- o Describe basic and advanced tools used in Physiotherapy
- O Describe exercise therapy in detail, including starting positions, movements and their types, muscle strength, joint movement, relaxation, posture, co-ordination, gait, walking aids, neuromuscular facilitation, suspension therapy and their therapeutic applications, including allied modalities like heat treatments and cryotherapy;
- Understand electrotherapy in terms of fundamentals, principles, laws of electricity and magnetism, practical and theoretical aspects of electrotherapeutic applications, such as faradic and galvanic currents, high frequency currents, laser, ultrasound, radiation therapy (IR & UV), TENS and IFT.
- Be aware of the contraindications and dangers of Physiotherapy, so as to avoid these in his/her professional practice;
- o Diagnose common diseases and disorders using diagnostic techniques employed in Physiotherapy
- o Demonstrate skill in physical examination, locating sports injuries on the human body;
- o Perform therapeutic modalities, tests, care, home planto a patient
- o Plan, implement and evaluate Physiotherapy sessions with expertise in his/her professional practice;
- o Diagnose, evaluate, treat & refer the patients coming with different conditions & sports injuries
- o Plan & teach the prevention & management of different disabilities & sports injuries
- Plan sports conditioning

Recommended Texts:

1. Principles of Exercise therapy – Dina Gardiner

- 2. Tidy's Physiotherapy
- 3. Cash's Textbook of Physiotherapy
- 4. Clayton's Electrotherapy
- 5. Clinical sports medicine- Brukner & Khan
- 6. Physical Rehabilitation; SusanO' Suluvan Schmitz
- 7. Electrotherapy Explained; Low and Ann Reed
- 8. Clinical Electrophysiotherapy; Robinson

Reference Texts:

- 4. The physiotherapist's pocketbook
- 5. ACSM's Guidelines for exercise testing & prescription
- 6. The sports medicine Bible
- 7. Sports injury prevention & Rehabilitation

Minimum Standards:

Students must achieve a minimum of 40% accuracy in theory, 50% accuracy in practical by the end of the course.

Course	e: Physiotherapy and Sports Medicine	
Unit 1	: Basics-Principles	Hrs. theory: 10 Hrs. lab/practical: 10
<u> </u>		
	nit 1.1: Basics-Principles & Exercise therapy	Hrs. theory: 10 Hrs. lab/practical: 10
Object	tives:	Content:
		1. Definitions, field, history & general concepts of
1.	Define: field, history & general concepts of	Physiotherapy& Exercises
	Physiotherapy& Exercises	2. Principles, practice of Exercise therapy
2.	Describe Principles, practice of Exercise	3. Basic Physics in Exercise Therapy
	therapy	4. Mechanics: Force, gravity, line of gravity, center of
3.	Describe Muscle strength, weakness,	gravity in human body, base, equilibrium, axes and
	strengthening & reeducation	planes
4.	Describe & demonstrate Joint movements &	5. Mechanical Principles: lever, order of lever, examples
	Relaxation	in human body, pendulum, spring
5.	Describe & demonstrate Posture, co-ordination,	6. Introduction of exercise therapy
	co-ordination exercises	7. Starting positions: Fundamental starting positions,
6.	Describe & demonstrate Gait Analysis &	derived positions, muscle work for all the fundamental
	training	starting positions
7.	Describe & demonstrate Suspension therapy	8. Classification of movements in detail
		9. Active movements
		10. Passive movements
		11. Muscle strength: Causes of muscle
		weakness/paralysis, types of muscle work and
		contractions, range of muscle work, muscle
		assessment, Principles of muscle
		strengthening/reeducation, early reeducation of
		paralyzed muscles
		12. Joint movement: Classification of joint movements

	causes for restriction of joint movement, prevention of restriction of joints range of movement, principles of mobilization of joint in increasing the range of motion. Technique of mobilization of stiff joint. 13. Relaxation: Techniques of relaxation, Principles of obtaining relaxation in various positions 14. Posture: types, factors responsible for good posture, factors for poor development of posture 15. Coordination exercises: Definition of coordinated movements, in coordinated movements, Principles of coordinated movements, technique of coordination exercise 16. Gait: Analysis of normal gait with muscles work, various pathological gaits 17. Crutch gait: introduction, crutch measurement, various types of crutch gait in detail 18. Neuromuscular facilitation techniques, functional reeducation 19. Suspension therapy: Principles of suspension, types of suspension therapy either to mobilize a joint to increase joint range of motion or increase muscle power, explaining the full details of the components used for suspension therapy 20. Therapeutic applications
Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom
performance observation	instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos
Unit 2: Electrotherapy	Hrs. theory: 36 Hrs. lab/practical: 36
Sub-unit 2: Electrotherapy	Hrs. theory: 36 Hrs. lab/practical: 36
Objectives:	Content:
1. Describe Fundamentals, Principles& useof	1. Electrical fundamentals
electricity, electrical energy	I. Physical principles
2. Describe Fundamentals, Principles& use of	I. Physical principlesII. Structure and properties of matter
2. Describe Fundamentals, Principles& use of magnetism	I. Physical principlesII. Structure and properties of matterIII. Molecular atom, proton, neutron, electron, ion etc.
 Describe Fundamentals, Principles& use of magnetism Describe Fundamentals, Principles & use of 	I. Physical principlesII. Structure and properties of matterIII. Molecular atom, proton, neutron, electron, ion etc.IV. Electrical energy
 Describe Fundamentals, Principles& use of magnetism Describe Fundamentals, Principles & use of electrical currents& frequency 	 I. Physical principles II. Structure and properties of matter III. Molecular atom, proton, neutron, electron, ion etc. IV. Electrical energy V. Nature of electricity current
 Describe Fundamentals, Principles& use of magnetism Describe Fundamentals, Principles & use of electrical currents& frequency Preparation, caution & use of electrotherapy 	 I. Physical principles II. Structure and properties of matter III. Molecular atom, proton, neutron, electron, ion etc. IV. Electrical energy V. Nature of electricity current VI. Static electricity
 Describe Fundamentals, Principles& use of magnetism Describe Fundamentals, Principles & use of electrical currents& frequency Preparation, caution & use of electrotherapy Describe Electrotherapy modalities & their proper 	 I. Physical principles II. Structure and properties of matter III. Molecular atom, proton, neutron, electron, ion etc. IV. Electrical energy V. Nature of electricity current VI. Static electricity VII. Electric potentials generated by cell
 Describe Fundamentals, Principles& use of magnetism Describe Fundamentals, Principles & use of electrical currents& frequency Preparation, caution & use of electrotherapy 	I. Physical principles II. Structure and properties of matter III. Molecular atom, proton, neutron, electron, ion etc. IV. Electrical energy V. Nature of electricity current VI. Static electricity VII. Electric potentials generated by cell VIII. Ohm's Law
 Describe Fundamentals, Principles& use of magnetism Describe Fundamentals, Principles & use of electrical currents& frequency Preparation, caution & use of electrotherapy Describe Electrotherapy modalities & their proper 	I. Physical principles II. Structure and properties of matter III. Molecular atom, proton, neutron, electron, ion etc. IV. Electrical energy V. Nature of electricity current VI. Static electricity VII. Electric potentials generated by cell VIII. Ohm's Law IX. Joule's Law
 Describe Fundamentals, Principles& use of magnetism Describe Fundamentals, Principles & use of electrical currents& frequency Preparation, caution & use of electrotherapy Describe Electrotherapy modalities & their proper 	I. Physical principles II. Structure and properties of matter III. Molecular atom, proton, neutron, electron, ion etc. IV. Electrical energy V. Nature of electricity current VI. Static electricity VII. Electric potentials generated by cell VIII. Ohm's Law IX. Joule's Law 2. Magnetic energy
 Describe Fundamentals, Principles& use of magnetism Describe Fundamentals, Principles & use of electrical currents& frequency Preparation, caution & use of electrotherapy Describe Electrotherapy modalities & their proper 	I. Physical principles II. Structure and properties of matter III. Molecular atom, proton, neutron, electron, ion etc. IV. Electrical energy V. Nature of electricity current VI. Static electricity VII. Electric potentials generated by cell VIII. Ohm's Law IX. Joule's Law 2. Magnetic energy I. Nature and property of a magnet
 Describe Fundamentals, Principles& use of magnetism Describe Fundamentals, Principles & use of electrical currents& frequency Preparation, caution & use of electrotherapy Describe Electrotherapy modalities & their proper 	I. Physical principles II. Structure and properties of matter III. Molecular atom, proton, neutron, electron, ion etc. IV. Electrical energy V. Nature of electricity current VI. Static electricity VII. Electric potentials generated by cell VIII. Ohm's Law IX. Joule's Law 2. Magnetic energy I. Nature and property of a magnet II. magnetic induction
 Describe Fundamentals, Principles& use of magnetism Describe Fundamentals, Principles & use of electrical currents& frequency Preparation, caution & use of electrotherapy Describe Electrotherapy modalities & their proper 	I. Physical principles II. Structure and properties of matter III. Molecular atom, proton, neutron, electron, ion etc. IV. Electrical energy V. Nature of electricity current VI. Static electricity VII. Electric potentials generated by cell VIII. Ohm's Law IX. Joule's Law 2. Magnetic energy I. Nature and property of a magnet
 Describe Fundamentals, Principles& use of magnetism Describe Fundamentals, Principles & use of electrical currents& frequency Preparation, caution & use of electrotherapy Describe Electrotherapy modalities & their proper 	I. Physical principles II. Structure and properties of matter III. Molecular atom, proton, neutron, electron, ion etc. IV. Electrical energy V. Nature of electricity current VI. Static electricity VII. Electric potentials generated by cell VIII. Ohm's Law IX. Joule's Law 2. Magnetic energy I. Nature and property of a magnet II. magnetic induction III. measurement of current intensity

- I. Types of low frequency currents used for treatment
- II. Therapeutic electric stimulation
- III. Ionotophoresis
- IV. Phonophoresis
- **4.** Preparation, caution & use of electrotherapy
 - I. Preparation for electrotherapy
 - II. Preparation of apparatus
 - III. Patient treatment technique
 - IV. Stimulating muscles of extremity, back and face through the motor points
 - V. Faradic and Galvanic currents
 - VI. High frequency current treatments
 - VII. Physics of high frequency currents
 - VIII. Principles
 - IX. Biophysics of heat physiology and cold.
 - X. Production, physiological and therapeutic effects and uses.
 - XI. Principles of radiation therapy
 - XII. Physics of radiation therapy
 - XIII. Production, physiological and therapeutic effects, uses, techniques of treatment, dangers and precautions, indication &contraindications of:
 - EMS
 - Ultrasonic therapy
 - IRR therapy
 - UV therapy
 - TENS
 - IFT
 - Laser Therapy
 - Wax therapy
 - Laser therapy
 - Deep heat: Short Wave Diathermy, Microwave,
 - Superficial heating: Pack, compress, Moist heat
 - Traction
 - Recent Developments& newer technologies
- XIV. Physics of wax therapy
- XV. Physiological and therapeutic effects and uses
- XVI. Setting up of apparatus, selection of dose & intensity, method, caution, and technique of application of all apparatus & modalitiestothe following conditions and to all parts of the body.
- xiii. Respiratory diseases

COPD, Chronic Bronchitis, Asthma, Pneumonia

Prolapse of rectum. xv. Treatment of CNS diseases Trigeminal Neuralgia & Facial pain, Bells Palsy, Cerebro Vascular Accidents - Stroke, Peripheral Neuropathy, Motor Neuron Disease, GullianBarreSyndrome, Transverse Mylitis, Multiple Selerosis, Paralysis, (Plegia& Paresis), Aphasia vi. Cardio Vascular system Oedema xvii. Locomotors system Torticollis, Frozen shoulder, Cervical, Lumber pain & radiculopathy, TMJ, Spinal Pain, Arthritis, Musculoskeletal pain xviii. Gynecological Disease Uterine Prolapse, Incontinence ix. Pediatric Diseases Uterine Prolapse, Incontinence ix. Pediatric Diseases Uterine Prolapse, Incontinence ix. Skin disease Erysipelas, Herpes zoster xx. Endocrine disease Obesity xxiii. Urino genital system Edema, Incontinence, Nocturnal enuresis xxiii. ENT Disease Vertigo, timitus, Rhinitis, sinusitis, Optic atrophy, Ptosis Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussions on supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussions on supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos Teaching / Learning Acti		xiv. Digestive system diseases
xv. Treatment of CNS diseases Trigeminal Neuralgia & Facial pain, Bells Palsy, CerebroVascular Accidents - Stroke, Peripheral Neuropathy, Motor Neuron Disease, GullianBarreSyndrome, Transverse Mylitis, Multiple Sclerosis, Paralysis, (Plegia& Paresis), Aphasia xvi. Cardio Vascular system Oedema xvii. Locomotors system Torticollis, Frozen shoulder, Cervical, Lumber pain & radiculopathy, TMJ, Spinal Pain, Arthritis, Musculoskeletal pain xviii. Gynecological Disease Uterine Prolapse, Incontinence xix. Pediatric Diseases Infantile paralysis, Nocturnal enuresis xx. Skin disease Uterine Brolapse, Incontinence xix. Pediatric Diseases Infantile paralysis, Nocturnal enuresis xxiii. Endocrine disease Obesity xxii. Urino genital system Edema, Incontinence, Nocturnal enuresis xxiii. ENT Disease Vertigo, tinnitus, Rhinitis, sinusitis, Optic atrophy, Ptosis Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos Unit 3: Practical Exercise Therapy Hrs. theory: 18 Hrs. lab/practical: 18 Hrs. theory: 18 Hrs. lab/practical: 18 Hrs. theory: 18 Hrs. lab/practical: 18 Demonstration and practice: suspension therapy 3. Demonstrate and practice: free exercise 6. Demonstrate and practice: free exercise 6. Demonstrate and practice: pathological gaits & perform gait training 7. Demonstrate and practice: Breathing exercises Hrs. theory: 18 Hrs. lab/practical: 18 Demonstration and practice of active and passive movements Demonstration and practice of active and passive movements Demonstration of total suspension. Muscle strength: Demonstration and practice of strengthening, reeducation of weak/paralyzed		
Cerebro Vascular Áccidents - Stroke, Peripheral Neuropathy, Motor Neuron Disease, GulliamBarreSyndrome, Transverse Mylitis, Multiple Sclerosis, Paralysis, (Plegia& Paresis), Aphasia xvi. Cardio Vascular system Oedema xvii. Locomotors system Torticollis, Frozen shoulder, Cervical, Lumber pain & radiculopathy, TMJ, Spinal Pain, Arthritis, Musculoskeletal pain xviii. Gynecological Disease Uterine Prolapse, Incontinence xix. Pediatric Diseases Infantile paralysis, Nocturnal enuresis xx. Skin disease Erysipelas, Herpes zoster xxi. Endocrine disease Obesity Xxii. Urino genital system Edema, Incontinence, Nocturnal enuresis xxiii. ENT Disease Vertigo, tinnitus, Rhinitis, sinusitis, Optic atrophy, Ptosis Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos Unit 3: Practical Exercise Therapy Hrs. theory: 18 Hrs. lab/practical: 18 Unit 3: Practical Exercise Therapy Hrs. theory: 18 Hrs. lab/practical: 18 Unit 3: Practical Exercise Therapy Hrs. theory: 18 Hrs. lab/practical: 18 Unit 3: Practical Exercise Therapy Dipictives: 1. Demonstrate and practice: suspension therapy 3. Demonstrate and practice: suspension therapy 3. Demonstrate and practice: suspension therapy 4. Demonstrate and practice: suspension therapy 5. Demonstrate and practice: suspension therapy 6. Demonstrate and practice: suspension therapy 7. Demonstrate and practice: strengthening, reeducation of total suspension. 8. Demonstration and practice of active and passive movements 9. Demonstrate and practice: strengthening, reeducation of weak/paralyzed muscles of both upper and lower extremity, windividual group muscles, abdominal muscle individual group muscles, abdominal muscle		
GullianBarreSyndrome, Transverse Mylitis, Multiple Sclerosis, Paralysis, (Plegia& Paresis), Aphasia xvi. Cardio Vascular system Oedema xvii. Locomotors system Torticollis, Frozen shoulder, Cervical, Lumber pain & radiculopathy, TMJ, Spinal Pain, Arthritis, Musculoskeletal pain xviii. Gynecological Disease Uterine Prolapse, Incontinence xix. Pediatric Disease Infantile paralysis, Nocturnal enuresis xx. Skin disease Erysipelas, Herpes zoster xxi. Endocrine disease Obesity xxii. Urino genital system Edema, Incontinence, Nocturnal enuresis xxiii. ENT Disease Vertigo, tinnitus, Rhinitis, sinusitis, Optic atrophy, Ptosis Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation Fraching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos Unit 3: Practical Exercise Therapy Hrs. theory: 18 Hrs. lab/practical: 18 Unit 3: Practical Exercise and practice: strengthening, reeducation 1. Demonstrate and practice: suspension therapy 3. Demonstrate and practice: strengthening, reeducation 4. Demonstrate and practice: suspension therapy 3. Demonstrate and practice: suspension therapy 4. Demonstrate and practice: suspension therapy 5. De		Trigeminal Neuralgia & Facial pain, Bells Palsy,
Multiple Sclerosis, Paralysis, (Plegia& Paresis), Aphasia xvi. Cardio Vascular system Ocdema xvii. Locomotors system Torticollis, Frozen shoulder, Cervical, Lumber pain & radiculopathy, TMJ, Spinal Pain, Arthritis, Musculoskeletal pain xviii. Gynecological Disease Uterine Prolapse, Incontinence xix. Pediatric Diseases Infantile paralysis, Nocturnal enuresis xxii. Endocrine disease Obesity xxii. Urino genital system Edema, Incontinence, Nocturnal enuresis xxiii. ENT Disease Vertigo, tinnitus, Rhinitis, sinusitis, Optic atrophy, Ptosis Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos Unit 3: Practical Exercise Therapy Hrs. theory: 18 Hrs. lab/practical: 18 Hrs. lab/practical: 18 Unit Struction Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos Unit 3: Practical Exercise Therapy Hrs. theory: 18 Hrs. lab/practical: 18 Unit Struction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos Unit 3: Practical Exercise Therapy Unit Struction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos Unit 3: Practical Exercise Therapy Unit 3: Practical Exercise Ther		Neuropathy, Motor Neuron Disease,
Aphasia xvi. Cardio Vascular system Ocdema xvii. Locomotors system Torticollis, Frozen shoulder, Cervical, Lumber pain & radiculopathy, TMJ, Spinal Pain, Arthritis, Musculoskeletal pain xviii. Gynecological Disease Uterine Prolapse, Incontinence xix. Pediatric Diseases Infantile paralysis, Nocturnal enuresis xx. Skin disease Erysipelas, Herpes zoster xxi. Endocrine disease Obesity xxii. Urino genital system Edema, Incontinence, Nocturnal enuresis xxiii. ENT Disease Vertigo, tinnitus, Rhinitis, sinusitis, Optic atrophy, Ptosis Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstraties of active and passive movements 1. Demonstrate and practice: active and passive movements 2. Demonstrate and practice: strengthening, reeducation 4. Demonstrate and practice: suspension therapy 3. Demonstrate and practice: suspension therapy 3. Demonstrate and practice: suspension to shoulder joint and upon practice of active and passive movements 2. Demonstration and practice suspension to shoulder joint and upon practice of active and passive movements 2. Demonstrate and practice: strengthening, reeducation of total suspension. 3. Muscle strength Demonstration and practice of strengthening, reeducation of weak/paralyzed muscles of both upper and lower extremity, individual g		
Xvi. Cardio Vascular system		
xvii. Comotors system Torticollis, Frozen shoulder, Cervical, Lumber pain & radiculopathy, TMJ, Spinal Pain, Arthritis, Musculoskeletal pain xviii. Gynecological Disease Uterine Prolapse, Incontinence xix. Pediatric Diseases Infantile paralysis, Nocturnal enuresis xx. Skin disease Erysipelas, Herpes zoster xxi. Endocrine disease Obesity xxii. Urino genital system Edema, Incontinence, Nocturnal enuresis xxiii. ENT Disease Vertigo, tinnitus, Rhinitis, sinusitis, Optic atrophy, Ptosis Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation of torsical supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstration and practice of active and passive movements 2. Demonstrate and practice: strengthening, reeducation and practice of active and passive movements 2. Demonstrate and practice: strengthening, reeducation and practice of active and passive movements 3. Muscle strength: Demonstration and practice of strengthening, reeducation of weak/paralyzed muscles of both upper and lower extremity, individual group muscles, abdominal muscle		
Xvii. Locomotors system Torticollis, Frozen shoulder, Cervical, Lumber pain & radiculopathy, TMJ, Spinal Pain, Arthritis, Musculoskeletal pain Xviii. Gynecological Disease Uterine Prolapse, Incontinence Xix. Pediatric Diseases Infantile paralysis, Nocturnal enuresis Xx. Skin disease Erysipelas, Herpes zoster Xxii. Endocrine disease Obesity Xxii. Urino genital system Edema, Incontinence, Nocturnal enuresis Xxiii. ENT Disease Vertigo, tinnitus, Rhinitis, sinusitis, Optic atrophy, Ptosis Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos Unit 3: Practical Exercise Therapy Hrs. theory: 18 Hrs. lab/practical: 18 Hrs. theory: 18 Hrs. lab/practical: 18 Unit Supervised practice: contents 1. Demonstrate and practice: active and passive movements 2. Demonstrate and practice: strengthening, reeducation 3. Muscle strength: Demonstration and practice of strength: Demonstration of total suspension. 3. Muscle strength: Demonstration and practice of strength: Demonstration of total suspension of weak/paralyzed muscles of both upper and lower extremity, individual group muscles, abdominal muscle Muscles of both upper and lower extremity, individual group muscles, abdominal muscle Muscles of both upper and lower extremity, individual group muscles, abdominal muscle Muscles of both upper and lower extremity, individual group muscles, abdominal muscle Muscles of both upper and lower extremity, individual group muscles, abdominal muscle Muscles of both upper and lower extremity Muscles of both u		-
Torticollis, Frozen shoulder, Cervical, Lumber pain & radiculopathy, TMJ, Spinal Pain, Arthritis, Musculoskeletal pain xviii. Gynecological Disease Uterine Prolapse, Incontinence xix. Pediatric Diseases Infantile paralysis, Nocturnal enuresis xx. Skin disease Erysipelas, Herpes zoster xxi. Endocrine disease Obesity xxii. Urino genital system Edema, Incontinence, Nocturnal enuresis xxiii. ENT Disease Vertigo, tinnitus, Rhinitis, sinusitis, Optic atrophy, Ptosis Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos Unit 3: Practical Exercise Therapy Hrs. theory: 18 Hrs. lab/practical: 18 Objectives: 1. Demonstrate and practice: active and passive movements 2. Demonstrate and practice: suspension therapy 3. Demonstrate and practice: strengthening, reeducation 4. Demonstrate and practice: strengthening, reeducation 4. Demonstrate and practice: strengthening, reeducation 4. Demonstrate and practice: strengthening, reeducation 5. Demonstrate and practice: strengthening, reeducation 6. Demonstrate and practice: strengthening, reeducation 7. Demonstrate and practice: strengthening, reeducation of weak/paralyzed muscles of both upper and lower extremity, individual group muscles, abdominal muscle strengthening muscles, abdominal muscle		
Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation **Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos **Unit 3: Practical Exercise Therapy **Unit 3: Practical Exercise Therapy **Sub-unit 3.1: Practical Exercise Therapy **Objectives: **Infantile paralysis, Nocturnal enuresis **xi.** **Endocrine disease **Obesity **Varii.** **Ervalia system Edema, Incontinence, Nocturnal enuresis **Xxiii.** **Feaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos **Objectives:** **Incontinence, Nocturnal enuresis **Xxiii.** **Ervalia system Edema, Incontinence, Nocturnal enuresis **Xxiii.** **Feaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos **Objectives:** **Objectives:** **Objectives:** **Incontinence, Nocturna		<u> </u>
xviii. Gynecological Disease Uterine Prolapse, Incontinence xix. Pediatric Diseases xx. Pediatric Diseases xx. Skin disease Erysipelas, Herpes zoster xxi. Endocrine disease Obesity xxii. Urino genital system Edema, Incontinence, Nocturnal enuresis xxiii. ENT Diseases Vertigo, tinnitus, Rhinitis, sinusitis, Optic atrophy, Ptosis Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos Unit 3: Practical Exercise Therapy Hrs. theory: 18 Hrs. lab/practical: 18 Sub-unit 3.1: Practical Exercise Therapy Hrs. theory: 18 Hrs. lab/practical: 18 Objectives: 1. Demonstrate and practice: active and passive movements 2. Demonstrate and practice: strengthening, reeducation 4. Demonstrate and practice: free exercise 6. Demonstrate, describe: pathological gaits & perform gait training 7. Demonstrate and practice: Breathing exercises A perform gait training A practical gaits & perform gait training A promostrate and practice: Breathing exercises A perform gait training A practical gaits & perform gait training A perform gait training A practical gaits & perform gait training A practical gaits & perform gait gaits & perfo		& radiculopathy, TMJ, Spinal Pain, Arthritis,
Uterine Prolapse, Incontinence xix. Pediatric Diseases Infantile paralysis, Nocturnal enuresis xx. Skin disease Erysipelas, Herpes zoster xxi. Endocrine disease Obesity xxii. Urino genital system Edema, Incontinence, Nocturnal enuresis xxiii. ENT Disease Vertigo, tinnitus, Rhinitis, sinusitis, Optic atrophy, Ptosis Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation I the standard of the stan		*
xix. Pediatric Diseases Infantile paralysis, Nocturnal enuresis xx. Skin disease Erysipelas, Herpes zoster xxi. Endocrine disease Obesity xxii. Urino genital system Edema, Incontinence, Nocturnal enuresis xxiii. ENT Disease Vertigo, tinnitus, Rhinitis, sinusitis, Optic atrophy, Ptosis Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos Unit 3: Practical Exercise Therapy Hrs. theory: 18 Hrs. lab/practical: 18 Demonstrate and practice: active and passive movements Demonstration and practice of active and passive movements Demonstration and practice suspension to shoulder joint and elbow joint in upper limbs, hip and knee joints in lower limbs for all movements Demonstration of total suspension. Demonstration of total suspension. Muscle strength: Demonstration and practice of strengthening, reeducation of weak/paralyzed muscles of both upper and lower extremity, individual group muscles, abdominal muscles Demonstrate and practice: Breathing exercises Demonstrate exercise Demonstrate exercise Demonstrate exercise Demonstrate exercise Demonstrate exercise Demonstrate exercise Dem		
Infantile paralysis, Nocturnal enuresis xx. Skin disease Erysipelas, Herpes zoster xxi. Endocrine disease Obesity xxii. Urino genital system Edema, Incontinence, Nocturnal enuresis xxiii. ENT Disease Vertigo, tinnitus, Rhinitis, sinusitis, Optic atrophy, Ptosis Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos Unit 3: Practical Exercise Therapy Hrs. theory: 18 Hrs. lab/practical: 18 Sub-unit 3.1: Practical Exercise Therapy 1. Demonstrate and practice: active and passive movements 2. Demonstrate and practice: suspension therapy 3. Demonstrate and practice: suspension therapy 3. Demonstrate and practice: strengthening, reeducation 4. Demonstrate and practice: free exercise 5. Demonstrate and practice: free exercise 6. Demonstrate and practice: free exercise 6. Demonstrate and practice: Breathing exercises 7. Demonstration of total suspension to shoulder joints in lower limbs, hip and knee joints in lower limbs for all movements. Demonstration of total suspension to shoulder joints in lower limbs for all movements. Demonstration of total suspension of weak/paralyzed muscles of both upper and lower extremity, individual group muscles, abdominal muscle		
Xx. Skin disease Erysipelas, Herpes zoster Xxi. Endocrine disease Obesity Xxii. Urino genital system Edema, Incontinence, Nocturnal enuresis Xxiii. ENT Disease Vertigo, tinnitus, Rhinitis, sinusitis, Optic atrophy, Ptosis Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos		
Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation Fevaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation, viva, perfors led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, videos Hrs. theory: 18 Hrs. lab/practical: 18 Content: 1. Demonstration and practice of active and passive movements 2. Demonstration and practice suspension to shoulder joint and elbow joint in upper limbs, hip and knee joints in lower limbs for all movements. Demonstration of total suspension. 3. Muscle strength: Demonstration and practice of strengthening, reeducation of weak/paralyzed muscles of both upper and lower extremity, individual group muscles, abdominal muscle		
Xxii. Endocrine disease		
Cobesity xxii. Urino genital system Edema, Incontinence, Nocturnal enuresis Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos		• • •
Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation		
Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos Unit 3: Practical Exercise Therapy Unit 3: Practical Exercise Therapy Unit 3: Practical Exercise Therapy Instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos Hrs. theory: 18 Hrs. lab/practical: 18 Content: 1. Demonstrate and practice: active and passive movements 2. Demonstrate and practice: suspension therapy 3. Demonstrate and practice: strengthening, reeducation 4. Demonstrate and practice: Joint movement 5. Demonstrate and practice: practice exercise 6. Demonstrate, describe:pathological gaits & perform gait training 7. Demonstrate and practice: Breathing exercises Hrs. theory: 18 Hrs. lab/practical: 18 Content: 1. Demonstration and practice of active and passive movements 2. Demonstration and practice suspension to shoulder joint and elbow joint in upper limbs, hip and knee joints in lower limbs for all movements. Demonstration of total suspension. 3. Muscle strength: Demonstration and practice of strengthening, reeducation of weak/paralyzed muscles of both upper and lower extremity, individual group muscles, abdominal muscle		•
Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos		_ · _
Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation Unit 3: Practical Exercise Therapy Unit 3: Pra		
Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation Demonstrate and practice: suspension therapy 3. Demonstrate and practice: strengthening, reeducation 4. Demonstrate and practice: Joint movement 5. Demonstrate and practice: free exercise 6. Demonstrate, describe:pathological gaits & perform gait training 7. Demonstrate and practice: Breathing exercises Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos Hrs. theory: 18		Vertigo, tinnitus, Rhinitis, sinusitis, Optic atrophy,
Instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos		Ptosis
Instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos	Evaluation methods: written exam. spotting, viva.	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom
Contents 1. Demonstrate and practice: active and passive movements 2. Demonstrate and practice: suspension therapy 3. Demonstrate and practice: strengthening, reeducation 4. Demonstrate and practice: Joint movement 5. Demonstrate and practice: free exercise 6. Demonstrate, describe:pathological gaits & perform gait training 7. Demonstrate and practice: Breathing exercises content: Hrs. theory: 18 Hrs. lab/practical: 18 Content: 1. Demonstration and practice of active and passive movements 2. Demonstration and practice suspension to shoulder joint and elbow joint in upper limbs, hip and knee joints in lower limbs for all movements. Demonstration of total suspension. 3. Muscle strength: Demonstration and practice of strengthening, reeducation of weak/paralyzed muscles of both upper and lower extremity, individual group muscles, abdominal muscle		
Sub-unit 3.1: Practical Exercise TherapyHrs. theory: 18Hrs. lab/practical: 18Objectives:Content:1. Demonstrate and practice: active and passive movements1. Demonstration and practice of active and passive movements2. Demonstrate and practice: suspension therapy2. Demonstration and practice suspension to shoulder joint and elbow joint in upper limbs, hip and knee joints in lower limbs for all movements.4. Demonstrate and practice: Joint movementDemonstration of total suspension.5. Demonstrate and practice: free exercise3. Muscle strength: Demonstration and practice of strengthening, reeducation of weak/paralyzed muscles of both upper and lower extremity, individual group muscles, abdominal muscle		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Sub-unit 3.1: Practical Exercise TherapyHrs. theory: 18Hrs. lab/practical: 18Objectives:Content:1. Demonstrate and practice: active and passive movements1. Demonstration and practice of active and passive movements2. Demonstrate and practice: suspension therapy2. Demonstration and practice suspension to shoulder joint and elbow joint in upper limbs, hip and knee joints in lower limbs for all movements.4. Demonstrate and practice: Joint movementDemonstration of total suspension.5. Demonstrate and practice: free exercise3. Muscle strength: Demonstration and practice of strengthening, reeducation of weak/paralyzed muscles of both upper and lower extremity, individual group muscles, abdominal muscle		
Objectives:Content:1. Demonstrate and practice: active and passive movements1. Demonstration and practice of active and passive movements2. Demonstrate and practice: suspension therapy2. Demonstration and practice suspension to shoulder joint and elbow joint in upper limbs, hip and knee joints in lower limbs for all movements.4. Demonstrate and practice: Joint movementDemonstration of total suspension.5. Demonstrate and practice: free exercise3. Muscle strength: Demonstration and practice of strengthening, reeducation of weak/paralyzed muscles of both upper and lower extremity, individual group muscles, abdominal muscle		
 Demonstrate and practice: active and passive movements Demonstrate and practice: suspension therapy Demonstration and practice of active and passive movements Demonstration and practice suspension to shoulder joint and elbow joint in upper limbs, hip and knee joints in lower limbs for all movements. Demonstration and practice suspension to shoulder joint and elbow joint in upper limbs, hip and knee joints in lower limbs for all movements. Demonstration of total suspension. Muscle strength: Demonstration and practice of active and passive movements Demonstration and practice suspension to shoulder joints in lower limbs for all movements. Muscle strength: Demonstration of weak/paralyzed muscles of both upper and lower extremity, individual group muscles, abdominal muscle 		
movements 2. Demonstrate and practice: suspension therapy 3. Demonstrate and practice: strengthening, reeducation 4. Demonstrate and practice: Joint movement 5. Demonstrate and practice: free exercise 6. Demonstrate, describe: pathological gaits & perform gait training 7. Demonstrate and practice: Breathing exercises movements 2. Demonstration and practice suspension to shoulder joint and elbow joint in upper limbs, hip and knee joints in lower limbs for all movements. Demonstration of total suspension. 3. Muscle strength: Demonstration and practice of strengthening, reeducation of weak/paralyzed muscles of both upper and lower extremity, individual group muscles, abdominal muscle	· ·	
 3. Demonstrate and practice: strengthening, reeducation 4. Demonstrate and practice: Joint movement 5. Demonstrate and practice: free exercise 6. Demonstrate, describe: pathological gaits & perform gait training 7. Demonstrate and practice: Strengthening, reeducation of weak/paralyzed muscles of both upper and lower extremity, individual group muscles, abdominal muscle 	movements	movements
reeducation 4. Demonstrate and practice: Joint movement 5. Demonstrate and practice: free exercise 6. Demonstrate, describe: pathological gaits perform gait training 7. Demonstrate and practice: Breathing exercises joints in lower limbs for all movements. Demonstration of total suspension. 3. Muscle strength: Demonstration and practice of strengthening, reeducation of weak/paralyzed muscles of both upper and lower extremity, individual group muscles, abdominal muscle		
 4. Demonstrate and practice: Joint movement 5. Demonstrate and practice: free exercise 6. Demonstrate, describe: pathological gaits perform gait training 7. Demonstrate and practice: Breathing exercises Demonstration of total suspension. 3. Muscle strength: Demonstration and practice of strengthening, reeducation of weak/paralyzed muscles of both upper and lower extremity, individual group muscles, abdominal muscle 	1	
 5. Demonstrate and practice: free exercise 6. Demonstrate, describe: pathological gaits & perform gait training 7. Demonstrate and practice: Breathing exercises 3. Muscle strength: Demonstration and practice of strengthening, reeducation of weak/paralyzed muscles of both upper and lower extremity, individual group muscles, abdominal muscle 		
6. Demonstrate, describe:pathological gaits & strengthening, reeducation of weak/paralyzed perform gait training muscles of both upper and lower extremity, individual group muscles, abdominal muscle		*
perform gait training muscles of both upper and lower extremity, 7. Demonstrate and practice:Breathing exercises individual group muscles, abdominal muscle	_	
7. Demonstrate and practice:Breathing exercises individual group muscles, abdominal muscle		
		- ^
stretching 4. Joint movement: Demonstration and practice of	stretching	_
techniques to improve joint range of motion of all		techniques to improve joint range of motion of all

	joints 5. Demonstration and practice of free exercise to improve joint range of motion of all joints. Demonstration and practice of all crawling exercises, faulty posture, correcting techniques. 6. Demonstration of various pathological gaits. 7. Measurement of crutches, walking aids, strengthening muscles, crutch balance, demonstration and practice of all crutch gaits. 8. Breathing exercises: Demonstration and practice of diaphragmatic breathing, localized expansion exercises. 9. Passive stretching: Techniques of passive stretching
Evaluation methods : written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos
Unit 4: Sports Medicine	Hrs. theory: 16 Hrs. lab/practical: 16
Sub-unit 4: Sports Medicine	Hrs. theory: 16 Hrs. lab/practical: 16
Objectives:	Content:
1: Introduce:Sports Medicine	Introduction to Sports MedicineGeneral principles of sports medicine, First aid, introduction, principles, assessment&responsibilities in sports medicine
Sports & Athletic performance training a. Explain & instruct: preparation window training b. Explain & instruct: competitive window training c. Explain & instruct: offseason window training	 2. Sports, Athletic performance training &Fitness & Sports conditioning a. preparation window training b. competitive window training c. offseason window training d. Sports Massage
a) Explain & instruct: Sport injury prevention b) Explain: Planning and preparation c) Explain: General approach to unwell player	 a) Sport injury prevention, b) Sports diet & nutrition c) Psychological Conditioning d) Planning and preparation e) General approach to unwell player f) Cardio Pulmonary Resuscitation (CPR) and Transport of Unconscious Patient, Splinting, Orthotics Strapping & Bracing, Bandages, dressing and slings, Work Physiology, Gym Training and Exercise Sessions g) Basic life support: Resuscitation techniques, mouth

4. General practice of sport medicine Explain: Types of sport injuries, their prevention, care, first aid, management, treatments, rehabilitation&precautions	to mouth ventilation, artificial ventilation, Sylvester method, Unconsciousness and general principles of treatment, recovery position h) Transportation and handling of patient 4. General practice of sport medicine Types of sport injuries, their prevention, care, first aid, assessment, management, treatments, rehabilitation & precautions a. Sprain with ligament involvement b. Strain with tendon involvement c. Tendonitis d. Dislocation e. Bruises f Laceration
	f. Laceration g. Concussions & head injuries h. Dehydration i. Spinal Injuries j. Drug & doping i. Collapse during play j. Hemorrhage and bleeding, k. Shock l. Wounds
Evaluation methods: written exam, spotting, viva, performance observation	m. Fractures Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, teacher led discussions, supervised practice, charts, handouts, demonstrations, Videos

Hydrotherapy and Spa Therapy

Hours Theory: 80 Hours Practical: 80

Assessment Marks: 100 (Theory 50 + Practical 50)

Course Description:

This course provides the comprehensive knowledge and skill of treating diseases and promotion of positivehealthusing Hydrotherapy and Spa therapy. The student also will have knowledge about the physiological andtherapeutic effects of various kinds of such applications and utilization of the same for therapeutic and relaxation purpose. At the completion of training, the studentwill be able to integrate knowledge of hydrotherapy and SpaTherapy in various diseases and healthy people and efficiently utilize the same for therapeutic and relaxation purpose.

Course Objectives:

After completion of this course the learner will be able to:

- Describe the properties of water used for therapeutic purposes and their physiological impact on different organ and systems.
- Explain action and reaction mechanisms and physiology, with their effects and uses
- Demonstrate the use of water in preservation, treatments and rehabilitation of the illnesses as well as promotion of the positive health.
- Show in-depth knowledge of general principles of hydrotherapy and therapeutic applications of water along with therapeutic actions, indications and contra-indications.
- Demonstrate techniques and procedures of various types of hydratic applications in hospital and Spa setting.
- Utilize knowledge of hydrotherapy in managing various diseases;
- Deliver hydrotherapy and Spa therapy treatments for various disease conditions in clinical as well as Spa settings.

Recommended texts:

Baths – SJ Singh My Water Cure – Sebastian Kneipp Rational Hydrotherapy – JH Kellogg Healing Clay –Michael Abserra Our Earth Our Cure – Raymond Dextroit

Hydrotherapy: Principles and Practice by Margaret Reid Campion and Grad Dip

References

Handbook of Hydrotherapy – Shew Joel Hydrotherapy in Practice – Davis BC & Harrison RA Medical Hydrology – Sidney Licht

Course: Hydrotherapy and Spa Therapy	Hrs. theory 80 Hrs. lab/practical: 80
Unit 1: Introduction to Hydrotherapy, Properties	Hrs. theory 3 Hrs. lab/practical: 4
Water	and the grant of the state of t
Objectives:	Content:
 Define hydrotherapy and briefly highlight the history of hydrotherapy. Explain Physical and chemical properties of water Explain the importance to water for survival and health. Explain Importance of water in prevention of disease and promotion of health. Explain the use of water in acute diseases and list out the diseases that can be treated with water. Explain the use of water in chronic diseases and list out the diseases that can be treated with water. 	 Definition and Historical highlights of Hydrotherapy Physical and chemical properties of water Importance of water to human body Role of water in preservation Role of water in acute diseases Role of water in chronic diseases
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams.	Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: classroom instruction, Text book study
Unit 2: Physiological basis of Hydrotherapy	Hrs. theory 10 Hrs. lab/practical: 8
Sub-unit 2.1: Skin and Heat Regulation	Hrs. theory 4 Hrs. lab/practical: 4
Objectives:	Content:
 Describe the structure and function of skin and its relation the heat regulation. Explain the mechanism of heat production, regulation and factors that affect hit distribution in the body. Explain the condition that increase and decrease heat production with example. Locate the major reflex areas in the body and explain the results of application of hot and cold over reflex areas. Define Actions and reaction, incomplete reaction in hydrotherapy and its application. Explain about the conditions that encourage reaction, internal reaction, thermic reaction, modified thermic reaction. 	 The skin and its anatomical construction, functions of skin, temperature sense. Production of heat and its distribution in the body. Regulation of the body temperature, conditions that increase and decrease heat production in the body, Reflex areas of the body, results of application of hot and cold over reflex areas Definition and application actions and reaction, incomplete reaction, Conditions that encourage reaction, internal reaction, thermic reaction, modified thermicreaction
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams. Unit 2: Physiological basis of Hydrotherapy Sub-unit 2.2:Physiological effect of Heat on Different System	Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: classroom instruction and Text book study. Hrs. theory 10 Hrs. lab/practical: 8 Hrs. theory 3 Hrs. lab/practical: 2
Objectives:	Content:
1. Explain the Physiological effect of heat application on Skin, Respiration, Circulation, Nervous system, Digestive system, Heat and its production & dissipation, Tactile and	1.Physiological aspects of heat upon: Skin, Respiration, Circulation, Nervous system, Heat and its production & dissipation, Tactile and temperature sense

temperature sense.	
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams	Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: classroom
	instruction.
Unit 2: Physiological basis of Hydrotherapy	Hrs. theory 10 Hrs. lab/practical: 8
Sub-unit 2.3: General and physiological effects of cold	Hrs. theory 3 Hrs. lab/practical: 2
upon different system	
Objectives:	Content:
1. Explain the physiological effects of cold application on	1.Physiological effects of cold upon: Skin, Respiration,
Skin, Respiration, Circulation, Nervous system, Gastro	Circulation, Nervous system, Gastro Intestinal tract,
Intestinal tract, body temperature and its maintenance,	body temperature and its maintenance, circulatory
circulatory system.	system
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams.	Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: classroom
	instruction, Text book study.
Unit 3: General principles of Hydrotherapy	Hrs. theory 12 Hrs. lab/practical: 8
Sub-unit 3.1: General rules of hydrotherapy	Hrs. theory 3 Hrs. lab/practical: 3
Objectives:	Content:
1. Define therapeutic actions on application of Hot and	1. Therapeutic action - Definition and use of hot
cold and explain its use on Hydrotherapy	and cold application
2. Define reaction effect on hot and cold application and	2. Therapeutic reaction – definition and
explain it's important in hydrotherapy.	significance of reaction
3. Explain each individual have different adaptation	3. Adaptation of individual cases
capacity and importance of individualized treatment	4. Healing crisis - Exaggeration of symptoms under
protocol.4. Explain the possibility of exaggeration of symptoms	treatment, the untoward effects and how to avoid them.
during treatment, the untoward effects and how to	5. General indications and contra-indications.
avoid or manage them.	6. Use of Magnesium Sulphate in Hydrotherapy
5. Explain the general indications and contra-indications	o. Ose of Wagnesian Surplime in Trydromerapy
of hydrotherapy with reason and list out such	
conditions.	
6. Explain the use and benefit of Magnesium Sulfate in	
hydrotherapy.	
J. J	
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams.	Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: Classroom
	instruction and textbook study.
Unit 3: General principles of Hydrotherapy	Hrs. theory 12 Hrs. lab/practical: 8
Sub-unit 3.2: Classification of Hydriatic effects	Hrs. theory 9 Hrs. lab/practical: 5
Objectives:	Content:
1. Define all term of Primary excitant effects and	Definition, method of application, indication,
explain their benefit, indications, contra	contraindication and benefit of:
indications and method of application.	1.Primary excitant effects – when to apply and when
2. Define all term of Secondary excitant effects and	not to apply
explain their benefit, indications, contra	 Local hemostatic effects – hydriatic heart tonics
indications and method of application.	 Cardiac effects – Hydriatic heart tonics
3. Define all term of Resolvant effects and explain	 Uterine excitations, emanegogic effects
their benefit, indications, contra indications and	Vesical excitations
method of application.	 Intestinal excitation, peristaltic effects
	-

	2.Secondary excitant effects
	Restorative effects
	 Tonic effects of cold water, physiological effects of cold water, cold water vs. medical tonics
	Calorific effects
	Diaphoretic effects
	• Expectorant effects
	Diuretic effects
	Revulsive and derivative effects
	3.Resolvent effects
	• Sedative effects – general sedatives
	localsedatives:
	 Nerve sedatives, hypnotic, calmative, and
	analgesic, anesthetic, antispasmodic
	Antithermic and antipyretic effects
	• Secretory and sedative effects
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams, performance	Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: classroom
observation in real or simulated settings.	instruction and Text book study.
Unit 4: Techniques of Hydrotherapy	Hrs. theory 25 Hrs. lab/practical: 24
Cb 4. 4. 1. W4 D4b	Handbarn O. Hanbland Call O.
Sub-unit 4.1: Water Baths	Hrs. theory 9 Hrs. lab/practical: 9
Objectives:	Content:
1. Define each of the technique of water baths.	Definition, procedure, physiological effect, general
2. Explain pre-operative, operative and post-operative	benefits, therapeutic indication, contra indication,
procedure step by step.	precaution, possible complication of: 1 Plain water bath
3. Explain general benefits, therapeutic indication and	
contra-indication of each technique.	2 Hip bath
4. List out the precautions and possible complications of each technique.	3 Kellogg's and Kuhne'ssitz bath 4 Arm and foot bath
5. Demonstrate these procedures according to the	5 Immersion bath
guidelines.	
guidennes.	6 Whirlpool bath
guidennes.	6 Whirlpool bath 7 River bathing
guidennes.	6 Whirlpool bath 7 River bathing 8 Sea bathing
	6 Whirlpool bath 7 River bathing 8 Sea bathing 9 Hot spring Bath
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams, performance	6 Whirlpool bath 7 River bathing 8 Sea bathing 9 Hot spring Bath Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: classroom
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams, performance observation in real or simulated settings.	6 Whirlpool bath 7 River bathing 8 Sea bathing 9 Hot spring Bath Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: classroom instruction and demonstration, Observation.
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams, performance	6 Whirlpool bath 7 River bathing 8 Sea bathing 9 Hot spring Bath Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: classroom instruction and demonstration, Observation.
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams, performance observation in real or simulated settings. Unit 4: Techniques of Hydrotherapy Sub-unit 4.2: Vapor baths and air baths Objectives:	6 Whirlpool bath 7 River bathing 8 Sea bathing 9 Hot spring Bath Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: classroom instruction and demonstration, Observation. Hrs. theory 25 Hrs. lab/practical: 24 Hrs. theory 8 Hrs. lab/practical: 6 Content:
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams, performance observation in real or simulated settings. Unit 4: Techniques of Hydrotherapy Sub-unit 4.2: Vapor baths and air baths Objectives: 1. Define each of the technique of water baths.	6 Whirlpool bath 7 River bathing 8 Sea bathing 9 Hot spring Bath Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: classroom instruction and demonstration, Observation. Hrs. theory 25 Hrs. lab/practical: 24 Hrs. theory 8 Hrs. lab/practical: 6 Content: Definition, operative procedure, physiological effect,
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams, performance observation in real or simulated settings. Unit 4: Techniques of Hydrotherapy Sub-unit 4.2: Vapor baths and air baths Objectives: 1. Define each of the technique of water baths. 2. Explain pre-operative, operative and post-operative	6 Whirlpool bath 7 River bathing 8 Sea bathing 9 Hot spring Bath Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: classroom instruction and demonstration, Observation. Hrs. theory 25 Hrs. lab/practical: 24 Hrs. theory 8 Hrs. lab/practical: 6 Content: Definition, operative procedure, physiological effect, general benefits, therapeutic indication , contra
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams, performance observation in real or simulated settings. Unit 4: Techniques of Hydrotherapy Sub-unit 4.2: Vapor baths and air baths Objectives: 1. Define each of the technique of water baths. 2. Explain pre-operative, operative and post-operative procedure step by step.	6 Whirlpool bath 7 River bathing 8 Sea bathing 9 Hot spring Bath Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: classroom instruction and demonstration, Observation. Hrs. theory 25 Hrs. lab/practical: 24 Hrs. theory 8 Hrs. lab/practical: 6 Content: Definition, operative procedure, physiological effect, general benefits, therapeutic indication , contra indication, precaution, possible complication of:
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams, performance observation in real or simulated settings. Unit 4: Techniques of Hydrotherapy Sub-unit 4.2: Vapor baths and air baths Objectives: 1. Define each of the technique of water baths. 2. Explain pre-operative, operative and post-operative procedure step by step. 3. Explain general benefits, therapeutic indication and	6 Whirlpool bath 7 River bathing 8 Sea bathing 9 Hot spring Bath Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: classroom instruction and demonstration, Observation. Hrs. theory 25 Hrs. lab/practical: 24 Hrs. theory 8 Hrs. lab/practical: 6 Content: Definition, operative procedure, physiological effect, general benefits, therapeutic indication , contra indication, precaution, possible complication of: 1. Russian bath
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams, performance observation in real or simulated settings. Unit 4: Techniques of Hydrotherapy Sub-unit 4.2: Vapor baths and air baths Objectives: 1. Define each of the technique of water baths. 2. Explain pre-operative, operative and post-operative procedure step by step. 3. Explain general benefits, therapeutic indication and contra-indication of each technique.	6 Whirlpool bath 7 River bathing 8 Sea bathing 9 Hot spring Bath Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: classroom instruction and demonstration, Observation. Hrs. theory 25 Hrs. lab/practical: 24 Hrs. theory 8 Hrs. lab/practical: 6 Content: Definition, operative procedure, physiological effect, general benefits, therapeutic indication , contra indication, precaution, possible complication of: 1. Russian bath 2. Turkish bath
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams, performance observation in real or simulated settings. Unit 4: Techniques of Hydrotherapy Sub-unit 4.2: Vapor baths and air baths Objectives: 1. Define each of the technique of water baths. 2. Explain pre-operative, operative and post-operative procedure step by step. 3. Explain general benefits, therapeutic indication and contra-indication of each technique. 4. List out the precautions and possible complications of	6 Whirlpool bath 7 River bathing 8 Sea bathing 9 Hot spring Bath Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: classroom instruction and demonstration, Observation. Hrs. theory 25 Hrs. lab/practical: 24 Hrs. theory 8 Hrs. lab/practical: 6 Content: Definition, operative procedure, physiological effect, general benefits, therapeutic indication , contra indication, precaution, possible complication of: 1. Russian bath 2. Turkish bath 3. Steam bath
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams, performance observation in real or simulated settings. Unit 4: Techniques of Hydrotherapy Sub-unit 4.2: Vapor baths and air baths Objectives: 1. Define each of the technique of water baths. 2. Explain pre-operative, operative and post-operative procedure step by step. 3. Explain general benefits, therapeutic indication and contra-indication of each technique. 4. List out the precautions and possible complications of each technique.	6 Whirlpool bath 7 River bathing 8 Sea bathing 9 Hot spring Bath Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: classroom instruction and demonstration, Observation. Hrs. theory 25 Hrs. lab/practical: 24 Hrs. theory 8 Hrs. lab/practical: 6 Content: Definition, operative procedure, physiological effect, general benefits, therapeutic indication , contra indication, precaution, possible complication of: 1. Russian bath 2. Turkish bath 3. Steam bath 4. Local steam bath
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams, performance observation in real or simulated settings. Unit 4: Techniques of Hydrotherapy Sub-unit 4.2: Vapor baths and air baths Objectives: 1. Define each of the technique of water baths. 2. Explain pre-operative, operative and post-operative procedure step by step. 3. Explain general benefits, therapeutic indication and contra-indication of each technique. 4. List out the precautions and possible complications of each technique. 5. Demonstrate these procedures according to the	6 Whirlpool bath 7 River bathing 8 Sea bathing 9 Hot spring Bath Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: classroom instruction and demonstration, Observation. Hrs. theory 25 Hrs. lab/practical: 24 Hrs. theory 8 Hrs. lab/practical: 6 Content: Definition, operative procedure, physiological effect, general benefits, therapeutic indication , contra indication, precaution, possible complication of: 1. Russian bath 2. Turkish bath 3. Steam bath 4. Local steam bath 5. Steam inhalation
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams, performance observation in real or simulated settings. Unit 4: Techniques of Hydrotherapy Sub-unit 4.2: Vapor baths and air baths Objectives: 1. Define each of the technique of water baths. 2. Explain pre-operative, operative and post-operative procedure step by step. 3. Explain general benefits, therapeutic indication and contra-indication of each technique. 4. List out the precautions and possible complications of each technique.	6 Whirlpool bath 7 River bathing 8 Sea bathing 9 Hot spring Bath Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: classroom instruction and demonstration, Observation. Hrs. theory 25 Hrs. lab/practical: 24 Hrs. theory 8 Hrs. lab/practical: 6 Content: Definition, operative procedure, physiological effect, general benefits, therapeutic indication , contra indication, precaution, possible complication of: 1. Russian bath 2. Turkish bath 3. Steam bath 4. Local steam bath

	8. Super-hot air bath
	9. Cold air bath
	10. Indoor and outdoor bath
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams, performance	Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: classroom
observation in real or simulated settings.	instruction and demonstration, observation.
Unit 4:Techniques of Hydrotherapy	Hrs. theory 25 Hrs. lab/practical: 24
Sub-unit 4.3: Douches	Hrs. theory 2 Hrs. lab/practical: 3
Objectives:	Content:
1. Define each of the technique of water baths.	Definition, procedure, physiological effect, general
2. Explain pre-operative, operative and post-operative	benefits, therapeutic indication, contra indication,
procedure step by step.	precaution, possible complication of:
3. Explain general benefits, therapeutic indication and	1.Cold Douche
contra-indication of each techniques.	2.Hot Douche
4. List out the precautions and possible complications of	3.Neutral Douche
each techniques.	4.Alternative Douche
5. Demonstrate these procedures according to the	5.Underwater Douche
guidelines.	6.Contrast Douche
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams, performance	Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: classroom
observation in real or simulated settings.	instruction and demonstration, observation.
Unit 4: Techniques of Hydrotherapy	Hrs. theory 25 Hrs. lab/practical: 24
Sub-unit 4.4: Pool therapy	Hrs. theory 3 Hrs. lab/practical: 3
Objectives:	Content:
1. Define each of the technique of water baths.	1. Definition, operative procedure, physiological
2. Explain pre-operative, operative and post-operative	effect, general benefits, therapeutic indication,
procedure step by step.	contra indication, precaution, possible
3. Explain general benefits, therapeutic indication and	complication of pool therapy.
contra-indication of each technique.	2. Aquatic fitness, aquatic rehab, aquatic Yog.
4. List out the precautions and possible complications of	
each technique.	
5. Demonstrate these procedures according to the	
guidelines.	
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams, performance	Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: classroom
observation in real or simulated settings.	instruction and demonstration.
Unit 4 : Techniques of Hydrotherapy	Hrs. theory 25 Hrs. lab/practical: 24
Sub-unit 4.5:Packs, compresses and Cryo Therapy	Hrs. theory 3 Hrs. lab/practical: 3
Objectives	institution of the state of the
Objectives:	Content:
1. Define each of the technique of water baths.	1
	Content:
1. Define each of the technique of water baths.	Content: Definition, types, procedure,physiological effect,
 Define each of the technique of water baths. Explain pre-operative, operative and post-operative 	Content: Definition, types, procedure,physiological effect, general benefits, therapeutic indication , contra
 Define each of the technique of water baths. Explain pre-operative, operative and post-operative procedure step by step. 	Content: Definition, types, procedure,physiological effect, general benefits, therapeutic indication , contra indication, precaution, possible complication of:
 Define each of the technique of water baths. Explain pre-operative, operative and post-operative procedure step by step. Explain general benefits, therapeutic indication and 	Content: Definition, types, procedure,physiological effect, general benefits, therapeutic indication , contra indication, precaution, possible complication of: 1. Packs – throat, abdomen, Chest, Pelvic,
 Define each of the technique of water baths. Explain pre-operative, operative and post-operative procedure step by step. Explain general benefits, therapeutic indication and contra-indication of each techniques. 	Content: Definition, types, procedure,physiological effect, general benefits, therapeutic indication , contra indication, precaution, possible complication of: 1. Packs – throat, abdomen, Chest, Pelvic, Gastro-hepatic, knee, ankle, and Full body. 2. Compresses
 Define each of the technique of water baths. Explain pre-operative, operative and post-operative procedure step by step. Explain general benefits, therapeutic indication and contra-indication of each techniques. List out the precautions and possible complications of 	Content: Definition, types, procedure,physiological effect, general benefits, therapeutic indication , contra indication, precaution, possible complication of: 1. Packs – throat, abdomen, Chest, Pelvic, Gastro-hepatic, knee, ankle, and Full body. 2. Compresses
 Define each of the technique of water baths. Explain pre-operative, operative and post-operative procedure step by step. Explain general benefits, therapeutic indication and contra-indication of each techniques. List out the precautions and possible complications of each techniques. 	Content: Definition, types, procedure,physiological effect, general benefits, therapeutic indication , contra indication, precaution, possible complication of: 1. Packs – throat, abdomen, Chest, Pelvic, Gastro-hepatic, knee, ankle, and Full body. 2. Compresses
 Define each of the technique of water baths. Explain pre-operative, operative and post-operative procedure step by step. Explain general benefits, therapeutic indication and contra-indication of each techniques. List out the precautions and possible complications of each techniques. Demonstrate these procedures according to the 	Content: Definition, types, procedure,physiological effect, general benefits, therapeutic indication , contra indication, precaution, possible complication of: 1. Packs – throat, abdomen, Chest, Pelvic, Gastro-hepatic, knee, ankle, and Full body. 2. Compresses
 Define each of the technique of water baths. Explain pre-operative, operative and post-operative procedure step by step. Explain general benefits, therapeutic indication and contra-indication of each techniques. List out the precautions and possible complications of each techniques. Demonstrate these procedures according to the guidelines. 	Content: Definition, types, procedure,physiological effect, general benefits, therapeutic indication , contra indication, precaution, possible complication of: 1. Packs – throat, abdomen, Chest, Pelvic, Gastro-hepatic, knee, ankle, and Full body. 2. Compresses 3. Cryo Therapy

Sub-unit 5.1: Introduction, preparation, application and uses	Hrs. theory 5 Hrs. lab/practical: 6
Objectives:	Content:
 Define each of the technique of water baths. Explain pre-operative, operative and post-operative procedure step by step. Explain general benefits, therapeutic indication and contra-indication of each techniques. List out the precautions and possible complications of each techniques. Demonstrate these procedures according to the guidelines. Explain the cosmetic uses of mud and compare with chemical cosmetics. Find out the latest researches on mud therapy. 	1. Introduction, Definition of Mud therapy 2. Classification of Mud for therapeutic use 3. Precautions for storing mud 4. Physiological effect of mud on different systems of body 5. Definition, operative procedure, physiological effect, general benefits, therapeutic indication, contra indication, precaution, possible complication of: Mud Pack Hot poultices Natural mud bath Full and partial mud packs Cosmetic uses of mud 6 Research updates
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams, performance	Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: classroom
observation in real or simulated settings.	instruction and demonstration.
Unit 6: Spa Therapy	Hrs. theory 25 Hrs. lab/practical: 30
Sub-unit 6.1: Introduction , History and modern	Hrs. theory 5 Hrs. lab/practical: 5
trends in Spa	
Objectives:	Content:
1. Define spa and explain how it has developed in	1.Definition of Spa
ancient time.	2.Historical highlights
2. Explain the global trends in spa and scope of spa in	3. Modern trend in spa therapy and scope.
Nepal.	5.Role of spa therapy in prevention of disease and
3. Explain the difference between naturopathy hospital	promotion of positive health
and spa.	6. Essential features of a spa
4. Describe the role of spa therapy in preventive and	7. Essential Qualities of spa Therapist.
promotive health.	/D 1: /T : A ::::/ /D 1
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams, performance	Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: classroom
observation in real or simulated settings.	instruction and demonstration.
Unit 6: Spa Therapy	Hrs. theory 25 Hrs. lab/practical: 30
Sub-unit 6.2:Treatment Modalities In spas	Hrs. theory 20 Hrs. lab/practical: 25
Objectives:	Content:
 Define each technique of spa therapies. Explain pre-operative, operative and post-operative 	Definition, procedure, general benefits, physiological effect, therapeutic indication, contra indication,
procedure each techniques step by step.	precaution, possible complication
3. Explain the role of spa therapy in prevention of	1. Hydrotherapy – Jacuzzi, Steam Bath, Sauna
disease and promotion of positive health.	Bath,
4. List out the precautions of each technique.	2. Mud therapy – Cosmetic Use (Bath and Packs)
5. Demonstrate these procedures according to the	3. Massage therapy – Ayurvedic massage,
guidelines.	Swedish massage, Thai massage, Shiatsu
	massage, Hot stone massage, Nepali traditional
	massage, Trekker's massage
	4. Exercise and fitness
	5. Aroma therapy

	6. Mineral Baths
	7. Music therapy
	8. Color therapy
	9. Pool therapy
	10. Scrub and wraps
	11. Pedicure and manicure
	12. Yog-Asana, Pranayams, meditation, Relaxation
	techniques.
	13. Diet and Life style counselling
Evaluation methods: written and viva exams, performance	Teaching / Learning Activities/Resources: classroom
observation in real or simulated settings.	instruction and demonstration, observation.

Nutrition, Dietetics & Fasting Therapy

Hours Theory: 80 Hours Practical: 40

Assessment Marks: 100 (Theory 50 + Practical 50)

(Nutrition 50%, Dietetics 30% & Fasting Therapy 20%)

Course Description:

This course is designed to provide students the comprehensive knowledge and skills about Nutrition, Dietetics & Fasting Therapy. It deals with basic principles and concepts of Diet (Aahaara), Nutrition (Poshana) and Fasting therapy (Upabaasa) as well as the role of them in human. The goal is to enable them to analyze nutritional profiles of their patients and prescribe diets to them based on nutritional requirements as well as utilization of therapies for therapeutic purpose.

Course Objectives:

After studying this subject, the student will be able to:

- 1. Apply nutritional knowledge to analyze personal dietary intakes, to plan nutritious meals using nationally established criteria to meet recommended goals and to evaluate food labels and the validity of nutritional claims.
- 2. Trace the pathways and processes that occur in the body to handle nutrients and alcohol through consumption, digestion, absorption, transport, metabolism, storage and waste excretion.
- 3. Discuss functions, sources, deficiencies and toxicities of macro- and micronutrients, including carbohydrates, lipids, proteins, water, vitamins and minerals.
- 4. Apply the concept of energy balance and its influences at the physical, emotional, societal, and cellular level to evaluate advantages and disadvantages of various methods used to correct energy imbalances.
- 5. Utilize concepts of aerobic and anaerobic energy systems, and knowledge about macronutrients, vitamins, minerals, ergogenic, and supplements and relate them to fitness and health.
- 6. Describe health and disease issues related to nutrition throughout the life cycle, including food safety, corrective dietary modifications, and the influence of specific nutrients on diseases.

Students in all sections of this course will learn the following content:

- 1. Identify nutrients and the role they contribute to the overall health of an individual.
- 2. Identify different tools used to assess and evaluate the dietary intake of nutrients.
- 3. Discuss the role of the various body systems as they contribute to nutrient digestion, absorption, transport and regulation and the removal of wastes from the body.
- 4. Discuss the structure, dietary sources, biological functions, digestion and absorption of carbohydrates, lipids and proteins.
- 5. Discuss the sources, functions, potentials for deficiencies or toxicities and recommended intakes for each vitamin and mineral.
- 6. Identify the importance of energy balance in the maintenance of a healthy body weight.
- 7. Identify the advantages of a healthy active lifestyle and discuss the utilization of glucose during times of physical exertion.
- 8. Identify the causes, physical effects, and treatment options for various eating disorders.
- 9. Identify the role of proper nutrition in assessing growth and development through various stages of life.
- 10. Discuss food safety as related to foodborne illness, environmental contamination, public health and food preservation.

Course: Nutrition, Dietetics & Fasting	Hrs. theory 80 Hrs. lab/practical 40
Therapy (Aahara Vijnaana)	
Unit 1: Food Science	Hrs. theory 10 Hrs. lab/practical
Objectives:	Contents:
 Define food, nutrition, nutrient and diet Define Dietetic principles in naturopathy, Natural qualities / properties / characters of foods in naturopathy / Ayurveda /modern nutrition Explain the medical values and functions of food. Explain the types of diet, and the role of dietician in managing the diet plan. 	a) Definitionof food, nutrition, nutrient and diet. b) Dietetic principles in naturopathy c) Natural qualities / properties / characters of foods in naturopathy / Ayurveda /modern nutrition d) Classification of diet (naturopathy, Yog, aurveda) e) Medical values of food, Natural food and health f) Functions of food; food guide based on basic five food groups Cereals- Composition and nutritive value of rice and wheat. Best method of cooking, loss of nutrients during cooking; Advantages of par boiling. Pulses - Composition, nutritive value, best method of cooking, loss of nutrients during cooking, germination and its advantages. Vegetables - Classification, nutritive value, loss of nutrients during cooking and methods of reducing nutrient loss during cooking. Fruits - Classification, nutritive value and changes during ripening Fleshy foods- Meat, fish, egg and milk: Nutritive value. g) Concept of wholesome diet h) Purposes of a therapeutic diet, i) Principles and types of hospital diet: clear fluid, full fluid, soft, light, bland and regular diet. j) Types, qualities, qualification and role of dietitian in managing hospital dietary.
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:

performance observation in clinical setting	classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice
Unit 2: Human Nutrition	Hrs. theory: 5 Hrs.
Objectives:	Contents:
 Define and explain Nutrition, its role for health. Define Nutrient and Recommended Dietary Allowance (RDA) for different age groups. 	 a) Orientation to human nutrition, an integrated approach, a conventional framework for the study of nutrition b) Relationship between nutrition and health c) Nutrient: the basics, global malnutrition. RDA- meaning, RDA of nutrients for different age groups
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:
performance observation in field trip	classroom instruction, supervised clinical practice
Unit 3: Adequate and balanced Diet:	Hrs. theory: 5 Hrs.
Objectives:	Contents:
 Define and explain adequate diet, and guideline for selection of food. Must have knowledge about Fortification, enrichments, functional foods, phytochemicals. 	 a) Food guides for selecting an adequate diet: Introduction, development of a food guides basic five groups, b) Food exchange lists, use of the food guide in meal planning and evaluation. c) Fortification, enrichments, functional foods, phytochemicals.
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva,	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:
performance observation in field trip	classroom instruction, question-answer session
	during class room activities, supervised clinical
	practice
Unit 4: Nutritional care:	Hrs. theory: 40 Hrs.
Objectives:	Content:
 Define nutritional care and explain the role of Nutrition in health promotion and disease treatment. Must be able to manage various pathological condition through nutritional care. Define Food Allergy, Diagnosis and treatment. Must perform nutritional care and management during Surgery, trauma and burns 	 a) Introduction, role of Nutrition in health promotion and disease treatment. b) Nutritional care for weight management-Obesity and overweight: Identification, etiology, dietary management and behavioral modifications. c) Under weight: Etiology, assessment and dietary management. d) Nutritional care for febrile condition – Acute, chronic and recurrent: Malaria, Typhoid and TB – Etiology, symptoms and

To counsel and educate the patient dietary management. Nutritional care for diseases of the Gastro about diet and nutrituion. e) Intestinal tract- Gastric and duodenal ulcer, constipation, malabsorption diarrhoea. syndrome, hemorrhoids, ulcerative colitis, flatulence and steatorrhea – Etiology, symptoms and dietary management. Nutritional care for diseases of liver and f) biliary system- Viral hepatitis, cirrhosis of cholelithiasis and cholecystitis: Etiology, symptoms and dietary management. Nutritional care for deficiency disorders-Nutritional anemia. vitamin-A deficiency, Iodine deficiency, osteoporosis and osteomalacia- Etiology, symptoms and dietary management. Nutritional care for metabolic disorders-Diabetes mellitus: Types, etiology, symptoms, metabolic changes and dietary management. i) Gout, phenyl ketonuria, lactose intolerance, hypo and hyper thyroidism-Causes, symptoms and dietary management. **Nutritional** care for diseases <u>i</u>) Cardiovascular systems-Hypertension, hyperlipidaemia, atherosclerosis, coronary heart disease, congestive heart failure: Etiology, symptoms and dietary management. Relationship between dietary fat and development of cardiovascular diseases. Nutritional care for diseases of Kidney and k) urinary tract-Nephritis, nephrotic syndrome, nephrolithiasis, renal failure: Etiology, symptoms, dietary management and renal dialysis. 1) **Nutritional care for Cancer and AIDS.** m) Food Allergy – Introduction, Diagnosis and treatment, n) Surgery, trauma and burns- Physiological changes, nutritional care and management **Patient** o) education and counseling-

Evaluation methods: written exam, viva,

Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources:

and aids to counseling

Assessment of patient needs, establishing rapport, counseling relationship, resources

performance observation in field trip, clinical	classroom instruction, question-answer session
posting.	during class room activities, supervised clinical
	practice.
Unit 6: Fasting:	Hrs. theory: 15 Hrs.
Objectives:	Content:
6.1: Define fasting and its types. Must have detail knowledge about therapeutic fasting and its role on health and prevention of disease. Must know about its indication, contraindication, crisis and its management	 a) Introduction, Definition of fasting in different aspects b) History of Fasting: Fasting in Ancient Time, History of Fasting in Nepal, History of Fasting in foreign Countries, Historical highlights of Fasting c) General classification of Fasting (Religious, Political and Therapeutics), Methods and types of therapeutic fasting (Dry, Water, Juice, Saline, Monodiet (Kalpa), Fruit, Intermittent, Preventive, Weekly etc.) d) Science and Fasting: Theory of fasting in animals The Philosophy of Fasting, The philosophy of Sane Fasting, Philosophy of Therapeutic Fasting Theory and Physiological facts of fasting, Objections commonly raised in fasting therapy, Pros and Cons of fasting, Hunger and Appetite, Physiology of Fasting and Starvation: General Physiology, Source and metabolism of carbohydrates, fats and proteins during fasting and starvation. Scientific basis and research update of fasting e) Fasting for preservation of health and prevention of diseases. f) Rules and regulations for selection of patient for fasting, Do's and don'ts of fasting Preparation of individuals for fasting Preparation of fasting therapy and its management Significance of enema during fasting and its physiology Significance of fasting in fever Fasting for preservation of health Contraindications and limitations of fasting h) Crises during fasting and their management, Study of the tongue, the breath, the temperature and pulse etc., The loss and the gain of weight, How and when to break the fast. i) Indications and contraindications of Fasting:

Evaluation methods: written exam, viva, clinical posting. Unit 7: Food Status and Safety regulation in	Fasting in acute diseases, Fasting in chronic diseases, Role of fasting in various diseases, Obesity and fasting, Definition and assessment of obesity & Types, Aetiology, Treatment. Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, practice in a simulated setting, question-answer session during class room activities, supervised clinical practice. Hrs. theory: 5 Hrs.
Nepal: Objectives:	Content:
Detail knowledge about regulation of food, institutional infrastructure and international status of Nepal.	Legislations to regulate food safety - Food act 1966 and Food rules 1970 - Plant protection act 2007 and Plant protection rules 2010 - Animal health & livestock services act 1998 and Regulations 1999 - The Pesticide Act 1991 and Regulations 1993 - Animal Slaughterhouse & Meat Inspection Act 1999 and Regulations 2001 Institutional infrastructure to regulate food safety - Department of Food Technology and Quality Control (DFTQC) - Department of Agriculture (DoA) - Department of Agriculture (DoA) - Department of Ayurveda (DoA) International membership of Nepal - Codex alimentarius commission - World trade organization (WTO) - Food and agriculture organization (FAO) of the United Nations (UN) - South Asian association for regional cooperation (SAARC)/ - World organization for animal health (OIE) - Bay of Bengal Initiative for Multi-Sectoral Technical and Economic Cooperation (BIMSTEC)
Evaluation methods: written exam, viva.	Teaching / Learning Activities / Resources: classroom instruction, question-answer session during class room activities

Lab/ Practical (40 Hrs):

- ➤ Visits to different diet departments of naturopathy and modern medicine hospitals. 5 hrs
- Nutritional status survey of at least 2 sites. 3 hrs
- Menu planning using natural foods and raw diet in general. 2 hrs
- ➤ Demonstration of different sprouts. 5 hrs
- Preparation of low cost balanced diet for different population groups using natural foods. 5 hrs
- Canteen duties at different Naturopathy hospital, Ayurveda Hospital. 5 hrs
- > Study of 5 fasting cases, Case studies of 10 with records. 15 hrs

Text Books:

Swasthyarakshyakasaralupaya, Dr. Sunil Poudel

Reference Books REFERENCES

- 1. **M. Raheena Begum**, Text book of Foods, Nutrition and Dietetics, Second Revised Edition, Sterling Publishers Private Ltd, New Delhi, 2005.
- 2. **Mahtab S. Bamji, N. Pralhad Rao, Vinodini Reddy**, Text Book of Human Nutrition Oxford and IBH Publishing Co. Pvt. Ltd, New Delhi, Reprint 1999.
- **3. Robinson, C.H., Chenoweth, W.L. and Garwivk, A.E.** Normal and Therapeutic Nutrition, MacMillan Publishing Co., 17th edition, 1986.
- 4. Joshi, S.A., Nutriton and Dietetics, Tata McGraw Hill Publications, New Delhi, 2004.
- 5. Raheena, Begum, A textbook of Foods, Nutrition and Dietetics, Sterling Publishers, New Delhi, 1989.
- 6. Paul. S., Textbook of Bio-Nutrition, Curing diseases through diet, CBS publications, first edition, 2005.
- 7. Antia, F.P., Clinical Dietetics and Nutrition, Oxford University Press, Delhi, 2001.
- 8. **Williams, S.R.** Nutrition and Diet therapy, Times Mirror/Mosby College Publishing, St. Louis, seventh edition, 2000.
- 9. **Melvin H. Williams,** Nutrition for Health, fitness and Sports, 7th edition, MC Graw Hill international Edition, 2005
- 10. Sumati R. Mudambi, M.V. Raja gopal Fundamentals of Foods and Nutrition 4th edition, New Age International (P) Limited, Publishers, 2001.
- 11. Michael J. Gibney, Hester H. Vorster and Frans J. Kok Introduction to Human nutrition, Blackwell publishing 2003.
- 12. N. ShakuntalaManay, M. Shadaksharaswamy, Foods Facts and Principles. 2nd Edition. New Age International (P) Ltd, New Delhi, Reprint 2005.
- **13. Mahan, L.K., Arlin, M.T.,** Krause's Food, Nutrition and Diet Therapy, W.B. Saunders Company, London Publications, 8th edition, 1992.

Comprehensive Clinical Practicum

Full Marks: Practical 300

COURSE DESCRIPTION

Comprehensive Clinical Practicum is a 4 months (16 weeks/ 96 working days) program that aims to provide students an opportunity for meaningful career related experiences by working fulltime in real organizational settings where they can practice and expand upon their classroom based knowledge and skills before graduating. It will also help students gain a clearer sense of what they still need to learn and provides an opportunity to build professional networks. In this program the students will be placed in the job market under the supervision of supervisors in Naturopathic hospitals, Ayurvedic hospitals and Allopathic hospitals. The nature of work is practical and the duration will be of three 12 weeks (at least 72 working days). The student will be eligible for Comprehensive Clinical Practicum only after the completion of all classes of the subjects included in the curriculum. Comprehensive Clinical Practicum should be completed at least 2 weeks before the start of 3rd year final examination of CTEVT. The institute will make arrangement for Comprehensive Clinical Practicum. The institute will inform the CTEVT at least one month prior to the Comprehensive Clinical Practicum placement date along with plan, schedule, the name of the students and their corresponding Comprehensive Clinical Practicum site.

S. N.	Subject	Duration days
1. Naturopathic hospitals	 Decision making in naturopathy Manipulative therapies Yog Hydrotherapy and mud therapy Physical medicine and rehabilitation Dietetics, Nutrition and Fasting therapies Naturopathic management of various systemic illnesses Naturopathic management of various disorders Clinical skill practice of first aid and emergency medicine Emergency situations related to different body systems 	36 days
2. Ayurvedic hospitals	General Ayurveda	24 days
3. Allopathic hospitals	General modern medicine, first aid and emergency medicine	12 days

In this unit students will learn to integrate all the theoretical and practical knowledge gained throughout the course. It provides basic clinical skills for students' future clinical practice.

Naturopathic Hospitals: 36 days

- For each case, students are required to take a detailed history, conduct relevant assessment, critically analyse the data collected, compose a Naturopathic understanding, construct therapeutic treatment aims, define mechanisms of action of selected modalities, conceive a therapeutic prescription and apply it in the clients as a middle level naturopathic practitioner.
- Students do all these strictly under the supervision of an experienced clinical supervisor
- Students have to act professionally and assure patients safety at all times.
- One of the most fundamental principles during the clinical practicum of students is 'do no harms'

A. Decision making in naturopathy: 3 days

- 1. Operations of the clinic
- 2. Case taking, screening, basic patient assessment and analysis skills.
- 3. Natural and naturopathic healing, concept of disease, pathogenesis and preventive approaches naturopathy
- 4. General management of patients
- 5. Learn basic counselling
- 6. Record Keeping
- 7. Handling naturopathic equipments and other common instruments
- 8. Good dispensing practice
- 9. Ethical issues- understanding limitations of treatments and being able to consider alternatives and promptly refer needy cases to the right place and person. Practicing ethically and within the legal boundaries.

Note: Minimum ten cases in each sub-topics and maintain records

B. Manipulative therapies: 6 days

- 1. Apply different types of massages in various organ system, joints and whole body.
- 2. Learn practical skills for paediatric massage, geriatric massage, massage for antenatal care and other systemic applications.
- 3. Use learned practical skills about aromatherapy and using different types of oils for therapeutic purpose.
- 4. Develop confidence in working with other manipulative therapies such as Ayurvedic massage, Swedish massage, reflexology, shiatsu, osteopathy, chiropractic and zone therapy
- 5. Develop and apply therapeutic manipulative formulations for preventive promotive, rehabilitative and curative purposes in various systemic medical issues.

Note: Minimum fifteen cases in each sub-topics and maintain records

C. Yog: 6 days

1. Apply therapeutic yogic techniques in preventive, promotive, curative and rehabilitative measures for various clinical conditions

- 2. Apply yogic techniques in management of various systemic problems such as musculoskeletal, nervous, cardiovascular, metabolic, respiratory, hormonal, psychiatric and other disorders.
- 3. Use of relaxation and meditative techniques.
- 4. Advanced yogic techniques such as Cyclic meditation, Deep relaxation techniques, Instant relaxation techniques, Mastering the emotions techniques, Mind imagery techniques, Mind sound resonance techniques, Quick relaxation techniques, SKY, SMET, VISAK, ANAMS, LSP, PET

Note: Minimum fifteen cases in each sub-topics and maintain records

D. Hydrotherapy and mud therapy: 4 days

- 1. Application of various therapeutic procedures and treatment approaches in hydrotherapy and mud therapy including detailed case documentations.
- 2. Practical application of excitant effects and resolvent effects.
- 3. Techniques and practical applications of different types of water baths, air baths, pool therapies, douches, packs and compressions.
- 4. Various therapeutic and cosmetic applications of mud such as baths, packs and plasters

Note: Minimum ten cases in each sub-topics and maintain records

E. Physical Medicine and rehabilitation: 4 days

1. Apply learned skills of exercise therapy, suspension therapy, heat treatments, cryotherapy, electrotherapy and other electrotherapeutic models for preventive, promotive, rehabilitative and curative measures to manage various systemic problems.

Note: Minimum ten cases in each sub-topics and maintain records

F. Dietetics, Nutrition and Fasting therapies: 3 days

- 1. Nutritional assessment
- 2. Therapeutic dietary and nutritional interventions in various clinical conditions.
- 3. Comprehensive nutritional therapeutic strategies with an emphasis on complex health conditions.
- 4. Administration of different kinds of fasting therapy based on various components of diets such as calorie restrictions, metabolism, dietary fibre, vitamins, minerals and other nutrients.
- 5. Use various fasting therapies and dietetics in management of various problems and preventive, promotive and rehabilitative therapies.
- 6. Menu planning for various health issues using knowledge gained about fasting therapy and dietetics.

Note: Minimum five cases in each sub-topics and maintain records

G. Naturopathic management of following systemic illnesses: 3 days

- 1. Musculoskeletal system
- 2. Nervous system
- 3. Cardiovascular system
- 4. Respiratory system
- 5. Endocrine system
- 6. Gastrointestinal system
- 7. Reproductive system

- 8. Excretory system
- 9. Otorhinolaryngeal system

Note: Minimum fifteen cases in each sub-topics and maintain records

H. Naturopathic management of various disorders: 3 days

- 1. Sleep disorders
- 2. Syncope, faintness, vertigo, dizziness
- 3. Fever and hyperthermia
- 4. Hypothermia and frostbite
- 5. Generalized weakness and other types of weakness.
- 6. Metabolic disorders including weight loss and weight gain
- 7. Different types of pain
- 8. Immune disorders
- 9. Allergic disorders
- 10. Various cancers
- 11. Skin disorders

Note: Minimum five cases in each sub-topics and maintain records

I. Clinical skill practice of first aid and emergency medicine: 2 days

- 1. Cardio-pulmonary resuscitation (CPR)
- 2. Handling of patient, transportation of patient, recovery position
- 3. Haemorrhage, shock, wound, injuries and road accidents
- 4. Poisoning
- 5. Asphyxia, suffocation, drowning and aspiration.
- 6. Effects of extreme temperatures: burns, frostbites and heatstrokes.
- 7. Various bites (snake, dog, scorpion)
- 8. Syncope and convulsion
- 9. Bandages, dressing and slings
- 10. Fractures, sprains and strains

Note: Minimum five cases in each sub-topics and maintain records

J. Emergency situations related to different body systems: 2 days

- 1. Cardiovascular system: arrhythmias, cardiac arrest, acute myocardial infarction, pulmonary embolism, hypertensive emergencies
- 2. Respiratory System: acute laryngeal obstruction, pneumonia, acute respiratory failure, hemoptysis
- 3. Gastrointestinal System: severe dehydration, intestinal obstruction, acute pancreatitis, perforation of ulcer, GI bleeding,
- 4. Nervous System: unconsciousness, head injuries, cerebro-vascular accidents, spinal cord injuries
- 5. Endocrine system: Diabetic ketoacidosis, hypoglycaemia, tetany
- 6. Renal system: hematuria, renal colic, acute renal failure, acute retention of urine

Note: Minimum five cases in each sub-topics and maintain records

Ayurvedic Hospitals: 24 days

Objectives

- Develop familiarity with the health service delivery system of Ayurveda
- Develop capacity to integrate compatible approaches of Ayurveda in Naturopathic practices
- Broaden the horizon of holistic approaches to health.
- Be able to make and receive appropriate referrals from Ayurveda system of medicine

Activities

- Learn General methods of patient examinations from Ayurvedic approach including *prakriti and bikriti* examination (*parixan*)
- Learn method of systemic examination from Ayurvedic approach
- Learn ayurvedic diagnosis of common problems and Ayurvedic approach to their treatment

Jwor	Raktapitta	Gulma	Prameha kustha	Rajayaxma
Unmada	Apasmara	Sotha	Udar rog	Grahani pandu
Swas kaas	Hikka	Atisara	Chhardi	Visarpa
Trishna	Bisha	Madatyaa	Bran	Trimarmiya
Vatabyadhi	Vatarakta	Yonibyapat	Arsa and	Bhagandar

- Learn about suitable lifestyle, *dincharya*, *ritucharya* and other ayurvedic regimen suitable to particular prkriti.
- Learn about various treatment methods of Ayurveda
- Learn about different aspects of uses of various ayurvedic herbs and ayurvedic preparations, *anupan*, *sahapan* and the like.
- Observe and record diagnostic approach and management of any 5 cases of the common diseases

Note: Minimum twenty cases in each sub-topics and maintain records

Allopathic Hospitals: 12 days

Objectives

- Develop familiarity with the mainstream health service delivery system (allopath) including diagnostic tools
- Develop clinical competence in providing First Aid and basic emergency services
- Will be able to integrate compatible approaches and clinical methods of modern medicine (allopath) in Naturopathic practices
- Broaden the horizon of holistic approaches to health.

• Be able to make and receive appropriate referrals from mainstream system of medicine

Activities

- Learn to take detail history of the patient.
- Learn to perform general physical examinations
- Learnt to perform various systemic examinations
- Learn to perform mental state examination and cognitive functioning.
- Learn to provide first aid and basic emergency services such as care of shock, wound, injury, bites, poisoning, hemorrhage, asphyxia, hyperthermia and hypothermia.
- Learn to imply aseptic techniques in basic surgical procedures.
- Learn common surgical procedures
- Observe and record diagnostic approach and management of the common diseases involving different bodily systems including obstetrics.
- Learn basic skills of antenatal check-up and delivery (child birth)

Note: Minimum twenty cases in each sub-topics and maintain records

Evaluation/Assessment of comprehensive clinical Practicum

Total:	100%
Clinical live skill demonstration: In any 3 given areas	45%
Case reports (numbers and qualities)	30%
Attendance and quality of participation	25%

Comprehensive community field Practicum

8 Weeks (48 working days)

Full Marks: Practical 200

Comprehensive Community Field Practicum is a 2 months (8 weeks/ 48 working days) program where the student performs self-study/problem base learning on case studies, recording and reporting like activities focused on non communicable diseases. The student will be eligible for Comprehensive Community Field Practicum only after the completion of all classes of the subjects included in the curriculum. Comprehensive Community Field Practicum should be completed at least 2 weeks before the start of 3rd year final examination of CTEVT. The nature of work is practical and the duration will be of three 8 weeks (at least 336 hours). The institute will make arrangement for Comprehensive Community Field Practicum. The institute will inform the CTEVT at least one month prior to the Comprehensive Community Field Practicum placement date along with plan, schedule, the name of the students and their corresponding field site.

Serial No	Subject	Duration
1.	Community mini health project	10 days
2.	Community research project	10 days
3.	Exposure to primary health care services	4 days
4.	Family health and welfare	4 days
5.	Health education	6 days
6.	Working with school aged children	4 days
7.	Environmental health and sustainability in	4 days
	community health related activities	
8.	Health service delivery system	6 days

A. Community Mini Health Project: 10 days

- Identify a situation or issue in a community that need to be addressed and can be improved from a community intervention.
- Assess different dimensions of the situations from the multiple perspectives using as many tools as possible
- Explore possible interventions to address the issue
- Choose one suitable interventions among those option implementing the standard decision making process. (you should have important reasons behind choosing that particular option among many others)
- Find supporting evidence to justify proposed interventions. Consult with relevant personnels and experts if needed.
- Make detail plan with clear steps and time frame to implement the intervention.
- Implement the plan in the community with the guidance of supervisors.
- Evaluate the interventions objectively with the help of data. Collect relevant data, organize, analyze, interpret, and reach to a conclusion about the effectiveness of the intervention.
- All these processes should be presented to supervisors and other concerned authorities.
- Answer questions of supervisors, colleagues and other concerned academic authorities. Defense own point of view and position

B. Community Research project: 10 days

- 1. Design a mini research project. Write a mini research proposal for that. Present it to the supervisor
- 2. Review some relevant literature on the topic.
- 3. Make data collection tools: questionnaires or interview(semi-structured) schedule
- 4. Establish good rapport with the community members of the target population and collect the data using representative sample
- 5. Process and analyze the data Write the report
- 6. Present the findings

C. Exposure to Primary Health Care Services: 4 days

- 1. Development and implement community outreach services.
- 2. Make home visits to fully assess the health care needs of the family situation.
- 3. Work with different groups of populations: Different castes, ethnicity, gender, religion.
- 4. Work with vulnerable populations such as children, pregnant, lactating mothers, the poor persons without family, mentally disturbed, retarded, homeless, aged people and people having various disabilities.
- 5. Intervene the abuse of vulnerable persons and its consequences.
- 6. Identify the constraints, limitations and potentials of the health post situation when giving primary health care.
- 7. Identify indications for referral to a higher level health care facility.

Note: Attend minimum 5 cases maintain appropriate records according to heading.

D. Family Health and welfare:4 days

- 1. Implement motivational strategies for selection of suitable family planning methods by individuals and couples.
- 2. Provide family planning materials, education and follow-up care.
- 3. Implement national guidelines for the care of mothers and children.
- 4. Provide antenatal, perinatal, postnatal care to mothers and infants.
- 5. Promote and provide the recommended immunizations for children and mothers.
- 6. Execute and manage EPI and PHC outreach clinics.
- 7. Promote healthy nutrition among all family members.
- 8. Identify treat and resolve the problem of childhood malnutrition among community children.
- 9. Identify treat and prevent the common diseases of young children.
- 10. Maintain records of family planning methods, ANC and relevant forms
- 11. Demonstrate Balanced and mixed diet
- 12. Demonstrate preparation of jeevan jal and weaning foods

Note: Attend minimum 5 cases maintain appropriate records according to heading.

E. Health Education: 6 days

- 1. Identify and prioritize community health needs based on data collection.
- 2. Plan and implement health education programs for preventive, promotive, curative, and rehabilitative purposes for various health related issues
- 3. Use health education methods and media appropriately, creatively and effectively.
- 4. Monitor the implementation of health education programs.
- 5. Evaluate the effectiveness of health education programs and modify them as needed.

F. Working with School age children: 4 days

- 1. Identify and analyze the occurrence of health problems among school age children.
- 2. Identify and analyze environmental health problems of the schools.
- 3. Present a data based needs analysis of school health problems to school authorities.
- 4. Implement solutions to school health problems.
- 5. Provide health instruction to students including nutrition, sex education and prevention of communicable disease.
- 6. Provide counselling services to school age children
- 7. Provide regular health checkups to school children.

Note: Attend minimum 5 cases maintain appropriate records according to heading.

G. Environmental Health and sustainability in Community health related activities: 4 days

- 1. Apply sustainability principles in all health related activities.
- 2. Promote public awareness and responsibility for environmental sanitation through health education.
- 3. Identify and resolve contamination of drinking water within the community.
- 4. Manage health service waste products properly
- 5. Promote the construction of latrines.
- 6. Counsel individuals and community to promote personal hygiene habits.
- 7. Identify and advise individuals and community about hygienic methods for handling domestic animals.
- 8. Identify occurrences of threats to the eco-system of the community and promote public support for sound environmental management.
- 9. Apply environmental sanitation principles in controlling communicable disease.

H. Health service delivery system: 6 days

- 1. Understand the different levels and types of health institutions and their functioning
- 2. Describe organogram of Ministry of Healt, Government of Nepal
- 3. Describe the functions of the national public health care agencies, public health NGO's, INGO's, various private heath institutions and tell where your possible working place fits and coordinate with each.
- 4. Analyze and describe community dynamics as they relate to community health.
- 5. Promote community partnership in health service delivery
- 6. Take appropriate measures to prevent/control communicable disease.
- 7. Maintain accurate records of the activities of your health centre.
- 8. Prepare monthly reports accurately and promptly and maintain records.
- 9. Supervise, direct and coordinate with other staffs.
- 10. Maintain communications with all coordinating agencies
- 11. Maintain record of supplies, inventories and logistics according to LMIS.
- 12. Promote quality assurance principles in health centre activities.
- 13. Maintain a safe, pleasant and sustainable working environment.

Evaluation/Assessment of Community Field Practicum

Total:	100%
(Individual efforts including detail orientation and organizing):	25%
Report_preparation and presentation	
Participation in community activities:	30%
(Coordination, communication, management and leadership skills):	30%
Participation in group activities among health professionals	
Attendance:	15%